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INVESTIGATION OF UN-AMERICAN PROPA(%ANDA
~ ACTIVITIES IN THE UNITED STATES

MONDAY, MARCH 20, 1943

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE OF SPECIAL COMMITTEE TO
InvesTIGATE UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES,
Washington, D. C.

The, subcommittee met at 10: 50 a. m., Hon. Joe Starnes (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Mr. StarNes. The subcommittee appointed by the chairman on
March 27, to complete the records in a number of cases which have
been referred to the special subcommiftee set up by the Appro-
priations Committee with reference to charges that have been made
that certain Government employees have been members of subver-
sive organizations or engaged in subversive activities, and so forth,
and to take additional testimony in other cases, will come to order.

Let the minutes show that Mr. Starnes, chairman of the subcom-
mittee, is present, and Mr. Mason, a member of the subcommittee of
three, is also present; and in addition Mr. Courtney, a member of
the full Special Committee Investigating Un-American Activities;
Mr. Keefe, of Wisconsin, a member of the special committee set up in
- the Appropriations Committee to pass on these matters; together with
Mr. Stripling, chief investigator, and Dr. Matthews, director of
research. :

The first witness we have this morning is Mr. Koch.

Mr. Koch, the subcommittee is sitting this morning for the purpose
of giving you an opportunity to be heard with reference to charges or
complaints, that have been made to the Special Committee Investi-
gating Un-American and Subversive Activities, that you are a mem-
ber of or have been associated with organizations or groups which
have been denominated as being subversive.organizations, both by the
special committee and by the Attorney General of the Uhited States.
- This is an executive hearing. You will be given the fullest opportu-
nity to be heard on any of the complaints that have been presented.
You can make any statement that you wish in connection therewith.

Dr. Matthews will conduct the examination, and since it will be
necessary for you, Dr. Matthews, to refer to, or probably identify,
certain documents in question that are in the possession of the com-
mittee, it may be necessary also, and I think it should be proper, to
swear you in at the same time, so I will ask you two gentlemen to
hold up your right hands and be sworn.

Do you and each of you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole
truth, and nothing but the truth in the matter under investigation,
so help you God? 5003
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Dr. MarraEws. I do.

Mr. KocH. I do.

Now, Doctor, if you will permit me, I think I will ask just a few
preliminary questions, and then you can go along with the examin-
ation.

TESTIMONY OF LUCIEN KOCH, MEMBER OF THE SHIPBUILDING
COMMISSION, NATIONAL WAR LABOR BOARD

Mr. KocH. I wonder if I can ask for some clarification. Is this
the committee appointed by the Appropriations Committee ?

Mr. Starnes. It is the Special Committee Investigating Un-Ameri-
can and Subversive Activities. '

Mr. Kocn. As differentiated from the Dies committee?

Mr. StarNes. Noj it is a special subcommittee of the so-called Dies
committee, together with members of the Special Appropriations
Committee. :

Mr. KocH. T see.

Mr. Starnes. That is what it is; it is both, although it is properly
denominated, of course, as a hearing of the Special Committee In-
vestigating Subversive and Un-American A ctivities.

The preliminary questions that I shall ask you are those we have
propounded to all, and they are not intended to embarrass you in
any fashion, although you may feel some embarrassment in being
asked some of the questions.

Will you give us your full name and address, please ?

Mr. Kocr. The name is Lucien Koch, and my residence is at 2311
West Mosher Street, Baltimore.

Mr. StarNES. Are you a native-born citizen ¢

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I am, sir.

Mr. Starves, Will you please give us, then, the date and the place
of your birth?

Mr. KocH. I was born on June 29, 1907, at Mount Scott, Oreg.
Mount Scott is a suburb of Portland, Oreg.

b ME 2STARNES. Will you give us your educational background,
riefly ¢ :

Mr. Kocn. I attended grammar schood at the Redlands School in
Clatsop County, Oreg., and from there I went to the Oregon City
High School, working my way through; and from there I went to
Commonwealth College, which at the time was located at the Llano
Cooperative Colony, at Leesville, La., and which subsequently moved
to outside of Mena, Ark. From Commonwealth College I took post-
graduate work at the University of Wisconsin and secured my mas-
ter’s degree there in 1931. : :

Mr. Starnes. Very good. What is your professional or business
background ?

Mr. Koca. Well, I believe the answer to that would be teaching and
serving as-a representative of trade-unions.

Mr. Starnes. Will you give us your teaching background, please?

Mr. Kocm. Yes; I taught at Commonwealth College and also served
on the faculty of the University of Wisconsin.

Mr. Starnes. What chair did you occupy in the University of Wis-
consin ?
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Mr. KocH. I was instructor in economics. '
Mr. StarNEs. Does that constitute your whole background from the
teachin% standpoint ?

Mr. KocH. Yes; it does, from the teaching standpoint, except inso-
far, of course, as labor representatives are constantly carrying on edu-
cational work. :

Mr. Starnes. Have you ever given lectures or helped to conduct a
lecture course at any of the workers’ schools throughout the country

Mr. Kocm. Yes; I have. I taught one summer at the Wisconsin:
Industrial Summer School, which was associated with the University
of Wisconsin, and then I also took a job for the Affiliated Summer
Schools, which was cooperating with the Workers’ Education Section, -
I think, of the Works Progress Administration at that time, to estab-
- lish a workers’ education program in the anthracite district of Penn-
sylvania, and I served there, I believe, for 2 or 3 months setting up
that program.

Mr. Starnes. Of what did that program consist?

Mr. KocH. Well, we. organized classes in trade-union problems,
classes in dancing—1I did not do that, but some of my colleagues did—
and classes in current events, and there may have been others. That
was back in 1932, I believe. That is quite a ways back.

Mr. Starngs. Was that later carried on under the auspices of the
W.P. A. that type of work and training ?

Mr. KocH. Yes;I assume it was, .

Mr. Starngs. Did you ever deliver any lectures to the Workers’
School in New York City? ‘

Mr. Koca. You mean the Communist school ?

Mr. StarnEs. Yes.

- Mr. Kocu. Noj;Idid not, sir.

Mr. Starnes. The Highlander Folk School, down in Tennessee?

Mr. Koon. Inever delivered any lectures there. I visited there once.
very briefly.

Mr. Starngs. What was the nature of the visit, or the connection
there, Mr. Koch ¢

Mr. Kocu. Why, it was a conference that was called in connection
_with the problems of the sharecroppers in eastern Arkansas.

Mr. StarNes. Do you recall what year that was?

Mr. Koca. I can’t be sure about the year. I would guess around
1933 or ’84. .

Mr. Starnes. Can you give us the names of those who attended the
conference, or do you know who called the conference ?

Mr. KocH. I do not know how it was called. I went along with Mr.
Claude Williams, and I think Miles Horton was there. He was out
sick at the time. I think he was connected with this group at the
time. And there were some others; I don’t know who they were.

Mr. Starnes. Have you ever had any connection with the Federal
Govegnment‘, been employed in any manner by the Federal Govern-
ment ¢ ' ‘

Mr. Kocu. Yes. I took a position with the Federal Government in
1935, I believe in September or October of that year, and I continued
my services for the Federal Government until April 1937, I believe.

Mr. StarNes. In what capacity, Mr. Koch ¢

Mr. KocH. At first I was attached to the Consumers’ Division of the
N. R. A, and T think later that came under the Works Progress Ad-
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ministration, and then after that was under the supervision or under
the head, at least, of the United States Department of Labor, and
known as the consumers’ project under the W. P. A. and under the
United States Department of Labor, and my title was economic analyst
and field representative.

Mr. StarnEes. In that capacity did you travel over the country visit-
ing the various States?

Mr. Koca. I did very little traveling. I took one trip—I think just
one trip.

Mr. ETARNES. Do you recall where that was?

Mr. Kocu. That was in Cincinnati.

Mr. StarNes. And the occasion ?

Mr. Koca. It wasn’t limited to Cincinnati. I think we went into
Louisville, too. We had two or three different stops. The occasion
was to visit—I am not sure of the exact title. I think they were re-
ferred to as county consumers’ councils that were set up at that time.
Anyway, it was to meet with those interested in consumer organizations
and consumer problems.

Mr. StarnEs. What was the salary range at that time, ’85 to 37,
if you recall ? '

r.KocH. I was receiving $3,200 at that time.

Mr. StarnEes. And were you later promoted ?

Mr. KocH. No. I quit the job to take my present job with the In-
dustrial Union of Marine and Shipbuilding Workers of America.

Mr. Starnes. And you have been with that organization since ’37¢ .

Mr. Kocu. Since April *37; yes. - ,

Mr. StarNes. Have you been connected in any capacity with the
Federal Government since that time, since April ’37, and if so, please
state in what capacity and what your compensation was.

Mr. Koca. Yes. At the present time I am serving as a member of
the Shipbuilding Commission of the National War Labor Board, and
I was nominated for that post by the national president of my organi-
zation, and that nomination was endorsed by the general executive
board of my organization, and subsequent to my nomination, I was
appointed by the N: ational War Labor Board to serve ‘on this Ship-
building Commission.

So far as compensation is concerned, as yet I have not been com-"
pensated. I have drawn no money whatsoever from the National War
Labor Board. But I understand that we are supposed to. There has
been a delay. I assume there usually is. I am not a regular employee
of the War Labor Board. I work on a per diem basis.

Mr. StarNgs. Do you know what the stated compensation is?

Mr. Koca. My understanding is that for the first few days we were
to receive $10 a day, which theoretically was to cover expenses, and
then later I understand we are to receive a per diem rate of $18.05 a
day. AsIsay,I have received no money as yet.

IZ'Ir. Starnes. But you are connected officially with the. Board?

Mr. Koca. Yes; but not as a regular, full-time employee.

Mr. Starnes. I see. What are your duties and functions as a mem-
ber of that Board ?

Mr. Kocra. The Shipbuilding Commission of the War Labor Board
was set up by order of the War Labor Board in January of this year,
and it assumes all of the duties and functions of the War Labor Board
for the shipbuilding industry. The Shipbuilding Commission was es-
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tablished because it was felt that the shipbuilding industry had now
in it very definite and special problems, and that they might best be
handled, and the purposes of 9,250 cared for, by setting up a special
commission. _ :

Mr. StarNEs. It deals, of course, with—I am assuming that it deals
with—the question of wages and hours and working conditions, and
so forth, of the employees of the shipbuilding industry.

Mr. KocH. Yes; the wages, hours, working conditions, disputes of
whatever character, and so forth. A

Mr. Strarnes. Who are the other members on the Board with you?

Mr. Koca. Why, it is a seven-man commission. The Chairman of
the Commission is Mr. Paul Porter; the representative of the Navy
Department is Captain Atkins; the representative of the Maritime
Commission is Mr. Van Riper; the representatives of the employers
are, first, Mr. Middleton, and secondly, Mr. Ro¢he. The labor mem-
bers are Mr. Elmer Walker for the American Federation of Labor and
myself for the C. I. O. ‘

. Mr. Starnes. Have you ever had auy experience, practical or theo-
retical, in the field of shipbuilding or the merchant marine?

Mr. Kocu. Only in my association with this organization, but nat-
urally over a period of approximately 6 years you learn considerable
so far as shipbuilding is'concerned, and the problems of shipbuilding.

Mr. Starnes. You have never been convicted of any crime of any
character?

Mr. Kocr. No; I have never been convicted.- I was arrested one
time in eastern Arkansas for blocking streets and alleys, but that
charge was dismissed by the court.

Mr. Starnes. Doctor, you can take over at this point and conduct
the examination. ,

Mr. Marraews. You stated that you had received an M. A. degree
at the University of Wisconsin in 1931 Where did you receive your
B. A. degree, if you did receive such degree?

Mr. Kocr. I didn’ receive a B. A. degree. :

Mr. MarrHEWS. On what basis were you admitted to the University
of Wisconsin for postgraduate study ?

Mr. Koca. My work at Commonwealth College was accepted as
adequate to the work required for receiving the B. A. degree, and they
took me on for postgraduate work.

Mr. Matraews. Will you please state the years when you attended
Commonwealth College as a student?

Mr. Koca. I first attended Commonwealth College in the fall of
1923, and continued to attend—I don’t know just where the break is
between the time I was a student and the time I started teaching at
the school.

Mr. StarnEs. Give your best recollection. _

Mr. KocH. I first atttended in 1923, and went to the University of
Wisconsin. That was in 1929 and 30 and ’81. I studied for at least
4 of those years, and then I think I began doing some teaching at the
college. During the summers T would be away earning money so I
could return in the fall. :

Mr. Marraews. Will you give the years during which you were
the head of Commonwealth College?

Mr. Koca. Yes. I became the director of the college in 1931 and
remained as director of the college until 1935.
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Mr. MartaEws. Then it would be correct to say that you taught at
Commonwealth for a period of approximately 4 years prior to 1929?

Mr. Kocn. No; I think it would be closer to 2 years. You see,
I was away 2 years at the University of Wisconsin.

Mr. Marraews. Was your title that of director at Commonwealth
College? '

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. What was your remuneration as director of Com-
monwealth College?

Mr. Kocu. Our staff members received no salary. Our remunera-
tion was maintenance; that is, food, board, lodging, necessary inci-
dental expenses, clothing, and so forth.

Mr, MarraEws. Were you enrolled as a graduate student at the
University of Wisconsin from 1929 to 1931¢

Mr. Koca. Yes. .

Mr. Marrrews. Was it during that period that you were an in-
structor in economics? :

Mr. KocH. I was an instructor in economics during 1930 and ’31.

Mr. Marraews. For a single academic year?

Mr. XKocH. For a single academic year.

Mr. Marraews. What was your remuneration in that position?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t remember. Anyway, it was enough to take care
of my expenses at the university and a little in addition.

Mr. Marraews. How many courses did you teach?

Mr. Kocu. I was teaching.at the experimental college of the uni-
versity, headed by Dr. Alexander Meiklejohn, and during the year
in which T was teaching we were devoting ourselves to the study of
Greek civilization, and I devoted myself particularly to the economic
and political life of Greece.

Mr. StarnEs. Just at this moment, Doctor, let the record show that
Mr. Mundt, of South Dakota, a member of the Special Committee
Investigating Un-American and Subversive Activities, is present.

Mr. MarrEWS. Did you give formal instruction in classes?

Mr. Koca. There was counselor work and we lectured before the
student group.

Mr. Marraews. Is it your testimony that the remuneration was
practically maintenance ?

Mr. Koca. Noj; it was in addition to that. I don’t remember, it
has been quite a while back, but there was a definite fixed salary con-
nected with it.

Mr. MarreEWS. Do you have any approximate idea what it was?

Mr. Kocu. I would hate to guess. I should judge maybe around
a thousand dollars, but that is just a guess. :

Mr. MarrrEWS. A thousand dollars for the one academic year?

Mr. Koca. Yes; as an instructor, part-time instructor. That is
just a guess. I don’t want it to be misleading.

Mr. MarTHEWS. You say you taught under the auspices of the Af-
filiated Summer Schools, is that correct?

Mr. Kocu. Yes. Well—you are referring to the Affiliated Summer
Schools for Workers, which was designated by the Workers’ Educa-
tion Division in W. P. A. at that time to establish classes in the
anthracite area of Pennsylvania. and I was in there setting up that
program. I did very little teaching. I did the.administrative job
rather than a teaching job.
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Mr. MartHEWS. Did you receive remuneration for that work?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. MarrHEWS. Do you recall how much it was?

Mr. Kocu. Well, T don’t exactly. I think—I don’t remember
exactly what that was.

Mr, Marraews. Did you teach at more than one of the schools under
the auspices of the Affiliated Summer Schools for Workers ?

Mr. Kocu. Noj; the only one I taught at was the Wisconsin Indus-
trial Summer School.

Mr. MarreeEws. What summer was that? Do you recall?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t recall the exact year, no. It would be very easy
to check, I think.

Mr. Marraews. In 1937 you became an organizer for the Marine
Workers’ Industrial——

Mr. Kocu. For the Industrial Union of Marine and Shipbuilding
Workers of America. That is a long title.

Mr. Marrnews. How long did you hold that position?

Mr. Kocr. Well, I have been with that organization since, and re-
main with the oroanlzatlon

Mr. MATTHEWS. What was your remuneration, or what has been
your remuneration in that position ?

Mr. Koon. When I first went with the union I received $40 a week,
and then we all took a voluntary cut, I think of 10 percent, which
brought it down to $36 a week, and since that time we have had several
increases. My present remuneration would be $80 a week. Of
course, if I draw money from the Federal Government I will not
draw my salary from the union.

Mr. MarraEWS. But the last pay you received as an organizer for the
union was $80 a week, is that correct ?

Mr. Koca. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. When did you last draw that pay?

Mr. Kocu. Well, I drew it last Saturday.

Mr. Marraews. What was the date of your appointment as a Com-
mission member of the Shipbuilding Commission of the War Labor
Board?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t remember. We held our first meeting on Janu-
ary 25. I don’t remember the date on which I was notified of my
appointment, but a few days preceding that.

Mr. MarTHEWS. But you say you have not yet drawn any pay what-
ever from your position as a member of the Shipbuilding Commission
of the War Labor Board ?

Mr. Kocu. That is correct, sir.

Mr. MartrEws. You have not drawn the $10 a day per diem ex-
penses ?

Mr. Koca. Noj; I have not, sir.

Mr. MATTHEWS Have you signed a voucher for the recelpt of such
funds?

Mr. Kocu. 1 lnven’t signed a voucher for the receipt of such funds,
no. I filled out certain forms. That is not what you are referring to?

My, Marraews. No; I am referring to the signing of a voucher
which would be presented to the Treasury and payment made on the
basis of the signing of such a voucher.

Mr. Kocu. No, I have not done that. I filled out certain forms,
but I have not filled out a voucher. :
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Mr. Marraews. Going back to Commonwealth College for a mo-

ment, would you state briefly the circumstances of the founding of
Commonwealth College, if you happen to know the facts in the case?
. Mr. Koca. Of course, the college was started before I was associated
with it. It was started by Dr. William Zeuch. He, I believe, received
his Ph. D. at the University of Wisconsin. He started this college
in conjunction with, or under the Llano Cooperative Colony, at Lees-
ville, La., and I understand the reason it was started there was from
the standpoint of maintenance. It made it easier for the students and
the people, and for the college itself to support itself.

Mr. MatraEwWs. How long was it located in Louisiana?

Mr. KocH. Either 1 or 2 years. o :

Mr. Marraews. Had it already moved to Arkansas when you en-
tered the institution as a student?

Mr. Koca. Noj; it hadn’t.

. Mr. Marraews. Then the year of the founding of the institution
must have been around 1922 ; was that it ?

Mr. Koca. I think so; yes.

Mr. Marraews. What was the connection of Kate Richards O’Hare
with the founding of the institution?

Mr. KocH. She was one of the prime movers. I think Mr. Zeuch
interested her in the project also.

Mr. MartHEWS. Did you know Kate Richards O’'Hare?

Mr. KocH. Yes; I knew her. I met her at the school.

Mr. MarraEws. Did she ever carry any title in relationship to the
institution ¢

Mr. Kocna. I couldn’t answer as to that, sir. I know she did some
teaching. '

Mr. MartaEWs. Do you recall whether she was ever known as the
head of the college?

Mr. Koca. I am quite certain she wasn’t.

Mr. Marraews. Or the founder?

Mr. KocH. She might have been referred to as one of the founders.
Mr. Zeuch was the moving spirit behind it.

Mr. Marraews. Do you know whether or not she was convicted
on a charge of sedition during the First World War and served a
prison term under that conviction ?

Mr. Kocu. I couldn’t speak as to that, sir.

Mr. Marraews. Has she ever so stated in your presence?

Mr. Kocn. No. -

Mr. Martuews. Or ever discussed the matter in your presence?

Mr. Koocn. Noj; not that I recall, she hasn’t.

Mr. MarrrEWS. Do you know what the original purpose of.the in-
stitution was, as stated by its founders?

Mr. Koca. Well, the purpose of the school, as T understand it, was to
provide a liberal education to those who atfended at moderate cost.

Mr, MarTHEWS. Approximately how many students were enrolled in
the institution when you became a student yourself ¢

Mr. Kocn. I should think it approximated around 40 to 50, maybe.

1}3’.[11' %V[AT’I‘HEWS. And how many instructors were there, approxi-
mately ¢ .

Mr. Kocn. I should think around four or five; something like that.
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Mr. Marraews. Do you recall the names of the instructors, or any
of them ¢ '

Mr. Kocr. Dr. Zeuch was the main teacher, and a gentleman by the
name of Goodhue, F. M. Goodhue, instructor in mathematical science.
Mr. Marraews. What was the initial? . )

Mr. Kocm. I think it was F. M.; I am not sure. That is a long time
ago. Those are the only two L recall. . .

Mr. Marraews. Did Kate Richards O’Hare teach while you were
there ?

Mr. Koca. I don’t think she was there while I was there.

Mr. MatTEEWS. You had met her there, you said ?

Mr. Kocn. Yes; I met her after the school had moved.

Mr. Marraews. Was ghe connected with the school when it moved
to Arkansas?

Mr. KocH. Yes; she was,

Mr. Marraews. In what capacity ? )

Mr. Koca. Well, she was still one of the interested parties support-
ing the school.

Mr. MarraEws. Did she live at the school?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; she lived at the school.

Mr. Marraews. And she taught at the school ?

Mr. Koca. I think she did some teaching; yes.

Mr. Marraews. Did you ever take any courses under her?

Mr. Kocu. Noj; I did not.

Mr. MarraEws. Do you recall the names of any other instructors
during the period when you were a student? 4

Mr. KocH. Mr. Harold Brown taught there; Mr. Benton

Mr. MarreEws. What was his first name ?

Mr. Koca. I don’t recall. He taught law.

Mr. Marraews. Law? '

Mr. Koca. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. During your incumbency as director of Common-
wealth College how was the institution financed ?

Mr. Kocn. It was largely se1f~supﬁ)orted. and the financial budget
that bad to be raised was quite-small. You see, the school owned, I
think, roughly 320 acres of land, and most of the buildings were built
by people on the school grounds, and the school operated a farm and
the life was a rural life, which also made it relatively economical,

Mg Marraews. Did you receive contributions from interested per-
sons !

Mr. KocH. Yes. .

Mr. MarreEws. Did you have any contributions from any founda-
tions or organizations?

Mr. Koca. While I was at the head of the college ?

Mr. MarrHEWS, Yes.

Mr. Kocu. Yes.

Mpr. MarraeEws. Can you name some of them?

Mr. Koca. What is that group that helps support the New Republié ?

Mr. Marraews. Mrs.-Elmhurst ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; the Elmhurst fund.

My. Marraews. Elmhurst fund ¢

Mr. Kocu. And the one Elizabeth Gilman is connected with, the
Christian Social Justice Fund. . :
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Mr. Marraews. Mr. Cochrane, in Baltimore?

Mr. XKoch. I don’t know whether he is connected with it or not.

Mr. MarraEws. He supplies the funds. )

Mr. KocH. I received small checks—unfortunately small checks—
£r01(111 both of those foundations. I think those were the only two

unds. :

Mr. Marruews. Mrs. Elmhurst’s funds are known as the Willard
Straight Foundation, are they not ?

* Mr. KocH. Yes; I believe that is it.

Mr. Marraews. Did you ever receive any funds from the so-called
Garland fund?

Mr. Kocr. Not while I was at the college. By the way, we did re-
ceive money from the Carnegie endowment fund. We received some
money from the Carnegie people.

Mr, Marraews. How much?

Mr. Koca. I don’t recall. I think it was a larger check than I ever
got dfrom either the Elmhurst fund or the Christian Social Justice
fund.

Mr. Marraews. You said that no funds were received by the school
from the Garland fund during your incumbency as director. Do you
know whether or not the school received such funds at any other time?

Mr. Koca. Yes, the school received a substantial amount of money
from the fund for public service—

Mr. MaTraews. The American Fund for Public Service?

Mr. Kocn. Yes; in the beginning. I think it was largely because
of that that the school was able to put up its first building and get on
its feet. I think that happened approximately in 25, I would say, or
26. I am not sure of the date.

Mr. Marraews. Do you know what the size of that sum was?

Mr. KocH. I am not so sure, but I think it was approximately
$30,000. I am not too certain of the figure.

Mr. MarraeEws. Do you know the general type of institutions that
receive support from the Garland fund or the American Fund for
Public Service? Do you, Mr. Koch ?

Mr. Kocu. No; I do not. I know ‘that Commonwealth did receive
such funds, but that is all I know.

Mr. MartaEws. Do you know, or have you heard, that the Daily
Worker was the largest single beneficiary of the Garland fund ?

Mr. XocH. I hadn’t heard that, no, sir.

l\g MarraeEws. You haven’t read the reports of the Garland fund
itself? : '

~ Mr. Koca. No, I have never seen them,

Mr. Marraews. Do you know Mr. William F. Cochrane, of Balti-
more, whose money has established the Christian Social Justice fund?

Mr. KocH. I met him for about 5 minutes fairly recently, in
Baltimore.

Mr. Marraews. Did you discuss Commonwealth College with him?

‘Mr. KocH. No, I didn’t know that he was ever interested in Common-
wealth, or I should have. ‘

Mr. MatTHEWS. You didn’t mention the fact that it was his money
that established the Christian Social Justice fund ¢

Mr. Koca. No, I didn’t, and I don’t know whether he knew that
Commonwealth got any money from that fund.
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Mr. Matraews. You testified that it was Miss Gilman who sent
you the money from the Christian Social Justice fund ?

Mr. Koca. She wag the person that we contacted.

Mr. MarraEws. Miss Elizabeth Gilman, of Baltimore ?

Mr. KocH. Yes. _ . )

Mr. MarraEws. She is treasurer of the Christian Social Justice
fund? o
" Mr. Koca. I believe she was treasurer; yes.

‘Mr. Marraews. Do you know what her political connections in
Baltimore are? - s

Mr. Kocu. Noj; I do not. She is known as one of the outstanding
liberals in the city. I think she is the one that promoted the Balti-
more Public Forum that we used to hear about in the past.

-‘Mr. Marraews. Did you ever address the Baltimore Public Forum %

Mr. Koca. Noj; I did not.

Mr. Martaews. Do you recall whether or not you have noticed that
Miss Gilman has run for the governorship of Maryland or the United
States? Senate from Maryland on the Socialist ticket, for some 20

ears?
Y Mr. KocH. I wasn’t aware of that fact, if she has done so.

Mr. MarraEws. In 1935, or somewhere about that time, the Arkansas
State Legislature conducted an investigation into the affairs of Com-
monwealth College, did it not? .

Mr. Koor. I don’t think it should be réferred to as an investiga-
tion. I think it should be referred to as a witch hunt.

Mr. Marraews. Did the State leegislature formally set up a com-
mittee to conduct this investigation ?

Mr. Koca. - Yes, they formally established a committee.

Mr. MartaEWs. How long did that investigation last ? -

Mr. Koca. The proceedings lasted for a day, I believe. Just a
day, so far as I recall. .

Mr. Matraews. Was testimony taken from witnesses?

Mr. Koca. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. Were you one of the witnesses who appeared before
the committee ? '

Mr. KocH. I was one of the witnesses that appeared at the proceed-
ings, yes—appeared before the committee. - _

r. Marrarews. Did you give testimony before the committee ?

Mr. Koom. I did. ;

Mr. Marraews. Was a transcript made of that testimony?

Mr. Kocn. A transcript is purported to have been made.

* Mr. Marraews. Was there a public stenographer present at the
proceedings ? . ,

Mr. Kocu. There was a stenographer there, though she was certainly
unqualified and highly incompetent.

Mr. MarraEWs. Did the committee make a report to the legislature
"as a whole?

Mr. Kocw. I believe it did, yes. I believe it made a report clearing
the school of the charges that'it had investigated.

Mr. MarraEWSs. Do you believe that ? \‘ :

Mr. Kocr. I never received a copy of the report, to my knowledge,
or of the so-called transcript, although we asked for a copy, but
the courtesy was not extended to us, even though it was promised.
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Mr. Marraews. What were the charges made against the school ¢
Mr. Kocu. Well, the school was accused of assisting sharecroppers
in eastern Arkansas in organizing into a union, and with assisting
them in getting their benefits under the Agricultura.l Adjustment
Act. :
Mr. Marraews. And you say the school was cleared of that charge,
it did not so assist ? '

Mr. KocH. Well, as I say, I don’t recall ever seeing a report that ’
this committee rendered, if it did render such a report. But ac-
cording to the stories that appeared at the time, it was the object
of the committee to close the school down:

Mr. MarrHEWS. Just a minute.

Mr. KocH. And the school wasn’t closed down.

Mr. MarraEWS. You said you believed that the school was cleared
of the charges made against 1t. Is that your testimony?

Mr. KocH. I believe so; yes. .

Mr. MarraeEws. And then you stated that the charges were those
of assisting sharecroppers?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; that is right.

Mr. Marraews. And it is your belief that the legislature cleared
the school of the charge of assisting sharecroppers? '

Mr. KocH. At least they didn’t think that was cause for closing the
school down. .

Mr. Marraews. Was thé charge stated formally in those words as
the legislature authorized the investigation

Mr. KocH. I don’t know, sir. I don’t remember seeing a copy of
the charges, the formal charges.

Mr. Marraews. Were you asked to appear as a witness?

Mr.-KocH. Yes, I was.

Mr. MarrrEws. Were you served a formal notice to appear as a
witness?

Mr. KocH. I don’t believe I was; no.

Mr. Marruews. Were you not apprised of the exact charges when
you did appear?

Mr. Kocu. Noj; I don’t recall that any charges were actually made.
They just started asking questions.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall the substance of your testimony be-
fore that committee ? -

Mr. Koca. Well, I don’t recall it in detail. As I say, I never re-
ceived a copy of the purported transcript.

Mr. Marraews. Was the year 1935% Is that the year?

Mr. Kocu. I am not too sure of that. It was either 1934 or 1935.
. Mr. Marraews. Do you know how lorg you were on the witness
stand, approximately ¢ :

Mr. Kocu. I was on the witness stand for several hours.

Mr. MarrrEws. How many other witnesses appeared that day?

Mr. Kocr. I don’t know.

Mr. MatreEWs. Did you hear their testimony ¢

Mr. Koca. No. You see, I refer to this proceeding as a witch
hunt rather than an investigation, and I think I do that fairly,
because that proceeding was purely a one-sided proceeding. For in-
stance, we asked the.right to have counsel present, and that right was
denied us. And we were very fearful of what might happen, so we
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asked for the privilege of having a stenographer present, and that,
too, was denie£ So the whole proceedings were fraught with preju-
dice and hysteria, and it is for that reason that I didn’t think it proper
to refer to 1t as a legislative investigation, because an investigation pre-
sumably is based upon fairness and judicial processes.

Mr. Marraews. You did not request counsel to be present with you
this morning, did you? ’

Mzr. KocH. No; I did not.

Mr. lg\h'rrHEws. And you did not request the presence of a stenog-
rapher? : .

r. Kocu. No; I.placed my confidence in the committee, unless I
have reason to do otherwise, and I hope I haven’t. I think this is &
different type of proceeding.

Mr. StarnEs. I can assure you, Mr. Koch, you will have an oppor-
tunity to make any explanation or any statements you want to in con-
nection, as I said, with the charges that have been presented to the
committee in times past, that you had had some affiliation with un-
American or subversive groups. You can make any statement you
wish, free from any hysteria or any threats.

Mr. Kocu. Thank you. : '

Mr. MarrHEWS. VVY%re you sworn as a witness when you appeared
before the committee ? _

Mr. Kocu. I don’t recall whether I was or not. :

Mr. MarrHEWS. Do, you recall having been asked this question i
that proceeding of the committee of the Arkansas State Legislatuve:
“Do you respect the American flag?”

Mr. KocH. I might have been asked that question; I am not sure.
As T say, that happened a long time ago, and we tried to get a copy
of the so-called transcript and we were unable to. T might very well
have been asked that question. .

Mr. Marraews. Is it not your recollection that you were asked that,
or a question very similar in wording to that?

Mr. Kocn, I think such a question, or a similar question, was asked.

Mr. Matraews: Didn’t youread a good deal of news comment on the
fact that that question was among those asked ? .

Mr. KocH. Yes; but sometimes such reproductions are not always
accurate either.

Mr, Marraews. Do you recall what your answer to the question,
“Do you respect the American flag?” was?

Mr. Kocu. I assume I said that I respected it very highly.

Mr. Marraews. Would it refresh your recollection if a transcript of
the Arkansas Legislature stated that your answer was, “I refuse to
answer without advice of counsel”?

Mr. Kocn. As T explained, sir, I don’t think you can rely upon that
so-chlled transcript. I certainly dislike the insinuation that I might
have said that, because I bow to no one in my feeling for America.

Mr. Starnes. Doctor, if it is your purpose to ask Mr. Koch anything
about the proceedings before the Legislative Committee of the State
of Arkansas, do you have an actual transcript of the testimony in
published form ? '

Mr. Marraews. There is no published transcript of the proceedings,
Congressman, as I understand the situation. What I have before me
are excerpts from the alleged transcript, written by the Speaker of the

273383—43—vol, T—2
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House of Representatives of the State of Arkansas, Mr. Harvey B.
Thorn. This is not in the form of an affidavit, it is in the form of a
simple statement made by Mr. Thorn. It generally coincides with
published reports of the proceedings and the testimony given on the
occasion. The committee is still making an effort to get an authenti-
cated copy of the transcript from Little Rock. .

Mr. StarNes. I see. * A

Mr. Marraews. Would it be your testimony, Mr. Koch, that you did
not answer the question, “Do you respect the American flag?” as fol-
lows: “I refuse to answer without advice of counsel”?

Mr. Kocm. I certainly did not and would not make such a statement
as that. v

Mr. MartrEWs. Your testimony is that you did not answer the
question in that form? '

Mr. Koon. Yes, sir.

Mr. MarrrEWS. Or in anything approximating that form?

Mr. Kocn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Marraews. Did you have anything to say about symbols when
you were asked that question, according to your recollection ?

Mr. Kocu. Well, I don’t recall that I did, but again, in newspaper
reports I know they stated that that remark was madeé.

Mr. MarraEws. Do you recall having been asked this question:
“Have you been teaching the overthrow of this Government?¢”

Mr. Kocn. No; I don’t recall being asked that question.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall having been asked a question in
wording similar to that ¢

Mr. Koca. The question might very well have been asked. I don’t
recollect it as of this time.

Mr. MarraEws. According to the Speaker of the House of Repre-
sentatives of the Arkansas Legislature, you were asked the question,
“Have you been teaching the overthrow of this Government?”’ and
your answer, according to the transeript, which he was following, was
as follows: “I have presented that position and that point of view.”
Do you wish to deny that you gave such an answer to that or a similar
. question ¢ .

Mr. Kocn. I certainly have never taught the overthrow of my Gov-
ernment.

Mr. Marraews. Then your answer is that you deny having given
that kind of answer to that kind of question, is that correct ?

Mr. Koca. That is correct.

Mr. MarrHEWS. Were you asked questions about the Union of Soviet
Socialist Republics during the proceedings?

Mr. Koca. Yes; I might have been questioned on that score. I
don’t know exactly what was asked. :

Mr. Marraews. Were you asked anything about whether you had
preference for the Soviet type of government as contrasted with the
American type of government?

Mr. Koca. I don’t know just what the nature of the questions might
have been. :

"~ Mr. MarraEws. Do you know what the nature of your answers was?

Mr. Koon."Well, I am not sure, sir, now, exactly, no.

Mr. MatrrEWS. According to the Speaker of the House of Repre-
sentatives of the Arkansas Legislature, you were asked the following
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question: “Does the U. S. S. R. grant the right of freedom of speech
and freedom of assemblage #” and you were alleged to have answered,
“There is perhaps more freedom oty speech and freedom of assemblage
in the U. S. S. R. than in the United States.” Do you recall that ques-
tion and that answer? ’ .

Mr. Kocn. I do not, sir.

Mr. MarraEws. Do you recall having been asked any questions
about religion or the Bible ¢ ]

Mr. Kocu. I may have been asked such questions. If so, I don’t
recall just what they were.

Mr. JMATI‘HEWS. Did you hear the testimony of Charlotte Moskowitz
before the same committee of the State legislature?

Mr, Kocu. No. They wouldn’t allow anyone else in there. They
took people in one at a time, and wouldn’t allow anyone else in.

Mr. MartrEWS. Did you discuss with Charlotte Moskowitz her testi-
mony before the committee ?

Mr. KocH. We may have discussed it at that time.

Mr. Marraews. By the way, who was Charlotte Moskowitz with
respect to Commonwealth College?

Mzr. KocH. She was the secretary of the college, I believe.

Mr. MarraEws. You know that she did appear as a witness before
the committee ? v '

Mr. Kocn. Yes, it is my recollection that she did.

Mr. Srarnes. By the way, Dr. Matthews, I wonder if Mr. Koch
knows whether or not Dr, Zeuch is or has been an employee of the
Federal Government in any capacity during the past decade.

Mr. KocH. Yes; he has been associated with some Government
agencies. I don’t believe he is now. I don’t know just where he is

-now, but I think he did some work for some of the Government
agencies.

Mr, Martrews. Do you recall what those agencies were?

Mr. Kocn. I can’t be too sure of it. I think possibly he was associ-
ated with the Resettlement Administration.,

Mr, MarraEws. Was Charlotte Moskowitz ever connected with the
-Federal Government in any capacity?

Mr, Kocn. Not to my knowledge, sir.

Mr. MarreEWws. Do you know where Charlotte Moskowitz is at the
present time?

Mr. Kocu. No; I do not.

Mr. Marraews. When was your last contact with her?

Mr. Kocu. Well, T haven’t seen her since I left Commonwealth, in
1935. T don’t believe I have heard from her since then directly. I
have heard indirectly occasionally about her. )

Mr. Marraews.- Was Dr. Zeuch at all instrumental.in helping you
obtain a position in the Federal Government in Washington ¢

Mr. Kocr. Noj; he was not.

Mr. Marraews. In 19357

Mr. Kocrn. He was not. )

Mr. Marrrews. Did you have any contact with Dr. Zeuch after you
came to Washington in 1935%

Mr. Kocu. No; I did not, sir.

) Mré Marraews. Have you had any contact with him since that
time
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Mr. Koca. I have not, sir. o

Mr. StarNEs. Do you recall who recommended you for a position
in 1985, Mr. Koch ? '

Mr. Koca. Well, not exactly. Iknew a great many people. I used
to see them regularly when I was traveling for the school.

Mr. Srarnes. Did you apply for the place?

Mr. Kocn, Yes; I applied for the position. _

Mr. Starnes. Did you furnish any list of what we commonly call
vouchers or list of persons who had known your background and
training and so forth, as character recommendations?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I filled out the regular Government form, and I am
quite certain I put down references at that time.

Mr. Starnes. Do you recall who the references were?

Mr. Kocu. I can’t be too sure. I am quite sure one of them was
Dr. Alexander Meiklejohn. You see, it is pretty hard to refer back
that far. It must be on file at the Civil Service Commission.

Mr. Starnes. Did you put down the name of Dr. Zeuch as one of
your references? -

Mr. Kocr. Noj; I did not.

Mr. Marraews. Did Charlotte Moskowitz tell you what she had
answered in reply to any of the questions before the investigating
committee of the Arkansas Legislature?

Mr. Kocu. Well, I'don’t remember. I assume we discussed it. We
all discussed it at that time. I don’t remember specifically what ques-
tions were asked and what answers were given.

Mr. Marraews. According to the excerpts of the transcr.ipt which
I have before me, she was asked the following question: “Do you
respect that flag up there?”, the questioner pointing to the flag on
the wall, and her answer was, “I do not respect any symbol.”

Mr. Kocu. It is very hard for me to believe she would make any
such statement as that. :

Mr.@ MarraEWs. She didn’t tell you that she had answered in that
tenor*

Mr. KocH. I know she didn’t. .

Mr. Marraews. What courses did you teach at Commonwealth ?

Mr. Kocu. I taught several courses. I taught a course in trade-
union problems, trade-union history, public speaking, and parlia-
mentary law, and I think I also taught a course for a time at least
in American history and, of course

Mr. Starnes. Mr. Mundt, a member of the committee from South
Dakota, would like to ask you a question.

Mr. Munpr. Before we leave those hearings entirely, you said no

witness was allowed to hear what any other witness had to say. Were
there representatives of the accredited press at the hearings?
" Mr. Kocu. No; there were no representatives of the press there.
They had to be satisfied with what they were told. No; it was a
secret session. We couldn’t have counsel, we couldn’t have a stenog-
rapher, we couldn’t have anybody sit in, including the press. As a
matter of fact, as I recall, the press was somewhat friendly to the
school at that time in the handling of that whole affair. :

Some time, Mr. ‘Chairman, I would like to go into a little detail
as to just why this witch hunt, as I feel I have been compelled-to
refer to it, took place, and that will be at your convenience,
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'Mr. Starnes. Prior to the time you finish the examination, or at
any time, when it does not interrupt the regular examination, you
may do so.

Mr. Marreews. While we are on the subject, the statement is in
order at the present time. ‘

Mr. Starnes. You may make the statement now, if you desire.

* "Mr. Koca. I think I should show to the committee why the feeling
of prejudice and a spirit of hysteria existed. It grew out of the fact
that the sharecroppers’ organization in eastern Arkansas got in touch
with Commonwealth College and asked for some assistance. The
organization was formed shortly before then, and was known as
the Southern Tenant Farmers Union, and we went over to eastern
Arkansas to do what we could. We helped them to organize into
the Southern Tenant Farmers Union, and then there was great com-
plaint about the sharecroppers themselves not getting the full ben-
efit from the Agricultural Adjustment Act. heir claim was that
the benefit was going to the plantation interests rather than to them-
selves, and so we tried to look into that matter and to give some
assistance on that matter too.

Naturally the State of Arkansas—I like the State of Arkansas,
but I feel that I am compelled to explain-this to you gentlemen—
is pretty well dominated, politically and economically, by the plan-
tation 1interests, and they would naturally resent, and did very
strongly and bitterly resent, our activities in attempting to assist the
sharecroppers in the eastern part of the State, and it is for that reason
that this proceedings on the part of the State legislature was pro-
mulgated. ’

i{just wanted to'make that explanation.

r. StarNEs. Do you feel that the country as a whole at that time,
or prior to that time, had been dominated by what you would deem to
be financial and industrial interests ?

Mr. Kocu. The country as a whole?

Mr. Starnes, Yes.

Mr. Koorn. No; I don’t think so.

Mr. Starnes. 1 said at that time.

Mr. Koca. No; I wouldn’t think so—certainly not in the manmner
in which it was true of Arkansas at the time. :

Mr. StarNes. In other words, you feel that the country at that
time, and prior thereto, had not been dominated by financial and in-
dustrial interests, and that in the country as a whole at the time and
prior thereto organized labor and unorganized labor had been fairly
represented and had a fair voice and a fair share in the Government,
and also in the economic benefits that come uonder our system of
Government ?

Mr. Kocr. Well, I wouldn’t want to say that we were entirely
satisfied then, and I assume we. are not entirely satisfied now. '

So far as I am personally concerned, I think great progress has
been made in the last few years in extending benefits to the
average American. Witness the Social Security Act and the Na-
tional Labor Relations Act and so forth, the wages and hours law.

Mr. Starnes. You didn’t have any of those prior to that time?

Mr. Kocr. No.
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Mr. Starnes. Did you make the point in any of your talks or
lectures at that time that the country was so dominated by financial
and industrial interests at that time that the workers of America
were not getting their fair share of the national income and did not
havefa fair proportion of the national wealth ?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t believe the workers and farmers were getting
a fair share of the national income.

Mr. 8rarNes. Nationally ? _ ‘

Mr. KocH. Yes. I don’t feel that they were. There was great
unemployment.

Mr. MarraEWS. May I ask what period you are speaking for?

Mr. StarnEs. I said at that time and prior thereto.

Mr. Marraews. This is 1935.

Mr. Starnes. That is right. At that time, and prior thereto.

Mr. Kocu. I was going back a little further than that. I was
going back to 1933,

Mr. MasoN. Mr. Chairman, I want to check one or two dates.

Mr. Kocu. I was going back prior to the New Deal administration.

(1)\%1; MasoN. You stated in the beginning that you were born in
1907 ¢ '

Mr. KocH. Yes. ‘

Mr. MasoN. That you went to college in 1923, in Louisiana? That
would be when you were 16?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Mason. That you became director of that same college after
it was moved, in 1931%

Mr. KocH. Yes. .

Mr. Mason. That would mean, then, that you were director or
head of the college when you were 24 %

Mr. Kocu. Yes; and there was some publicity on it at the time, I
believe.

Mr. MarraEWS. You were giving us a list of the courses that you
taught at Commonwealth. You mentioned trade-union problems,
trade-union I <tory, American history possibly, you say?

Mr. Koca. Yes; I think I taught over some period American his-
tory, and I taught a course in economics, too. :

Mr. Marraews. Did you use any textbooks formally in connection
with these courses? '

Mr. Kocr. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall what textbook you used. in trade-
union problems?

Mr. Kocua. Well, I used Perlman’s condensation of the work headed
by John R. Commons and associates. John R. Commons’ works are
recognized as the basic works and one of his students at that time,
Perlman, wrote a condensation of those works.

Mr. Marraews. And what textbook did you use in trade-union
history ?

Mr. Kocr. Well, that is what you are talking about, aren’t you?

Mr. MarraEws. I first asked you about trade-union problems.

Mr. Kocra. Obh, trade-union problems.

Mr. Marraews. Did you use the same textbook for both courses?

Mr. Koca. We used the same, but we may have had some in addition.
For instance, we used Lorwin’s book on trade-union problems, and we
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used a book by Simons, an old book, where he discusses the early de-
veidpment of our country.
MarraEws. A. M. Simons?

Mr. Koca. I believe so. :

Mr. MarraEws. Did you have a textbook in Amerlcan history ?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall what that was?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; that would be professor Beard’s book, The Rise
of American Civilization,

Mr. Marraews. Did Claude Williams teach at Commonwealth dur-
m%lyour incumbency as director?

Kocu. Noj; he did not.

Mr. Marraews. What were your associations with Williams? You
spoke of having gone to Highlander Folk School with him.

Mr. Koca. He was a minister and was very much interested in the
sharecropper problem at that time, and he visited the school on one
or two occasions, and I think it was he that suggested that I go along
with him to this conference that was to be held at the Highlander
Folk School.

Mr. Marraews. Where was he minister at that tlmeQ

Mr. Kocu. At Paris, Ark.

Mr. Matraews. Did he later become head of Commonwealth Col-

lege
%\lr Kocu. Yes; he later became director of Coramonwealth College.

Mr. Marraews. Did he ever discuss w1th you his membership in the
Communist Party?

Mr. KocH. Noj; he did not.

Mr. Marraews, You know that he was a member of the Communist
Party, do you not?

Mr. KocH. I do not know that, and I would be very much surprised
if he was.

Mr. Marruaews. Have you ever read his blogmphy, published in

- England ?

Mr. Kocu. Noj I haven’t.

Mr. Marraews. Have you heard about his biography?

Mr. KocH. I heard about it. T would like to get hold of it.

Mr. Marraews. T have a copy next door. Didn’t you know that it
tells in some detail of his allegiance to communism %

Mr. Kocu. No; I did not.

Mr. MaTrrews. Didn’t you know he was expelled from the Socialist
Party because they found evidence of his Communist card ?

r. SrarNes. Do you have that biography of Williams?

Mr Marraews. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. T am going to suggest that you insert excerpts from it.
That is one of the reasons I had you sworn in the beginning, to imple-
ment the statements that you have to necessarily make in an examina-
tion of Mr. Koch with documentary evidence of that sort.

Mr. Marraews. First T would like to ask Mr. Koch if Williams was
his immediate successor as head of the Commonwealth College.

Mr. Koca. Noj; he was not.
anr 2MA'I'rHEW:s When did he become head of the institution do you

ow

Mr. Koca. Well, I am not sure. I think around ’38 or ’39, I believe.
I left in 1935.
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Mr. Marraews. Were you closely associated with him in work
among the sharecroppers in Arkansas?

Mr. Kocr. No; I wasn’t.

Mr. MarraeEws. But you did attend a conference at the Highlander
Folk School with him? :

Mr. Koca. Yes. He drove over and I went along with him.

Mr. StarNEs. Doctor, is this man Williams, the minister you refer

~ to, a native of England or of this conntry?

Mr. Marraews. He is a native of Tennessee, as I recall,

‘Mr. KocH. Yes; I believe he is. )

Mr. MatTaews. His biography for some reason was published in
England, and we have a copy of it.

Mr. StarNEs. A copy of 1t in our files?

Mr. MarraHEWS. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. Well now, is it a matter of record, Doctor—I am ask-
ing you—that the Garland fund did make a substantial contribution
to the support of the Daily Worker? You asked Mr. Koch that
question.

Mr. Marraews. That is correct. It is a matter of record from the
reports of the Garland fund itself that its largest single beneficiary
was the Daily Worker.

Mr. Kocru. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a question ?

Mr. StarNEs. Yes.

Mr. KocH. Would that be true back in 24 or ’25, when I think they
made their allocation to Commonwealth?

Mr. MartaEws. The Ddily Worker was founded in 1924. About
that time there was a very substantial contribution, and through the
succeeding years, from the Garland fund.

Mr. Starnes. You can insert those documents at the proper place
n the record, too.

Mr. Marraews. Well, Congressman, there is testimony before this
committee already by numerous witnesses giving details concerning
the contributions of the so-called Garland fund to numerous Com-
munist enterprises.

Would it not be your opinion, Mr. Koch, that the Garland fund
-contributed its moneys exclusively to organizations which were, let us
say, considered radical ?

Mr. Koca. Well, I didn’t know anything about what the fund did
with its money other than the American Fund for Public Service,
which did, I understand, make a substantial contribution to Common-
wealth in the early days, I think back in 1924 or 1925. OQOutside of that
I don’t know what the fund does with its money. I don’t know to this
day. TIam interested in what you say.

Mr. Matraews. Were you ever a member of the Socialist: Party ¢

Mr. KocH. No; I was not.

Mr. MarreewS. Did it not come to your attention that the Socialist
Party expelled Claude Williams from membership ?

Mr. Kocu. Noj; it never came to my attention.

Mr. MarrHEWS. I wish to state for the record, if I may. Mr. Chair-
man, that the committee has in its files the necessary documentary
evidence, which is a matter of public record, that this man Claude
Williams was expelled from the Socialist Party because the Socialist

. Party claimed to have found evidence of his Communist Pafty mem-
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bership card. Norman Thomas was very much interested in the
situation at Commonwealth, and gave some publicity to it.

Did you Lave members of the instructing faculty at Commonwealth
who were publicly avowed members of the Communist Party ?

Mr. Kocu. Not while I was there, and I don’t know what happened
since. I am not implying that that happened since.

Mr. Marraews. Did you have visiting lecturers from the Communist
Party address the students?

Mr. Kocn. Yes; we did in one instance; at least, I assnme she was.
Mother Bloor passed through and addressed the student body.

Mr. Marraews. You know, of course, that she was a publicly avowed
leader of the Communist Party ?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. Did William Sentner visit the school during your
mcumbency

Mr. KocH. Not while I was present at the college.

Mr. MarraEws. Do you know Sentner ?

Mr. KocH. I heard of him. I think he was from St. Louis, wasn’t he?

Mr. Marraews. He was at one time State secretary of the Commu-
nist Party in Missouri. Do you recall that?

Mr. Koch. I don’t recall that.

Mr. Marraews. That is a matter of public record also. It is also a
matter of public record that he frequently visited Commonwealth and
addressed the students or discussed matters with the students. I don’t
say during your incumbency.

Mr. Koon. He wasn’t there to my knowledge while I was there.
Of course, you must understand, you see, that I traveled for the school
some, so even during the years I was there I wasn’t there constantly.

Myr. MarraeEws. Do you know whether or not it was a matter of
repute in radical circles, ignoring for the moment what the outside
press might say, that Commonwealth College had a distinet Com-
munist tinge? : _

Mr. KocH. I don’t think that v : true, sii during my stay with the
college. Of course, we'never mzde it a poii:t particularly to find out
what the politics of the people were. But in one instance I know that
the people who were supposed to be Communist Party people were
very critical. They weren’t friendly toward me. '

Mr. Marraews. Did you have avowed Communist students?

Mr. Kocr. Well, there were some that propounded that point of
view; yes. Whether or not they were Communists I don’t know. But
they asked questions, and so forth?

Mr. MarraEWs. Do you know Tucker Smith ?

Mr. Kocn. Yes; I have met him—formerly with Brookwood
College ? :

Mr, Marraews., Formerly head of Brookwood Labor College, at
Katonah, N. Y.

I have here a carbon copy of a letter written by Tucker Smith,
director of Brookwood Labor College, to Charlotte Moskowitz, Com-
monwealth College, Mena, Ark., under date of May 21, 1936. The
letter has to do with holding a summer school at Commonwealth, a
summer school devoted to the study of war and peace. I should like
to read you what Tucker Smith said, in part, to Charlotte Moskowitz
in this letter, and ask you if you think it is a fair comment for Tucker
Smith to make.
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Fred Libby, the most conservative man on the board, and one or two others,
attacked our program on the ground that we had chosen Commonwealth for a
southern summer school. I had expected this, as I wrote you previously, but
they had the advantage of being able to argue economy along with communism.

I haven’t the slightest objection to your seeing the whole letter.

That is the substance of it. )

Mr. Kocu. Tucker Smith was cooperating with Commonwealth in
establishing such a summer school ¢

Mr. Matraews. That is right ; a summer school devoted to the ques-
tion of war and peace.

Mr. Munpr. What year was that?

Mr. StarnEs. ’36.

Mr. MarTHEWS. May 21, 1936.

My point was whether, among radicals generally, such as Brook-
wood Labor College, from which the American Federation of Labor
withdrew its support on the ground that it was a Communist institu-
tion, and Tucker Smith was director of it and he is writing the head
of Commonwealth College that some conservative members of his
peace board were objecting to a summer school being held at Com-
monwealth, because they had the unfair advantage of being able to
argue communisim. .

r. Koc. Mr. Chairman, if I might, naturally I want to point out
that I wasn’t there during this period ; and secondly, the letter is ad-
dressed to Charlotte Moskowitz, not the head of the school. »

Mr. MarraEws. Wasn’t she acting head of the school at that time?

Mr. Kocr. Well, it would be news to me if she was.

Mr. Marrarws. Who succeeded you as director ¢

Mr. Koca. Richard Whitten succeeded me as director.

Mr. Star~Es. You testified she was secretary of the school.

Mr. KocH. Yes; and she was during part of my incumbency there.

Mr. Starnes. What type of a secretary?

Mr. KocH. Well, she handled the mail and corespondence and kept
the files in the office, and so forth. _

My. Starnes. By the way, Dr. Matthews, you asked Mr. Koch
a question in the earlier part of the examination in which he stated
he had no personal knowledge of the facts as referred to in the ques-
tion. . It was about this woman Kate Richards O’Hare, in which you
asked him if he knew that she was convicted of sedition in World War
No. 1, and he said he didn’t know. Isthat a fact? ’

Mr. Marraews. Yes. I am quite sure, without trying to impute any
knowledge to the witness, that he is aware of the fact that that was
public knowledge, that she served a prison term.

Mr. Koca. No;Iknew Eugene V. Debs did.

Mr. Marraews. Kate Richards O’Hare was the most famous of all
the women prisoners during World War No. 1. She wrote a book on
the subject after she came out of prison, and lectured widely all over
the United States.

Mr. Starnes. Let me suggest, then, that you, for the committee, ob-
tain the necessary authenticated information to that effect, and include
it in the record.

Mr. Marraews. We have a copy of her autobiography, in which she
relates her prison experiences and she describes herself as founder of
Commonwealth College.
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A copy of Kate Richards O’Hare’s book on her prison experiences
isin the Library of Congress. The title of the book is “In Prison,” and
it was copyrighted in 1920 by F. P. O’Hare. According to the au-
thor’s own statements in her book, she was sentenced to a prison term
for sedition in 1919 by Judge Martin J. Wade in Federal court at Bis-
marck, N. Dak. Furthermore she states that she was a Federal pris-
oner in the Missouri State Penitentiary from April 14, 1919, to May
30, 1920.

Mr. Srar~ngs. When the witness says he doesn’t have any knowledge
of it, that doesn’t make it testimony so far as this committee is con-
cerned. If we have in our possession her autobiography, or if we
have authenticated proof of the fact that she was—I am not trying to
be too techinical, but I am trying to build this record, because there is
another committee which will pass on certain matters later. I want
the record affirmatively to show that those things are true, so they
won’t have to go to the trouble and expense of turning around and
having to have that authenticated prootf themselves. So kindly place
an excerpt from her autobiography iu the record at the proper point.
We will also obtain—of course we can do that from the Department
of Justice—the necessary proof of this fact. Then this other com-
mittee doesn’t have to go chasing around and obtaining that informa-
tion and that proof. .

Mr. MarraEws. I would once more like to ask the witness if it is
likely that in view of the fact that Kate Richards O’Hare was so
widely known in the labor movement-all over the United States that
it slipped his memory that she served this term?

Mr. Kocu. Well, it certainly did slip my memory, and still does,
though now, as you talk about it, it seems to me I recall hearing some
discussion. But understand that I was rather young during the last
war, see? I think I wasaround 7, and she was at Commonwealth very
little, so I had very little opportunity to talk to her. She wasn’t there,
I don’t believe, for a 6-month period.

Mr. Marraews. She was in residence, however, at Commonwealth ?

Mr. KocH. Just temporarily; yes.

Mr. MarrrEWws. Did you know what the nature of her lectures was
as she went out from Commonwealth over the country ? :

Mr. Koca. I didn’t hear her deliver any of her lectures. I knew
she was supposed to be a Socialist, so I assumed she would be inter-
ested in that.

Mr. Martaews. Do you know Richard Babb Whitten personally?

Mr. Koca. Slightly, only.

Mr. MarraEws. And he was your successor at Commonwealth ?

Mr. KocH. Yes; I think I spoke to you before he went in, as a mat-
ter of fact. Maybe I didn’t; maybe that was before that,

Mr. Marraews. Was he well known as a Socialist leader in New
Orleans?

Mr. KocH. Yes. Well, now, let’s see. I want to be fair here. I
knew he was supposed to have Socialist leanings. I didn’t know him
as an outstanding leader of the Socialist Party.

Mr. Marraews. Did you know him as the secretary of the Socialist
Party in New Orleans?

Mr. Kocr. No; I didn’t know him in that capacity.

Mr. Marraews. That is also a matter of record, Mr, Chairman.
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Did you know that he had some difficulty with the Socialist Party
on the ground that he was charged with being secretly affiliated with
the Communist Party? .

Mzr. Koca. No; I was not aware of that. You see, I left actually,
before he came in, a matter of 2 or 8 weeks before he actually came in.

Mr. Marraews. Did you have a board of trustees or any corre-
spoglding body at Commonswealth during your incumbency as direc-
tor?

Mr. Kocu. We had an advisory board, that had a rather indefinite
existence so far as the college was concerned. It was not actually a
board of trutees.

Mr. MarraEws. Was it some kind of presiding cormmittee ? .

Mr. Kocn. No. :

Mr. Marraews. How many members were there on it ?

-Mr. Kocu. The ruling body of the school was the Commonwealth
College Association, and that was made up purely of people who were
on the campus.

Mr. Marraews. What did you call that board ¢

Mr. Kccn. Advisory board, T believe.

Mr. Marrrews. You called it the advisory board ?

Mr. Kocs. I think so. .

Mr. Marraews. How many members were there on it ?

Mr. Kocs. I don’t recall.

Mr. Marraews, Do you recall any of the members, Mr. Koch?

Mr. Kocn. I would have to check this. I think Roger Baldwin
was one.

Mr. Srarnes. Do you have a list of the members, Doctor? -

Mr. MarraEws. Covering certain periods, but not any particular
date assigned to them. We have one list of a so-called executive com-
mittee, and a nonresident board, as it is describéd in our information.

M. Kocu. That was after my incumbency.

Mr. Marraews. Then there was also a national advisory commit-
tee, which inclided Roger Baldwin ?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Marruaews. Was Donald Henderson on your national advisory
committee?

Mz, Kcen. No.

Mr. Marraews. Did you know Donald Henderson? »

Mr. Kocu. I met him once or twice after I came to Washington,
in connection with the sharecropper matters.

Mr. Marraews. Didn’t you meet him in connection with the share-
croppers in Arkansas?

Mr. Kcon. He wasn’t around. 1 didn’t know who he was at that
time. -

Mr. Starngs. Did you have any connection with him in -your Con-
sumers’ League work?

Mr. Kocrm. Noj none whatever. ,

Mr. Marrusws. You know that Donald Henderson, of course, is a
publicly avowed Communist ¢ )

Mr. Kocm. I heard people say that. .I never heard him say that.

Mr. Marraews. He has published official reports under the name of
the Communist Party in the Communist magazine.

Mr. Kocm. T wasn’t aware of that.
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Mr. MatraEws. There is no secret about his Communist Party
membership.

On this particular list of the national advisery committee Donald
Henderson was a member, and I am quite sure the witness is correct
in saym%Ithat it was in 1986, or subsequent to his incumbency, that
Donald Henderson went to Arkansas and became _very active in the

- sharecroppers movement, and, due to that, undoubtedly became a
member of the national adv1sory committee of Commonwealth College.

Grace Lumkin is also listed here as a member of the national ad-
visory committee. - She had been treasurer of the Communist Party
in New York. )

Mr. StarNes. Do you know Grace Lumpkin, Mr. Koch?

Mr. Kocu. I have never met her. I don’t believe she was on the
national advisory committee while I was there.

Mr. MarraEWS. You know who she is?

Mr. Koca. I know she published a book.

Mr. MarraEWS. And you also know that she is a publicly avowed
member of the Communist Party ¢

Mr. Koca. I didn’t know that; no. '

Mr. MaTrrEWS. She was treasurer of the part\ in New York at one
time.

Granville Hicks was at this time on the national advisory commit-
tee. Was he on the national advisory committee during your period
of administration?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t believe so.

Mr. Marraews. Granville Hicks, sholtlv after this, resiened from
the Communist Party, as you may recall, Mr. Chairman. That testi-
mony has been introduced before thé committee.

Mr. StarnEes. I believe the witness said they had a national fxdv1sorv
committee and then also had an executive board.

Mr. Koca. We had a Commonwealth College Association, which
is the body that ran the school. It was made up of resident members

. of the school, faculty members and the members of the industrial com-
munity, those who operated the farm, and so forth. That was the
governing board of the school. Then we had a national advisory
board, just to let people know who was supporting us, who thought
we were doing a pretty good job, but they actually didn’t govern the
school or run the school in any way.

Mr. Starnes. All right, Doctor; you can proceed.

Mr. Marraews. I want to know if the witness can recall even two
names from his national advisory board during his own administra-
tion of the school. He has mentioned Roger Baldwin.

Mr. Kocu. Yes. That is a long time ago. If I had some letter-
heads of that period——

Mr. Marraews. Do you have letterheads?

Mr. Kocu. No. g1nk the national advisory board was carried
on the letter head at that time, as I recall.

Mr. MarrrEws. Did you make it a point to have representatives of
the various “left wing” or revolutionary political parties on your
advisory board?

Mr. KocH. Noj; we did not ; not while I was there.

- Mr. Marraews. Would you state that there were no avowed
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Mr. Kocu. The school was strictly a nonpartisan, nonsectarian
school while I was there, and it may have been after I left, but I can’t
speak for what happeneé. after I left.

Mr. MarrHEWS. Is it your testimony that you did not have any
avowed Communist Party leaders on the national advisory board dur-
ing your directorship ?

r. Kocr. No member of the national advisory board, so far as
I know, was a member of the Communist Party or an avowed Com-
munist.

Mr. Marrisews. But you weren’t quite positive on whether or not
Ella Reeve Bloor was a Communist ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I think I was rather definite about that. I know
she was considered to be one of their spokesmen.

Mr. Marruews. But about Donald Henderson you weren’t at all
sure whether he was a member of the Communist Party ? ’

Mr. Kocu. Not then, certainly, when I met him. I have heard
reports since.

r. Marraews. Did you appear as a witness before a Massachu-
setts State Legislature investigating committee in 1938, or there-
abouts ?

Mr. Koca. No; I did not. ) .

Mr. Marraews. Were you working in Boston with the Shipbuilding
Union? '

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I was the regional director of New England and
was living at Quincy, Mass:

Mr. MarreEWws. Did you know about the investigation by the Massa-
chusetts State Legislature at that time?

" Mr. Kocu. I am not aware of the fact that they conducted any
regular investigation.

Mr. MarrrEWS. Were you in Massachusetts in 1938

Mr. Koca. Yes; I was, ~

Mr. Marraews. Were you there in 1937, or part of 1937%

Mr. Koca. Yes. I went up there in the latter part of April. You
are not referring to the Sybil Holmes committee, are you?

Mr. Marraews. Oh, yes. Sybil Holmes was the chairman of it,
but it was a commission of the Massachusetts State Legislature.

Mr. Kocu. I never appeared before that committee; no; but I do
know of it.

Mr. Marraews. Sybil Holmes was the chairman of the committee
which bore the title “Special Commission to Investigate the Activities
Within the Commonwealth of Communistie, Fascist, Nazi, and Other
Subversive Organizations, So-called.”

This final report was issued on May 27, 1938.

Mr. Kocr. I am familiar with the fact that that committee was
operating. I never appeared before it as a witness.

Mr. MarranEws. Are you familiar with the fact that the committee
report dealt with you? ’

Mr. Koor. I am acquainted with the fact that it had reference to
me; yes.

MIB'I Marraews. Maybe running two or three pages?

Mr. Kocu. I never saw it, but a little item appeared in a paper,
three or four lines, and the item is attributed to this committee. I
never saw the report itself.
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Mr. Marraews. Reading from the report of the committee of the
State Legislature of Massachusetts, I find the following—

Mr. Mason. Page?

Mr. MartHEWS. Page 320.

An Arkansas legislative committee investigated this school in 1935. Koch
was then the director of the college and was a witness before the legislative
committee. The following are excerpts from his testimony in that proceeding: .

“Q. Do you believe in capitalism, as you understand it? :

“A. I do not.

“Q. Do you respect the flag-of the United States Government?

“A. I personally am not a worshipper of symbols, and I consider flags to be
symbols.

“Q. Do you have a higher regard for other governments than the regard you.
have for the American Government?

“A. I believe that the Government of the United Socialist Soviet Republics
is in many ways superior to that of the American Government.”

That is the end of that particular quotation. Had that come to
your attention in Massachusetts?

Mr. Koch. Noj it did not; not in that form. As I say, there was
just a very brief story in a paper. I wish to point out, sir, that that,
of course, purports to quote the so-called transcript of the legislative
proceedings in Arkansas, and I certainly did not make those state-
ments attributed to me there.

Mr. Marruews. You deny having made the statements attributed
to you in this question ?

Mr. Koch. ](fldo.

Mr. MarraEws. Reading again from the report:

In 1935 Koch was appointed to a commission in the consumers’ division cf
the National Recovery Administration and later became an employee for the
Federal Department of Labor. He came to Massachusetts as a Congress of
Industrial Organizations organizer directly from the latter position to organize
shipyard workers for the Congress of Industrial Organizations. He had never
worked in a shipyard. There was already in this fleld another Congress of
Industrial Organizations organizer named Michael Woodford, who was a mem-
ber of the National Executive Union of Marine and Shipbuilding Workers of
America. Woodford protested Koch’s assignment to Green, national head of the
aforesaid union, basing his protestations on Koch’s communistic background.
Green overruled the protest, and Koch has been in this territory since that time
organizing workers in the shipyards at Quincy, East Boston, and Bath, Maine.

Have you any comments to make on any particular portion of that
statement ?

Mr. Koca. Well, of course, Mr. Woodford got his information from
an article that appeared in the Liberty Magazine, and that article, in
turn, purported to quote from the transcript that was taken at the
time of that witch hunt. He was an honest working man, but made
the objection before he discussed it with me, on the basis of the article
itself, took it at face value. Later, when we talked about that, he
realized that he probably shouldn’t have believed it.

Mr. EseruarTER. Did he say to you that he realized he shouldn’t
have believed it?

Mr. KocH. Yes; he accepted the answer and explanation I gave him
as to why it was unreliable. .

Mr. Matraews. Reading further from the report of the Massachu-
setts committee:

Koch was a delegate to the Congress of Industrial Organizations convention
held in Boston November 20-21, 1937. He was accredited from East Boston
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Local No. 25. "This commission has evidence that a delegate from another union
there present met Koch on the floor of the convention and said to him, “Why, you
are a Communist, a Red,” and that Koch replied, “I am proud of it.”

Is there any foundation for that?

Mr. Kocu. No foundation whatsoever. I may have attended the
State convention, but I certainly made ne such statement as that. As
. a matter of fact, that is the part that appeared in the newspaper story,
and I wrote a letter to Sybil Holmes, stating that this story appeared
in the paper, and asked wlho the witness was, what his name was, what
evidence or proof she has or he has. I always thought she was a
woman. And I got a letter back which did not offer to let me examine
the evidence or to send the evidence to-me. In other words, it is en-
iirely an unsupported statement, the type of stuff that was typical
during the situation in Arkansas.

I think perhaps I have that letter I wrote here, and a copy of her
reply, or a letter I wrote him and a copy of his reply. :

Mr. ZN[UN‘DT. In that letter did you ask to appear before the com-
mittee

Mr. Kocn. The hearings were over then. I think maybe I did. I
think maybe I have that with me, if the committee would be interested
in it.

Mzr. Starnes. Let the record show that Mr. Courtney, of Tennessee,
and Mr. Eberharter, of Pennsylvania, members of the special commit-
tee, are present and attending the hearings. \

Mr. Kocr. Mr. Chairman, I have here a copy of a letter I sent to
Sybil Holmes, 15 State Street, Boston, Mass. '

DeAR MapaM—

Mr. Starnes. What is the date of that?

Mr. Kocn. This letter is dated August 2.

Mr. StarnEs. 1938?

Mr. Kocn. 1938.

Mr. Starnes. You can make that a part of your testimony, if you
wish. You can insert it in the record. ’ ]

Mr. Koca. Unfortunately it is the only.copy I have. If this stuff is
going to come up all the time, maybe I had better be in a position to
keep copies, anyway. -So what would you advise?

Mr. StarNES. You can take a receipt for it and let the reporter return
it to you, as soon as he has copied it in the record.

Mr. Kocn. It is not very long.

Mr. Starnes. Go ahead and read it.

Mr. KocH (reading):

On page 320 of the report of the proceedings of the special commission to inves-
tigate the activities within this Commonwealth of Communist, Fascist, Nazi, and
other subversive organizations, so-called, this statement appears:

“This commission has evidence that a delegate from another union there present
met Koch on the floor of the convention and said to him, ‘Why, you are a Com-
munist, a Red,” and that Koch replied, ‘I am proud of it.’”

This statement, which an unknown delegate attributes to me, was never made
by me. I am not and never have been a Communist. However, in view of the
fact that this statement may be seized upon by those unfriendly to organize:
labor, I feel that you owe me further explanation concerning it, especially sinc:e’
you say the commission has evidence. -

Will you, therefore, forward to me immediately the name of the delegate
who purports to quote me, and wlll you also send e copies of any other evidenee
yYou may possess relating to this statement? I feel that this request is a vesy
veasonable once sinee I was never called or testified before your commission,
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although during the cowrse of its proceeding I was within the Commonwealth of
Massachusetts and available for testimony.

May I hear from you at your earliest convenience?

She writes back:

DEAR SIR: This will acknowledge receipt of your letter of August 2.

This+commission was created by the legislature to make an investigation of
certain activities and report thereon to it. The duties of the commission have
been fulfilled and it has no further comment to make. T regret that it is not
possible for me to go into greater detail concerning the matter of which you
write.

Very truly yours,

In other words, I asked to appear before the commission after the
little story appeared in the paper, and wasn’t given an opportunity.
At the same time I was not allowed to examine the evidence.

I want to point out that an attorney gave me this citation from the
report of the special commission. I was in his office at the time. I,
myself, never saw the report and never read it, but I did read this in
the paper, and he said you had to tie it down to the commission’s
})roceedings, and gave me that citation, which I incorporated in the
etter.

Mr. Starxes. Dr. Matthews, how much time do you think it will
take to conclude the examination ?

Mr. MarraEWs. 1 would say approximately half an hour.

Mr. Starnes. It is already getting quite late.

(Discussion was off the record.)

Mr. Marraews. I will state the nature of the remaining material.
. They are bulletins issued by Commonwealth College, and these happen
to coincide with the period of Mr. Koch’s directorship of the school...
They contain articles in high praise of such outstanding Communists -
as Ella Reeve Bloor, who 1s described as “young, cheerful, forceful,
alert, lovable Mother Bloor, who had the whole campus on its toes
during the last 2 weeks of August.”

Mr. Koc. What year was that?

Mr. MarraEWS. ’35.

Mr. Kocu. Thank you.

. Mr. MartaEWS. You are listed as having presided at the meeting:
Mr. Lucien Koch was master of ceremonies. The speakers were Mrs. Bloor, her
husband, Andrew Omholt, her granddaughter, Herta Ware, and Joe Jones, who
is a professed Communist, ~~

The bulletins would seem to indicate that there was a good deal
of sympathy for communism on the campus.

Mr. StarNEs. If the committee wishes to stay and hear it, and if
you are sure you can conclude in thirty minutes, all right, but I do
not want to drag it out into 114 or 2 hours.

Mr. Marraews. I wouldn’t want to hazard a guess on how long the
witness might want to speak.

Mr. StarnEes. Let us recess until 2 o’clock.

(Whereupon, at 12: 40 p. m., a recess was taken until 2 p. m. of the
same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee reconvened at 2 p. m., upon the expiration of
the recess. :

Mr. Starnes (presiding). The subcommittee will resume its ses-
sions. Dr. Matt}?ews, you may resume your examination of the
witness,
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TESTIMONY OF LUCIEN KOCH—Resumed

Mr. Marraews. Congressman Starnes, I wish to offer as Exhibit 1
a copy of the Commonwealth College Fortnightly dated August 1,
1935 and as Exhijbit 2 a copy of the Commonwealth College Fort-

nightly dated September 15, 1935. .
Mr. Starnes. Without objection, they will be made part of the

record.
(Articles from the two publications which were introduced as

Exhibits 1and 2 are as follows:)

WRITER GOES To TEST Downs Law
CONROY, SENTNER, AND RODGERS SUMMER LECTURERS FOR FORTNIGHT

When Jack Conroy, novelist and Guggenheim fellow who spent the 2 weeks
of July 13 to 28 lecturing at Commonwealth, left the campus last Thursday he
was on his way to get arrested in Alabama.

In the company of Bruce Crawford, Nelson Algren, Alfred H. Hirsch, and
other well-known writers commissioned by the National Committee for the De-
fense of Political Prisoners, Conroy is going to Birmingham, Ala., to test the
Downs law and arouse public opinion against it.

The Downs law is a Birmingham city ordinance which makes the. metre pos-
session of more than a single copy of any radical periodical a crime subject to
$100 fine and 6 months’ imprisonment.

The group expects also to see Governor Eugene Talmadge, of Georgia, on the
case of Angelo Herndon, and an effort will be made to have the Governor use
his influence to bring about the repeal of the law under which Herndon was
convicted. .

Conroy was preceded on the Commonwealth lecture schedule by Bill Sentner,
district organizer of the Communist Party, and followed by Ward Rodgers,
member of the State executive committee of the Socialist Party and organizer
of the Southern Tenant Farmers’ Union. Sentner delivered a series of lectures
on the Negro problem, and Rodgers is leading discussion groups on the southern
sharecropper. : .

Accompanying Rodgers for a brief visit to the school was J. R. Butler, presi-
dent of the Southern Tenant Farmers’ Union and Arkansas chairman of the
Socialist Party. Butler has been a part of the midwestern labor movement for
vears, and was a member of the old Working Class Union which participated in
the green corn rebellion.

Lectures were also given by John Gould Fletcher, one of the best known of
American poets. Mr. Fletcher lives at Little Rock, Ark. (Commonwealth Col-
lege Fortnightly, Mena, Ark., Aug. 1, 1935, p. 1, 4.)

FOREMOST ARTIST ON SUMMER SCHEDULE

JOE JONES WILL BE SPECIAY, LECTURER FROM AUGUST 5 TO 19

Joe Jones, one of America’s outstanding revolutionary artists, has been added
to the schedule of special lecturers for the Commonwealth summer session.
Jones will be at the school from August 5 to 19, and will lecture on proletarian
art and culture.

Jones has been teaching art to unenmployed workers in St. Louis for several
years, It was lis students who painted the murals on the walls of the old St.
Louis courthouse and fought the efforts of the indignant property owners of
St. Lonis to demolish them. . )

Jones' own work was exhibited recently at the A. C. A. gallery in New York
Jity and brought a great deal of conunent. Of the canvases exhibited, consist-
ing of murals, landscapes, and current scenes, those dealing directly with the
class struggle attracted the most attention.

Jones’ lectures at Commonwealth on art will supplement Virginia Donaldson’s
class in drawing, conmposition, and poster design. which is a regular course, and
the lectures given by Pauline Schindler on architecture and modern design,’
(Commonwealth College Fortnightly, Mena, Ark., Ang. 1, 1935, p. 1.)
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STATE CONVENTION TURNS REACTIONARY

FRATERNAL DELEGATES REFUSED SEATS BY ARKANSAS FEDERATION

A Salutatory example of Fascist tendencies in labor union officialdom was
given at the recent annual convention of the Arkansas Federation of Labor in
Paris, when a reactionaty machine reversed completely the progressive stand
of the Federation 1 year ago.

Commonwealth Local 194 of the American Federation of Teachers was repre-
sented by Horace Bryan, delegate, and Lucien Koch, alternate.

Machinecontrolled speakers, who called for “harmony” and aggressively
raised the red scare, had & virtual monopoly of the platform throughout the con-
vention. Rank and filers who attempted to speak were unceremoniously ruled
out of order. The specially organized cheering section, led by the newley elected
president, who has cordial relations with the Fort Smith Chamber of Commerce
and its vigilante committees, kept up a bombardment of applause for the
reactionaries.

The first real fight came over the seating of fraternal delegates. Vincent Miles,
state commander of the American Legion, who helped crush the workers’ relief
strike in Fort Smith, who fought hard for the passage of state sedition bills,
and who was recently regarded by a Rooseveltian appointment to the Social
Security Board, was seated by a large majority. But those fraternal delegates
from Commonwealth College, the Workers’ Alliance, and the Southern Tenant
Farmers’ Union, were fought viciously by the machine and were not seated.
With a few exceptions the forward-looking resolutions were also attacked and °
killed. . .

At many times during the convention a murmur of protest welled from the
rank-and-file delegates. They came unprepared to fight the bludgeoning tactics
employed by the opposition. It was their first experience of such Hitler methods.
They spoke of the convention as “their lesson” and vowed to come back next year
with a program and organization of their own. (Commonwealth College Fort-
nightly, Mena. Ark., September 15, 1935, pp. 1, 4.)

MuURAL DEDICATED TO WORKING CLASS

JOE JONES, MOTHER BLOOB, ANDREW OMHOLT, ASS1IST IN DELIGHTFUL CEREMONIES

“This mural is made possible only through my affiliation with and my attitude
toward my class, and by the subject matter drawn from that class; whatever
is here that is good comes from my class, the working class. In dedicating this
mural T give it back to them, and particularly to the working class of the entire
south.” Thus spoke Joe Jones to the group gathered in the commons, Saturday
evening, August 81, to celebrate the completion of the mural and the visits of
Jones and Mother Bloor to Commonwealth. ]

With Lucien Koch as master of ceremonies, the speakers of the evening were
Mother Bloor, her husband Andrew Ombolt, her granddaughter Herta Ware,
and Joe Jones. The latter gave a complete explanation of his technique and his
interpretation of the huge painting, which he was able to finish during his short
stay-of 3 weeks. ]

The lighter side of the entertainment was in the form of a sage of the
departing guests, about whom limericks were composed and sung by every
person on the campus. Games and dancing concluded.

The gala day, 1 week before the end of the summer session, marked the high
point of one of the most successful quarters in Commonwealth’s history. The
more than 100 people who attended the regular classes also heard and associated
with the following visiting lecturers, specialists in their respective fields: Mother
Bloor, Joe Jones, Eleanor Risley, Bill Reich, Carl Haessler, Ralph Compere.
David Englestein, Jack Conroy, Ward Rodgers, and John Gould Fletcher.

Mother Bloor and Jones left the following day to make a joint speaking tour
of Arkansas before leaving the State. They are bound for Jones’ home town
St. Louis, from where Mother Bloor continues her speaking trip. (Common-
wealth College Fortnightly, Mena, Ark., September 15, 1935, p. 1.)
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MYRA PAge CoMES 170 COMMONWEALTH

PETER FRYE JOINS NEW COLLEGE STAFF IN CAPACITY OF DRAMATICS DIRECTOR

Two new members for the growing teaching staff, making its total faculty
membership 13, bring Commonwealth College face to face with the September
30 fall quarter armed with the finest equipment for workers’ education that it
has ever had.

Commonwealth’s three new strengths are (1) its new director, Richard Whit-
ten, who will lead the school in broadening its service to southern labor, (2) its
finest and largest faculty, and (3) physical improvements: an enlarged and reor-
ganized labor library, a new larger classroom, and completion of the housing
program of repairing’and refurnishing the dormitories and other school buildings.

Myra Page, novelist, and Peter Frye, dramatics director, are the latest teachers
tc join the group. ‘

The wife of John Barnett, new Marxian instructor here, Myra Page, is well
known as a proletarian writer. Among her works are Gathering Storm, a novel
of southern textile workers, and, published this year, the much-discussed Moscow
Yankee. She will conduct the course in proletarian literature.

With a background of seven years of varied theatrical experience (four of them
spent in teaching), Peter Frye comes to direct Commonwealth dramatics “keenly
interested in experimentation along the line of finding new American theater
forms, in the light of the political need for more articulate dramatic expression.”
One of his first projects here will be the organization of dramatic troupes to travel
the south representing labor education and building working-class forces against’
such tendencies as were mauifested in the recent Arkansas Federation®of Labor
convention. . .

Other new teachers wlio will begin September 30 are: John Barnett, lecturer,
experienced in workers’ education for 10 years; John Herrmann, Scribner’s short
novel contest winner and meimber of the Farmers National Committee for Action.
Elmer Hammn, trade-union teacher and active in silkworkers’ organization in
Paterson, New Jersey: Stella Mathews, teacher of effective writing. :

The final outline of the fall quarter curriculum will appear in the October 1
Fortnightly. (Commonwealth College Fortnightly, Mena, Ark., September 15,
1935, pp. 1, 4.)

“T'LL STAY A MoNTH NEXT TIME"—MOTHER BLOOR

Two special lectures at the college for neighbors and residents of Mena, and a
series of five lectures on Russia featured the sixteen talks given by Mother Ella
Reeve Bloor, nationally known farm and labor organizer. Her originally sched-
uled stay of 1 week had been extended to 2 weeks.

Her talks on Russia, considered by the students her finest and most inspiring,
were mainly eye-witness accounts of socialist construction there since 1921.
She gave an excellent picture of the achievements in the developments of the
youth and in the field of education.

In announcing her intention to return to Commonwealth next summer, “Un-
less I’'m in jail,” Mother Bloor said: “This is the first time I have been at a
place like this, where I feel that in talking to you all and in belng here I have )
learned just as much as you have.”” (Commonwealth College Fortnightly, Mena,
Ark., September 15, 1935, p. 1.)

CoMMONWEALTH COURSES

.

DRAWING, COMPOSITION, AND POSTER DESIGN, VIRGINIA DONALDSON, INSTRUCTOR

The Marxist-Leninist philosophy has often emphasized the fact that art is
a very specific instrument for the perception and reﬂeqtion of reality. Aqd
by reflecting the reality of today, art performs a very important function in
the labor movement.

That function is two-fold. Art’s utility is obvious as it presents argument,
guidance, and leadership for working-class organization through posters, cartoons,
and illustrations. It is in the form of such mediums as murals, paintings, sculp-
ture, and theatrical scenery that this instrument is wielded as a more subtle
and yet more powerful force, portraying reality to evoke the feeli.ng for, as well
as intellectual realization of, the movement and direction of social change.
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With this in mind, in 1934 Commonwealth decided to broaden the curriculum
to include an art class. i

The class in drawing, composition, and poster design is by necessity broad
and is arranged to meet the needs of individual students, taking beginners as well
as those more advanced. Separate guidance and criticism is givey several times a
week on work done in class so that the student interested in different phases of
art such as fine arts, poster or cartoons can receive the help they most need.
At Commonwealth and in the nearby neighborliood is an abundance of mate-
rial for quick sketching. Quick sketching is stressed as valuable training because
only by the facility for rapid work can the artist take advantage of active
material. The majority of the class periods are spent in learning to draw.
Pupils interested in lettered posters to be used in organization may spend their
full time at this work,

T?pis class is not taught from an academic point of view, which so often kilis
originality and leads to stereotyped production. So the student is encouraged
to work for character and action rather than photographic technique. Pupils
are expected to do compositions outside of class. These compositions may take
any form the student wishes. One day each week is devoted to collective elasg
criticism of this work. This method of criticism builds initiative and stimulates
the student to criticize his own work competently.

Assuming that the potential Burck, Jones, and Riveras are ideologically pre-
pared, the course aims to add to their equipment a grasp of technique, so that
Eﬁese students may most effectively experience and re-create the reality about

em.

The class of the fall quarter is in need of the gift or loan of the reading mate-
rial listed here: Three books by Walter Pach, Ananias, An Hour of Art, Makers
of Modern Art; by Solomon Reiwach, Appolo; by Ellie Faure, History of Art
(four volumes) ; a subscription to the New York publication Art Front. (Com-
monwealth College Fortnightly, Mena, Ark., September 15, 1935, p. 2.)

SocIETY NOTES

Young, cheerful, forceful, alert, lovable Mother Bloor had tlie whole campus
high on its toes during the last 2 weeks of August. From the moment she came
it seemed that this energetic 73-year-old never stopped talking, ‘and every
member of the group never stopped listening, including the loquacious pair, Matt
Mackie and Mother Bloor’s own husband, Andy Ombholt, the big Swede. Andy
hung around the shop of Mackie, the Finn carpenter, most of the time he was
‘here. The two enjoyed some wonderful silences together as they worked at
producing benches for more listeners to sit on during the fall and subsequent
quarters. Whenever Mother spoke, the two who hung upon every word were her
granddaughter Herta (a charming young lady) and Andy, who have listened
to her talks all over the country. To be specific, what is this strange power?
Marve Sanford, tycoon of labor history.and journalism, was tickled breathless
when Mother spoke to the neighboring townspeople and farmers. As she men-
tioned the Soviet Republic—“they have states there just like ours”—she juggled
the imaginary little states in her little cupped hands as though they were
that many little children’s building blocks. And listen to Charlotte Moskowitz,
postmistress and ex officio executive secretary: “If we had only a hundred like
her!” .

The Fortnightly retracts. In its previous issue it allowed itself to be flippant
about painter Joe Jones in a manner that savored suspiciously of “urbanity.”
This was in regard to Joe’s alleged inquiry about hoeing, made previous to his
departure for Commonwealth. (The circumstance of this departure is itself
moot and to be taken up later.) Because after Jones finished the mural he made
another inquiry that should be examined beside his first (alleged) remark, and
examined closely. Many witnesses heard him speak after he had for 3 weeks
massaged with a size quadruple A paint brush (in contradistinction to size
triple E) 353 square feet of wall “covered with something special.” What Jones
said was: “May I please go out and hoe some peanuts?”’ But Jones himself has
left and cannot be interviewed.,

Last Sunday’s trip to rob a bee tree, led by gardner Charley Brown, woodsman
par excellence, proved to be an affair for the society page and then some. It
was educational, even. You can’t get away from it. Anyway, the bunch hiked
5 miles to the house of the upland farmer who had spotted the bees, parked



3036 UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES

the lunch, and gritted their teeth for another “mile” to the tree itself. There
was the knothole high up the tree where the bees transacted business, invisible
to the city eye. * * * The 2-foot beech was felled, cleared of branches, and,
with “smokers” used for protection, Charley took charge of chopping out sec-
‘tions of the hollow trunk. These smokers are bellows contraptions that burn
rags, or say bark, and keep puffs of smoke between the robber and the robbed
bee. When the store of honey was exposed and everyone’s face was sticky with
“wild honey” someone remarked, “Just like the capitalistic system. The bees
do all the work and—" “But they don’t have to come and get it; we workers
bring it to ‘them’.” “Besides, we haven’t got any stingers.” * * * ¢“QOh
yeah?’ And a longer silence followed. So, loaded with saw and ax and smoker,
and cans and pail of honey, the expedition marched back to the farm and ate
like big game hunters. Casualties: two stings.

On his regular biweekly errand to the college printshop, the Fortnightly’s
copy boy found the Gutenberg-of-the-day distraught. He had been disappointed
in having his regular chat, at this time, with some campus celebrity, the sub-
ject for the usual illustration in a neighboring column, who has nothing to
losae but his modesty, and so complaing about the likeness. Virginia Donaldson
also has her little travails as she tries to make a slab of linoleum ook like a
pen-and-ink sketch, but this particular fortnight heard not one single murmur
of complaint. (Commonwealth College Fortnightly, Mena, Ark., September 15,
1935, p. 2, 3.)

‘WiLLIAM GREEN BALKED BY TEACHERS' CONVENTION

RANK AND FILERS GO LEFT IN NEW YORK CITY’S STRUGGLE TO HOLD A. F. OF L. CHARTER

The recent Cleveland convention of the American Federation of Teachers
can be recorded as a historic one. Until now labeled least militant union of the
American Federation of Lalor, the delegates overruled president Willianm1 Green’s
command to expel the New York local, in the face of his threat to kick out the
whole federation of 16,000 members. Green charged, not that Local 5 harbored
members of political parties, but that some of these were members of radical
political parties.

David Englestein represented Commonwealth Local 194 at Cleveland. (Com-
monwealtll College Fortnightly, Mena, Ark., September 15, 1935, p. 4.)

Mr. Matraews. I should like to ask the witness if he has ever seen
these copies of the Commonwealth College Fortnightly.

Mr. KocH. I can’t say definitely that I have ever seen them.

Mr. MarrHEWS. Are you satisfied with the authenticity of the pub-
lications as shown?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I have no doubt that they were published in Com-
monwealth College, particularly this issue of September. I don’t be-
lieve at that time—after I left the college, I never received any copies
of the Fortnightly.

Mr. SrarNES. 'that was the college publication, Mr. Koch?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; the Fortnightly was the college publication.

Mr. Marraews. What was the exact date of your departure from
Commonwealth College ?

Mr. KocH. I donot know the exact date.

Mr. MarraEws. What was the month ?

Mr. KocH. Well, I would not even know the month. I think it was
September—August or September. I think I got my job here—the
first job in Washington—1I think in October ; I am not sure of the date.

Mr. MatraEws. Did your last official connection with the college
cover the summer course of 1935?

Mr. KocH. I do not know that I was there for the full summer. I
was oftentimes away from the college.

Mr. MatraEWS. Yes; but your official connection with the college
covered that?
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Mr. KocH. Yes; I think so.

Mr. Marraews. That was the way in which I asked the question. It
covered the summer term of 1935% .

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. That is the period—the summer term of the col-
iege—which is covéred largely by these two issues of the Common-
wealth College Fortnightly. I say that because the articles here
refer to happenings during the summer session. For example:
“Foremost Artist on Summer Schedule. Joe Jones will be special
lecturer from August 5 to 19” and so on and so forth.

Mr. KocH. I do not believe I was there when he was there. I was
not at the college.

Mr. Starnes. Is that the same Joe Jones to which reference was
made in the testimony this morning?

Mr. Marruews. Yes.

Mr. Starnps. State for the record again his official connection with
the Communist Party, if any.

Mr. Marraews. According to the August 1 issue before me, Joe
Jones was special lecturer at Commonwealth College for a period of
2 weeks from August 5 to 19. During that period it appears that
there was a mural dedicated at the college. The news account of the
occasion, given in the Fortnightly of September 15, 1935, states that
Lucien Koch was master of ceremonies at the dedication and that the
speakers of the evening were Mother Bloor, her husband, Andrew
Ombolt, her granddaughter Herta Ware, and Joe Jones. Acccordlng
to this account Mr. Koch was present and did preside at the dedi-
cation of that mural.

What was the mural, by the way? .

Mr. Kocm. I do not know haw to describe it. I think it purports
to show the struggle of the miners, and so forth, for better conditions.
I am not an artist; I don’t know the language.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall having presided at the dedication of -
the mural? A

Mr. Koct. Noj the funny thing is I don’t recall that, and I should
think I would on-an occasion of that kind.

r. Marraews. Do you recall the visit of Mother Bloor to the
campus ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I know Mother Bloor was there, and I know Mr.
Jones was invited to be there.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall mtroducmg those four speakers at the
time of the dedication?

Mr. Kocu. No; I don’t.

Mr. Marraews. Can you oﬁ'er an explanation as to why the college
bulletin might have stated that you were master of ceremonies that
evening, when you were not present ?

Mr. Kocu. No; I could not, except that T was head of the college,
and it may have so stated for that reason.

Mr. MarraEws. How many lectures did Mother Bloor give at the
college on the occasion of her visit in August of 1935¢

Mr. Kocn. I would not know. I think she was there a week or so.

Mr. MarraEws. Did she give a number of lectures?

Mr. Kock. She gave moré than one, yes; she gave several.

Mr. MatraEWs. Did you hear her give any of her lectures?
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Mr. Koca. I heard her on one or two occasions; yes.

Mr. Marraews. Would you say that she gave a course of 16 lec-
tures?

Mr. Kocr. I would be surprised if there were that many lectures
involved. :

Mr. Marraews. The hulletin for September 15, 1935, states that
Mother Bloor was a special lecturer at the college and that in her-
course of 16 lectures she included 5 on Russia.

Mr. KocH. You see, I am not at all sure that I was there at that
time. That was the summer in which T left. :

Mr, Marraews. The news account in the issue of September 15 says:
“Her originally scheduled stay of 1 week has been extended to 2
weeks.” Did she visit the college on some other occasions?

Mzr. KocH. Yes; she visited there 2 years—2 different years.

Mr. MarrEwSs. And was a special lecturer each time?

Mr. Kocu. And was a special lecturer each time.

Mr. MarraEws. By whose invitation did she appear as special lec-
turer at Commonwealth College ?

Mr. Koca. On the invitation of the college. .

Mr. MarraEws. You would be the person to forward the invitation?

Mr. KocH. I am not at all sure. I think the secretary may have
taken care of that. You see, this was purely routine stuff.

Mr. MarraEws. Did you oppose her appearance as lecturer at the
college ?

Mr. KocH. Noj; I did not oppose her appearance.

Mr. Marraews. You favored her appearance ?

Mr. Koca. Well, I did not seeé anything particularly out of the way
very well that Scott Nearing was a lecturer at the University of Wis-
consin they had lecturers there of every type. For instance, I recall
very well that Scott Nearing was a lecturer at the University of Wis-
consin, and that he was supposed to be a Communist or something or
" other. From an educational viewpoint, I did not see that it was any
different for Commonwealth to have them than any other college or
university. i

Mr. MarraEWS. In your testimony this morning you stated that you
were aware of the fact that Mother Bloor was one of the prominent
Communist leaders in America, did you not ?

Mr. Koch. Yes; she was an avowed Communist.

- Mr. MarrHEWwWs. You were fully apprised of her connections?

Mr. KocH. Yes. :

Mr. MarraEWS. Were you apprised of the fact that Andrew Omholt
was one of her succession of husbands?

Mzr. Kocr. No; I did not know that.

Mr. Marraews. Did he not appear on the campus with her as her
husband ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; he did. )

Mr. MarreEws. Do you mean that at the time he was there you did
not know he was her husband ?

Mr. KocH. Yes; I did not know she had had other husbands, though.

Mr. MarraEWws. Well, she picked up the name Bloor from some-
where. She is the mother of Karl Reeve, State secretary of the Com-
munist Party in Pennsylvania ; she is the mother of Herta and Hamil-
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ton Ware; so, at least, according to the records, she had been married
to Mr. Reeve, Mr. Ware, Mr. Bloor, and Mr. Ombholt.

Mr. Koca. You know much more about her than I do.

Mr. Marraews. Did you know that Andrew Omholt was also a
Communist Party member at the time he came with his wife?

Mr. Koca. Noj; I did not know that.-

Mr. Marruaews. You could have assumed as much, could you not ?

Mr. Kocr. Well, not necessarily. He did not take any active part
at all.

Mr. Marrrews. Do you recall having met Herta Ware on the occa-
sion of this dedication, when you are alleged to have presided ?

Mr. Koca. No; I do not recall that at all. .

Mr. MarraEWS. You did not know her as a Communist, publicly
avowed as such?
. Mr. Kocn. No; I did not. I don’t remember meeting her at all,
although the story says I did.

Mr. Matraews. Do you know whether or not Joe Jones was an
avowed Communist?

Mr. KocH. I donot. It was my definite understanding that he was
not.

Mr. Marruaews. In the Fortnightly for August 1, 1935, on the front
page, it states: ;

FOREMOST ARTIST ON SUMMER SCHEDULE—JOE JONES WILL BE SPECIAL LECTURER
FroM Avueust 5 10 19

Joe Jones, one of America’s outstanding revolutionary artists, has been added
to the schedule of special lecturers for the Commonwealth summer session. Jones
will be at the school from August 5 to 19, and will lecture on proletarian art and
culture.

What political views did Jones have, according to your information ?

Mr. Kocu. I do not know what his political views were. I know he
was friendly to labor and liberal movements.

Mr. Marraews. Liberal movements?

Mr. KocH. Yes. .

Mr. Marruaews. Why was he described as a revolutionary artist?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t know. That can be a very broad term. The
New Deal was supposed to be revolutionary. .

Mr. MarraeEws. Did the Commonwealth College Fortnightly ever
describe the New Deal as revolutionary ?

Mr. KocH. I donot think so; I hope not. .

Mr. Marraews. Are you not satisfied that Joe Jones was a Com-
munist ?

Mr. Kocu. Noj; absolutely, I am not satisfied of my own personal
knowledge.

Mr. MartaEWS. I do not know just what the witness means to cover
by the phrase “personal knowledge.” If that means having seen the
membership cards of any of these individuals, we might assume he
does not have personal knowledge. But it is a matter of public record
that all four of the speakers on the occasion of the dedication of this
mural, over which didication Mr. Koch is said by his own school to
have presided, were Communist Party members. They are Ella Reeve
Bloor, Andrew Ombholt, Herta Ware, and Joe Jones.
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I should like to ask the witness if he can offer any reasonable ex-
planation as to why an oceasion supposedly as important as the dedi-
cation of a college-mural would concentrate on Communist Party
speakers to the exclusion, apparently, of speakers representing any
other type of thought.

Mr. Kocn. Well, as I say, I had no knowledge, with the exception
of Mother Bloor, that they were supposed to be Communist Party
members. If you have information to that effect, of course, you are
better off than I am. As I say, I don’t remember presiding at that
meeting. Is theré any assurance that there were not other speakers,
for that matter? :

Mr. Marraews. Iam going only by the statement which appears in
the Fortnightly, which, to quote it exactly, is: “With Lucien Koch
as master of ceremonies, the speakers of the evening were Mother
Bloor, her husband Andrew Ombholt, her granddaughter Herta Ware,
and Joe Jones.”

Mr. KocH. You see, what may have happened, for instance—that
program might have been arranged, you see, and then maybe I left
the school and didn’t actually take part in it. Seems to me I would
have recalled having taken part in it. :

Mr. Srarnes. I understood a moment ago, though, that you said
you remembered Mother Bloor, and Joe Jones, and also remembered
the ceremonies in connection with the presentation of the mural.

Mr. Koca. No; I do not think I said I remembered them. I do
know that there was a mural there and that it was painted by Jones,
whom I knew as an artist in St. Louis. I mean I did not know him
before I came to the campus, but I understood he was an artist.

Mr. Marraews. Who recommended Mr. Jones to you, Mr. Koch?

Mr. Kocn. I do not know for sure. I assume someone wrote in
something.,

Mr. Srarnes. Surely, though, you did not employ Mr. Jones to
paint this mural for you without being satisfied as to his professional
skill, knowledge, and ability to do the job for the college in an
acceptable manner?

Mr. Kocn. Of course, we did not employ him. He came down and
offered to do it, as I recall it, see? We did know him as quite an
artist. I think he did some of the work in some of the public build-
: i{r}gfl in St. Louis, didn’t he? It seems to me he did some work of that

ind.

Mr. Starngs. Do you know how he came there and under what
auspices or h8w it was you happened to employ him for this par-
ticular purpose? That is what the committee would like to know.

Mr. Kocu. You see, at the college we had the summer session, and
lecturers were invited in for the summer session. Some stayed a few
days, some stayed a week, and some stayed 2 weeks. They were not
on the staff of the college at all, even. They were people who just
dropped in. ’

Mr. Martaews. Do you recall the names of any other lecturers at
that particular summer session? Would it refresh your recollection
if I asked you if Carl Haessler was one of the lecturers?

Mr. Kocr. He may have been there. He was there during some of
the summers, at least.

Mr. MarraEWws. You know Carl Haessler?
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Mr. KocH. Yes; I know him.

Mr. MaTTHEWS. According to the Fortnightly bulletin of September
15, 1935, Carl Haessler is Tisted with Mother Bloor as one of the
v151t1ng lecturers duri ing the summer session. Do you know whether
or not Mr. Haessler is a professed Communist ¢

Mr. Kocn. He is not, according to my information.

Mr. Marraews. Do you know whether or not he has had extenswe
connections with Communist Party organizations and front groups of
the Communist Party ?

Mr. KocH. I do not know exactly what you mean. I never under-
stood that he was a Communist. I think I have heard him deny it.

Mr. MarTaeEws. Do you know what his connection was with Fed-
erated Press?

Mr. KocH. He was manager of Federated Press. It was my under-
standing that that was not a » Communist outfit.

\gl Marraews. You do not consider Federated Press a Communist
outfit?

Mr. Koca. Well, at the time I knew something about it; I don’
know what the situation is now.

Mr. Marraews. The records will show substantial testimony to the
effect that Federated Press was a Communist-dominated group, in-
cluding on its board of managers William Z. Foster and other prom-
inent Communists. There is a very extensive record on Carl Haessler’s
Communist views and connections,

I should like to ask the witness whether he recalls Bill Reich as one
(éf the visiting lecturers in the summer of 1935 at Commonwealth

ollege.

Mr Koc. I do not know whether or not he was. I know he was
down there.

Mr. MartEWS. Do you know Bill Relch’l

Mr. Kocn. I know him slightly; yes.

Mr. MatraEws. Where did you know him? - .

Mr. Koca. I knew him at Commonwealth. I understood he was—

I think he was a teacher in St. Louis, or something.
~ Mr. MatrEEWS. Did you ever know that he was connected with the
movement led by A. J. Muste, known as the American Workers Party?

Mr. Koca. No; I did not.

Mr. Marraews. I take it your answer would have to be “No”?

Mr. Kocu. In this case.

Mr. Marraews. Did you know that Bill Reich issued a public mani-
festo, together with Arnold Johnsonn, resigning from the American
Workers Party and announcing their intention of becoming Com-
munist Party members?

Mr. Koca. I did not.

Mr. Marraews. And that that. occurred at least a year before he
was a visiting lecturer at Commonwealth College?

Mr. Koca. I have no information on that. I don’t know who this
Johnson is.

Mr. Marraews. Arnold Johnson is State secretary of the Com-
munist Party of Ohio at the present time.

Mr. Koca. Things happen.

Mr. MarraEws. Johnson and Reich signed a joint manifesto resign-
ing from the group led by A. J. Muste on the ground that the Com-
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munist International was the only adequate leader of the working
class in the world, or words to that effect, as things are usually stated
in their jargon. .

Did you interest yourself, Mr. Xoch, in the political background
of the people who taught and lectured at Commonwealth?

" Mr. Kocs. Not particularly, no. As I say, this particular summer
here I was not playing a very active part in the school, knowing I
Lad made up my mind to leave.

Mr. Marruaews. Did you ever interest yourself in the matter of
the political viéws and political connections of the teachers and lec-
turers at Commonwealth College?

Mr. Koca. We did not examine into them very thoroughly. I mean
they would be people who would be recommended by some one or
other.

Mr. MarraEws. Did you know Myra Page?

Mr. Koch. Noj; she wrote a book too?

Mr. MarraEWS. She wrote a book called Gathering Storm.

Mr. Koca. I never met her at all.

Mr. Marraews. Myra Page was on the faculty of Commonwealth
College. She is described here as a novelist. You knew that, at least,
she had written a book?

Mr. XocH. Yes. '

Mr. MatrraEws. Myra Page has been a prominent Commmunist Party
leader for some 15 or 20 years. She was at one time editor of the
Communist publication for children known as The New Pioneer.
That was back in 1931. She has been a frequent contributor to The
Communist, which is the official theoretical organ of the Communist
Party. She has been a {frequent contributor to The New Masses.
She has been on the staff of the Daily Worker for the last 15 years
and down to the present time. Would you approve of the employment
of such a Communist ?

Mr. KocH. Not as a member of the staff, no. She wasn’t—was she
al the school?

Mr. Marruews. Yes. :

Mr. Kocu. Not when I was there. She was not there. She was
never there.

Mr. Marraews. She joined at the time you left, according to the
news account. i

Mr. KocH. There were quite a few changes that might have taken
place when I left.

Mr. Matraews. But Joe Jones and Mother Bloor were special lec-
turers when you were there?

Mr. Kocu. Well, I wouldn’t say I was there.

Mr. Marraews. Well, you were administrator ?

Mr. Koca. Yes, I was administrator.

Mr. MartaEWS. So, there was no break in the continuity of policy
during the time you were there, and after you left they kept on
employing Communists?

Mr. Kocu. Except that I did not take too much part in the affairs
during the last summer, because I knew I was leaving. My impres-
sion was that I wasn’t there much of the time.

Mr. MarraEWs, Did you know Virginia Donaldson ?

Mr. Koca. Yes. I think she was a student there.



UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES 3043

Mr. MarraEWs. She is listed as being an instructor at Common-
wealth College during your incumbency. Was she?

Mr. Kocn. Oh, in art. She did some work in art.

Mr. Marruaews. She is listed as an instructor in art.

Mr. KocH. I do not know how much art work she did. She did some
wood cuts, I think, and linoleum cuts. '

Mr. Matraews. Do you recall that she was instructor in art while
you were there?

Mr. Kocu. Well, I didn’t know she was an instructor. I knew she
was a student. I remember her making some linoleum cuts. I don’t
remember her having a course in art.

Mr. MarraEws. According to your bulletin here, she taught classes
in art.

Mr. Kocu. Was that during the summer session ?

Mr. MarTaEWS. Noj; continuously.

Mr. Kocu. Oh, no.

Mr. MarTaEWS. And that Joe Jones came to assist her.

Mr. Kocar. We did not have any regular art class while I was there.
She might have been during that summer session.

Mr. Marraews. In the August 1, 1935, issue of the Commonwealth
College Fortnightly it is stated : “Jones’ lectures at Commonwealth on
art will supplement Virginia Donaldson’s class in drawing, composi-
tion, and poster design, which is a regular course.” '

Mr. Koca. Maybe 1t was the regular course thereafter.

Mr. Marraews. That was in August. .

Mr. Koca. We had some work in leaflets.

Mr. MatrHEWS. Yes; but the point I would like to get at is, was
Virginia Donaldson a member of the teaching staff of Commonwealth,
or was she not ¢

Mr. Koca. While I was there she was not a member of the staff.
Now, she may have—this summer session may have started in, and I
don’t know what happened at that time. But we didn’t have any
courses in art. I may have been there for a few days.

Mr. MarraEWws. You were there at the summer session? I do not
mean that you were physically on the campus, but you were director
of the school?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. During your directorship of the school, Virginia
Donaldson was on the teaching staff, or else the record is falsified by
the school’s own publication. Isnot that a fair statement ?

Mr. Kocs. You have to make a distinction between summer sessions
and the regular course of the college.

Mr. Marraews. Were you director during the summer session?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I was director during the summer session.

Mr. Marraews. Then why the distinction?

Mr. Kocu. They were interim sessions, and you had lectures and
people coming down for vacation. You didn’t have any regular
class work, necessarily; it was very informal.

Mr. Marraews. She is described as having “a regular course.” That
is the exact phrase used here.

Mr. Kocu. Regular course?

Mr. Marraews. A regular course given by Virginia Donaldson, ac:
cording to the bulletin. How long was Virginia Donaldson at the
school ?



3044 UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES

Mr. KocH. I don’t know how long she was there. She was there
first as a student, is my recollection. I don’t know when she left. She
was there when I left.

Mr. MarraEws. And before?

Mr. KocH. She was there sometime before; yes.

Mr. Marraews. Virginia Donaldson herself contributea an article
to the September 15, 1935, issue of Commonwealth College Fort-
nightly entitled, “Commonwealth Courses. Drawing, Composition,
and Poster Design. Virginia Donaldson, Instructor.” I will ask you
to identify that article as written by her.

Mr. Kocr. I don’t know. That is the fall term there. I wasn’t
around there during the fall term.

Mr. MarraEws. This reference here cannot possibly be to the fall
term. The reference may be false, but the reference is not to the fall
term; it is to the summer term. It states that Joe Jones is going to
assist Virginia Donaldson from August 5 to 19. That is the summer
session referred to?

Mr. KocH. Yes; now, what was this other article?

Mr. Marraews. In the September 15, 1935, issue she simply wrote
an article for that bulletin about drawing, composition, and poster
Jdesign. She was a member of the staff.

Mr. Koca. This is an article on art.

Mr. MartaEWS. Yes, by Virginia Donaldson. Was she not a mem-
ber of the staff of Commonwealth? At least, the bulletin says so.

Mr. KocH. I see the bulletin says so, yes; but I don’t think I was
there." .

Mr. Marraews. From your experience with thé bulletin—and you
had experience with it for 4 years?

Mr. Kocn. That is right.

Mr. Marraews. Did it customarily falsify facts concerning college
life?

Mr. Kocu. No; I don’t think so. I do not want you to force me into
a position when I have to speak about something I have no knowledge
of. I don’t know exactly when I left, but I know I left in the fall,
and I have the impression I wasn’t there very much in the summer,
because I knew I was severing my connection.

Mr, Martaews. The point I am getting at is that in the article by
Virginia Donaldson appearing in the September 15, 1935, issue of the
Commonwealth College Fortnightly, she begins her article with this
sentence:

The Marxist-Leninist philosophy has often emphasized the fact that art is a
very specific instrument for the perception and reflection of reality. And by
reflecting the reality of today art performs a very important function in the labor
movement. ‘

Then : .

With this in mind in 1934 Comnionwealth decided to broaden the curricnlum
to include an art class.

Is that last sentence correct in fact?

Mr. Kocu. According to my knowledge, it is not correct.

Mr. MarraEws. You did not have any art class?

Mr. Kecn. I do not recall having any art class. We had a class in
leaflets—mimeographed leaflets—steuciling, and that sort of thing; but
we didn’t have an art class, to my recollection.
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Mr. MarraEws. You are a person, Mr. Koch, informed in the po-
litical philosophies of the left wing, are you not ¢

Mr. Kocu. I am afraid not.

Mr. Marraews. You taught courses, did you not, in those philoso-
phies at Commonwealth ?

Mr. Kocu. I did not. ' '

Mr. Marraews. Well, from your knowledge, whatever it is, whether
it is profound or superficial, or however you want to qualify it, when
a person begins an article in this manner, citing as the authority for
a particular policy the Marxist-Leninist philosophy, would you have
any slight doubt on the face of the earth where that person was
politically at home?

Mr. Kocr. Well, T would have some doubt; yes. I would like to
know what it means myself. :

/I\%r. MarTHEWS. You have read some Socialist writings, have you
not?

Mr. Kocu. Yes. ,

Mr. Marraews. Did you ever read a writing by a Socialist Party
member who quoted as authority for his particular line the Marxist-
Leninist philosophy? :

Mr. Kocu: I do not recall. ' .

Mr. MarraeWws. Is it not a perfectly reasonable deduction that per-
sons who cite such an authority are Communists, and mean in the
clearest way possible to assert publicly that they are Communists?

Mr. Koca. I would not say so necessarily; no. I think you are
drawing a conclusion that is not necessarily justified.

Mr. Marraews. Do not Earl Browder, William Z. Foster, and all
the other Communist writers in the world customarily introduce their
writing with that phrase, “Marxist-Leninist philosophy”?

Mr. Kocn. I could not say as to that. I apparently have not read
as widely as you. . ‘

Mr. MattaeEws. You do not know that they set themselves apart
from Socialists by adding the word “Leninist” to “Marxist”?

Mr. Koci. I do not know that; no. . I thought they were both sup-
. posed to come from Marx.

Mr. Marraews. That is precisely the point I was making. They
both stem from Marx, and the Communists, in order to differentiate
themselves from Socialists, add the word “Leninist.” '

Mr. Koca. Well; I was not aware of that.

Mr. Marraews. Then, you did not have any particular significance
which you attached to this philosophy of Virginia Donaldson when
she wrote it? :

Mr. Kocu. I don’t know what she means, and I don’t know if she
does. :

Mr. Matraews. The Marxist-Leninist line is a clearly eldborated
line or philosophy. Hundreds of authors have written in the field of
what they call Marxist-Leninist philosophy. The Workers School,
in New York, states in its catalog that it is a Marxist-Leninist school.
In fact, that is the customary phraseology used by the Communist
Porty in describing its philosophy. _ _

Mr. Kocrm. That may be; I have never seen it. ’

Mr. Marraews, Furthermore, the Communist Party never calls it-
self simply Marxist, but it invariably calls itself Marxist-Leninist.
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Mr. Kocr. You see, that is not my field of interest at all. My field
of interest is trade-unionism, and I think this is far afield.

Mr. Marraews. Toward the end of this article Virginia Donaldson
writes:

Assuming that the potential Burcks, Jones, and Riveras are.ideologically pre-
pared, the course aims to add to their equipment a grasp of technique, so that
these students may most effectively experience and re-create the reality about
them.

Do you know who is referred to there by Burck ?

Mr. Kocu. No.

Mr. MarraeEws. You do not know that Burck is one of the original
Communist cartoonists, who has published hundreds of cartoons in the
Daily Worker and other Communist publications?

Mr. Kocu. No. Diego Rivera I know.

Mr. Marraews. You know that he was at one time the Communist
International representative in Mexico, do you not ?

Mr. Koon. No; I didn’t know that. I know of his murals and
paintings.

Mr. Marraews. You know that Leon Trotsky lived in his home
for a number of years in Mexico City, do you not ?

Mr. KocH. Noj I don't.

Mr. Marraews. That is, after he, Rivera, had ceased to be a mem-
ber of the Stalinist Communist group. The Jones referred to is pre-
sumably the Joe Jones whom we have already identified.

Concerning this visit of Mother Bloor to the campus of Common-
wealth, the Commonwealth College Fortnightly states:

“As she mentioned the Soviet Republic”—this is referring to Mother
Bloor’s qpeech—“Ch'u'lotte Moskowitz, postmistress and ex officio ex-
ecutive secretary”—I presume the word “said” is left out—<If we had
only a hundred like her.”

Would you say that that would reflect Charlotte Moskowitz’s view
of Mother Bloor?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t know. I have never discussed Mother Bloor
with Charlotte Moskowitz.

Lﬁ{g MarraEws. Was not Charlotte Moskowitz on the association’s
staff

Mr. Kocu. Yes; she was.

Mr. Marfaews. Did you not sit jointly and decide whether or not
to invite Mother Bloor?

Mr. Kocnu. No, sir.

Mr. MaTTHEWS. T thought you so testified. Who did invite her?

Mr. Kocn. The college invited her, no doubt.

Mr. MarraeEws. Who is “the college”?

Mr. Kocu. Well, the college was made up of members of the asso-
ciation.

Mr. MarraEws. Was not Charlotte Moskowitz a member of the
association ?

Mr. Kocr. Charlotte Moskowitz was a member of the association.
She is probably the one who wrote the letter inviting her down.
That would fall in the field of her duties.

Mr. Marraews. Would she do that without a meeting of the board ?

Mr. Kocr. Yes, surely. There would not have to be any meeting
of the board.



UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES 3047

-Mr. Martaews. Mother Bloor is discussed again in another article
on the first page of the September 15, 1935, issue. The headline
states, “ ‘T’ll stay a month next time '—Mother Bloor.” The article
reads in part as follows:

Her talks on Russia, considered by the students her finest and most inspiring,
were mainly. eye-witness accounts of Socialist construction there since 1921. She
gave an excellent picture of the achievements in the development of the youth and
in the field of education. In announcing her intention to return to Common-
wealth next summer, “unless I'm in jail,” Mother Bloor said, “This is the first
time T have been at a place like this, where I feel that in talking to you all
and in being here I have learned just as much as you have.”

You would assume, without hearing Mother Bloor, that her
lectures were highly enthusiastic and favorable to communism, would
you not?

Mr. Koca. I would so assume.

Mr. MatTaEWS. Do you find any significance in the statement in the
bulletin that her statement on Russia was the finest and most inspiring
which was delivered to the students?

Mr. Kocm. Apparently she impressed the one who wrote the article.

Mr. EBeraarTer. Did you hear any of the lectures on Russia ?

- Mr. Kocu. No, I did not hear any of the lectures on. Russia.

Mr. EsermarTER. You heard some of the others?

Mr. Kocu. T recall her lecturing on farmers, once—farm problems.

Mr. MaTTHEWS. Was she introduced to the surrounding farmers by
anyone at the college?

Mr. Kocr. Oh, yes. As I recall there was a meeting held for the
surrounding farmers, and I think I was present there at the time,
too—a holiday crowd—and apparently she was quite impressed then.
She does not necessarily inject her politics into all her talks. Her
discussion of the farm problem, as I remember it, was not very polit-
ical; it was a discussion of the problems.

Mr. MarraEws. Who is Marve Sanford? Was he on your staff?

Mr. KocH. Yes; he was for a while. He taught journalism. He
came to us, 1 thmk from the Llano Cooperative Colony.

Mr. MaTrHEWS. Accordmg to the bulletin, “Marve Sanford, tycoon
of labor history and journalism, was tickled breathless when Mother
spoke to the neighboring townspeople and farmers.” You say he was
~ instructor in journalism ¢

Mr. Koca. Yes; he was a printer and also instructed in journalism.

Mr. MarrrEws, But he seems to have been enthusiastic about pre-
senting Mother Bloor.

Mr. Koca. Yes, which was very amazing, as I know Marve, unless
he has changed.

Mr. Marraews. Then, you would say that this is another case of
the doubtful accuracy of ‘the college paper?

Mr. Kocu. Well, it certainly does not conform with my under-
standing of how Sanford felt about such things.

Mr. Marraews. This morning, Mr. Koch, we mentioned the name of
Claude Williams, and I asked you if you knew that Claude Williams
had been expelled from the Socialist Party. I believe your answer
was that you had not heard of that.

Mr. Kocu. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Marraews. You worked a good deal Wlth the Southern Tenant
Farmers Union, did you not, while you were at Commonwealth ?

273365—43—vol. T——4
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Mr. KocH. No, not nearly as much as I would like to have. I was
over there 2 or 3 weeks.

Mr. Marraews. You were arrested at Lepanto, were you not, when
you worked with the Southern Tenant Farmers Union?

Mr. Kocn. Yes.

Mr. Matraews. You have had continual interest, have you, in the
Southern Tenant Farmers Union? ‘

Mr. Kocs. I have been very much out of touch, ever since even be-
fore I left Commonwealth.

Mr. Marraews. I would like to ask yon if you have heard that
Claude Williams was expelled from the Southern Tenant Farmers
Union because of the Communist Party documents which were dis-
covered in his possession.

Mr. Kocu. Not until you mentioned it to me a few moments ago,

Mr. MarraEws. The committee has a complete transcript of the pro-
ceedings of the Southern Tenant Farmers Union meeting held on
September 16 and 17, 1938, which was supplied to the committee by
an official of the Southern Tenant Farmers Union. It gives a detailed
account of the discovery of the Communist Party documents in the
possession of Claude Williams, who was director of Commonwealth
College a little later—— .

Mr. KocH. Quite a little later.

Mr. Marraews. Three years at the most.

Mr. KocH. Yes. -

Mr. StarnEs. You may place in the record such pertinent excerpts
as will give a true history of that proceeding. If it is necessary to
place the entire document in the record in order to do that, you may
do so.

Mr. Marraews. I think it will not be necessary to include the entire
document. :

Mr. Starnes Whatever is necessary to give a true and connected
storv. you may place in the record. ,

(The document referred to as having been found in the possession
of Claude Williams ‘while he was director of Commonwealth Col-
lege is reproduced in its entirety below. In several places in the
document, “the Center” is referred to. “The Center” is the highest
body of the Communist Party in the United States, and its head-
quarters are in New York. The document was found in Claude Wil-
liams’ possession bv J. R. Butler who was at the time head of the
Southern Tenant Farmers’ Union. At a formal trial of Williams,
the Southern Tenant Farmers’ Union held that the document was
authentic and on the basis of that finding Williams was expelled
from the union.) :

(Bxact Copy of Document Discovered by Butler)

A meeting was he'd last pight at Commonwealth College of 20 faculty, Main-
tenance and Administration workers who are Party members. The total num-
ber of Faculty, Maintenance and Administration workers at the College is 25.

A visitor to the College, also a Party member, said: “If we think of the
United States as a war map on which flags are stuck as the troops move in to
new territory, then clearly it is time our Party stuck a flag in at Mena,
Arkansas.” .

A committee was appointed to draw up a report to Party headquarters on
the present situation at Commonwealth, This report follows: '
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1. The situation from a Party standpoint at Commonwealth is known to the

_ District Organizer at St. Louis, withh whom the College has been working

closely. But we wish to draw the attention of national headquarters to the
very great national importance of the (‘ollege to our Party at the present time.

2. Since the reorganization of the school in August 1937, when a Party mem-
ber became director of the school (Claude Williams), there has been on the
campus complete political unity, an absence of such outside or disturbing
elements as previously existed, and a conscientious adherence to the Party
program in all the educational and field work. The figures quoted in par. I,
above show the nuimerical situation in faculty and administration, and it may
correctly be said that studenfs who are not members when they arrive almost
invariably become members either here or immediately after they leave.

8. Since the reorganization the School, in addition to unifying and strength-
ening its resident program, has greatly developed its working relationship with
the Southern labor and democratic movements.

(a). Clande Williams is a member of the National Executive Council of the
Southern Tenant Farmers Union, has played a decisive part in insisting upon
progressive union policies, and has carried the need for a militantly progressive
program to thousands of rank-and-file members who have the greatest con-
fidence in him.

(b). The school has uot only given resident instruction to members of the
STFU but has conducted field classes as well (for example an interracial in-
stitute for preacher members of the union was held at Little Rock from July
27 to August 1).

(¢). The school has the full support of the Arkansas State office of the Farm-
ers Educational and Cooperative Union. Two students have been commissioned
as organizers and the school has conducted an extensive educational and or-
ganizational campaign on behalf of-—and financed by—the union.

(d). For several months the school supported two persons to work full

time in the labor movement at Fort Smith, the industrial center of this area. -

(e). The Commonwealth College Association, governing body of the school
was expanded to include nine leading union officials of this area.

(f). Under direction of the District Organizer the school plaved a leading
part in organizing the Arkansas Conference for Economic and Social Justice
held in Little Rock July 23rd. Party members who took responsibility for set-
ting up this Conference—the most important step to date in building the Demo-
cratic Front in Arkansas—were trained at Commonwealth, used it as their
headquarters, and received financial assistance from the school.

4. In Commonwealth College the Party has a unique institution of national
value and importance. Commonwealth owns the best and best-maintained labor
library in the country, and a 320 acre tract in a location enabling it to serve both
industrial‘afid agricultural workers. ' Fhe natural facilitiés of the plant are-used
to foster democratic responsibility for maintenance and keep operating costs at a
minimum. Students develop labor discipline in their work in farm, laundry,
kitchen, etc.

5. The school has been operating under ceaseless financial stress. The ever-
broadening scope of the work presents more and more onportunities which could
be seized and followed up if money were available. The work is entirely de-
pendent on voluntary donations.

- 8. A situation has now arisen which offers us an extraordinary opportunity to
move into the most important organization in the agricultural South: the STFU.
M. L. Mitchell, secretary of the STFU, who has been consistently opposed to the
International with which that union is affiliated, to the Party and to Common-
wealth, is on a leave of absence from his office. The President of the Union
(J. R. Butler) and other members of the Executive’ Council who are friendiv to
us have invited us to conduct an intensive program of mass meetings throughout
Arkansas and Missouri, beginning August 21st. At these meetings Claude Wil-
liams wonld be the principal speaker and a play which onr school has in readiness
for the purpose of dramatizing the union’s needs could be presented. If this pro-
gram could be carried out we believe it ‘would place us in a position to capture
the nnion for our line at the next convention. This is an opportunity for estab-
lishing a real partv base in the STFU.

7. The situation is that we cannot undertake this program in the QTFU Wlthout
immediate ‘financial assistance. We would not make an anpeal to the Party if
we were not assured of the paramount 1mp0rtance and urgency of carrying out

.
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such a program. As the Center knows, Claude Williams has traveled from east
to west coasts soliciting contributions to Commonwealth. Last year he went to
the Center for the first time and asked only for an entree to the Hollywood group,
which was given, and of which he was most appreciative. It was estimated at
the Center that he could raise $3,000 in Hollywood but the net amount collected
on the whole Pacific coast was $1,300. The reason for this is simply that most
Hollywood progressives who are sympathetic to Commonwealth’s present program
are Party members and are committed to give all they can spare direct to-the
Party.

8. Commonwealth is possibly the Party’s most strategic position from which to
work at this time in the South, where the danger of Fascism is greatest. We
do not pretend that it is the only important phase but it is a very important one.
We believe the problem of our Party work in the South needs to be appreached
on a broad basis, that the importance of our Southern work should be carefully
appraised and that a sum of money from the National funds should be allocated
to it, so that not only Commonwealth but all other Party activities in the South
may be assured of a definite income. We recommend to this end the calling of
a southwide conference of Party workers in the field. We are convinced that
as a result of such a conference the Center would allocate funds for the South
where they are so sorely needed.

At the present time, however, we wish to draw special attention to the im-
mediate problem of financing the STFU program above described, which cannok

- be undertaken unless funds can be raised before the end of next week. The
program could be undertaken for $500 and we ask the Center to give most careful
study to our request for that sum. Another like opportunity is hardly likely
to occur.

Mr. Marraews. Congressman, during the noon recess the commit-
tee was able to obtain an authentic transcript of the hearings before
a committee of the Arkansas State Legislature in 1935—to be specific,
on the 16th day of February—at which proceedings the witness,
Lucien Koch, was one of those who testified. This document which 1
have here, or this transcript, is a copy of the original transcript and
was obtained by Naval Intelligence from the State authorities in
Arkansas. I ask that it be received by the committee, as an exhibit,
and I think it will be well for you to pass upon the question of incor-
porating this record in the committee’s proceedings.

Mr. MasoN. Would it be necessary to incorporate the whole of this
or just that part that pertains to Mr. Koch?

Mr. Starnes. I do not think it will be necessary to incorporate any-
thing other than what would be pertinent to the character and back-
ground of Commonwealth College and what the hearings disclosed
to have been testified to with reference to the organization, back-
ground, and control of the college, together with Mr. Koch’s testimony.
I do not think it is necessary to place any other testimony at all in the
record. We could bring here the other witnesses, if they are alive, and
let them testify, just as we have done in the case of Mr. Koch.

(The testimony of the witness Lucien Koch at the hearings held
before a committee of the Legislature of the State of Arkansas, re-
ferred to, is as follows:)

Rerort oF THE JOINT CoMmMITTEE Acting UNpER House CONCURRENT
Resorurion NuMBER 12

The joint committee of the Fiftieth General Assembly of the State
of Arkansas, composed of three members of the house of representa-
tives and two members of the senate, namely: Representatives Marcus
Miller, John G. Rye, and Minor Milwee, and Senators J. L. Shaver
and Clyde Ellis, authorized and appointed under House Concurrent
Resolution No. 12, to make an investigation of the activities of Com-
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monwealth College at Mena, Ark., met in the Polk County court-
house in Mena on the 16th day of February, 1935, at 12 m. and pro-
ceeded to organize.

Representative Miller, of Polk County, was duly elected chairman
of said committee, at which time the committee was organized and
Lucien E. Coleman and Joe E. Beck, Jr., were duly elected as clerks
of said committee. The committee voted that they go into executive
session, and immediately thereafter began the taking of testimony.

The testimony follows:

STATE oi' ARKANSAS,
County of Polk, 8s:

The testimony of Lucien Koch, L. H. Shepherd, Henry Black, T. J. Thomas,
Mildred Price Coy, and J. C. Turner taken on the 16th day of February 1935 in
Mena, Polk County, Ark., at the Polk County Courthouse before a joint legislative
committee as authorized and'appointed under House Concurrent Resolution No. 12
by Miller of Polk, of the Fiftieth General Assembly of the State of Arkansas,
composed of the following members, to wit : Representative Marcus Miller, chair-
man, Representative John G. Rye, and Representative Minor Milwee, and Senators
J. L. Shaver and Clyde Ellis, to be submitted as a part of the composite findings
of said committee in their report to the General Assembly of the State of Arkansas.

LuceN KocH, first having been duly sworn upon his oath, testifies as follows,
to wit: .

By Mr. Shaver:

Q. What is your name?—A. Lucien Koch.

Q. Wlere do you live, Mr. Koch?—A. Commonwealth College, Mena, Ark.

Q. How old are you?—A. 27.

Q. Where were you born?—A. Portland, Oreg.

Q. Of what descent?—A. My mother is Swiss and my father is German. They
came over here as children, one at the age of 6 and otler at the age of 9.

Q. How long did you live at Portland, Oreg.?—A. I am told that I was there
just 7 days, then moved to a farm near Oregon City, 26 miles out and settled at
‘Weideness there. .

Q. Where were you educated?—A. My formal education was in Clackamus
County, Oreg., in a little country school, 3 miles from home. I then went to
Oregon City, working my way through high school as a printer’s devil and at the
end of my educational year in high school I entered Commonwealth College as a
student.

Q. How o0ld were you then?—A. I was between 15 and 16 years. Common-
wealth was located in Louisiana and after attending Commonwealth as a student
and student-teacher, I entered the University of Wisconsin as a post-graduate
student, specializing in economics and labor. During my second year there I was
a member of the staff of the University of Wisconsin, and also completed require-
ments for my master’s degree. That concludes my formal education.

Q. Did you teach any subjects in the University of Wisconsin?—A. I taught
Greek sociology. I specialized in the social and political and economical problems
of Greek faction. ~ .

Q. How long did you teach there? And why did you not teach any longer?—
A. Because I left to assume my duties at Commonwealth at Mena, Ark.

Q. Your services were satisfactory there, were they not?—A. Yes; I was back
there later teaching during the summer session.

Q. How long have you been teaching at the Commonwealth College at Mena,
Ark.?—A. I taught 1 year before going to the University of Wisconsin and then
I have taught since 1931, so altogether, I have taught about 5 years or between
5 and 6 years.

Q. When was the Commonwealth College at Mena established?—A. Common-
wealth was established in 1923 at Leesville, La., and moved to its present loca-
tion in the spring of 1925. .

Q. Who founded it in Louisiana?—A. There were three people primarily respon-
sible for the founding of Commonwealth, the person providing most of the initia-
tive was Dr. W. BE. Zeuch, and associate founders were Kate Richards O’Hare,
now named Mrs. Kathleen Cunningham, and the third person was Harold V.
Brown. They were responsible for organizing the school and contacting the
other teachers and getting the students.
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Q. This schoal operated in Louisiana for how long?—A. For about a year and
a half. They left Louisiana and came to Mena, Ark., because of a break between
those responsible for the schooel of Commonwealth and those respensible for Llano
Colony. The school had a contractual relationship with the colony. It was
never an organic part of the colony, and it left the colony during the Christmas
of 1924 because of differences which developed between the college and the
colony.

Q. Where is Dr. Zeuch?—A. Dr. Zeuch is now chief of the Plauning Division
of the Subsistence Homestead of the Department of Interior in Washington, one
of the brain trusts.

Q. Where is Kate Richards O'Hare, known as Mrs, Kathleen Cunningham ?—A.
Now living in California, and the last I knew was living in Pasadena,

Q. Where is Harold V. Brown *—A. He is dead.

Q. Did Dr. W. E. Zeuch move here to Mena and become interestéd in Com-
monwealth College here.—A. No; he was interested in such a college before he
established Commonwealth at Llano Colony, because of his experieunce in rural
academie schools, he felt that there was need for such a school as Commonwealth.
He taught 5 or 6 years at Commonwealth before lie founded Conunonwealth.

Q. Did he found this college here?—A. No; he founded it at Louisiana and it
was later moved to Mena.

Q. Did he break with the College here at Mena ?—A. No; he continned his con-
nection with the college when it moved to Mena, and served as the director up
to July 1931.

Q. Then what position did he take after that?—A. At that time he left on
a Guggenheim Fellowship for Europe and that marked his permanent break with
the Commonwealth College,

Q. Was he ever President of the College?—A. The dir n0t01 is s¥nonomous with
the president.

Q. Now, you say when he left that signified his break with the Commonwealth
College.—A. Yes; that marked his permanent break with Commonwealth College.

" Q. Do you use the word advisedly ?—A. No; I use it legally.

Q. Then, I want to know if there was a difference of opinion with reference
to Commonwealth College and if so what was the difference that caused this
break?—A. Dr. Zeuch was forced out of the Commonwealth College Association
because there were differences between himself and the other members of the
civil group. Namely, members of the Comunonwealtll Association. The major
difference of opinion was Zeuch’s inability to work with other people. This
caused the other members to beconie satisfied and to act in such a mamner as to
sever completely his connection with the school.

Q. Would you illustrate as to what some of the examples of the differences of
opinion that caused the break were?—A. I wish to state that while this was
taking place T was in the University of Wiscousin, and any information I give
will be second-handed.

Q. Then will you state how you get the second-hand information?—A. I got it
in conversation with those on the campus, but I could not tell from which par-
ticular individunal the conversation came, as I don’t recall that. Zeuch realized
that a majority of the group was not willing to follow his leadership because
of his commanding mannerisms. He tried to keep control of the association by
attempting to expel those members unfriendly to himn. They postponed final
decision until I retnrned from the University of Wisconsin. After returning I
spent the first 2 days with Zeuch trying to bring about some uunderstanding
between him and the other members of the group. I valued his friendship highly
and did not want to see any break come to a crisis, because it would destroy
our friendship and be damaging to the schoo1 It was impossible to make a
compromise,

Q. Now, what is signified by the use of the name of Commonwealth College?
How did it get its name?—A. I don’t know just who proposed this name, or how
this name of “Commonwealth” was accepted. I presume the three people I
named, decided upon this name. T amn not sure of the significance that the three
had in their mind, but probably it worked toward a greater equality in the
distribution of our national wealth.

Q. Is the Commonwealth College incorporated?—aA. Yes by our articles of
incorporation, which is made out by the circuit clerk downqtau's. I have a copy.

Q. May I see a copy?—A. It is the only copv we have in the office, I would
like to have it back. I have not read that myself for a good many years, ~

Q. Will you file a copy of these articles of incorporation as exhibit A to your
testimony? We will prepare that—A., Yes.
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Q. T notice that the college was established on the 30th (?) day of February
1925 on the present location.—A. Xes..

Q. Now the articles provide that you have a board of trustees.—A. I have a
copy of our constitution here: would you like to see it? They tell of our govern-
ment that I am willing to leave.

Q. Will you file a copy of your constitution of the Commonwealth College as
exhibit B to your testimony?—A. Yes.

Q. I notice the college was formed nonprofit for teaching certain edueational
subjects. Is that true?—A. Yes.

Q. Now your college is located in which direction from Mena, where and
how far?—A. It is located on the Tallihiana Highway, which I believe is west
of Mena about 11 miles from Mena.

Q. What does your physical plant consist of? Will you file as exhibit C to
your_deposition what is entitled “Commonwealth College Association Financial
Report for 1£34”?—A. This is not a complete report and if there are copies
available I would like to file in addition a complete financial report. Here I
notice our physical plant is not listed.

Q. It is understood then that a completely itemized statement of your pldnt
will be filed as exhibit D?—A. Yes.

Q. How many acres of land do you have out there?—A. Three hundred and
twenty.

Q. And how many buildings do You have?—A. Approximately two dozen, in-
cluding dormitories, library, classrooms, laundry, kitchen, Commonwealth store,
et cetera.

Q. Is the plant fully paid for?—A. Yes: there is no indebtedness on our plant.

Q. How was it paid for?—A. Through donations, through tuitions, through
subscriptions to our college paper, and to the contribution of the ]abors of the
students and teachers. Now I could go into more detail if you want me to.

Q. Whien you say contributions, do you have any organizations contributing
to your school?—A. Yes; several individuals and organizations of various types
contributed to the school

Q. Would you state the organizations contributing to the school ?7—A. ’l‘ho
large grant, I believe, approximated $27,000 came from the fund for public
service with offices in New York City; Carnegie fund of New York contributed
$5,000, and several contributions were made by Mrs. Leonard Elmhurst com-
mittee, and several grants were made by the Contributions were also
forthcoming from several local and national trade unions.

Q. Please name them.—A. International Ladies Garment Workers Union,
Hosiery Workers Union, Amalgamated Clothing Workers of America. There are
others too, but I do not recall them right now. I might also say that con-
tributicns have been made by the Workingmen’s Circle.

Q. Were there any contributions to your school by what is known as the
Garland fund?—A. The Garland fnnd is a fund for public service.

Q. Were there any contributions made by the Garland fund?—A. That is not
the proper name of the fund, the proper name is the “fund for public service.”
‘We have received contributions from the fund for public service.

Q. When and how much?—A, I stated previously that we received approxi-
mately $27,000, I believe in the year 1925. We could check on this. We are
receiving froin the fund for public service $500 this year.

Q. Does the snm of $27,500 comprise the complete COI]tI‘lblltIO'nS of the public-
service fund to your college?—A. The public-service fund has made two con-
tributions to Commonwealth College. One around the year 1925, and the other
in the .year 1935.

Q. In what sums?—A. The first sum approximated as I recall $27,000; the
sum contributed for 1935 is $500.

Q. Did I ask you how much land you had out there?—A. Yes.

Q. What was your answer >—A., Three hundred and twenty acres.

Q. How many acres of that land is in cultivation?—A. Approximately 150.

Q. How many students are there out there at this time?—A. Around 30, which
includes tuition paying students, and maintenance students.

Q. What qualifications do students have to have in order to be eligible to
enter?—A. They need have no formal academic qualifications, since formal
qualifications frequently mean nothing. We require two things of our students
on enrolling- at Commonwealth. Namely, they must have intelligence and be
able to handle the college work and they must have an alert interest in social
problems confronting the countries of the world.
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Q. Do you have a list of your students together with their names and ad-
dresses that are now enrolled in your college?—A. I do not have them with
me.

Q. Mr. Koch, may I hand you what we understand purports to be a correct
list of the students together with their addresses who are now enrolled in the
Commonwealth College? Please state whether that list is correct in all par-
ticulars.—A. It is my belief that this constitutes a list of the Commonwealth
students and indicates the States from which they came.

Q. I notice that there is only one student in your college from Arkansas?—
A. Yes, that would be James Fulks. We have another student that is omitted
from this list; that is Isabella Carson from Arkansas.

Q. Why is that most of your students and practically all of your students
are from other States?—A. Because the school is better known in other States
and because respective students of other States are more aware and more in-
terested in social problems dealt with at Commonwealth.

Q. Are any of these students financed by any organizations that contribute
to your college?—A. Yes.

Q. Wil you please take this list and slowly and carefully state the name of the

organization that is sending this student to college and what compensation that
organization is contributing toward the education of this student?—A. I cannot
answer that in detail because I do not have the facts in mind, but the F. E. R.
A. at the present time is financing four scholarships at Commonwealth College.
Commonwealth College is also providing some; scholarships are being provided
by the International Ladies’ Garment Workers’ Union. Those are the organiza-
tions as I recall them.
" Q. Will you inspect your records when you get back to the college and
prepare a list showing the names, the addresses, and the organization or in-
dividual that is financing the various students at your college, and the amounts
of money contributed to the funds for such education?—A. I would like to ask
the committee for the privilege of taking up this matter with the individuals
involved and see whether or not they make any objection.

Q. Do you have any objections to furnishing it?>—A. Personally, I do not.

Q. We will grant that request; however, unless you object to furnishing ir,
we will insist upon it being furnished.

A. I would not object, but if the individual objects then would it be necessary
for me to furnish it,.

Q. Yes; however, if you wish to consult an attorney, of course that right
will be granted.—A. Thank you.

Q. I will state further that I will expect a reply from you within a reasonable
time, addressing your letter to Mr. Marcus Miller, House of Represensatives,
Little Rock, Ark.—A. I would be glad to make a decision on that this afternoon,
providing the committee stays long enough, and I can get back to the college.

Q. I wish you would introduce the list of the names of students in your college
as exhibit B to your testimony.—A. I will do that.

Q. Are you a mnember of any church?—A. I was brought up in the Presbyterian
Church, but at the present time do not consider myself a member of any church, al-
though I sometimes attend church when I conslider the lecturer has something
interesting to say. )

Q. Why did you quit the Presbyterian Church?—A. I did not simply quit the
Presbyterian Church; it was a gradual development during which time my
interest in attending church was substituted by other and more compelling
interests.

Q. Where did you join the Presbyterian Church?—A. I do not know what pro-
cedure you have to go through to join, all I did was to attend. I attended Sunday
School and have a Bible given me by the superintendent of the Sunday School.

Q. Do you believe in the Bible'?—A I am interested in the Bible as a social
document.

Q. Do you believe in the B1b1e"~—A I am not sufficiently acquainted with the
Bible to state whether or not I believe in the Bible, I believe, however, I would
have many dlsagreements with passages contained in the Bible.

Q. Do you believe in a God *—A. No.

Q. You do not believe in a God?—A. I am giving my personal opinion, and I
am not representing the position of the school.

Q. To get a further background, may I ask do you believe in the Constitution of
the United States?—A. I am convinced that I believe in it more thoroughly than
the planters of the eastern part of Arkansas,
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Q: Do you believe in the Constitution of the United States?—A. I answered
that question.

. Q. Then that is the only answer you will give?—A. Yes.

Q. Do you believe in the American form of government?—A. I believe in the
American form of government insofar as the will of the people is compatlble
with it.

Q. Do you believe that the people of America have the constitutional right to
change any form of government?—A. I am convinced that that is the case.

Q. Do you respect the American flag?—A. I refuse to answer because I con-
sider it as having no bearing on the investigation. I refuse to answer without
advice of counsel,

Q. You understand that I am trying to be perfectly fair in regard to my exami-
nation and accord you that right? You made the statement a few moments
ago that you believed in the Constitution more than the planters of eastern
Arkansas; would you please explain that statement?—A. My experience with
the eastern part of Arkansas convinced me that the planters had little respect
for any provision of the Constitution. Particularly did they invade the right
granted American citizens in the Bill of Rights.

Q. In what respect?—A. By breaking up meetings, jailing individuals on
trumped up charges. Beating peaceful citizens who were conducting themselves
within the law of the land.

Q. What do you teach at Commonwealth College?—A. At the present time
I am teaching a course in labor history and sponsoring a course in public speak-
ing. I also deliver some of the lectures in the orientation course.

Q. Do you teach in that college that there is no God ?—A. No.

Q. Is there any study of the Bible made there at your college?—A. Inc1dentally,
there was a study of the Bible made in connection with some of the courses. I
should not say Bible, just some of the passages of the Bible. There is a Bible
in the library, I believe, several of them.

Q. Do you teach that there is a God at your school?—A. No. And I would like
to make here the explanation that the school considers religion purely a matter for
every individual to handle as he sees fit. There are, I understand, 13 denomina-
tional churches in the city of Mena ; there are also many country churches. Any-
one interested is free to attend and sometimes do attend these churches.

Q. You are the guiding head of that school, are you not?—A. I am director of
the college.

Q. Is that the highest official position the college has?—A. Yes.

Q. And, as director of the college, do you go out over the country and solicit
funds for the college?—A. Yes. .

Q. In what name?—A. It is, of course, necessary for Commonwealth to have
some funds. The job of raising most of which is usually assigned to me. Every
year since 1931 I have spent several months in the field, for the purpose of raising
money, contacting students, teachers, friends, et cetera. Domnors are obtained
through contacting individuals, organizations, and foundations, either collectively
or individually.

Q. How many teachers do you have at your college?—A. At the present time, I
believe between 8 and 10. I can give you an exact figure if you want me to
check on that.

Q. Suppose you read into the record slowly a list of the teachers, their homes,
and where they were born, and the subjects they teach.—A. I cannot give you all
of that information offhand, but I will give all the information I have at the pres-
ent time and will give additional information :

William Cunningham, born in Oklahoma ; teaches economics and writing.

Mildred Price, born in North Carolina ; teaches current events and directs the
orientation course.

Henry Black, born in Illinois; teaches course in fascism and social revolution.

Charlotte Moskowitz, born in New York ; teaches typing.

Clarice Cunningham, born in Oklahoma ; teaches shorthand.

Rose Brown, I don’t know what State in United States he was born; teaches
English and effective writing.

Bob Brown, born in Illinois; teaches ereative writing. N

Marvin Sanford, I believe born in California ; teaches journalism.

Carl Parker, I don’t know what State in which he was born; teaches-farm
problems and farm work.

Raymond Koch, born in Oregon, who is now on leave, teaches social psychology.

Lucien Koch, born in Oregon; teaches labor history and problems and teaches
public speaking.
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That makes a total of 11, I believe. I think that is all.

Q. How much do these teachers receive as pay for their services?—A. They
receive no salary. They get only their bare maintenance, including room, board,
laundry, and other minimum necessities.

Q. Well, how is it that these teachers will come from other parts of the United
States and teach for just their sustenance?—A. Because they are interested in the
type of experimental educatiton Commonwealth is conducting and because they
are vitally interested in rural education. Their reward is their interest in the
work that they do.

Q. In your opinion, does the teaching of your college conflict with the Consti-
tution of the United States?—A. Decidedly not.

Q. Do you believe in the Constitution of the United States?—A. I have already
answered that question.

Q. Do you refuse to further elucidate on this answer?—A. I have already
elucidated on it. I have answered the question originally. I think I expressed
that on the existing form of government based on the Constitution.

Q. Have you ever been out of the United States?—A. No. Our subjects include
a field of social study. Of course, labor problems is one interesting aspect of that
entire field.

" Q. Do you believe in communisin?—A. I have an inteilectual curiosity toward
communism, as I have an inteilectual curiosity toward all other opinions, includ-
ing capitalisin, fascism, et cetera.

Q. Do you believe in capitalism?—A. I do not believe in capitalism, as it is
now operated.

Q. Do you teach as a principle in your school, communism?—A. Just what do
you mean by communism? Do you mean do we present the position of the
Communistic Party? :

Q. Yes.—A. We present the position of the Communistic Party along with the
positions of all other political organizations, including the Republican and Demo-
cratic Parties. In other words, Commonwealth is a cross-section of free speech,
‘public opinion, and free public discussion. We believe in the fearless pursuit in
the truth arrived at on the basis of all evidence available.

Q. Do you present the theory of capitalism in your school 2—A. We do.

Q. Do you believe in capitalisin, as you understand it?—A. I do not.

Q. What is communism ?—A. Communism is a philosophy or a school of thought
which had its origin with the rise of Karl Marx.

Q. Is that your answer?—A. Yes; is that satisfactory?

Q. It is not. Would you care to elucidate on your personal view of commu-
nism with reference to social equality, with reference to the downfall of capi-
talism and to ownership of property?—A. Communism is an indefinite term;
therefore, I think it will be more helpful to shift the discussion to the Commu-
nistic Party. The Communistic Party is a legal party, as is the Democratic
Party. It believes in social and economic equality. It believes in the downfall
of capitalism and in the establishment of a workers’ union. I am not a membher
of the Communistic Party, but I am very much interested in its program and in
its position, as I am interested in all other political organizations.

Q. What party are you a meniber of 2—A. I am a member of no political party.

Q. Who did you support in the last Presidential election ?——A. I did not cast a
vote.

Q. Have you ever voted?—A. I have not.

Q. Do you own any property individually, and do you believe in the individual
ownership of property?—A. I own very little property individually. I believe
that the time has come when there must be more collective ownership of property
for our civilization to be preserved and future developed.

Q. And who would he the collective individuals owning the property?—
A. The people.

Q. How would you establish a collective ownership of property, and what
people do you have reference to when you say “the pecple”?—A. I have no per-
sonal belief as to how the establishment of collectivization of property will come
about. By the “people” T mean the people who produce wealthh in the first
place.

Q. Do you mean by the people who produce wealth, the working class of peo-
ple?—A. T mean all production workers, whether they work manually or men-
tally.

Q. In other words, if I have worked and saved up money and bought a farm
and own a farm, is it your belief, that I should not own that farm, even though
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I do not actually work upon the farm?—A. I think that owuership should be
associated with use and occupancy.

Q. Can you answer that question directly that I asked you?—A. I have given
a direct answer.

Q. May 1 put the question this way? Even though I do not live on the farm,
do you teach in your college that ownership should be to the man that actually
uses, cultivates, and occupies the farm?—A. There otight to be no unified teachmg
on that question. So far as the teaching where Commonwealth is concerned, since
the school is nonfactional, any point of view on that problem is likely to be
presented. If you are inquiring about my personal opinion, I will say, since I
think that is what you have in mind, that I am opposed to the plantation system
because of the misery and oppression which results -among the great masses in-
volved in the plantation system. .

Q. I will ask you to answer the question that I asked. If I own a farm and
do not live on the farm, or occupy same, or cultivate same, is it your opinion
that the working class of people should own that property aund use and occupy
same?—A. I have no clear progromatic approach to the agricultural problem.
However, I am not in favor of one individual owning thousands of acres of land
and cultivating that land, if it is done under the plantation system.

Q. Is that all you care to say about that matter?—A. Yes, my newpomt is
really not clearly developed on it.

Q. Is the agricultural problein more difficult than some of the other economic
problems?—A. I have more definite views on the plantation system because I
‘have seen the misery there, and I am not so clear as to the small individual farms.

Q. You bheing against the plantation system, what program do you advocate
among the working class of people, and what program liave you advocated in
€astern Arkansas with reference to the situation as you see it?—A. In my activi-
ties in eastern Arkansas, I did not present any program which would bring about
the elimination of the plantation system. I was interested merely in having
the workers invoke section TA of the N. R. A. by working themselves into a
union. Then I confined myself to the immediate problems confronted by the
union, which were concerned with alleviating the advances of the plantation
system, rather than working for its speedy elilnination. However, the final aim
of the union is to abolish the plantation system. I do not think the union is
clear as to the program which will bring this about.”

Q. How many trips have you made to eastern Arkansas in an attempt to form
this union?—A. I would like to intersperse this question, do you think my activi-
ties in eastern Arkansas are significantly associated with the investigation of
Commonwealth College, now in progress?

Q. I an seeking to get your background in order to arrive at your beliefs, and
I am of the opinion that when I can arrive at your beliefs, they will not be
contrary to those in your college.—A. I hope your committee will not consider
my beliefs to be the beliefs of the college. I want to stress again that because
this school is nonfactional, you will find many opinions on every problem that
comes up for consideration. We believe in free discussion, which means we
believe in the freedom of the people who have different opinions.

Q. Now you answer the original question.—A. You don’t have to. have this
question.

Q. As I have stated I am trying to be fair in this examination of you as a
director. I realize this is your personal opinion, and I appreciate it.—A. I have
been in eastern Arkansas three times, the first time last year, and the second time
for 2 or 3 days last August or during August of last year, and the third time
I went over as a member of the delegation sent by Commonwealth College to
investigate conditions there at first hand, and to give what assistance possible
to the sharecroppers, day laborers, and small farmers, who were attempting to
build a local-chartered and legal union, Southern Tenant Farmers Union. The
other two members of the delegation were Bob Reed and Atley Delaney, students
at Commonwealth College. Commonwealth College is naturally very much in-
terested in the sharecropper situation, since it is a school for workers and has
the interest of all workers at heart,

Q. Who financed your trip to eastern Arkansas in attemptlng to aid the
formation. of the Union?—A. We went on a shoestring. What money we had
was raised by contributions of the group and from the school.

Q. Where is the Southern Tenant Farmers Union incorporated?—A. As I
recall the Southern Tenant Farmers Union received its charter and was legally
incorporated on July 29 of last summer. The articles of incorporation are on
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file in the courthouse of White County. I would like to state here that I am not
a member of the Southern Tenant Farmers Union, but I am very much interested
in the progress and successful development of this union.

Q. Who are the officers of the union?—A. They are composed of the eXecutive
committee. I believe at the present time that there are seven, or something like
that,

Q. Who are they?—A. I don’t recall all of the names; two officers are H. L.
Mitchell, of Memphis, Tenn., and Ward H. Rodgers. I am sure you can get ad-
ditional information by communicating with H. L. Mitchell, who is the executive
secretary of the union.

Q. Then the purpose of the union and as fostered by the Commonweaith College
is to better conditions of the tenant farmer and working class and eventually bring
about the downfall of the plantation system, is that correct?—A. The Southern
Tenant Farmers Union was not fostered by Commonwealth ; merely assisted by
Commonwealth College. Its purpose is to improve the conditions of the share-
croppers and day laborers and small farmers through invoking section 7A of the
N. R. A,, by organizing'the union. The ultimate aim of the Southern Tenant
Farmers Union is the abolition of the plantation system, which is an ugly, in-
human hangover of feudal economy.

Q. Does your college print what is known as the Commonwealth College Fort-
nightly ?—A. It does.

Q. Is that an official paper of your college?—A. It is.

Q. Is this paper I hand you a copy of the Commonwealth College Fortnightly,
published- on February 13, 19357—A. It is.

Q. Were those publications contained therein authorized by you?—A. They
were not. At the time this came out, I believe I was in the Lepanto city jail.

Q. Were the things contained in the statement, “Delegation Back With Lynch
Rope” written by you while in jail at Lepanto?—A. With the exception of a few
revisions it is a letter which I sent to the college while in the Lepanto jail.

Q. Is that statement,in the main true?—A. It is.

Q. T notice the date of the paper is February 15, 1935; where were you on
February 157—A. I was back in the college.

Q. You approved the publication of the article, did you not?—A. I did not see
the paper until it was off the press. I wish to withdraw the statement that I
was in eastern Arkansas at the time the paper came off the press. I remember
now that I had already returned to the college.

Q. What circulation does this paper have in regard to number?—A. Approxi-

" mately 6,000.

Q. How many in Arkansas?—A. I don’t have that information.

Q. Would you say approximately, or could you?—A. I would if I had the in-
formation; I would be glad to give it to you. )

Q. This is the official organ of the Commonwealth College?—A. It is.

Q. Who is the editor?—A. The editor is William Cunningham.

Q. Is he'on your staff?—A, He is.

Q. We talked about the plantation system and.collective ownership of property.
Does your school teach this principle?—A. It presents that point of view along
with all other points of view. The school is nonfactional.

Q. The college is willing to assist in the building of the Southern Tenant
Farmers Union?—A. The college is very desirous, I believe, although this could
be taken up at a group meeting before it is final. They are doing all in their
power to assist in the building of the Southern Tenant Farmers Union, which is
a legally chartered organization and which is merely following out the provi-
sions of section TA of N. R. A.

Q. Does the college teach or advocate social, political, and economical equality
of whites and Negroes?—A. My answer to that question also is that different
points of view are presented ; there is no unified opinion on that mattert This
I know from listening to discussions on the campus.

Q. Now, you stated that three members of the college were sent to eastern
Arkansas to assist the Southern Tenant Farmers Union, did you not, and in the
issue of February 15, 1935, in which was a letter written by you, is, among other
things, the following: ‘“The meeting was arranged in a church house by a Negro
organizer (one of the outstanding courageous Negro leaders. Names must be
omitted. Two double-barreled shotguns and a revolver are in his room. He is
ready to lay down his life if the Negroes and whites remain united).” Did you
write that statement, and is that statemnent true?—A. I wrote that statement, and
T believe that statement is true. There is notbing unlawful in the possession of
firearms. I wish to add in addition that the Southern Tenant Farmers Union
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is not interested in the labor problem: it is interested in the economic problem.
It realizes that there are both Negro and white cotton workers, and that both
suffer from the same exploitation: therefore, their problem is a common one and
must be met in common. TUnless it is met in common, I believe, on the basis
of my acquaintance with the situation, serious'trouble is apt to develop there.
The union, and I personally, am very much interested in preventing any violence
and loss of life. Insofar as violence has so far occurred in eastern Arkansas,
it has been precipitated by the planters, their agents, and hired thugs.

Q. Would you resort to violence in order to carry out the principles of the
Southern Tenant Farmers Union?—A. If the principles of the Southern Tenant
Farmers Union are carried out there can be no violence. Violence, if it comes,
can only come from the planters, their agents, and hired thugs.

Q. Will you resort to violence to put in the principles of the Southern Tenant
Farmers Union?—A. Well, no. But if I was attacked unlawfully and illegally
I would do the utmost to defend myself. .

Q. Do you have a Socialist faction in your college?—A. We do.

Q. Do you have a communistic faction in your college?—A. We do.

Q. Do you have a Fascist faction in your college?—A. We do not. At the pres-
ent time the Fascist faction seems to be in eastern Arkansas.

Q. Why is it then you do not teach socialiSm and communism when you do
teach fascism and social revolution?—A. We do teach socialism and communism ;
in other words, we present the position of the Socialist and Communist Parties
along with the position of other organizations.

Q. What daily papers does your college take there in its library, insofar as
current papers are concerned?—A. I don’t know if I remember them all. I do
know we take the Mena Star, we have just subscribed to the Arkansas Gazette,
we receive the Press Scimitar, we receive the Daily Worker, the St. Louis Post-
Dispatch, and the New York Times.

Q. Do you receive the Negro Liberator ?—A. Is that a newspaper or a maga-
zine? I don’t recall, but I know we do have magazines dealing with the Negro
problem. .

Q. Do you take the Daily Worker? Of what organization is that paper?—A.
Yes; it is the official organ of the Communist Party.

Q. Where are the headquarters of the Communist Party?—A. In New York
City.

Q. Does the Communist Party contribute anything to Commonwealth College ?—
A. No; although occasionally members of the party come down as students.
That is when I say “no,” I mean financially, but I wish they did, because money
has purchasing power, regardless of its source.

Q. I asked you awhile ago, did you advocate the principles of the Southern
Tenant Farmers Union, and I believe your answer is ‘“yes.”—A. I did not make
that answer. I stated that I was very much interested in the success of the
union and wanted to do all in my power to see it developed successfully.

Q. Do you believe in the social, political, and economic equality of the white
and black race?—A. I am simply studying that problem. I can state definitely
‘that I believe in the political and economic equality of both races.

Q. Do you state that you do net believe definitely in the social equality of both
races?—A. I will make no such statement, since I am still studying the problem.

Q. Now I notice here in the Commonwealth College Fortnightly under date of
February 15, 1935, an item headed “United Front Formed at Commonwealth.”
It is stated therein among other things, that “an all-inclusive United Front for
work in the State of Arkansas and vicinity was formed recently at Common-
wealth without a dissenting vote.”” The purpose of the United Front is first to
work with the Southern Tenant Farmers Union ; is that true?—A. I believe such
United Front was agreed to, although the question of forming the United Front
was handled at the time I was in the eastern part of the State.

Q. The sixth item says this: “To build revolutionary student and teacher
organizations in the colleges of the State.” That is one of the issues, according
to the article appearing in the Fortnightly, for which the United Front was
formed?—A. I am not certain that the United Front has been formally agreed
upon.

Q. Now, may I ask you to identify this paper as exhibit “F” and file same as
part of your testimony to be the official publication of your school?—A. I do.

Q. Does your school advocate revolution in order to carry out its principles;
if so, what kind of a revolution?—A. The school presents a point of view of the
revolutionary groups in the United States along with the points of view of
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other groups. As an institution, Commonwealth is not advocating any type
of revolution. Such discussion is engaged in by the individuals on the eampus,
and the opinion or points of view of such individuals are varied.

). Will you state what are the other revolutionary groups that you mentioned
in your previous answer?—A. They are the Workers Party, Communist Party,
Communist Party Opposition, Proletarian Party, Socialist Party. I do not
believe this list is inclusive, but it is indicative. We are interested in knowing
what all those group propose, and we are also interested in knowing what
the nonrevolutionary groups propose. -

Q. When your statement is used in this paper, “To build revolutionary student
and teacher organizations in the colleges of the State,” did you propose to over-
throw the present Government?--A. I do not know what specific program such
organization as established under the United Front would propose.

Q. Your groups do propose a revolution?—A. What groups?

Q. The groups as stated in the Commonwealth College Fortnightly cn the
front page under article “United Front formed at Comimonwealth,” which you
have identified as exhibit “F” to your testimony. I will read the following:
“Organizations participating are the Commonwealth College Association, which
is the governing body of the school, made up mostly of teacliers, the Socialist
local and the Commuhist faction on the campus.”—A. To my knowledge, no such
groups have as yet been formed, but according to the progaram if carried out,
they will be formed. However, I am not entirely clear as to what you mean
by revolutionary student groups. Such groups exist nationally, and have existed
for years. They have the same legality as the Democratic and Republican
Parties.

Q. Your articles state® “To build revolutlonaly student and teacher organiza-
tions in the colleges of the State;” now, if this is your official paper, may I ask
you what you mean by * revolutlonary student and teacher organizations in the
colleges of the State”?—A. I was not present at the time the United Front agree-
ment was drawn up ; cousequently, I am not aware of the discussion which took
place, so do not know what those regponsible for that provision in United Front
agreement had in mind specifically.

Q. Who were the ones responsible for organizing the United Front agreement
in your college?—A. I do not know who all of the people are who participated
in it. I believe William Cunningham acted in behalf of the association, Henry
Black in behalf of the Socialist, and Bill Andrews in behalf of the Communist.

Q. You have not disafiirmed or disavowed this principle, have you?—A. Cer-
tainly not, that I have not disavowed the United Front agreement in its
entlretv

Q. Do you agree with the United Front agreement as set fortll in this paper
and as formed in your college?—A. As 1 understand it, I. do, although as 1
said previously, I would want to know more about various purposes proposed
in the agreement.

Q. Now, is this agreement in writing?—A. I could not answer. I do not
have the information. You could ask some of the others participating.

Q. Did you cause to be published a supplement to the February 15 issue
of the Fortnightly “Commonwealth to be Investigated”?-—A. I advised that
such supplement be inserted in Fortnightly.

Q. Wili you inspect what is termed ‘“supplement” and advise whether your
statements contained therein are authorized by your college?—A. They were.

Q. Will you file same as exhibit “G” to your deposition?—A. I do that at
this time.

Q. Thank you.

Mr. KocH. I would like to ask this, if you are in a position to answer:
whether you believe this investigation is associated with activities of the
Commonwealth delegation in the eastern part of the State?

Mr. SHAVER. Personally, I have no information about it, and did not know
that I was going to be upon this committee, and I have only the desire to
carry out the terms of the resolution and to be fair to all parties.

Mr. KocH. You do not believe the resolution was inspired hy the activity
of the Commonwealth delegation in the eastern part of the State?

Mr. S1aver. I do not.

Q. Do you respect the flag of the United States Government?—A. You asked
me that previously. and I stated I did not care to answer because I do not
believe that question is germane for the purpose of the investigation.
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Q. Do you have any higher respect for any oﬁler flag of any other country
than you do the United States flag?—A. I personally am not a worshipper of
symbols and I consider flags to be only symbols.

Q. Do you have a higher regard for other governments than the regard you
have for the American Government?—A. I believe that the Government of
the U. S. S. R. is in many ways superior to that of the American Government,
because the United Socialist Soviet Republic does not suffer from such things
as unemployment, plantation system, great economic inequality, and so forth.
For that reason I have a healthy curiosity in the differences which are oec-
curring in the U. S. 8. R. I believe it has great social significance to the world.

Q. Now, do you believe in that to such an extent that yould would attempt
to overthrow the American form of government if it should be necessary in
order to arrive at that principle?—A. My view is that of a teacher; I am in-
terested in examining all proposals and in seeing that other people know and
understand sante proposals. I am not a member of any political party, Con-
sequently, I have no personal specific program.

Q. Will you answer my question—yes or no?—A. To do that would be unfair
to your question.

Q. Is that all that you care to say?—A. Yes.

Q. Do you believe in marriage as now believed in and earried on under the
American Government?—A. Yes, I do.

Q. Are you a married man?—A. I an.

Q. Is your wife with you at the college *—A. She is.

Q. Do you believe in what is commonly called free love?—A. I do not.

Q. Is free love practiced at your school?—A. What do you mean by free love?

Q. I mean the kind wherve the marriage relation is lived, as husbaud and wife,
without being married—A. No. According to that free love is not practiced.
According to your explanation, I would like to go on to state that on the basis of
my experience at various universities in various States according to practices
carried on there, relations between the sexes at Commonwealth is ultraconserva-
tive and conventional.

Q. Is free love practiced at all in your college whether unde1 the supervision
of the college or with your knowledge >—A. It is not. :

Q. Do you know of any instances where that has happened in your college or
on the college grounds?—A. I do not.

Q. Do you know that it has not happened ?—A. I feel certain that it has not
happened. On the basis of my information and contacts I make that statement.

Q. In regard to sexual life out there, is it conducted on the same prmmples
that the average American citizen’s life is conducted, so far as your knowledge is
concerned ; that is, people living together out there are husband and wife?—
A. Yes.

Q. There is nobody living together out there as husband and wife but what
are married ?—A. That is true, according to my knowledge.

Q. Are you familiar with the doctrines of the U. 8. 8. R. with reference to
marriage?—A. Yes; I have had occasion to read articles on the institution of
marriage in the U. S. S. R, and on the basis of those articles I gathered the
information that the home life in Russia was far happier and that there are
fewer divorces in the U. & S. R. than there are in the United States.

Q. What are the doctrines of the U. S. S. R. as to marriage?—A. I am not very
well informed on that. I know only the general ideas of the institution ; namely,
that the home life is far happier and there are fewer divorces there than in the
Dnited States. I am verv much interested in that phenomenal. I would be glad
fo get any additional information possible explaining that phenomenal.

Q. What are the differences in the principles of marriage in the U. S. S. R.
wnd the American principles of marriage?”—A. I don’t have enough information
‘0 auswer that question. I am more familiar with the institution of marriage in
his country than I.am with the institution of marriage in Russia. But if you
yrovide me with more information on the institution of marriage in Russia, I will
e very glad to answer that question.

Q. You, therefore, do not have sufficient information of the Russian Government
n regard to marriage to form an opinion ?—A. Any opinion I have must be general
md somewhat superficial, because I do not have detailed information on the
nstitntion of marriage in Russia.

Q. What is the general opinion that you have?—A. I have only made the general
omparison between the two.

0. Do you know why the relationship of marriage is happier. in your opinion,
n Russia than it is in the United States?—A. No. I don’t know the reason why;



3062 UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES

o
I merely indicate that that is the case because there are fewer divorces in Russia
than in the United States, according to my information.

Q. Do you know whether the U. S. S. R. advocates trial petitions for living
together to see whether each party is suited for the other?—A. I do not kuow
whether or not that is the case. 1 would be glad to have any information on
that that I might be offered.

Q. Do you believe in what we people believe in as “Sunday,” and do you rest
and worship on Sunday?—A. What do you mean by believing in Sunday? -

Q. Do you observe Sunday at your college?—A. Yes; we do.

Q. How?—A. We have no institutional work except for the 11ecessary work to
carry on the maintenance, and there are no classes on Sunday, and Sunday is a
day of recreation, hikes, gamesg, swimming, and also a free day during which
time we can catch up on the back work accumulated during the week.

Q. Do you have any kind of service at your college on Sunday, worshiping God?—
A. We have no chapel or religious service at the college. We have lectures in
the forum every Sunday evening and we have singing.

Q. Is it a religious lecture?—A. It might be religious if the lecture is on re-
ligion, for sometimes we invite out a traveling preacher, an evangelical preacher,
and have him talk to the college and then have him answer questions submitted
him by the group.

Q. Could you name some preachers that have been there?—A. Yes; Professor
Wadell.

Q. Where does he live?—A. He stated that he had attended the University
of Wisconsin; I don’t know whether this is true or not. Another Bible student
had the name of Mr. Green. He was out there more than once.

Q. Where was he from?—A. I don’t know. Most of these are traveling
preachers.

Q. Any others?—A. Thoqe are the only two names I recall.

*Q. What is your purpose for inviting these preachers out‘?—A; Because we
are very much interested in religion and want to get their point of view, as we
want to get all other points of view, and one of the ways to get the religious point
of view is to have people come out-and lecture who are supposed to be specialists
in that field.

Q. Do you individually recognize the 4th of July and other national holidays ?—
A. Personally, I am usually so busy I cannot take time off for holidays.

Q. Do you feel like that you owe allegiance to this Government where you
live?—A. Part of that allegiance would be living up to the Constitution, which
gives me the right of freedom of speech and freedom of writing, et cetera,
which may be of a critical character.

Q. Can you answer yes or no?—A. No. It would be unfair to your question
for me to answer it that abruptly.

Q. You are of the opinion that the Government of the U. 8. S. R, is more de-
sirable than the form of government that we have?—A. You are interpreting my
opinion improperly and wrongly. I stated that I thought the Government of the
U. S. S. R. had some features which were superior-to the Amerjcan Government,
because in the U. 8. 8. R. there is no unemployment, no plantation system, and no
class inequality in the distribution of the Nation’s wealth.

Q. Do you believe in freedom of speech as granted by our Constitution, and are
you of the opinion that that freedom of speech is such that would permit you to
advocate the U. 8. 8. R. Government?—A. That freedom which is granted .me
arouses me to be critical of any form of government, whether in the United States
or elsewhere.

Q. Do you think that freedom permits you to teach the overthrow of this Gov-
ernment?—A. That freedom arouses that point of view to be expressed along with
all- other peints of view.

Q. Have you been teaching the overthrow of this Government—A. I have pre-
sented that position, that point of view, along-with other points of view. I think
it is important that the American citizens be acquainted with the various points
of view, because only then are they in position to make up their minds indi-
vidually, and I think this matter of drawing conclusions is not up to the teachers,
but up to the individuals in the class.

Q. Well, do you teach that doctrine in the Commonwealth College?—A. That
pglnt of view is discussed at Commonwealth College along with all other points
of view.

Q. In your article that you wrote while in jail in Lepanto with reference to
this Negro organijzer, you stated that he had two double-barreled shotguns and a
revolver in his room. Did you go in his room, and see those weapons?—A. I did
not go into his room and see those weapons,
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Q. Where did you get this information?—A. I got the information indirectly.

Q. Does Mr. C. T. Carpenter represent this union?—A. Mr. Carpenter repre-
sents American Civil Liberties Union, which is handling legal matters for the
Southern Tenant Farmers Union.

Q. What is the American Civil Liberties Union?—A. It is a nonpartisan organ-
ization, which is primarily interested in seeing the retention of civil liberties in
the United States, in other words, interested in seeing that.constitutional rights
are observed and granted.

Q. Now, in your effort to aid the Southern Tenant Farmers Union, you made
speeches in eastern Arkansas in an attempt to organize the working class of
people, did you not?—A. I made talks in the eastern part of Arkansas for the
purpose of building the Southern Tenant Farmers Union, the membership of
which is made up of sharecroppers and small farmers.

Q. What is the principal thing the Southern Tenant Farmers Union is strwmg
to achieve?—A. The Southern Tenant Farmers Union is attempting to exercise
the right to exist, which was granted and made part of the law of the land
through section 7A of the N. R. A.

Q. What is necessary for a tenant farmer to become a member of the union?—
A. If he is a sharecropper, a day laborer, or small farmer, he is eligible to join
the union.

Q. Does he have to pay any money- to join?—A. Yes, he is supposed to pay
moicy. Some of them are unable to pay anything; however. I think all of thiem
pay something. Three dollars is the dues for the year. But a majority of them
are unable to raise $3 because the average income of a sharecropper generally
is $262, according to a survey made by reliable people, and after he settles his
account at the plantation commissary, he not only has no cash but he is usually
in debt. Consequently, the $3 is not usually available.

Q. What becomes of the money when it is paid? Does it go to the college ?—
A. The college has not and will not receive a cent of the Southern Tenant Farmers
TUnion. The money is distributed between the committee council, the district
council, and the national executive council.

Q. Are you a member of any of those councils?—A. I am in no way organiza-
tionally connected with any of them nor with the Southern Tenants Farmers
Union.

Q. Have you received directly or indirectly any of the funds paid by the farmers
when joining this union?—A. Perhaps two or three dollars came from the union
for the purpose of buying.gas and I am not certain that that is the case.

Q. Can either blacks or whites join this union if they came within the class
that you stated could join?—A. They not only can join but are encouraged to join,
and it is very essential that they do join, because the Negro worker and the white
worker. experience exploitation of the plantation system, and unless both race

oups belong to*the union, the planters are apt to provoke a race war, which the
union will do everything in its power to prevent.

Q. In your speeches hav( you openly advised the tenants not to move off of
plantations where they had no contracts?—A. We pointed out to the sharecrop-
pers that, under the cotton-acreage reduction plan, the planters cannot legally
evict them from their homes.

Q. You are familiar with the rule of the A. A. A. recently held in which it has
been ruled that it is not necessary to keep the same tenant ?—A. I am not familiar
with that rule. - T am certain there was no official ruling at the time we were in
the eastern part of the State. That point of view was considered by the planters
as a means for rationalizing evictions that they were responsible for.

Q. You know of such a ruling, do you not?—A. I do not.. There may be
such a ruling, and I will be gracious for any information concerning it.

Q. It is, therefore, your firm conviction now that tenants or sharecroppers
who have no contract to stay on land can lawfully hold said lands for the year
19357—A. That is a leading question. I object to it. It is not in keeping with
any expression that I have made.

Q. Have you advocated directly or indirectly the bearing of firearms or the
use of force to prevent eviction of sharecroppers?—A. I have merely protested
against the carrying of arms by planters, their agents and hired thugs, especially
when they were in a drunken condition.

Q. Now, will you answer my question?—A. I have answered it. I at no time
advocated to the union to forcibly resist eviction, and it would be foolhardy for
me to advocate such a thing, because the union would not by any stretchi of the
imagination use force to prevent eviction.

Q. Have you ever advocated the use difectly or indirectly for the purpose of
persuading the members of the said union or any other people in order to carry

273363—43—vol. T——5
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out this idea of the proper form of government?—A. As a student of facts on
social problems, I have merely pointed -out that some organizations do believe
some use of force may be necessary in the case of self-defense.

Q. Have you ever advocated the bearing of arms by any person or persons at
any time?—A. Well, I think I suggested that when people come out to hunt
rabbits, it is well to carry firearms. I have always opposed the carrying of arms
in individuals and imperialistic wars, because such wars are destructive to our
civilization and to the best interest of the majority of the people.

Q. What is the Third (3d) International of the U. 8. 8. R.?—A. The Third
International is an organization made up of the various national Communist
Parties.

Q. Do you advocate their form of government in thls country ?—A. Their
form?

Q. Of the Third International ?—A. I present the point of view in the program
proposed in the Third International along with the points of view of any other.
organization or parties just as I do the Democratic and Republican Parties.

Q. In presenting that point of view is the Third International presented as a
preference to the Democratic and Republican Parties?—A. Well, the amount of
discussion which is given to these various programs vary from time to time,
depending upon the composition of the group at that particular time.

Q. Do you prefer the principles advocated by the Third International of the
U. 8. 8. R. over the principles advocated by the Government of the Democratic
and Republlcan Parties?—A. Well, I think I have about an equal inter: est in all
points of view.

Q. Then you do not have a preference?—A. No. My attitude predommdnt is
one of intellectuai curiosity for information about all these things.

Q. Do you state this just by having that intellectual curiosity or do you teach
a preference in regard to those three different principles?—A. Well, the amount
of discussion which is devoted to these three organizations varies with the com-
position of the group which ¢hanges from time to time. Most of the teaching at
Commonwealth is carried on under the discussion method.

Q. Will you now state further, do you or do you not have a preference with
reference to these three principles of government?—A. Well, I am an eclectic and
since that is the case I am about equally interested in all 'kinds of government.

Q. Do you have any groups in your college that advocate the capitalistic form
of government?—A. No. No groups.

Q. Do you have any person there that desires it "—A Yes; we have people who
present that point of view of capitalism. I am one of those persons.

Mr. JoaEN GorpoN RYE takes the witness:

Q. Mr. Koch, in the Arkansas Gazctte, under date of December 14, 1934, there
was an Associated Press story attributed to you, which invited students who had
‘been expelled from universities over the entire country for their radicalisin to
come to Commonwealth ; what is your view point in inviting that class of students
to attend the school of Wthh you are the head > —A. These students that you are
referring to were expelled because of their fight against fascism. Thig fight
-against fascism fights to preserve our civilization, therefore, instead of being
expelled they should have been honored and certainly the least recognition Com-
monwealth could give to their services was to invite them to enroll as students
of the school.

Q. Do you extend this invitation to any student?—A. No; we extend this invi-
tation only to students who would likely become desirable students at Common-
wealth College.

Q. Desirable along what lines 7—A. Desirable insofar as they have native intel-
ligence and are able to handle college work and desirable also because of their
interest in social problems.

Q. What particular useful functions do you attempt to prepare those students
wlho have been and who will be expelled from other universities by expressing
radical views?—A. Those students who are expelled from universities because
they have acted in a manner to preserve our civilization are admitted to Com-
monwealth on the same basis as any other desirable student are and given the
same course of study.

Q. For what particular use after they have graduated and gone out into the
worid?—\. That is for the student to decide; the school does not tell the
student what to do. He makes up his own mind. It is our hope, however, that he
will upon leaving the school act in a manner that will improve the conditions of
the great majority of the people of this country.
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Q. In what way?—A. By working toward elimination of unemployment, by
working to the eliminations of the plantation system by working for greater
impartiality in the courts, especially the lower courts, by fighting for the preser-
vation of our Constitution and civil rights, by working to bring about a more
equal distribution of our Nation’s wealth, by working to remove the bonds of
slavery borne by the economically oppressed social groups.

Q. You made the statement in your answer, by fighting for our constitutional
rights and for civil liberty. Explain that statement for the committee.—A. By
“fighting” 1 mean working for.. Attempting to bring it about.

Q. Through what procedure would a student of your college go out and fight
for his constitutional rights and civil liberties?—A. I don’t know; that js up
to the individual students. I can only give concrete instances of where two
students fought to preserve constitutional rights and civil liberties. Bob Reed
and Atley Delaney, at Atwood, Ark. Even though they were intimidated and
terrorized by the unlawful acts of planters, they went ahead with the holding of
meetings and thus fought for the right of freedom of speech and freedom of
assemblage.

Q. Does the Union of Soviet Socialist Republies grant the right of freedom of
speech and freedom of assemblage?—A. There is perhaps more freedom of speech
and freedom of assemblage in the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics than in the
United States, according to my information.

Q. You referred a moment ago to the Poinsette County experience. You were
placed in jail, were you not?—A. I was falsely placed in jail on a trumped-up

charge. . )

Q. How long were you in jail?—A. I was in jail 4 nights due to the unlawful
actions of the city marshal and Mayor Smith.

Q. Did you pay a fine?—A. I was in on a fake charge ; I was kangarooed.

Q. What was the outcome?—A. The outcome of the kangaroo was a sentence
involved, a $50 fine and was immediately repealed to the March term of circuit
court, and then I prediet that it will be thrown out of court.

Q. Who went your bond %—A. Mr. Hall. )

Q. Who is Mr. Hall?—A. He is a man of courage and a man who has respect
for a man’s constitutional rights. The planters are not suecessful in intimidating

him.

Mr. Marraews. Without reading extensively from this transcript,
I .may say that Mr. Koch’s testimony relating to his birth, education,
background, and professional experience agrees entirely with that
which he gave before this committee this morning, with perhaps some
slight exceptions. ’

Mr. Koch, according to the transcript of the hearing before the
State committee of Arkansas, you testified as follows: “There were
three people primarily responsible for the founding of Common-
wealth.” Now, do you recall the names of the three people you
mentioned on that occasion ?

Mr. Kocu. Well, Dr. Zeuch is really the founder, the moving
spirit; O'Hare ‘

Mr. Marraews. That is Kate Richards O’Hare?

Mr. Koca. The third member being Mr. Benton or Mr. Goodhue.
. Mr. Marraews. According to the transeript here, you name Harold
V. Brown.

Mr. Kocu. He was not there from the beginning, I don’t believe,
but he did come there afterward as a member.

Mr. MartaEWS. You described Kate Richards O’Hare as associate
founder. Would you want that testimony to stand ?

Mr. Kocu. Well, it was Dr.. Zeuch’s idea, and he made the pre-
liminary plans. I think she came into the picture afterward. Maybe
the title of associate director describes that. ’

Mr. MarrHEWS. Associate founder.

Mr.-Koca. Associate founder.
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Mr. Marraews. That is the way you testified before the Arkansas
committee. Now, the transcript states that you were asked the fol-
lowing question: “Do you respect the American flag?” and that you
answered, “I refuse to answer without advice of counsel.”

As T say, Mr. Chairman, this is, I think, a Froperly authenticated
copy of the transcript as made at the time of hearing. It was ob-
tained by Naval Intelligence from the State authorities in Arkansas.

Have you any desire to change your testimony in that respect, with
regard to that? ’

Mr. Kocu. Well, that was not my testimony, and I explained the
reason why.

Mr. StarNes. Yes, Dr. Matthews, he denied this morning that that
was his testimony. The only thing we can do is to accept the docu-
ment, and then it is a matter of accepting either the statement of Mr.
Koch that he did not make that statement or accepting the docu-
mentary evidence. That is all we can do; we cannot resolve it in any
other way; neither can Mr. Koch. But he can be asked whether he
made those statements, so that he mnay enter an affirmation or a denial
of them. You may ask anything you care to ask him.

Mr. Marraews. I was doing that. He could again enter his denial
on the basis of a more authenticated document which we now have.

Mr. Starnes. He understands. That is all vight. That gives him
full opportunity to do so.

Mr. Marraews. Was Mildred Price an instructor at Commonwealth
College during your directorship

Mr. Kocu. Yes, she was.

Mr. Matraews. Was Mildred Price the wife of Harold Coy?

Mr. KocH. Yes, she was.

Mr. Marraews. Do you know whether Mildred Price has been
active for a number of years in any of the so-called Communist
front organizations?

Mr. Koch. No. :

Mr. MarraEws. Do you recall having given some categorical an-
swers to questions concerning capitalism, which were propounded to
you at the hearing before the Arkansas committee ?

Mr., Kocr. You see, it was a long time ago when this so-called record
was taken. »

Mr. Marruews. According to the transcript, you were asked the
question, “Do you believe in capitalism as you understand it?” and
your answer was, “I do not.” Would that be in line with your views
at the time?

Mr. Kocu. Certainly it would not.

Mr. MarraEWS. Do you mean that at the time you testified, you did
believe in capitalism ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes, I would say I did, and T do now. I think definite
improvements should be made, I think they can be made, and I think
they are being made. :

Mr. Marraews. Do you think you had a representative of the
capitalists’ viewpoint on the occasioni of the dedication of the mural
at Commonwealth College ? o

Mr. Koca. T do not know who may have been there, but T will
sa]x*l we had a spokesman of the so-called capitalists’ viewpoint at the
college. B
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Mr. Marraews. Did you testify before the Arkansas legislative
commitfee that you had a Communist faction at the college?

Mr. Kocr. I do not recall. There might have been Communists
there, the same as there were Republicans, Socialists, and Democrats.

Mr. Srarxes. You do not mean that you had Republicans down
there?

Mr. KocH. Yes, there were Republicans down there; at least, they
said they were,

Mr. Marraews. Did you have a rule against their contributing
anything in writing to the college bulletin? .

Mr. Kocu. I do not know of any rule at all. That bulletin was
put out by the journalism class usually. ‘

Mr. MarraeEws. According to the Commonwealth College Fort-
nightly, dated February 15, 1935—this is another issue, now—there
was a united front formed at Commonwealth College. Do you recall
anything about the circumstances of that united front, Mr. Koch ?

Mr. Kocu. I do not now, no; maybe if you refresh my memory
on it

Mr. MarraeEws. According to the transcript of the testimony on
that occasion, you said, in answer to a question concerning this united
front, “I believe William Cunningham acted in behalf of the associ-
ation, Henry Black in behalf of the Socialists, and Bill Andrews in
behalf of the Communists.” Do you recall that testimony %

Mr. Koca. No; I don’t recall it. That is possible. :

Mr. Starnes. Did you know those parties, Mr. Koch ?

Mr. Kocn. Yes.

Mr. StarxEes. Did you kuow them to represent the various shades
of political opinion as represented there in your purported statement ?

Mr. Kocu. Who was the third ope?

Mr. MarraEws. Bill Andrews, as representing the Communist view-
point. -

Mr. Koca. Who was the second one?

Mr. Marraews. Henry Black, representing the Socialists.

Mr. KocH. Yes; I am inclined to think that was their viewpoint, at
least. . .

Mr. Marrrews. If you.did not give that testimony, that would have
been the testimony you would have given?

Mr. Kocn. Well, I don’t know, but you did have various groups there
with various ideas—various people representing various ideas. That
would not have been exhaustive at-all.

Mr. MaTraews. Again, we find this question asked of you by an-
other member of the committee : “Do you have any higher respect for
any other flag of any other country than you have for the United States
flag?” You are alleged to have answered: “I personally am not a
respecter of symbols, and T consider flags to be only symbols.”

This morning, I believe, you denied having given that testimony.
Does your denial stand on the basis of this question?

Mr. Kocu. Yes, it does. I cannot imagine saying a thing like that.
I am sure I did not say it.

Mr. MarTHEWS. Again, you were asked this question : “Do you have
a higher regard for any otg,er governments than the regard you would
have for the American Government?”’ The transcript indicates that
vou answered, “I believe that the Government of the U. S. S. R. is in
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many ways superior to that of the American Government.” You de-
nied having given that testimony, this morning.

Mr. Kocu. That is correct; that is not in line with my ideas now,
and I am sure it was not in line with that testimony tlien.

Mr. Marraews. Then, your denial stands for this testimony ?

Mr. Koca. Yes. _

Mr. MarrHEWS. Again, the transcript of the testimony before the
Arkansas committee Indicates that you were asked the question : “Does
the U. S. S. R. grant the right of freedom of speech and freedom of
assembly?” You answered, according to this transcript: “There is
perhaps more freedom of speech and freedom of assembly in the
U. S. S. R. than in the United States, according to my information.”
Do you deny having given that testimony?

r. Koca. Ido. Thatisnotin line with my thought.

Mr. MarTaEws. Since testimony of that sort was so much out of line
with what you call your own personal philosophy, did you not feel
uncomfortaﬁle about having persons like Ella Reeve Bloor, Bill Reich,
Carl Haessler, Andrew Ombholt, and Virginia Donaldson on your
election faculty staff? '

Mr. KocH. 8f course, with the exception of Mother Bloor, you are
telling me things about these people that I did not know about. Of
course, a lot may have happened since then; but, as I pointed out
earlier, for instance, at the University of Wisconsin, the university
had Scott Nearing lecture, and I believe he was a big Communist. I
don’t see anything particularly out of the way there; they were not
members of the staff at all. :

Mr. Starnes. As I understand it, Virginia Donaldson was, but I
do not recall that you have introduced her record, Dr. Matthews.

Mr. MarreEWS. She is the person who was teaching art classes at
Commonwealth, according to the bulletin, and who began her article
by citing the Marxist-Leninist philosophy as authority for the type
of courses given at Commonwealth.

Mr. Starnes. By her?

Mr. MatraEws. As cited by her. ‘ :

Mr. StarnEs. I get the connection. I just had not got the connection
up to that time. _

Mr. Marraews. At least, according to the information befare us, she
'seems to have been a member of the staff at Commonwealth.

Mr. Starnes. All right.

Mr. Koca. I would be curious to see that whole testimony; I have
never seen it.

Mr. MarTHEWS. Do you know whether or not Bill Reich was on the
staff of Commonwealth College for any extended period ?

Mr. Koca. He was on for a while; I forget just how long it was.
Then, later, I think, he was invited down there to a summer lecture.

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, I do not know whether it would be
proper to make this request or not. I should like to introduce at this
point, as soon as we get it from the files, Bill Reich’s public statement
concerning his withdrawal from the American Workers Party and his
espousal of the Communist Party.

r. StarNes. That would be quite all right. You may place in
the record pertinent excerpts in order to complete the record. As the
Chair stated this morning, unless you have pertinent excerpts from
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the writilg of these people themselves as their expressions, you do not
have a complete record either for this committee or for the ‘full com-
mittee to whom this record will be transmitted. Therefore, it is quite
all right. You may add those excerpts.

STATEMENT TO THE WOBKEFRS PARTY CONVENTION

As charter members of the Workers Party, as former members of the A. W. P,
and C. P. L. A, and as active participants in mass work, we find it necessary to
state fundamental differences with the positions being presented to this conven-
tion by both the Cannon-Shachtman group and the Muste-Abern group.

We entered this movement because we felt that the revolutionary aims of the
working class could best be realized through it. It is now clear that the move-
ment cannot serve to advance the interests of the working class but that it has
on the contrary been so corrupted and has so degenerated as to constitute a
serious disrupting force within the labor movement.

Today, when fascism and war menace the working people of the world, when the
ruthless profit-seeking of capitalists depresses ever lower the standard of living
of the working class, the great, urgent need is for the united action to defeat and
destroy these dangers. There is no time to lose. Socialists, Communists, trade-
unionists—all groups that have the interest of the workers at heart, must join
hands, in this common, task. The accomplishments of the People’s fronts in
France and Spain encourage us in the conviction that similar united efforts can
succeed in the United States. Everywhere the cry of the workers is for united
action.

We have found however, from our experience, that Trotskyism seeks insidiously
to prevent this united action. During the past year we have noted with increasing
dismay the foul results of decay and disintegration induced by Trotskyism. We
accuse it of being a connter-revolutionary force, providing objective aid to
Hearst and other reactionaries, and spreading paralysis and confusion within the
working class movement under the banner and slogan of world-revolution.

What are the facts? Pratically every leading member of the Workers Party
stands under charges from another of “duplicity,” “bureaucracy,” ‘stool-pigeon,”
“government agent,”-or worse. Our official records are strewn with epithets
hurled by one leading comrade at the other. What more serious reflection of the
effects of Trotskyism can be noted than the famous “private” letter of Cannon to
Trotsky published by mistake in the International Information Bulletin, attacking
Muste as insincere and also flaying Abern and Gould.

What is the result? From an apparently healthy beginning, The Workers:
Party has constantly disintegrated, member after member dropping out in sheer
disgust—men and women who had accomplished effective deeds for the working
class. In the past year, ninety percent of the time of the members of the Workers
Party has been consumed in futile charges, counter-charges and caucuses to
defeat and outwit opposing factions. The official documents issued before this
convention are preoccupied almost entirely with the attack of one faction upon
the other. :

Criminally, this disintegration has been carried into the masy organizations
influenced by the Workers Party, with the effect that the once militant, growing
and effective National Unemployed League lies handicapped in whatever sections
Trotskyism has asserted itself. What has been more damaging than the constant
campaign by the Trotskyites in mass organizations against united action, than
the campaigns of slander and vilification against leading mass workers, particu-
larly by Ramuglia and Gordon in Pennsylvania? There is not one section of the
mass movement that has not been injured by these recriminations. What was
built up by the OPLA and AWP has been torn asunder by the Trotskyites. .

That is the record—a record of destruction and decay!

Why do we see this wreckage around us today? Because Trotskyism is a
negative force, capable only of producing division, sectarianism and strife. Its
ultimate effect is to divide the working class and inhibit effective action. Its
primary aim is to destroy the Communist International. Its chief object is to
attack the successful socialist economy of the Soviet Union. Any steps that will
achieve these ends are considered worthy of Trotskyite consideration. Today
the Soviet Union, by its scientific social construction, stands as the greatest chal-
lenge to the capitalist world. It demonstrates concretely that Socialism can be
an accomplished fact. Yet nine-tenths of the space in The New Militant and
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other Trotskyist organs is devoted to what? To fighting the bosses and fascists?
To building the mass movement? No! To the slanderous attacks on the Soviet
Union.

Since this counter-revolutionary propaganda will not be accepted by the work-
ers, it becomes ingrown and the Trotskyites turn to attacking each other within
the fold. Hence the witches cauldron of boil and bubble that Trotskyism presents
today. Trotskyites, realizing the utter bankruptcy of their movement in the
United States, now plan to enter the Socialist Party to carry on the same destruc-
tive activity there that they carried on within the former American Workers
Party, to solve their inner factional problems by confusion and slander within the
Socialist Party and to poison the minds of Socialists against the Soviet Union.

From our experience, we wish to warn Socialist comrades of the danger of
Trotskyism to the Socialist Party. Socialist party members must be forewavned
of the splits, expulsions, recriminations, verbal black-jacking, physical lead pipe
hurling and fole-pilfering which has characterized the Trotskyist movement dur-
ing the past year. They must know of the vicious charges made by one Trotskyist
leader against the other. They must be informed of the disintegration, amount-
ing to panic and rout, that has taken place within Trotskyist ranks. .

All this will be carried into the Socialist Party when the Trotskyites enter.
Not only will they bring endless confusion, slander, and defeatism into the ranks
of a Socialist Party growing in militancy and effectiveness, but they will form a
bloe fighting in every way possible any step toward unity of the working class
in the battle against war and fascism. We feel it our duty to the labor mowement
to warn Socialists of what is ahead in this respect, and do so seriously and ecar-
nestly out of our experience with the Workers Party and its effect upon mass
organizations.

We are convinced that an effective struggle against war is impossible without
consistent struggle in support of the peace policy of the Soviet Union and in
defense of the socialism which has already been established in the Soviet Union.
We are convinced that a struggle against fascism is impossible without a deter-
mined, earnest effort to build a mighty people’s front led by a united working
class. We are convinced that an effective struggle against capitalist decay and
for socialist society cannot be conducted without a monolithic revolutionary world
party founded on the principles of Marx, Lenin and those who now consistently
carry on and apply their teachings. We are convinced that the way to final
emancipation of the working class is through the dictatorship of the proletariat
and the establishment of Soviet' Power. That is why we cannot continue to
remain associated with the counter-revolutionary forces of Trotskyism.

Therefore we resign to this convention as members of the Workers Party. We
stand with the Soviet Union. We hail its socialist success and declare it to be
the shining hope of the workers of the world. We stand likewise for the united
front—of Socialists, Communists, trade-unions and other groups that will defeat
fascism, halt war, and overthrow capitalism. We, as true Communists, call upon
all comrades who believe likewise to forget their self-righteous sectarianism and
oppositionism and to accept and work for the realistic program of the Communist
Party of the U. S. A. and of the Communist International.

ARNOLD JOHNSON.
WINsLOow HALLETT.
BrLL ReicH.

Mr. Marraews. That would conclude what I have to ask the witness.

Mr. Starnes. Before I proceed with a few questions and then turn
the witness over to the other committee members, do you want to intro-
duce this reference to the witness that is contained inthe Daily Worker
of February 19, 1936¢

Mr. Marraews. In the Daily Worker of February 19, 1936, page 4,
there is an article with reference to a labor convention or conference
in Norfolk, Va.

Mzr. Koch, did you attend that conference that was held at Norfolk,
Va.? Do you recall having attended that conference ?

Mr. Koca. I did attend a conference down there; yes. I don’t know
what action was taken. I was not a member of the conference. I
went down with somebody else. I don’t think I spoke to any of the
groups there. '
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Mr. StarnEes. Does the article purport to show that Mr. Koch did
give some expression of his views at the meeting ?

Mr. MarraEws. It indicates that he gave an address.

Mr. Kocu. I might have spoken of the Commonwealth College ; that
1s quite possible.

Mr. Marraews. There is this paragraph:

Lucien Koch, American Federation of Government Employees, in a powerful
attack upon those forces now obstructing the organization of the great masses
of workers, cited the fact that the executive committee of the American Federa-
tion of Labor is not even carrying out the decisions of the 1934 convention.

Do you recall making that address? '

Mr. Kocu. No; I don’t; and that is in keeping with the Daily
Worker. ,

Mr. Marraews. You are sure that the Daily Worker falsifies?

Mr. Kocn. I know the Daily Worker has attacked me on occasions.

Mr. StarnEs. Who else was present at this conference?

Mr. Marraews. Francis Franklin was representing the American
Youth Congress; Alexander Wright, Negro delegate from the Inter-
national Workers Order; the American Newspaper Guild was repre-
sented. There were also delegates from the Communist Party, Social-
ist Party, National Consumers’ League, American Youth Congress,
and Workers’ Alliance.

There was a minority resolution introduced by the Communist
group, according to. the Daily Worker, which the conference passed.

Mr. Kocu. Well, I went down there and stayed there for part of
the time, and I think I was asked to say something on Commonwealth
College. _

KMr.Q Starnes. Do you recall with whom you went down there, Mr.

och? .

Mr. Kocu. No; I don’t. I was not a regular member of the con-
ference, however. I remember the composition of the group was pri-
marily made up of members of the Amalgamated Clothing Workers.

Mr. StarnNEs. He says he remembers going down. You may include
in the record the article there. It speaks for itself. He says he re-
members going and attending a meeting and talking, but his recol-
lection is that he thinks he talked about the work of the Common-
wealth College.

('The article is as follows:)

LABoR PARTY Is ENDORSED IN VIRGINIA

WORKERS CONFERENCE ALSO FAVORS INDUSTRIAL UNIONISM

NORFOLK, VA., February 18 —Industrial Unionism and the Labor Party won
strong endorsement in the Virginia State Workers Educational Conference of 106
Negro and white delegates from 17 unions, 3 central labor bodies, and 30 other

- organizations.
_ Among the organizations represented were: Amalgamated Clothing Workers,
Painters’, Seamen’s, Tobacco Workers, and Government Employees’ Unions,
American Newspaper ‘Guild, and the Central Labor Unions of Norfolk, Ports-
mouth, and Richmond. There were also delegates from the Communiast Party,
Socialist Party, National Consumers League, American Youth Conference, Work-
ers Alliance, Y. W.C. A, and Y. M. C. A. v
There was a long discussion of industrial unionism. The majority resolution
* of ‘the discussion group on “Organizing the Unorganized” stated only that there
was room in the A. F. of L. for both industrial and craft unions. The iminority
resolution was written by the Norfolk section of the Communist Party, and read:
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“Resolved, That the Committee for Industrial Unionism is fundamentally cor-
rect in the work that it is willing and desirous to do in organizing the mass in-:
dustral unions, and that these efforts will lead to increasing the membership of
the A. F. of L. manyfold, and that these actions be not construed as dualism
within the Federation but as a necessary change in the organizational policy of
the A. F. of L.”

W. L. Smith, secretary of the Norfolk Central Labor Union and chairman, Local
92, Amalgamated Clothing Workers, moved that the minority resolution be
adopted. It was. Several delegates tock the floor in support of industrial
unionism. ’

Breedlove, president of the PPortsmouth Central Labor Union, cited examples
from his city where craft lines had not only hampered organization of workers
but had made it impossible.

Lucien Koch, American Federation of Government Employees, in a powerful
attack upon those forces now obstructing the organization of the great masses of
workers, cited the fact that the executive commsittee of the A. F. of L is not even
carrying out the decisions of the 1934 convention.

‘Francis Franklin, American Youth Cougress, voiced the demand of the working
youth for industrial unions.

-Alexander Wright, Negro delegate from the International Workers Order, called
for “the only form into which it will be possible to organize the millions of Negro
toilers.”

A strong resolution endorsing the Farmer-Labor Party was adopted: it con-
tains sharp denunciation of the Byrd-Glass machine now in control of Virginia
pohtlcs The resolution urges Farmer-Labor organization for this electlon cam-
paign in each community.

Other resolutions endorsed the Lundeen-Frazier Social Security bill, the Ameri-
can Student Union, the Amlie American Youth Act, the Nye-Kvale bill against
compulsory military training in schools, denounced arrests without charges.

A continuation committee was elected. It includes from Norfolk : E. L. Pickler,
president of the Norfolk Central Labor Union; W. I. Smith, secretary; Norfolk
C. L. U, Carolyn Tunstall; Norfolk Educational League, Junius McGlone, Local
92, A. C. W. A.; and Jim Porter, Norfolk Labor Journal. From Portsmouth:
W. M. Boncer, Portsmouth C. L. U., Mr. Breedlove, president, Portsmouth C. L. U,
and Andrew Raeside, chatrman, Educational Committee, Portsmouth C. L. U.
From Newport News : John Darling, American Newspaper Guild, and Mr. Gustaf-
son, of the Boilermakers. From Richmond : H. M. Monahan, educational director,
Richmond C. L. U.; Rev. L. C. Crump, Tobacco Workers organizer ; Anne Manson ;
Sarah Hartman, W. P. A. teacher; and Mildred Randolph.—Daily Worker,
Wednesday, February 19, 1936, page 4.

Mr. KocH. Yes; I think T was asked to say something about that.

Mr. Marraews. You have no doubt about the American Youth
Congress being a Communist front organization ?

Mr. KOCH. I know very little about it. Is it such?

Mr. Marraews. Well, I thought you might have a description to

ive us.

. Mr. Koca. Were they supposed to be there, too?

Mr. MattaEwWSs. According to this article they were.

Mr. Kocu. The article claims many things I am not familiar with.

Mr. MartaEws. Do you know anything about the International
Workers Order? Would you call it a Communist Party front organi-
zation or an auxiliary of the Communist Party?

Mr. KocH. Noj; I am not familiar with it. I understand it is such—

a left-wing group, anyway. But then, you see, titles are used so freely
and loosely these davs that I don’t know what to believe.

Mr. MarraHEWws. What about the Workers Alliance? Are you fa-
miliar with some of its work? .

- Mr. Kocu. Well, very roughly, T should say that was a Socialjst
group.

* Mr. MarraEws. You would not describe it as a Communist Party
front organization?
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Mr. Koca. Well, I thought that was supposed to be a Socialist
group. : :

Mr. Marraews. The Attorney General in his decision and order of
deportation against Harry Bridges described the Workers Alliance
as a Communist Party front organization. S

Mr. Starnes. And it was Mr. Biddle who made that characteriza-
tion. : o

Mr. Kocu. Well, it certainly started out as such an outfit.

Mr. Starnes. Was the Workers Alliance very active up in Pennsyl-
vania when you were there as representative of the W .P. A.?

Mr. KocH. I never heard of them.

Mr. Srarnes. Did you ever have any association with David Lasser ?

Mr. Kocu. No. I know about him. . -

Mr. Srarnes. Did you have any association of any type or charac-
ter with Herbert Benjamin ¢

Mr. Koca. No. I have also heard of him. He was with the unem-
ployment council.

Mr. Marraews. Benjamin was executive secretary of the Workers
Alliance.

Mr. Koca. I want to correct one possible misunderstanding. When
I was setting up the workers’ education program in Pennsylvania, I
was not working for the W. P. A.; I was working for the affiliated
summer schools, and I think they got some money from the Carnegie
Foundation, and I was on some of this work, but I understand it was
in cooperation with the workers’ education office of the W. P. A. 1
don’t know if that was the exact title. I don’t want to leave the im-
pression that I was on the Government pay roll. )

Mr. Marraews. How much did the Carnegie Foundation give to
Commonwealth ?

Mr. Kota. I don’t know how much that was; I think $500 to $1,000.

Mr. Marraews. You were an employee of the Federal Government
here ingWashington at the time you attended this conference; is that
correct ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; I was with the Federal Government at the time.

Mr. MarraEWS. You were a member of the American Federation of
- Government Employees?

Mr. Koca. Yes. My understanding was that that was a confer-
ence on workers’ education, in Norfolk, sponsored by the trade unions.
That was the impression I got on attending it, but this stuff is sur-
prising to me.

Mr. Marraews. Were you a member and local delegate of the
American Federation of Government Employees ¢

Mr. KocH. Yes; I was.

Mr. MarrrEws. Did the central labor body or any other labor body
ever refuse to seat you as a delegate while you were a member of the
union here? e _

Mr. Kocn. The District Council of the American Federation of
Government Employees did refuse to seat me—those in attendance
here——on the basis of some stories that came out presuming to con-
nect with the so-called testimony of the legislative witch hunt that
took place in Arkansas, and on the basis of that they denied me a
seat.

. Mr. Marraews. Did they refuse three times to give you a seat?
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Mr. Kocn. Noj they refused once. Of course, you have to under-
stand the internal situation there, too. You had two or three people
that were in control of the council, and they were afraid if young
blood got in that I;osmblv their control would be lessened.

Mr. Marraews. Were you ever a member of the American Federa-
tion of Teachers?

Mr. KocH. Yes; I was a charter member of the local that was
formed at the University of Wisconsin.

"Mr, Marraews. Did the American Federation of Labor in a meet-
ing at Paris, Ark., refuse to seat you as a delegate from the Ameri-
can Federation of Teachers?

Mr. KocH. No; I was never refused a seat.

Mr. Marrrews. You did attend their convention, did you not?

Mr. KocH. Yes; I attended a couple of conventions of the State
Federation of Labor, but I don’t remember anyone being refused a
seat.

Mr. Marraews. Did they 1efuse to let you have the floor, or any-
thing of that sort?

Mr. Koca. Was I a delegqte? I don’t think I was a delegate.

Mr. MarraeEws. The Commonwealth College Fortnightly states that
in the early summer of 1935 the Arkansas Federation of Labor, meet-
ing in Paris, refused to seat you and Horace Bryan as delegates from
local 194 of the American Federation of Teachers. Did they or did
they not?

Mr. Kocn. T don’t recollect that they did, but possibly they did;
but that was my recollection.

Mr. Martaews. The Septeniber 15, 1935, issue of the Commonwealth
Fortnightly has an article headed “State convention turns reac-
tionary. Fraternal delegates refused seats by Arkansas federation.”
The two delegates whose seats were refused were Lucien Koch and
Horace Bryan. Did you as a member of the American Federation of
Teachers acquaint yourself with the political wranglings inside the
American Federation of Teachers?

Mr. Kocu. No; I did not, directly. The others may be concerned
about that.

Mr, Marraews. Did you know anything about the fight over local
5 in New York City?

Myr. Koca. Well, I remember some reference to it in the paper.

Mr. Marrsews. Do you recall the American Federation of Teach-
ers as a whole through a vote of all members finally expelling local 5
from the American Federation of Teachers on the ground of its
complete control by the Communist Party ¢

Mr. Kocx. No, I was not familiar with that.

Mr. Marraews. How did you vote on the issue when it came before
you?

Mr. KocH. I did not vote on it.

Mr. Marraews. All members of the American Federation of Teach-
e1s were circularized and voted by mail.

. Koca. T was not circularized, and T did not vote. When did
thls take place?

Mr. Marraews. How long were you a member of the American
Federation of Teachers?

Mr. KocH. As I say, I joined, and I was a charter member of the
local at the University of Wisconsin ; and when I left Commonwealth,
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my membership lapsed, I assume. I never attended any of the na-
tional conventions of the American Federation of Teachers.

Mr. Marraews. Are you sure that your membership lapsed?

Mr. Koch. I did not pay any dues, anyway. '

Mr. MatTHEWS. At any rate, you did not vote on the issue of local 5%

Mr. Koo, No; I don’t remember having been sent any literature
on it.

Mr. Marraews. The Commonwealth College Fortnightly attacks
William Green and the A. F. of L. for their attitude toward local 5.
This was the summer of 1935. It states that Commonwealth Iocal
194, to which you belonged, had a representative at the national con-
vention in Cleveland. Do you know who that delegate was?

Mr. Kocu. I am not sure. I think it was Williams or Horace
Bryan.

Mr. Marraews. According to the bulletin, David Engelstein was
the representative of your local to the national convention.

Mr. Sragnes. Do you know Engelstein, Mr. Koch ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes. :

Mr, Starxes. Was he a member of the faculty of Commonwealth ¢

Mr. Kocn. Yes.

Mr. StarnNes. Go ahead, Dr. Matthews.

Mr. Marraews. The article criticizes William Green for his com-
mand to expel local 5 in New York City. The American Federation
of Teachers did not comply with Green’s demand at the time, but
they later, by a national referendum vote of the American Federation
of Teachers, did expel local 5 for its Communist affiliations, and the
local formed a new union after it was kicked out. :

I thought you taught trade union history and trade union problenis. -

Mr. Kocn. Yes, up to a certain point. .

Mr. MarraEWwS. Are you not acquainted with these incidents in the
history of your own union ¢

Mr. Koca. When did this expulsion take place in local 5%

Mr. Marruaews. Oh, I do not recall the exact date of expulsion.

Mr. Kocr. I am sure it was after. I never had anything to do
with it. ‘

Mr. Marruews. The issue of local 5 was hot away back in 1936;
it was, at least, according to the Commonwealth College’s own
bulletin.

Mr. Kocu. When did the expulsion take place? I knew something
of the fight, but I didn’t know they had been expelled.

Mr. Marruews. Did you take a position on the fight ?

Mr. Koca. No; I was not particularly interested in it.

Mr. Marrrews. Did not the delegate report back to your local at
Commonwealth ¢

Mr. Kocu. Maybe he did, but I don’t recall it. If he did, I don’t
remember being around. .

Mr. MarrHEws. As a union organizer, is that the standard of in-
terest that you advocate for members? ‘ . ’

Mr. Kocr. Maybe I was not at the campus if he did report back.
It was a rather small faculty. It did not necessarily hold formal
meetings. . As I say, this apparently happened during the time when
I had decided to sever my connections, and I wasn’t paying any par-
ticular attention to what was going on.
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Mr. Marreews. It appears that you were a delegate from local 194,
if not at the same time, the same month; at least, you had some con-
nection with the union at that time.

Mr. Koca. Yes. I remember attending the State convention of the
American Federation of Labor. ) :

Mr. MaTTHEWS. But you do not remember having taken any posi-
tion with reference to local 5 of the American Federation of Teachers
in New York?

Mr. KocH. No, I am almost certain I did not.

Mr. Marraews. That is all.

Mr., Starves. Mr. Koch, you began your association with Com-
monwealth College as a student at the age of about 15 or 16

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. Where were you living at the time you became a
student ¢

Mr. Koca. At Commonwealth College?

Mr. StArRNEs. Yes.

Mr. Kocu. I was living at Llano Cooperative Colony. I went
there for the sole purpose of attending the college. I was not a
member of the cooperative colony as such.

Mr. Strarnes. Where did you come from? Oregon?

Mr. Koca. Yes, Oregon City, Oreg., from a farm.

Mr. StarNgs. Did you come with your parents, or did you come
alone?

Mr. Kocu. No, I went down with my father and my oldest sister.

Mr. Starnes. From Oregon down to Louisiana? :

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Srarnes. How did you learn of the college and of its work?
Through what medium ?

Mr. Kocu. Well, my father learned of it. He was interested in
the cooperative movement and received some periodicals, as I under-
stand it, from the cooperative movement. Apparently those periodi-

.cals included a write-up of Llano Cooperative Colony. So, he took
my sister and I down, and he went down for the purpose of looking
the place over, himself, with the idea of maybe bringing the whole
family. But after he was down there 2 or 3 weeks, he was disillu-
sioned. He decided that the cooperative colony was not all the
newspapers led him to believe.

Mr. StarNEs. Yes. You remained there?

Mr. Kocn. Yes, we remained at the college.

Mr. MasoN. You say “we”?

Mr. Kocua. My sister and 1.

. Mr. ST;.\RNES. Did she go along and complete the course at the col-
ege, t00¢
r. Koca. She was not there as long as I was.

Mr. Starxes. Do you recall when you completed your work as a
student at the college?

Mr. Kocu. Well, I assume that I took some course right up to 1929,
probably.. I probably took a course or two on the side.

Mr. Srarnzs. In your later years in college, like many other young-
sters, you were both instructing and taking instruction in college ?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. From there you went on to the University of Wiscon-
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sin, to get your master’s degree?

Mr. Koca. That is correct.

Mr. Starnes. After receiving the master’s degree from the Uni-
versity of Wisconsin, you came bacl as director of the school ¥
. Mr. Kocu. Yes; that is correct.

Mr. Sraenes. I do not think it is in the record, but whom did you
succeed as director?

Mr. Kocu. Dr. William Edward Zeuch.

Mr. Starnes. You were his immediate successor ¢

Mr. KocuH. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. He was the founder of the school ?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. StarnEes. He remained head of it until you succeeded him in
1931¢

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. Do you know where the doctor went when he left
Commonwealth, and with whom?

Mr. KocH. Yes they had awarded him a Guggenheim fellowship,
and he wént to Europe to study workers’ education in Europe.

Mr. Starnes. Do you recall to what country he went to study?

Mr. KocH. England.

Mr. Starnes. Where did he go from there? Do you know?

Mr. Kocu. Well, I think he returned to this country. He may have
gone through some of the other countri ies, but I don’t recall whether
he did.

Mr. Starnes. By the way, is he not located at the present time in
Baldwin County, Ala., near the Gulf of Mexico?

Mr. Kocm. Not thaf I know of. The last I heard of him—and it
was third-handed report—I understood he was in a hospital in New
Orleans.

Mr. Star~es. Have you not read recently that he is head of a school
in Baldwin County, Ala.?

Mr. KocH. No, I'have not; that is news to me.

Mr. Srar~es. Who was m'unly responsible for the policies of the
college? The doctor? What you call a director, I presume, corre-
sponds with what we would ordinarily call the president of a college
or university ?

Mr. KocH. Yes; I think you could make the comparison, except
that Commonwealth was on a much smaller scale and much more in-
formal.

Mr. Starves. He, like the president of a school, shaped the policies
of this school?

Mr. KocH. Not nececsarlly He had qulte a lot to say about them.
but the faculty had meetings occasionally.

Mr. Starnes. What responsibility or authority did he have e
nection with the operations of the school?

Mr. KocH. The director?

Mr. StarNEs. Yes. '

Mr. KocH. Well, he was pl 1mar11y charged with financing the col
lege, insofar as it had to raise funds, and he was titular head and th
public representative of the college, and also always taught. The tw..
usually worked together.

Mr. STARNES. Your college was so small that the director had to be
one of your instructors to carry on the course there?
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Mr. Kocu. Oh, yes.

Mr. Srarnes. How did you select your teachers, Mr. Koch? On
what basis?

Mr. Kocr. Well, of course, né salary was paid, you see, so what
we did was to go around and consult, say, with the members of our
advisory committee—national adv1s0ry committee—and ask them for

recommendations, and selected them the best we could.
" Mr. Starnes. Who had the final responsibility of accepting or re-
jecting whoever was recommended to you by the national adv1s0ry
committee ?

Mr. Kocu. There wasn’t any conflict that I know of, so we didn’t
have to exercise final responsibility.

Mr. Starnes. T am assuming, of course, that that would have rested
finally with the president or director of the school. .

Mr. Kocu. I assume he could have exercised that authority; but,
as I say, it was never exercised.

Mr. Starnes. Who shaped the courses of study and the curriculum
of the school?

Mr. Kocu. Well, the faculty discussed the curriculum of the school,
and it was left up to each teacher pretty much to develop his own
course.

Mr. Starnes. But primarily, again, that was the final responsibility
of the director of the school as to what should be taught at his school ?

Mr. Kocu. Well, it did not work that way.

Mr. Starnes. Not as to how they taught it, but at least as to what
courses should be taught?

Mr. Kocu. That would be the decision of the faculty.

Mr. Mason. That is true in all universities and colleges of the
present day. There is a faculty committee that sits in and advises
and consults with the president and determines what should be taught,
but he has the final say.

Mr. Starngs. I was driving at the ovganization and administration
of the school, to see if it was radically different from that of the
commonly accepted practice among schools and colleges throughout
the country.

Do you recall whom you had on your faculty committee to help you
select courses of study?

Mr. Kocu. The faculty was so small we just had faculty meetines
periodically. T think T could have exercised final authority. I don’t
remember having exercised it.

Mr. Starnges. That pertains to the members of the faculty who
taught the prescribed and regular courses at the school ?

Mr. Kocu. That is right.

Mr. StarnEs. On the special courses and lectures, who was prlmarllv
responsible for the selection of the lectures and the special professors?

Mr. Kocu. Again, it is a.question of the faculty and a question of
whom you can get, because when you don’t pay people you don’t have
as wide a selection as ordinarily, and you cannot have as much dis-
cretion as you would like to have.

Mr. StarnEs. Are you a family man ¢

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. How long have you been married ?

Mr. Koca. I think T was married on February 18, 1935.
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Mr. Starnes. Those are all the questions I wish to ask. We have
with us Mr. Mason, a member of the special subcommittee ; and.then we
have present also two members of the full committee. If they wish
to ask any questions, they may do so.

Mr. Mason. Mr. Chairman, I do not know that I want to ask any
questions particularly, but I do want to summarize the facts that have
impressed me in this review of the past actions of Mr. Koch.

According to the testimony, Mr. Koch was the director of the
Commonwealth College from 1931 to 1935, a 4-year period, during
which time, of course, as the director or head of the school, whether
or not he exercised his authority, he was responsible for what went on
in that school and the type of the course of study and, I suppose, the
type of instructors and lecturers who appeared on the campus. There
is no shirking that responsibility, no matter what you do, because
when you assume a position that carries responsibility you must assume
the responsibility, and there is that one fact that is fixed in my mind.

The second fact that is fixed in my mind as a result of this testimony
is that there was an investigation-—call it what you please—by the
Legislature of Arkansas of this school during the time thot Mr. Koch
was responsible for the school. According to Mr. Koch’s testimony
to us, he denies having made several of the statements that are rather
damaging that are carried in the transcript of that investigation.
The investigation undoubtedly was carried on by at least two or three
members of the legislature acting as a committee, just as we are.

Then, we are up against the proposition of accepting Mr. Koch’s
denial or accepting the authentic copy of this transcript, which was
witnessed by at least three and perhaps more members of the legis-
lature, and we have to make that choice in our own judgment of Mr.
Koch. .

Theyv are the two things that remain in my mind, and they are the
two things I have been impressed with. That is all.

Mr. Starnes. We are delighted to have with us two members of
the full committee, Mr. Eberharter, of Pennsylvania, and Mr. Mundt,
of South Dakota. Do you gentlemen wish to ask any questions about
the facts or the testimony that interested you?

Mr. Eberharter, do you have anything you wish to ask?

Mr. EperasrTeER. What degree do you have?

Mr. Kocu. Master of arts, University of Wisconsin.

Mvr. EprruarterR. What was the subject of the thesis by which you
obtained that degree. ’

Mr. Koca. My master’s thesis was on the subject of labor in ‘Aus-
tralia. ’

Mr. EseruarTER. Had you ever been to Australia?

Mr. Kocr. No. It was purely a research job. done on this side.

Mr. EseruarTER. Labor in Australia? Was that on the communis-
tic side or more on the trade-union side? Which? \

Mr. Kocu. The trade-union side. That is the only side of the labor
question I am interested in.

Mr. EperuarteR. You had been interested in that subject during
your college course? .

Mr. Kocm. Yes; at least, one of my courses was in labor problems,

. Mr. Eseruarter. How long a time did you spend in Penrisylvania
on thig particular work ¢
273363 —43—vol. T—6
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Mr. Koca: Two or three months was all.

Mr. EseraarTER. Was 2 or 3 months’ period during the summer?

Mr. Koon. Noj; I believe it was in the late winter.

Mr. EperuaRTER. In what part of the State was it ¢

Mr. Koc. Mount Carmel, Pottsville,

Mr. EperuarTER. When you testified betore the subcommittee of the
Legislature of Arkansas, in what city did you give your testimony?

Mr. Koca. Mena, Ark.

Mr. Eseruarter. How long were you on the stand ?

Mr. Koca. Several hours.

Mr. Eseruarter. Were you under oath?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t know whether I was or not. Does the so-called
transeript state? I don’t recall whether or not I was.

Mr. Marraews. To answer your question, the transcript says, “Lu-
cien Kogh, first having been duly sworn upon his oath, testifies as
follows, to wit.” :

Mr. Kocm. It was a very hostile investigation, for reasons that I
went into. As a matter of fact, I am reluctant to refer to it as an
investigation. I think a more appropriate title would be “witch
hunt.” ‘

Mr. EBeruarter. Did you see the testimony immediately after it was
printed ? »

Mr. Koc. No; I have never seen it to this day. We were promised
a copy but never received a copy. We were not allowed to have coun-
sel present. We were not allowed to have witnesses present. We were
quite fearful of what might happen, 3o we asked for a stenographer to
be present, but were unable to do that, and the stenographer present
was very much unqualified. She could not keep up; she could not spell
words. That is why I haven’t any confidence in the record.

Mr. MasoN. That was all brought out this morning.

Mr. Kocu. I hope the committee takes all that into consideration,
because I think that has an important bearing on this matter.

Mr. StarnEs. That is the reason why I stated this morning we would
give you the fullest opportunity to be heard here without any fear of
reprisal or threat of duress, and with the utmost freedom of oppor-
tunity to speak your mind with respect to any question that you have
been asked.

Mr. EperaARTER. I agree with Mr. Mason. I am sorry I was not here
this morning. ~

Mr. Starnes. Mr. Mundt ¢

Mr. Mounpr. It may be that some of these questions were asked in
my absence. If so, please tell me as I go along.

In your capacity as director of Commonwealth College, did you
confer with members of the advisory committee concerning the selection
of 1%our faculty ? ‘

Mr. KocH., Yes, insofar as I was able, I saw them during my trips
around the country and discussed questions of teachers with them and
questions of student problems and finance.

Mr. Mo~pr. Can you give the committee the names of some of the
members with whom you conferred ?

Mr. Kocu. I don’t think so, as this dates away back, and I don’t
.remember them. T recall that Roger Baldwin was one; but as of this
time I can’t recall. I recall always stopping in to see Justice and Mrs.
Brandeis when I was in Washington. A
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Mr. Munpr. Were they on the council ¢ - ) .

Mr. Koca. No; they were not on the council. They contributed
financially. They advised me on the college. .

Mr. Muxnpr. Was your undergraduate collegiate work at this col-
lege—Arkansas Commonwealth College? _ )

r. Kocn. Yes; my work there was accepted as being equivalent to a
bachelor of arts degree. ) )

Mr. Munpr. By the University of Wisconsin ¢

Mr. Koca. Yes. , '

Mr. Munor. Do universities generally accept work done at your col-
lege as being the equivalent to that required for a bachelor of arts
degree ? :

. Mason. He did not get a bachelor of arts degree. e had the
equivalent of it but did not haveéthe degree wlien he went to Wisconsin.

Mr. Kocr. That is correct.

Mr. MasoN. Your testimony was very clear on that this morning.

Mr. Koca. I could not answer your question just now because I did
not know of any student who tried to get into any other university.

Mr. Munpr. Who edited this Commonwealth Fortnightly while you
were director of the college? :

Mr. Koca. That job was passed around quite frequently. I know
that Irving Wiseman was editor for quite some time. He was also at
the University of Wisconsin.

Mr. Muxnpr. That was under your general direction, though, was
it not? . : ) .

Mr. Kocu. As the Congressman says, maybe I can’t escape responsi-
bility, but actually I had. nothing to do with it. We were all very
busy, and we tried to assign out these things. I understand that what
the Congressman says is probably true.

Mr. Moxpr. Was that a student publication or an administration
publication ?

Mr. Kocu. Noj; it was a college publication, fortnightly, that went
out to the friends of the school.

Mr. Munpr. Mr. Koch, where are you registered? Iere in town?

Mr. Kocu. Noj in Quincy, Mass.

Mr. Munpr. What is your classification ¢

Mr. Xoch. 3-A.

Mr. Munpr. That is on the basis of family ¢

Mr. KocH. Yes. :

-Mr. Munpr. Not on. oceupation ¢

Mr. Koca. No. I think 3-A is pure dependency.

Mr. Munpr. In your opinion, Mr. Koch, is membership in the Com-
munist Party a sufficient bar for employment today in the United States
Government ? .

Mr. Koch. I certainly think so; and it is a bar to holding any official
position in the organization I represent. We have a provision in the
national constitution in the Industrial Union of Marine and Shipbuild-
ing Workers of America barring Communists from holding any office
in the organization whatsoever. T think we are one of the few: na-
tional unions that have that provision.

. Mr. Munpr. You have no connection with the Maritime Union ¢

‘Mr. Koca. Noj; no official connection. ‘I know of some people.

Mr. Muxnor. Those are all the questions I have. '
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Mr. StarnEs. Isthere any further statement you would like to make,
Mr. Koch? '

Mr. Kocu. Yes, Congressman, if I ' may. First, I want to apologize
officially for being late this morning. I explained how that happened.

Mr. Starnes. That is (ﬁlite all right. "We can understand that and
the apologies are accepted. :

Mr. Kocu. The train was late, and there was nothing I could do
about that.

As T understand it, I am not being accused of being a Communist
or being a Socialist by the committee—at least, on the basis of the testi-
mony brought out.

Mr. Starnes. Oh, no; the committee has made no accusations. We
are giving you an opportunity to make a statement with reference to
the allegations and the charges that have reached the committee and
have come to the committee’s knowledge, to the effect that you have
been associated with or were working together with members of the
Communist Party and Communist front organizations and subversive
groups during the course of your career.

Mr, Kocu. Well, Mr. Chairman, I want to make it very clear to
the committee here that I am not and have never been and never intend
to be a Communist or a member of the Communist Party. I am not,
never have been, and never intend to be a Socialist or a member of the
Socialist Party. ‘

So far as the questioning was concerned, apparently all the points
that have been raised were raised in connection with the period in
which I was associated with Commonwealth College, with particular
reference to the-so-called legislative inquiry of the school that took
place. I do not think it is necessary for me to repeat the background
which led up to the investigation of the scheol, but I do urge the com-
mittee to bear that situation in mind, because I think it has an impor-
tant bearing.

So far as Commonwealth College is concerned, during my adminis-
tration it was thoroughly a nonpartisan and nonsectarian school—that
and no more. It was not controlled by any minority political groups
or by any other groups. In other words, as far as that is concerned,
we tried to conduct it as our average university today is conducted.

Mr. Starnes. I was impressed with the idea that your students
seemed to be drawn from a wide area.

Mr. Kocu. All over the country.

Mr. Starnes. They seemed to be a cross section geographically.
apparently, of the country.

Mr. Kocu. Pretty much so; yes.

Mr. StarNes. What was the largest enrollment you ever had ?

Mr. Kocn. I think 50 or 60 possibly in any one term.

Mr. Starnes. Probably at any one particular time yon had as many
as 15 or 25 States represented in your student body ?

Mr. Kocu. Yes; that would not be unusual at all.

Mr. Starnes. All right. You may proceed.

Mr. KocH. I do not want to be heldp responsible for what may have
developed after my administration at Commonwealth.

Mr. Starnes. We would not even attempt that at all. The only
reason questions were asked about it, as you can well understand, was
to see whether or not there was any continuity of policy throughout
the years of the college. _



UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES _ 3083

' Mr. Kocu. Yes. I do want to point out to the committee again that
prior to my leaving Commonwealth, I naturally knew I was going to
leave, and I didn’t take a very active part in administering the affairs
of the school. I say that even though you feel that what took place
is my. responsibility, and maybe legally that is correct; I do not know
about that. But I was not very active in the plcture, as I remember
the thing, during that period.

Now, so far as this so-called record of the legislative witch hunt is
concerned, a reproduction—a purported reproduction—of that article
appeared in the Liberty magazine. I think that article came out in
late 1936 or 1937—or early at that time I was employed by
the Federal Government. The article represented part of the general
attack on the administration on the part of the press that was not
friendly to the administration, and ‘that included most of the press.
But I did enter suit on the basis of that article. I sued Liberty maga-
zine and Bernarr Mcfadden, publisher, and I collected. In other
words, I was successful in that suit, and I collected $500 and, in addi-
tion, got what was in effect a retraction.

Now that, T want the committee to know, was based upon the sort
of stuff your investigator was reading off today. I think that should
have a big bearing with the committee. I have a leaflet that the union
put out following that, with a photostatlc copy of the check, and also
a copy of the hterature

Mr. Starnes. Would you like to place that in the record?

. Mr. Kocu. Yes; I would. -I am wondering if perhaps I should not
read the leaflet. ‘

Mr. Starnes. It does not make any difference. If you place it in
the record, it will be more impressive.

Mr. Koo, I just hope the committee will read it.

Mr. Starnes. Let that be received as an exhibit and included as part
of the testimony.

(The article in Liberty magazine, entitled “Rah, Rah, Russm"’
and the leaflet referred to by the witness were recelved and marked
“Koch Exhibits No. 3 and No. 4,” respectively.)

Mr. Marraews. I should like to ask the witness if he can state
briefly what the basis of his. suit against Liberty magazine was.
Numerous contentions are made in the Liberty article, and it is quite
‘ possible that suit was brought there on some points and not on others.

Mr. Kocu. I am not a legal man. I just knew the article was
damaging and was unfair. It was a lie. I told the Jawyers to go to
work on them.

Mr. Starnes. I suppose; D1 Matthews, in order to shorten this,
that the committee should secure a copy of the record.

Mr. Marraews. There ‘are a great many matters of sex that are
brought into the article, and it may be that suit was based on the mat-
ter of sex aud not on all of the ar ticle; I do not know.

Mr. Mason. We would have to get a copy of the suit to know what
he was guilty of.

Mr. StarnEes. Thisis the headline of the article: “Rah Rah Russia.”
In order to keep the record clear, I think we should have some sort
of record from the court in which suit was brought, because it may
have gone to trial on an issue that is entirely foreign to the charge
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that he was a Communist. I do not.see.how any suit could be based
on communism and a verdict rendered fo long as the Communist Party
is recognized legally as a political party in this country. That could
not be libelous any more than you could sue a man for calling you a
Democrat or a Republican. So we would be happy to get a copy of the
court records. After we get them we will see what the issues were that
went to the jury and on what basis the case was decided.

Mr. MarraEws. Where was suit filed ? .

Mr. Starnes. Yes; where was suit filed? New York City?

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. Do you remember in what court? )

Mr. Kocn. One law firm was in Massachusetts; the other was in
New York City. So, I assume it was filed in New York City.

Mr. MarraEws. Then, I should like to ask the witness if settlement
was-made out of court.

Mr. Kocn. Yes; it was made out of court. I didn’t have the funds
to see it through. If I had, I would have seen it through and got
that much more money.

Mr. Starnes. Well, there has been no indication that settlement
was made out of court. .

Mr. Marraews. What is the name of the law firm that filed suit
for you?

Mzr. Koca. It is on the check.

Mr. Marraews. Hays, St. John, Abramson, and Schulman.

Mr. Srarnes. Evidently there was no judgment, but we can check
the court records and find out. There was the settlement made out-
side of court, and we will find out what sort of entry was made with
reference to it on the court docket.

Mr. Marruews., Was this a New York firm?

Mr. Kocn. Yes; that is a New York firm.

Mr: Martarws. Is that Lee Pressman’s firm ¢

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr, StarNes. We will be happy to get hold of the court file, Mr.
Koch, and check that. I think that is necessary to clarify the situa-
tion. We will make it an exhibit to your testimony here.

Mr. Koca. All right, sir. Thank you.

I would just like to state that since April 1937, T have been as-
sociated with the Industrial Union of Marine and Shipbuilding
Workers of America in various capacities: as national representative,
as regional director for New England, as director of organization for
the Bethlehem Shipyards Division of the union, and as port director
of the port of Baltimore. I think my record during those years speaks
for itself. I think the record of our organization speaks for itself
so far as the war effort is concerned. e want to reiterate that our
national constitution carries a provision which prohibits Communists
or subversive elements from holding office in the organization. We
have a good, clean, upstanding union, and a union that has had a
great deal to do with getting out ships needed for this war. I think the
record of my national president and my national secretary and treas- -
urer is pretty well known; I think they have an' outstanding record.
I do not think that people of that character would have members
of their staffs who are not competent or fit to do the work as Ameri-
cans like to see it done.
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I want to point out that my entire life, practically, has been de-
voted to trying to work with and help, insofar as I could in my own
humble way, the average American, doing the best I could to increase
his wages, improve his conditions, and to see that he gets standing
and has the influence in the community and the Nation that he de-
serves to have. Now, I realize that some of us in that position have
been attacked before, and I assume some of us will be attacked again.
We recognize that we face that possibility when we are in this work.
But as far as my feelings are concerned, I realize you have to do
that in order to get anywhere and in order to accomplish anything.
{. think Jesus Christ established a pretty good record along those
ines. ~

Mr. Starnes. You were never engaged in any type of work, how-
ever, throughout your life except in school work or as an official of a
trade-union ? '

Mr. Kocu. That is not true, sir. :

Mr. StarnEs. I thought I gathered from your testimony this morn-
ing that you entered this college when you were approximately 16
years old.

Mr. KocH. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. You stated that you stayed there until 1929 as either
a student or a part-time instructor and student.

Mr. Kocu. Only for the student——

Mr. Srar~gs. Just a minute; and during the school years?

Mr. Kocu. That is right. .

Mr. Starnes. Then you went to the University of Wisconsin for
3 school years, and then you returned as director of Commonwealth
and stayed there until 1935. From 1935 until 1938, or 1937, you were
employed by the Federal Government, and then from that position
you went to Massachusetts as an employee and organizer of this
union. The only work you ever did in the meantime on any other
job of any nature was during the summer months while you were
going to school ?

Mr. KocH. Yes; and then, of course, the work I did before I went
to school. You know, farm boys very often go to work rather early.

Mr. Starnes. Yes; I can testify to that. ' :

Mr. Kocu. For instance, I worked my way through high school
by working in a printing establishment, and during the summers I
worked in the timbers up in Oregon—rvery heavy work, though en-
joyable, I thought; and then I worked at the building trades for

about 6 summers and became a house carpenter. I also worked ina

greenhouse establishment for one summer, as a means of earning
money to keep going. )

Mr. MarraEws. T'he witness referred to his union. Is John Greer
the national president of your union?

Mr. Kocu. Yes. .

Mr:Marraews. Is Philip Van Gelder the national secretary?

Mr. KocH. Yes.- .

Mr. Marruews. You know, do you not, Mr. Koch, that Green and
Van Gelder were two outstanding leaders of the Socialist Party in
Philadelphia for many years? :

Mr. KocH. Noj; I did not know that, and I don’t believe that is
true. :
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Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, I will state under oath that that
is a matter of public record.
Mr. Starnes. Very well. That is all. That will close the hearing
for this afternoon.
(At 4:10 p. m. an adjournment was taken until Tuesday, March
30, 1943, at 10 a. m.)
EXHIBIT 5

[From the Commoner, Mena, Ark., June 1939, pp. 1, 4]
ScHOoOL ELECTS OFFICERS

GOVERNING BODY REPRESENTS SOUTHERN LABOR MOVEMENT

Of the eleven nonresident members of the Commonwealth College Association,
six were elected recently to serve until the annual meeting next fall. In accord-
. ance with the Reorganization Plan of 1937, the entire board has been chosen from
the leaders of the labor and progressive movements in the South and West.
In addition, three new members were elected to Commonwealth’s National
Advisory Committee, composed of national figures who endorse the College’s
program and who assist it in an advisory capacity.

NONRESIDENT MEMBERS

The eleven nonresident members, who belong to the higher governing body of
the school, the Association, are:

Dr. George Bishop, Missouri Medical College, Washington University ;

Horace Bryan, Texas ; provisional president, Dist. 12 U. C. A. P. A. W. A_;

Gerald Harris, Alabama ; vice-president, Alabama Farmers’ Union;

W. V. Howard, Oklahoma ; geologist ;

~William I. Igo, Oklahoma ; International Typographical Union ;

Guy Kirtley, Texas; American Federation of Teachers;

Walker Martin, Alabama ; financial secretary, Local 7264 U. M. W' A.;

Gordon MecIntyre, Louisiana ; sec.-treas., Louisiana Farmers’ Union ;

Edward N. Norman, Florida; Citrus Workers Organizer;

William Sentner, Missouri ; intl. vice-pres., U. E. R. M. W, A:;

C. Alpheus Stanfield, Arkansas; labor attorney.

ADVléORY COMMITTEE ANNOUNCED

The three members of the Advisory Committee are Gordon Ward, agricultural
extension expert of Virginia Polytechnic Institute; Bertha C. Reynolds, George
Warren Brown Department of Social Work, Washington University, St. Louis;
and John P. Davis, executive secretary of the National Negro Congress.

The entire list of members of this committee follows :

Cedric Belfrage, Walter Bergman, John Bosch, Harold Coy, Jerome Davis,
Clinton 8. Golden, Lester Granger, Carl Haessler, J. B. S. Hardman, Lem Harris,
Donald Henderson, Angelo Herndon, Granville Hicks, Charles Johnson, Lucien
Koch, Elizabeth Lawson, E. C. Lindeman, Grace Lumpkin, J. A, MacCallum,
Alexander Meikeljohn, Tom Mooney, B. F. Poulnot, A. Philip Randolph, Bertha C.
Reynolds, Victor G. Reuther. Reid Robinson, Willard Uphaus, Gordon Ward.



INVESTIGATION OF UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA
ACTIVITIES IN THE UNITED STATES

TUESDAY, MARCH 30, 1943

HoUuse oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE OF SPECIAL COMMITTEE
T0 INVESTIGATE UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES,
Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a. m., Hon. Joe Starnes (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Present : Hon. Joe Starnes, Hon. Noah M. Mason, Hon. Herman P.
Eberharter, Hon. Karl E. Mundt. '

Also present: Mr. Robert E. Stripling, chief investigator of the
committee, and Dr. J. B. Matthews, director of research for the com-
mittee.

Mr. Starnes. The subcommittee will resume its hearings.

The subcommittee this morring ‘will proceed with its hearings by
taking the testimony of Mr. Frederick L. Schuman, who, I under-
stand, is present. ,

Mr. Schuman, some charges were made recently, or a statement was
made on the floor of the House, with reference to the fact that you, as
a Federal employee, had been a member of certain organizations which
are commonly denominated “front” organizations for the Communist
Party, or associated with those in a public manner, and that you had
been associated with or a member of certain “front” organizations
which had been denominated as subversive by a Special Committee of
the House Investigating Un-American and Subversive Activities, as
well as by the present Attorney General of the United States, Mr.
Biddle. '

Subsequent to those allegations and charges, if they may be deemed
as such, the House Appropriations Committee took cognizance of these
matters and asked that the Rules Committee grant.a rule permitting
the establishment of a special committee from the House Appropria-
tions Committee to pass on all such allegations and charges, and it is
for the purpose of giving you an opportunity to be heard and to com-
plete the record so 1t can be in turn transferred or transmitted to the
House Appropriations Subcommittee that you were called this morn-
ing and given an opportunity to make any statement in explanation of
those statements that you care to make. It was felt that you should
be given that opportunity, and your testimony will be under oath.
Whatever examination will be conducted other than the preliminary
examination which I as chairman will conduct will be carried on by
Dr. Matthews, who is the chief research member of the Special Com-
mittee Investigating Un-American and Subversive Activities,

Dr. Matthews is already under oath as a result of the proceedings
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yesterday for any statement that he might make in the course of the
examination, and we will now swear you. S

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you shall give in this
hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
so help you God ? )

TESTIMONY OF FREDERICK L. SCHUMAN, PRINCIPAL POLITICAL
ANALYST, FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION

Dr, Scuuman. I do, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Starnes. Do you have anyone accompanying you that you
want to represent you in any way ?

Mr. Crarues DEnNNY. I am the General Counsel of the Federal
Communications Commission. I come at the request of the Chairman
of the Federal Communications Commission, simply as an observer
for the. Commission, if that is agreeable to the committee, not as
counsel for Mr. Schuman. I do not plan to participate. I just simply
would like to attend. ;

Mr. Starnes. The hearings are executive, but we will be delighted
to extend to you that courtesy, and you are at liberty to attend any
hearings in which any of the employees of the Federal Communica-
tions Commission are involved.

Mr. Denny. Thank you, Mr, Starnes.

Mr. Starnes. Mr. Schuman, the questions that I shall ask are
questions that we propound to everybody else, and I hope you will
not feel embarrassed if any of them seem to have any improper impli-
cations, because they do not. They are purely to elicit information
in a preliminary manner.

Will you give us your full name and address, please?

Dr. Scauman. May I ask you, Mr. Chairman, before we proceed.
whether I will be permitted to correct a copy of the transcript and
retain a-copy of the same ?

Mr. StarNes. You will be given full opportunity to check any of
the proceedings of this committee as it relates to you—full liberty
in reading and checking those hearings. They are executive, as I
stated, and you know what an executive hearing is. It is chiefly for
the purposes, as I said, of completing the record to be transmitted to
the Appropriations Committee, which will make whatever recom-
mendations that are going to be made concerning the matter.

Dr. Scauman. And may I retain a copy myself of the corrected
transeript ?

Mr. Starnes. We have never followed that practice. I mean, we
have never indulged in that practice, as I understand it. These ex-
ecutive proceedings, as I recall, have not been printed. It is under-
stood that you may examine them fully and carefully, but so far as
making copies of them available, these are executive hearings. They
are made available to you for examination any time you want—any
time. I do not think you could ask for more consideration than that.

. Dr. Scaoman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My full name is Frederick Louis Schuman.

Mr. Stakrnes. What is your address, please, sir ?

Dr. Scauman. My residence now is 2410 Eleventh Street North,
Arlington, Va. ' ‘
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Mr. StarNEs. Are you a native-born citizen?

Dr. Schuman. I am.

Mr. Starnes. When and where were you born?

Dr. Scauman. Chicago, Ill., February 22, 1904. -

Mr. StarNes. Will you please give us your educational background ¢

Dr. ScaumaN. I attended the John C. Coonley Elementary School
in Chicago; I graduated from the Lakeview High School in Chicago;
I attended the University of Chicago as an undergraduate from
1920 to 1924, when T received a bachelor’s degree. I continued on
with graduate work at the University of Chicago from 1924 to 1927,
when I received a doctorate of philosophy in political science. .

Mr. StarnEes. After finishing school or college, in what work did
you engage, Dr. Schuman ? ,

Dr. Scaumax. I engaged in teaching political science at the Uni-
versity of Chicago, beginning in 1926 and remaining there first as an
instructor and later as an assistant professor until 1936, when I trans-
ferred to Williams College, in Williamstown, Mass., where I have been
teaching until last October, when I came to work for the Federal
Communications Commission.

Mr. Starnes. Was your work at the University of Chicago, and
later at Williams, exclusively in the field of political science, your
teaching work?

Dr. Scauman. My teaching work, yes, was exclusively in the field
of political science. I have done a good deal of writing and lecturing
in addition to teaching, all in the field of diplomatic history, inter-
national relations, contemporary world politics.

Mr. Starnes. What was your first connection with the Federal
Government as an employee, or in any official capacity?

Dr. ScuuMan. My first connection with the Federal Government
as an employee was my appointment to my present post, where I
began work on the 21st of last October.

r. StarNes. What is the galary you receive as an employee of the
Federal Communications Commission ?
Dr. ScHUMAN. $5,600.
- Mr. Starxes. What is the classification? -

Dr. Scauman. I am sorry, Mr. Chairman; I have not memorized
the classification grade. I don’t know, offhand. T think it is E-2,
but I am not certain.

Mr. Starnes. Do you recall what field they placed you in, what line
of work

Dr. Scauman. My title is principal political analyst.

Mr. Starnes. What are the duties in that connection ?

- Dr. Scruman. I am engaged in the analysis of enemy radio propa-
ganda, principally Nazi radio propaganda, as a member of the Ger-
man Section of the Analysis Division of the Foreign Broadcast
Intelligence Service.

Mr. Starnes. How does that work proceed? That has been very
interesting to me, because we have gone into the matter somewhat,
shall I say in a surface manner, in our hearings on the appropriations
bill each time, and we have been intrigued by the %)ossibilities of that
work. Just how is that work carried on, Doctor? How do you get
tlkl)e infoximation, and what disposition do you make of it after you
obtain it
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Dr. Scauman. You are referring, Mr. Chairman, to the work of
- the Analysis Division, or the entire agency ¢

Mr. Starnves. Of the Analysis Division.

Dr. ScaumaN. The Analysis Division works with mimeographed
transcripts of radio broadcasts picked up, some of them in Maryland,
some of them on the west coast, some of them in the Caribbean. It
also works with a large volume of eable material which comes to us
from London. Our work consists in the preparation each week of a
mimeographed publication called the Weekly Review of Official
Foreign Broadcasts, which is rather widely distributed to other war
agencies and other departments of the Government concerned with
the war effort.

We also prepare in the German Section of the Analysis Division
another weekly, the Central European Radio Analysis, intended for
those with a special interest in central Europe and in Nazi propa-
ganda. The client list for that is somewhat smaller than the client list
for the other weekly, but also includes a good many people in the
State, War, Navy, Lend-Lease, Office of Strategic Services, Board of
Economic Warfare, and other agenecies.

We also receive a good many special requests from other agencies,
some of which call for a good deal of investigation into our materials.
We likewise prepare special reports of various kinds, some of them
on current events of wide interest, such as the January 30 celebrations
in Germany of the coming to power of Hitler. Occasionally we pre-
pare longer-range special reports, as for instance a recent one, Nazi
propaganda treatment of the American soldier.

That, I think, indicates in a broad way, at least, the weekly scope of
our division.

Mr. Starnes. What disposition do you make of these reports and
these analyses that you make?

Dr. Scauman. The weekly reports are distributed to our regular
client list. I think roughly there are, one hundred and sixty-some
clients for the Central European Radio Analysis, and something over
200 clients for the Weekly Review of Official Foreign Broadcasts.

Mr. StarxEs. Is it intended that those analyses should reach a
selected clientele in this country who, by their racial or national roots,
are rooted in these particular areas, or is it for the public generally ? .

Dr. Scaumaxn. Noj it is not for the public, Mr. Chairman, All of
these reports are confidential. They go only to other public officials
engaged in the war effort, and interested in the results of our analysis of
radio propaganda. They are not distributed to the public.

Mr. Srarnes. I see.

Are any of these analyses made available to the Office of War
Information? _ )

Dr. Scauman. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. To the Naval and Military Intelligence ?

Dr. Scaoman. Yes; all of them. That is to say, we have clients on
all of our lists in all of those agencies. .

Mr. Starnges. Let the record show that Mr. Eberharter, a member
of the full Committee Investigating Un-American and Subversive
Activities, is now present.

‘What is the degree of cooperation that yon have with the O. W. L,
Dr. Schuman, and how do you work together ¢
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Dr. Scaoman. We distribute all of our weekly reports to various
%eople in the Office of War Information, some of them in the Overseas

ranch in New York, some of them here. We receive a good many
special requests from people in the Office of War Information. We
extend or send occasionally suggestions for overseas propaganda to
the Office of War Information. I meet every Tuesday with one of
my colleagues with two members of the Office of War Information in
a regular weekly luncheon, and I should say, all things considered,
that we perhaps work more closely with that organization than with
any other single agency.

Mr. Starnes. Do they make available to you any sources of infor-
mation that they have of conditions abroad, in helping you to prepare
your analyses?

Dr. ScuuMan. Yes; they do. We receive regularly each day now a
copy of the Office of War Information cable from London, which con-
sists partly of analyses of the European press, partly of summaries and
excerpts from domestic radio broadcasts, partly of propaganda
analysis performed in London by the local branch of their Office of
War Information. That is the principal source of information that
we receive from them, but we receive in a more irregular way various
other publications of the Office of War Information, and there is s
good deal of interchange of data between the two agencies constantly.

Mr. StarnEes. Doctor, have you ever been arrested or convicted of
any crime?

Dr. Scauman. I have never been .arvested. nor convicted of any "
crime. A

Mr. SrarNes. That completes the preliminary examination. Dr.
Matthews has some detailed questions to propound to you with refer-
ence to these allegations which have been made as to your connection
or association with subversive organizations. . : _

Mr. MarrHEWS. On whose recommendation were you employed by
the Federal Communications Commission, Dr. Schuman ?

Dr. ScaumaN. On whose recommendation %

Mr. MartaHEWS. Yes.

Dr. ScuumaN. Are you asking who asked me to assume my present
post there? : :

' Mr. MattueEws. Yes; make that the first question.

Dr. Scuuman. I was originally invited to assume my present post
by the Chief of the Analysis Division, Dr. Goodwin Watson. The
preliminary correspondence included, however, Mr. Harold Graves,
Jr., who is Administrative Chief of the Foreign Broadcast Intelligence
Service, and Dr. Robert D. Leigh, who is head of the Foreign Broad-
cast Intelligence Service.

Mr. Marraews. In discussing the matter of your employment with
Dr. Goodwin Watson, or in writing to him about it, did you express
some hesitancy in accepting the position lest you be put under fire for
some of your past activities and connections?

Dr. Scaruman. I did that.

Mr. Marraews. Do you care to elaborate on how you expressed that
hesitancy ? ' :

* Dr. ScaumaN. Would you caré to have me read an excerpt from
the letter in which that matter is dealt with?

Mr. Marraews. If you please.
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Mr. Starnes. By the way, Doctor, is Dr. Watson the head of the
Division ¢ K

Dr. ScruMaN. He is head of the Analysis Division; yes, sir.

In a letter of the 6th of May 1942 to Dr. Goodwin Watson, I said,
among other things, these:

. Finally, I feel I should ask you to weigh carefully before making a decision
possible risks to which you may expose yourself and your associates in tendering
me an appointment. I have taken full cognizance of what has happened’ to
Maurice Parmelee, Malcolm Cowley, and Hartley Grattan and other liberals
who have sought to contribute to the war effort in Washington. I am no less
open to attack than these men, for, like them, I have a consistent public record
of anti-Fascism, anti-Nazi-ism, and advocacy of close collaboratipn with the
Soviet Union against Fascist aggression.

No good purpose would be served by my accepting an appointment and then
being discharged within a few weeks or months as subversive. If, therefore,
there is any likelihood of that happening, it would be best for me not to consider
an appointment. I fully appreciate that no assurances are possible in these
matters, but in order that you may make some estimate in your mind of the
likelihood, let me say herewith that I am listed, of course, in Elizabeth Dilling’s
The Red Network, and honored therein in a paragraph of false and preposterous
allegations that I was denounced as a “red” by the Hearst press in 1934 and ’35;
that T have been more recently condemned as a “Stalinist” by various Trotzkyite
individuals and publications.

The specific allegations were looked into in 1935 by the Committee of the Illi-
nois Sthte Senate investigating subversive activities at the University of Chi-
cago. They were pronoutced false and unwarranted by the committee in its
final report. ¢

I have never been a mewber of any Communist or Communist front organiza-
tions, nor have I ever supported or sympathized with Communist activities in
the United States. I am nevertheless on record as opposed to the continunation
of the Dies committee and on one occasion, on March 31, 1935, I spoke at a
meeting at the Chicago Coliseum under the auspices of the Friends of the Soviet
Union. On the same platform were the late Congressman Ernest Lundeen and
Mr. J. B. Matthews, now chief investigator for the Dies committee.

I know that you are fully aware of the possibilities here, and I appreciate all
the more your asking me to consider an appointinent, but you may not be aware
of all the facts I have set forth and I should not want you to proceed further
with this matter without giving them full consideration.

I should like to add, if I may, gentlemen, that I suggested at this
time-—last April and May—with the concurrence of the officials at the
Analysis Division, that 1t seemed desirable to have me investigated
by the Civil Service Commission or the F. B. I. before I assumed the
post, and requests were made to both of those agencies to carry through
an investigation, but for reasons unknown to me the investigation
was not completed until after I had assumed my duties last October.

Mr. MarrrEWS. You mentioned the name of Maurice Parmelee in
your communication to Dr. Watson. Are you personally acquainted
with Maurice Parmelee? v

Dr. Scruman. I think the answer to that would be “No.” I have
met him only once, and that very casually.

Mr. MarrHEWS. Are you acquainted with the writings of Maurice
Parmelee? , .

Dr. Scaoman. I am acquainted with his writings in the field of
political science.

Mr. Marraews. Have you read his book entitled “Bolshevism,
Fascism, and the Liberal State”?

Dr. Scauman. ¢ * * * gpd the Liberal Democratic State.”
Yes, I am familiar with that book. '
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Mr. Marraews. Would you say as an expert in the field of political
science that that book presents the liberal viewpoint?

Dr. ScuumaN. As I recall the book—I have not looked at it for a
good many years now—its main emphasis was on a comparison be-
tween Bolshevism and Fascism, with only a rather limited treatment
of the liberal democratic state in the later chapters of it. So, in
terms of the distribution of pages in the book, as I recall them, I would
say the liberal democratic state did not receive as much space as
bolshevism and fascism. :

Mr. Marraews. Did you discover any personal viewpoint on the
author’s part in presenting his material 1n this book, whether dealing
with bolshevism or fascism or the liberal democratic state?

Dr. Scauman. Well, as I remember the book, it seemed to me that
the viewpoint from which it was written was the viewpoint of a con-
vinced democrat—with a small “d”—a proponent of the liberal demo-
cratic state who was, however, as between communism and fascism,
much more sympathetic with communism than with fascism. But
it would not be my impression that the point of view, the orientation
of the book, was a Communist orientation. It was a liberal democratic
orientation. .

Mr. MarraEWS. Would you wish to state with any positiveness that
his orientation was not decidedly or pronouncedly that of a Com-
munist, in the writing of this book ?

Dr. ScHuman. Well, Dr. Matthews, I think that is a question you
ought to ask Dr. Parmelee, and not me.

"Mr. MartaeEws. I am asking you as a man who has characterized
Dr. Parmelee in your communication to Dr. Watson as a liberal.

Dr. Scwuman. Yes; I would regard him as a liberal, definitely.

Mr. MarTHEws. I am also asking you in your recognized capacity
as an expert in the field of political science.

Dr. Scuuman. I would classify the ideology of Maurice Parmelee
as that of a left-wing liberal.

Mr. Marraews. Have you read his book entitled “Farewell to
Poverty”?

Dr. Sceuman. I am sorry to say I have not. '

Mr. Marraews. I believe that 1s the more recent of the two books.
Then ycu would not be prepared to state whether or not you con-
sider that to have the orientation of a Communist?

Dr. Scuuman. T am afraid T would make no statement about it
without reading it.

. Mr. MartaEWS. You also mentioned the name of Malcolm Cowley
in your communication to Dr. Watson, and I believe you also char-
acterized Malcolm Cowley as a liberal. First, I would like to ask you
if you are personally acquainted with Malcolm Cowley.

r. ScnumMaN. Yes; I am.

Mr. Martarews. How long have you known Malcolm Cowley.

Dr. ScauMaN. Oh, I should think 10 years. I have never seen very
much of him, but have corresponded with him and seen him now and
‘then over the past 10 years. :

Mr. StarNes. Let the record show that Mr. Mundt, a member of
the full committee, is present. )

* Mr. Marraews. You are aware of the fact, I believe, from some of
your previous testimony which I have read, that Malcolm Cowley
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admits that he had a part in preparing a pamphlet entitled “Culture
and the Crisis,” which pamphlet endorsed the Communist Party and
its candidates for the Presidency and Vice Presidency of the United
States in 1932. Is that correct? ’

Dr. ScHuMAN. T am not aware that Mr. Cowley ever said to me, or
anyone, that he had any part in preparing that pamphlet. He did not,
to my knowledge, ever deny that his name was properly used on the
pamphlet, as T did repeategly.

© Mr. MarraHEWS. You are aware, then, of the fact that Cowley did
sign the statement supporting the Communist Party candidates in the
elections of 19321

Dr. Scaomaw. I am afraid, Dr. Matthews, I cannot say I am aware
of that fact. All I am aware of is that Malcolm Cowley has never
to my knowledge denied that his name was properly used on that
pamphlet.

Mr. MarraeEws. Are you acquainted with Malcolm Cowley’s rela-
tively recent volume of poems, published in February 19421

Dr. Scaoman. I am sorry I am very much behind in my reading of
poetry. I am not acquainted with that volume.

Mr. Marraews. You have not read reviews of the volume?

Dr. ScuuMman. I have seen one or two reviews.

Mr. Maruews. Did you see the review of the book that appeared in
Time magazine shortly after its publication last year?

Dr. Scuuman. I don’t recall it. I may have seen it, but I don’t re-
call it.

Mr. Marruews. It may refresh your recollection if I say that the
review in Time magazine called attention to a poem in which the poet,
Mr. Cowley, described with some enthusiasm the march of a mob of
armed insurrectionists on the Capital of the United States and their
seizure of the Capital. Do you recall having read that?

Dr. Scuuman. I don’t recall having read that in any review in Time
magazine, but I recall a reference to that on the floor of the House on
the 1st of February. I assume that there must have been some such
passage in the book, or reference would not have been made to it.

Mr. MartrEWS. Are you acquainted with numerous other political
connections of Malcolm Cowley over a period of 10 years, in which
time you have known him personally ¢

Dr. ScuuomaN. Noj; I would not say that I'was. I have not seen him
as frequently as once a year during that period of time.

Mr. Marraews. But you do believe that it is proper to describe him
as a liberal ¢

Dr. Scromaw. I would describe him, again, as a left-wing liberal,
more leftish, however, than Maurice Parmelee, in this sense, that Mr.
Cowley at one time, at least, seems to me—this is purely a personal
opinion—to come pretty close to sharing the outlook of the Com-
munist Party of the United States, an outlook which I have never
shared and which, so far as I know, Mr. Parmelee has never shared.

Mr. Marraews. Would you have classified Malcolm Cowley as a
liberal at the time of which you speak, when he, according to your
viewpoint, came close to sharing the position of the Communist Party ?

Dr. ScauMaN. Well, that, Dr. Matthews, raises a question of seman-
tics. I should want to know what alternative terms one was choosing
among before saying “yes” or “no.” If one were choosing as between
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liberal and radical, I suppose T should say that at that time I should
have been dlsposed to classify Mr. Cowley as radical rather than as a
liberal. If the choice were between the terms liberal and Communist,
and if one meant by Communist a member of the Communist Party,-
fully sharing its views on all subjects, then I should not want to char-
acterize Mr. Cowley as a Communist from what I know of him.

My, MarraEWs. As a student of political science, is it your under-
standing that there are numerous persons properly classified as Com-
munists who do not hold party membership cards, or have formal
sffiliation with the Communist Party ?

Dr. Scauman. Properly classified by whom?

Mr. Martaews. By students of political science, such as yourself.

Dr SCHUMAN I should say in general that students of pohtlcal
science, in their efforts to use precise terminology, would classifv as
Communlsts with a capital “C,” only those people who publicly em-
brace the Communist phllosophy and engage in political activity in
furtherance of that philosophy. Other persons, I think, would better
be classified as Communist sympathizers, or fellow travelers, if you
like. But I think the precision of language is not very much promoted
by using the term “Communist” as a generic term to include all per-
sons who may at one time or another have found themselves in agree-
‘ment with this, that, or the other position on questlons of public
policy that Communists may have adopted.

Mr. MarraEws. In the interests of the precision of language, would
you restrict the application of the term “Communist” to those who
publicly profess their belief in communism, as you stated in your
previous answer ?

Dr. Scauman. No; I would want to include in the term any indi-
viduals who may be discovered to have been secret members of the
party.

Mr. Marraews. Then ,in the interests of precision, you would
want to modify your answer slightly, would you ?

Dr. ScuumaN. In that sense; yes.

Mr. Marraews. Did you publish a book entltled “Amerlcan Policy
Toward Russia Since 1917,” Dr. Schuman ?

Dr. Scauvman. I did.

Mr, Marraews. Who was the publisher of the book?

Dr. ScuumaN. That volume was published in London by Markham
Lawrence, and in this country by International Publishers.”

M}i"a MArrHEWS. Where was it first published, in London or New
Yor

Dr. SocHUMAN. As I remember, the New York publlcatlon preceded
by 6 months or so the London pubhcatmn )

Mr. Marraews. Did you make arrangements for the publication
of the book in London as well as those for the publication of the
book in New York?

Dr. Scruman. I had some correspondence with Markham Law-
rence, but my recollection is that the arrangements were made by
International Publishers, in New York.

Mr. Marraews. Are you aware, Dr. Schuman, of the fact that
International Publishers is the leading publishing house of the Com-
munist Party in the United States?

273363—43—vol. T—T
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Dr. ScruMaN. I am aware of that fact now. I was not wholly
aware of that fact in 1928, when the book was published.

If you will permit me to, Dr. Matthews, I would like to make a
brief statement about that book and the circumstances of its publi-
cation.

The book in question was my doctorate dissertation at the Uni-
versity of Chicago. It was based on 3 months’ work here in the De-
partment of State in certain archive material. The topic of the book
was suggested to me by two of the professors under whom I was then
}vorking, Prof. Quincy Wright and the late Prof. Samuel Northrop

Jarper.

The resultant manuscript, like most doctoral dissertations, was a
highly documented, detailed, factual study of this particular episode
of recent diplomatic history. Those under whom I worked at the
university thought it might be possible to publish the thesis in book
form. With that in mind I sent the manuscript to a number of
standard commercial publishers, including, as I remember, MacMillan,
Alfred Knopf, Henry Holt, and some others. It was at that time
wholly unknown in the writing and publishing field, and all of these
publishers rejected the manuscript on the ground it would be very
expensive to publish by virtue of its elaborate documentation, that
there would probably not be a sufficiently wide market to justify it
commercially.

When I had given up hope of any publication of it, it was sug-
gested to me by a Chicago attorney that International Publishers
might be interested in taking it. I had not communicated prior to
that time with International Publishers, nor was I familiar with what
they did except that I knew that they had published a good many
works about Russia, and in the field of Russian history, the Russian
Revolution, and so on. So I submitted the manuscript to them, and
they decided to publish it. . '

T think I ought to add that subsequently International Publishers
endeavored  to secure from Gosis Dat, the Soviet State publishing
house in Moscow, a Russian translation of that book, on the assump-
tion that the Russian publishing house would be equally interested in
this particular story. Some work was begun on a Russian translation,
but it was finally decided by Gosis Dat not to publish this book in
Russian translation, because it was not written from the Communist
point of view, and that ended that particular episode.

Mr. MarrEWS. Who was the Chicago attorney who suggested to
you that you approach International Publishers concerning the pub-
lication of the volume?

Dr. Scauman. Mr. Arthur Fisher, sir.

Mr. Marraews. With whom did you correspond or deal in Inter-
national Publishers relative to the publication of the book?

Dr. ScaumaN. With Mr. Alexander Trachtenberg.

Mr. Marraews. Didn’t you know, as a student of political science.
that Alexander Trachtenberg was one of the leaders of the Communist
Party in the United States? S

Dr. Scrumax. I did not know that at that time. I am not certain
that he was a leader at that time. -

Mr. Starnes. What was that year, Doctor?

Dr. Scaumawn. The book was published in 1928. My correspond-
ence with him, as T recall it extended over the early months of 1928, 1
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believe I am correct in saying that at that time Mr. Trachtenberg had
not been a candidate for any office under the auspices of the Communist
Party, nor held any party position. I may be mistaken in that. I
know that subsequently he did become a candidate andidentified
himself with the party.

Mr. Star~es. Doctor, do you recall what the record discloses with
reference to Mr. Trachtenberg’s own testimony before this committee
as to his identification with the Communist Party in its earliest stages
here in this country?

Mr. Marraews. Yes; I looked that up from Mr. Trachtenberg’s own
testimony, and he testified that he had been publicly and prominently
associated with the Communist Party as a member and as a writer
for some years prior to 1928. However, is does not follow that Dr.
Schuman was aware of that.

Mr. Starnes. I can understand that fact. I just wanted to refresh
my recollection of Mr. Trachtenberg’s testimony, because I recall very
distinctly his having testified before the committee and identifying
himself with the party over a long period of time. :

Mr. Marraews. Did Mr. Trachtenberg furnish assistance of any
kind in preparing the manuscript or in revising the text?

Dr. Scuuman. He made certain suggestions, some of which I fol-
lowed. As I remember, most of the suggestions were in the direc-
tion of shortening the manuscript, which was very much longer as a
doctoral dissertation than it is in book form. I think there were three
or four points, also, in which he made suggestions for further docu-
mentation from Russian sources with which I was not familiar. There
were no suggestions made by him that I remember that altered the
substance of the book or the point of view from which the book was
written, or anything of that sort.

Mr. Marraews. Was Mr. Trachtenberg the only person at Interna-
tional Publishers with whom you corresponded or discussed the mat-
ters of the text?

Dr. Scauman. Yes. There was a young lady whose name now
escapes me with whom I had some correspondence with regard to the
maps which appear in the book, but Mr. Trachtenberg 1s the only
person with whom I had any correspondence or discussion about the
book itsel{.

Mr. Marraews. In the preface to your book you have acknowledged
some indebtedness to International Publishers for making the book
much more accurate. Could you elaborate briefly on what that
involved ?

Dr. Scauman. That had to do with the suggestions about further
documentation to which I referred a moment ago. There may have
been several matters of dates and spellings of names that entered into
those suggestions. Since I got all of those from Mr. Trachtenberg I
proposed to express my appreciation to him personally in the preface,
and he requested me to make the acknowledgment to the publishing
house rather than to him personally, and I saw at that time no harm
in that, so I did it. I thought later it was perhaps an unwise decision,
but be that as it may.

Mr. Marraews. It is true, is it not, that chapter 12 of your book
deals with the subject of the Propaganda of World Revolution ?

Dr. ScaumaNn. Yes; correct.
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Mr. Martaews. In your study of Communist propaganda, aiming
at world revolution; that is, the overthrow of the governments of
other countries and the establishment of Communist regimes in other
countries, did you go into the question of their strategy or tactics?

Dr. ScHuMaN. Yes; to a limited degree. My major interest in this
field of study, and indeed throughout my teaching and writing career,
has been an interest in international relations as such. I have never
dealt in detail or specifically with the domestic tactics and strategy of
particular Communist Parties except insofar as that might have a
significant bearing on international crisis situations or on diplomatic
developments. - ‘

Mr. Marraews. Did you in the course of such study go into the
question of what the Communists themselves have called “transmission
belts”?

Dr, Schnuman. Yes; except. Dr. Matthews, it is my recollection—you,
I am sure, know much more about this than I do—that that term was
not used by the Communists themselves during the period which this
particular volume covers. I may be in error there, but that is my
off-hand impression.

Mr. Martaews. Yes; I am sure you won't object to a correction
there. The phrase originated with Lenin, and was the subject of writ-
ten discussion for a period of years down until 1931, when Clarance
Hathaway wrote a very extensive article in the Communist on the
subject of transmission belts, in which article Hathaway quotes at con-
siderable length Lenin and Stalin and others of the outstanding theo-
reticians and leaders of the Communist movement.

T offer that as a part of my testimony, Mr. Chairman.

Now, these organizations which the Communists themselves have at
times called transmission belts, and at other times mass organizations,
and at other times members of the Communist solar system, have been
described by non-Communists as “front” organizations. Are you at
all acquainted with that designation of these groups?

Dr. Scuuman. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. What would be your description of a front
organization as an expert in the field of political science ?

Dr. Scrumax. I have not myself used that term, because it is my
impression that it has been used so loosely, so carelessly, as not to
have very much descriptive value. If I were to use that term in my
own speaking and writing, I should want to limit the use of it to or-
ganizations which are controlled by members of the Communist Party,
and which pretend not to be so controlled. There have been, of course,
a number of organizations of which that, I think, would be probably a
correct description.

Mr. Star¥Es. Name some of those for us, in your judgment.

Dr. Scuuman. The organizations secretly controlled by the Ameri-
can Communist Party? I should sav that the American League for
Peace and Democracy, as of 1939 and ’40, and for part of 41, was prob-
ably such an organization; I don’t know. I am basing that statement
on no knowledge of who the controlling individuals were behind the
scenes, but on the facts that appeared that that organization followed
very closely the official line of the Communist Party.

T am not certain that I know of any other organizations by name
which I would be prepared to include in such a statement.
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Mr. StarNes. What about the American Student Union ?

Dr. Scnuman. I am not prepared to say of my own knowledge that
the American Student Union was such an organization,

Mr. StarNes. American Youth Congress?

Dr. Scruman. T am not prepared to say of my own knowledge that
it was.

Mr. Starnes. The Workers’ Alliance ?

Dr. Scauman. It may have been. but the authority on all these mat-
ters sits opposite me at the table, and I pretend not to be an authority
on those particular or r*mnz-1t10n<

Mr. Starxes. The committee has been delightfully entertamed by
the verbal precision and hair-splitting of the two very distinguished
gentlemen around the table, one a witness and the other an examiner.
It has been a delightful and delectable intellectual dish, but, getting
down into the field of the practical, isn’t it generally considered by all
American people who have any information at all about any of those
movements now that the American Student Union, the American
Youth Congress, the Friends of the Soviet Union, the. Workers’ Alli-
ance, and the American League for Peace and Democracy either were

_members of the solar system. transmission belts, or fronts, or whatever
you want to denominate them? They were really agents or adjuncts
of the Communist Party. and were helping to carry on the Communist
Party line in the United States.

Dr. Scuumax. Well, Mr. Chairman, it is certainly not my purpose
Liere to be entertaining or to indulge in hair-splitting. All T can say
in reply to your question is that I am not prepared from my own

. personal knowledge to pass judgment on that question. I am aware
of the fact that a considerable nimber of people share the judgment
which you have so ably expressed. I am not prepared from my own
personal knowledge to say that T know that these organizations were
secretly controlled by the Communist Party. I suspect that some of
them were.

Mr. Starnes. You are not prepared, Doctor, to dispute the sworn
testimony of Mr. Browder. Mr. Gitlow, Mr. Lash, and many other peo-
ple in ‘this country who were associated with those movements, and
who have stated that they were a part of the system?

Dr. Scuuman.. Those are the gentlemen who should know, assum-
ing that they were testifying honestly with regard to the questlon under
consideration.

Mr. Starnes. They were testifying like yourself, under oath before
the committee, at the time they made the statements.

Dr. Scuauman. Then I would say a prima facie case had been made
out for accepting their testimony.

Mr. StarNes. And, of course, I presume you are aware of the fact
that the Attorney General has ruled or held these various groups
as being Communist front organizations or subversive organizations,

Dr. ScauMaN. Yes, yes.

Mr. StarNES. Are you prepared to accept Mr. Biddle’s rulings on

that fact as prima facie or final?

* Dr. ScuumaN. Prima facie at least ; perhaps as final.

Mr. StarNes. Especially when you are probably aware of what his
philosorhy and personal feelings are with reference to liberalism, if
you want to use that term, and I don’t care to put either a capital or a
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small letter in front of it. I think it is the most sadly abused word
in the English language in the political field.

(Discussion at this point was off the record.)

Mr. Starwes. Dr. Schuman, the committee is prepared to aceept your
statement that Mr. Matthews is familiar with these movements that
we have under investigation, because at one time he was either asso-
ciated with some of them himself or had a very intimate knowledge
of their work. The committee considers him to be an authority in that
field, and as such he has been of inestimable value to us as a commit-
tee representing the Congress, and to the people of the United States,
in bringing to light the activities of many people who denominate or
term themselves as liberal. We feel that a fair reading of their records
and their actions and their lives and their influences would show them
to be followers of a state socialism of the Communist brand.

We are perfectly willing to admit that Dr. Matthews is an expert
in that field, and he has been associated with many of the people that
we have under investigation -who have testified before us, and they
know he does have knowledge of the facts, and many of those who have
sat across the table just as you are doing this morning have worked with"
him during those movements. Whether you have or not I don’t know.
That will develop in the course of the proceedings.

Mr. Marraews. Dr. Schuman, have you read the Attorney Gen-
eral’s decision in the case of Harry Bridges?

Dr. Scauman. I read it when it appeared in the press at the time.
1 have not read it recently.

Mr. MartHEWS. In the decision ordering the deportation of Harry
Bridges, on page 11 of the printed decision, issued by the United States
Department of Justice, under date of May 28, 1942, the Attorney Gen-
eral had the following to say:

Testimony on front organizations showed that they were represented to the
public for some legitimate reform objective, but actually used by the Communist
Party to carry on its activities pending the time when the Communists believe
they can seize power through revolution.

As a student and an expert in the field of political science, would
you agree that that is a fair characterization of the front organizations
of the Communist Party? .

Dr. Scruman. I think I would, Mr. Matthews.

Mr. MarraEws. In connection with that description of Communist
front organizations by the Attorney General, he went on to designate as
such front organizations the Workers’ Alliance, the International
Labor Defense, the All-American Anti-Imperialist League, the Amer-
ican Negro Labor Congress, and the American League Against War
and Fascism. That doesn’t call for any particular comment from you,
Dr. Schuman, unless you wish to disagree with the Attorney General’s
statement with reference to some one of those organizations.

Dr. ScauoMman. The only one of the organizations listed with which
I have ever had any connection was the last one named, the Amer-
ican League Against War and Fascism, and while I should be re-
luctant to differ with the Attorney General’s judgment there, my
own impression was—it may have been erroneous—that in the early
years of that organization it was not accurately described as a Com-
munist front organization, but I feel equally certain in saying that
later on it certainly assumed those characteristics, particularly after
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it changed its name in the summer of 1939 to the American League
for Peace and Democracy. : :

Mr. Marraews. If I may make a correction, Dr. Schuman, the name
was changed in November 1937, rather than in the summer of 1939.

Dr. Scauman. I had forgotten the date.

Mr. Marraews. Are you aware of the fact that from the inception
of the American League Against War and Fascism, and for a num-
ber of years thereafter, Earl Browder was publicly listed as the vice
president or vice chairman of the organization?

Dr. Scauman. From its inception? '

Mr. Marraews. Yes.

Dr. Scauvman. No, I was not aware of that fact.

Mr. Marraews. The league was established on the first day of Oc-
tober 1983, and at that time Earl Browder became vice chairman of
the organization.

Dr. Scauman. I was out of the country at that time, and not
familiar with the circumstances of its inception.

Mr. MarraeEws. Do you recall the dates when you were affiliated
in any way whatsoever with the American League Against War and
Fascism ? I

Dr. Scauman. When I returned from Germany, in December of
-1933, I returned with the conviction, which I expressed in my writ-
ings and in numerous lectures, that the greatest impending danger
to democracy, to liberal capitalism, to peace and to the security of
the United States, was represented by German National Socialism,
and I took the view at that time that every effort ought to be made
by all those aware of this danger to point out the danger and to bring
about a maximum degree of cooperation against the danger by all
sorts of groups, all sorts of organizations, that might be disposed to
take common action against the danger.

My interest in the American League Against War and Fascism
was motivated exclusively by these considerations. It was motivated
further by the fact that at that time, as I understood the program of
the American League Against War and Fascism, it was a program
of international collective security against Fascist aggression. I
happen to agree with that program. I happen to take the position
that the cooperation of all individuals and groups, of all affiliations,
regardless of their motives, was justified and necessary in order to
call attention to this danger and in order to stimulate action in time
to prevent World War II. T was not, to the best of my recollection,
ever a member of the American League Against War and Fascism,
but I did on several occasions in 1934 and ’85 address public meetings
most of them I believe on the campus of the University of Chicago,
under the auspices of the organization.

Mr. Marraews. Is your answer to my question that the dates were
1934 and ’35 that you had affiliation with the organization? ’

And, I believe you stated that your interest in and affiliation with
the organization was attributable to the fact that the organization
advocated the doctrine of collective security, and you agreed with that.

Dr. Scauman. That is correct. T am not sure I agree with the term
“affiliation” as an accurate description of speaking for or speaking
under the auspices of an organization, but let that pass.
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Mr. Marraews. May we let the record show that when the examiner
is using the word “affiliation” he means it to cover speaking for an
organization, so that there will be no misapprehension on what is
intended.

Mr. Starnes. Or publicly associated with. 1In other words, he was
publicly associated with the organization. There is no disagreement
with that term, Doctor? You were publicly associated with it if you
spoke under its sponsorship. T assume you would not deny that fact,
that you were publicly associated with it?

Dr. Scauman. No. .

Mr. MarraEws. Dr. Schuman, as a student of political science I
think you must be aware of the fact that the Russians did not begin to
put forward the doctrine of collective security as early as 1934, and
that the American League Against War and Fascism did not have
anywhere in its program any intimation of the doctrine of ccllective
security that early.

Dr. Scauman. Will you permit me to correct you, Dr. Matthews?

Mr. Marraews. Surely.

Dr. Scuuman. The Soviet Union became a member of the League of
Nations on the 16th of September 1934. It then assumed all the obli-
gations of membership under the League covenant, including the
obligations of collective security. Moreover, former French Premier
Eduard Herriot visited the Soviet Union as early as 1933 and negotia-
tions were going on constantly between Paris and Moscow all during
the late months of 1933 and throughout 1934, looking toward the mem-
‘bership of the Soviet Union in the League of Nations.

The purpose of these negotiations was to make the Soviet Union a
participant in the League system of collective security. Now I don’t
know—you do—at what time. at what point, the American League
Against War and Fascism began talking explicitly about collective
security through the League of Nations, but in terms of Soviet foreign
policy there was a commitment to participation in collective security
even before the assumption of Soviet membership in the League of
Nations. ,

Mr. MatraEWws. Mr. Chairman, I have no disposition to enter into a
dispute with Dr. Schuman on this particular point. I do wish the
record to show for my part that it was not until after the Seventh
World Congress in August of 1935 that the doctrine of collective
security was advocated 1n the United States under that phrase by the
Communist Party, or by the Communist movement internationally,
including the Soviet Union, and it was after the Seventh World Con-
gress in 1935 that the new type of front organization which did Hegin
to espouse collective security was set up, not only in the United States
but in many other countries. I am not disputing the date on which
the Soviet Union joined the League of Nations.

Dr. Scauman. May I just add to that, Dr. Matthews, that in all of
my speaking and writing activities during 1934 and 1935, including
those that had any affiliation with or association with such organiza-
tions as the American League Against War and Fascism, I was inter-
ested in arguing for one thing and one alone, namely a maximum of
cooperation between the United States, Britain, France, China, and the
Soviet Union, against what seemed to me the constantly growing
danger of Fascist aggression from Rome, Berlin, and Tokyo?
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Mr, Marraews. Did you at any time during 1934 or 1935 read the
official and published program of the American League Against War
and Fascism ? '

Dr. Scauman, Probably. I should hate to try to quote it from
memory. )

Mr. Martaews. It was a 10-point program. The first point in the
10-point program set forth the program that those who were interested
in the preservation of peace should organize to conduct the sabotage of
all war preparations in time of peace and all war activities in time
of war through strikes, mass demonstrations, and the like. That is the
statement of the first point of the American league’s program, which
was in existence and advocated by the American league in both 1934
and 1935. Do you recall having seen that?

Dr. Scauman. I recall having seen that. I don’t recall the date of
it. I was always completely opposed to that position. I was always
completely opposed to pacifism in all its forms, to the war resistors
movement, to the Oxford oath, and in my various public addresses
before groups of this kind I argued against those positions and against.

- the one you quoted.

Mr. Marraews. Do you mean that at meetings of the American
League Against War and Fascism you did take issue with the organ-
ization’s program

Dr. Scauman. If that point you quote was raised at any of these
meetings, I don’t recall that it was, but if it was raised at any of the
meetings under the auspices of the American League Against War and
Fascism, of course I should have taken issue with it.

Mr. MarrrEWS. But you don’t recall that you did so take issue?

Dr. Scuuman. I don’t recall that the question was raised in the
various discussions in which I participated. At least I am talking now
of the meetings under the auspices of the American league.

The question was raised at various student groups at the University
of Chicago, at the National Student League meetings, at various in-
formal discussion groups of one kind or another, and I always adopted
a consistent position of opposition to that program.

Mr. MunpT. Is it a correct statement of the fact, then, that in your
speeches under the auspices of the league, unless the question was
raised you did not of your own volition take any issue with that
statement ¢

- Dr. Scauman. 1 took issue with it by implication insofar as 1 was
arguing at all of those meetings for an international program of col-
lective security against Fascist aggression, and any such program
would obviously be incompatible with advocacy of resistance to war
preparations and resistance to war activities.

Mr. Muxnpr. But you made no specific eriticism of that plank in the
program ? o

Dr. ScuumaN. Not that I recall.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall the approximate number of occasions
upon which you spoke under the auspices of the American League
Against War and IFascism ?

Dr. Scauman. I think, Dr. Matthews, there could not have been
more than two or three such occasions, but I don’t recall the precise
number.

Mr. MarTHEWS. Were all of those meetings held in Chicago or in
the vicinity of the city? :
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Dr. Scauman. To the best of my recollection.

Mr. Marraews. Dr. Schuman, I wish to show you a photostatic copy
of an article which appeared in the Daily Worker of September 14,
1932, on the ﬁrst page. The article is entitled “Writers in Support of
Communists.” Have you, in your work of teaching political science,
read the Daily Worker with any degree of regularity ? '

Dr. ScaumanN. Not with anythlng like regularity; no.

Mr. MarrrEws. Did you see that particular issue of the Daily
Worker?

Dr. Scuuman. I did not.

Mr. Marraews. Back in 1932?

Dr. ScaumMaNn. I did not.

Mr. Marraews. Did you know that the Daily Worker published
such an article?

Dr. Somoman. I did not.

Mr. Marraews. Has it ever been brought to your attention prior
to this time that the Daily Worker published such an article?

Dr. Scuuman. It hasnot. May I read it ?

Mr. Marraews. Yes; certainly.

Dr. Scaomax. Dr. Matthews and gentlemen, this looks to me like
a summary of the pamphlet entitled “Culture and the Crisis,” which
was referred to on the floor of the House on February 1. The list
of names appended to this looks to me like the list of names appended
to that pamphlet. I have said before, and I say now, that my name
was misused on that pamphlet, that I did not at that fime nor at any
time ever endorse any Communist candidates for any office—national,
State, or local—and insofar as my name has ever appeared in any
document purporting to endorse such candidates my name was used
without my permission.

Mr. Matraews. Dr. Schuman, I may state for your information that
this article appeared in the Daily Worker before the preparation or
publication of the pamphlet entitled “Culture and the Crisis,” to which
you refer. Therefore this article could not have been a summary of
the pamphlet to which you refer. Furthermore, while there are many
names in this article which parallel the list of names appended to the
pamphlet Culture and the Crisis, there are also some differences in the
lists. There are some five or six names which appear on the one which
do not appear on the other. Obviously this is a different and earlier
document ; the intrinsic evidence of the pamphlet proves that, because
the pamphlet refers back to the publication of this article.

Dr. Scaoman. Isee. Then I was in error in thinking it was a sum-
mary of that pamphlet.

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, I wish to offer this article as an ex-
hibit.

Mr. Starnes. It will be incorporated in the record as an exhibit,
exhibit No. 1.

(The photostatic copy of an article appearing in the Daily
Worker, under date of September 14, 1932, p. 1, was marked “Ex-
hibit No. 1.’)

Mr. MarraEWS. The article reads in part as follows:

A group of educators, writers, architects, and artists issued a call today for the
formation of committees throughout the country in support in the national elec-

tions of the Communist Party and its candidates, William Z. Foster and James
W. Ford. The call signed by the group including Lincoln Steffens; Winifred L.
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Chappell, executive secretary, Methodist Federation for Social Service; Prof.
Newton Arvin, Smith College ; Sidney Howard, author of They Knew What They
‘Wanted, Pulitzer prize winner; Prof. Frederick L. Schuman, University of Chi-
cago; Bruce Crawford, editor, Crawford’s Weekly, Norton, Va.: Sherwood Ander-
son, John Dos Passos, Theodore Dreiser, novelists; Adolf Dehn, Alfred Frueh,
artists; and Maxwell Hyde, architect, stated “that the only effective way to pro-
test against the chaos, the appalling wastefulness, and the indescribable misery
inherent in the present economic system is to vote for the Communist candidates.”

Is it your testimony, Dr. Schuman, that you did not sign or other-
wise give authorization for the use of your name in connection with
the statement which I have read? .

Dr. Scauman. T did not sign or give authorization for the use of my
name in connection with that statement.

Mr, Marraews. Did you know Lincoln Steffens?

Dr. Scauman. T did not.

Mr, Marraews. Did you know Winifred Chappell ?

Dr. ScauMan. I did not.

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, Winifred L. Chappell was an officer
of Commonwealth College subsequent to the time the position of direc-
tor of the college was held by Lucien Koch.

Did you know Theodore Dreiser ? »

Dr. Scmoman. I did not. You are speaking now of .personal
- knowledge? |

Mr, Marraews. Yes.

Dr. ScwoMan. No. )

Mr. Marraews. Did you know John Dos Passos?

Dr. Scauman. No. . :

Mr. MaTrrEWS. Do you, in your capacity as a student of political
science, know of the political affiliations of Winifred L. Chappell, Lin-
coln Steffens, Theodore Dreiser, and John Dos Passos?

Dr. Scuuman. Only in a general way.

Mr. MarrrEWws. Would you say that they, or some of them, could be
fairly classed as Communists, and if so, which ones? '

Dr. Scuuman. I would not be prepared, Dr. Matthews, from my own
personal knowledge, to say whether those people could or could not be
classified as Communists. In the event that their names were prop-
erly used with their authorization, appended to such a statement en-
dorsing Communist candidates, then I should, of course, be disposed
to classify them as Communist sympathizers, not as party members,
but I don’t know whether their names were properly used or not.

Mr. Marraews. Have you any explanation whatsoever as to why
your name would be used in an article of this kind when it certainly
must have been a very serious matter publicly to identify a man with
the Communist Party in any way? .

Dr. Scauman. The only explanation I could have for that lies in a
book which was referred to early in our testimony. The conclusions
of that book favored American' diplomatic recognition of the Soviet
Union 5 years before such recognition was actually extended, and
since at that time the American Communist Party and various Com-
munist sympathizers were in favor of American diplomatic recogni-
tion of the Soviet Union, I presume that some of those people wished
to identify me with what they stood for in other respects.

Mr. Marruews, Were there not thousands of American citizens
who were leaders in various fields who had advocated the recognition
of the Soviet Union at this time in 19329
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Dr. Scauman. No dcubt.

Mr. Marraews. It appears that their names were not used in this
connection endorsing the Communist candidacies of Foster and Ford
simply because they advocated recognition of the Soviet Union.

Dr. Scauman. I have no knowledge of that. That would require us
to know whether the names there listed were properly used, whether
authorization was given. It is pervfectly concetvable to me that some
of those names on that list were misused as my name was misused.

Mr. Starxes. Doctor, you never made any repudiation of that until
this matter was brought to the attention of the public in the last 12
months?

Dr. Scuuman. Are you referring to the article in the Daily Worker ?
c Mr. Srtarnes. Yes; the Daily Worker and also Culture and the

risis,

Dr. Scauman. With regard to the article in the Daily Worker, I
did not see that article until this morning. T could not repudiate
an article which I had never seen. '

The pamphlet Culture and the Crisis first came to my attention in
the early months of 1934, when 1 was lecturing in the North Shore
suburbs of Chicago, lecturing chiefly about Germany and the Nazi
menace to world peace and American security, and copies of that
pamphlet were then being distributed to various women’s clubs and
other organizations in that area by Mrs. Elizabeth Dilling, who is at
present under indictment for conspiracy to commit sedition.

Wherever I discovered any organization or group that had been
approached by Mrs. Dilling and had been given copies of this pam-
phlet, I repudiated the pamphlet, and I think I ought to add for the
record that I contemplated a libel suit at that time against Mrs. Dill-
ing, who, so far as I could discover, was the only individual distribut-
ing the pamphlet. but the authorities of the University of Chicago
were opposed to libel action, and out of deference to their wishes I
refrained from litigation.

o Mr. Strarxes. Do you recall who published the Culture and the
risis ? '

Dr. Scuuman. The pamplhlet purports to be publishd by a group
calling itself the League of Professional Groups for Foster and
Ford.

Mr. StarnEes. Does it show who published it ?

Mr. Marraews. Workers’ Library Publishers, New York.

Mr. Srarnes. Did you ever call that publishing house into account
and threaten to sue them ¢

Dr. ScHuMaN. When I discovered the existence of the pamphlet the
people who had prepared the pamphlet, and, so far as T know, the
Workers Library, was no longer in existence. I am uncertain as to
the latter point, as to whether such a publishing house was still func-
tioning at the time I learned of the pamphlet, but the group that had
1ssued the pamphlet had dissolved, and I was informed that its records
were scattered. There seemed no way of holding anyone to account-
ability except the people who were distributing the pamphlet.

Mr. StarNes. And that was the reason vou threatened suit against
Elizabeth Dilling. because she was distributing the pamphlet?

Dr. Scauman. That is correct.

Mr. Stiryus. You did not take action against the Daily Worker nor
this publishing house, nor threaten them with a suit, nor discuss the
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question of bringing suit against those publishing companies with the
authorities of the University of Chicago?

Dr. Scauman. T would have done that with regard to the Daily
Worker had I known of the article which I have seen this morning.
With regard to the pamphlet, I could not discover against whom suit
was to be brought.-

Mr. Starnes. What about the group there?
¥ N{&r Marraews. This League of Professional Groups for Foster and

ord.

. Mr. Starnes. Did you attempt to.-bring any acticn against them or
make any inquiry as to whether or not they were in existence ¢

Dr. Scuuman. I did, Mr. Chairman, make inquiry. The group was
not only an unincorporated group but a fly-by-night irresponsible
group which had broken up and disappeared, and there seemed to be nc
way of bringing suit against the members of that group unless I should
bring suit against them as individuals for using my name without my
authorization, and that seemed not to be a very feasible procedure.

Mr. Starnes. Did you issue a public statement and give it to the
ress denying that those were your views, and denouncing these people
or misrepresenting your attitude to the people of the country?

Dr. Scauman. I did issue such public statements, and they were

available to the press.

Mr, StarNes. When were those statements issued, Doctor ?

Dr. Scuumax. In the spring of 1934, in connection with various lec-
tures in the North Shore suburbs of Chicago. I am not aware that any
of those statements was published. I did not call up newspapers and
say, “Please publish an article saying I am not a Communist,” and I
did not sign this pamphlet. When, however, the Illinois State Senate
committee investigating subversive activities in Illinois colleges and
universities held hearings in the spring of 1935 I there on the stand
repudiated this pamphlet, and said to those gentlemen what I have
just said to you. ;

Mr. MarraEWs. Dr. Schuman, on what do you rest your belief that
the Workers Library Publishers is no longer in existence?

Dr. Scruman. T rest my belief on the correspondence which I had
at the time in my effort to ascertain who had issued the publication
and against whom action should be taken, and the correspondence led
me nowhere. ‘

Mr. Marruews. Did your correspondents tell you that the Workers
Library Publishers was no longer in existence ?

Dr. Scauman. I believe so; I am not certain.

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, that is easily verified. The Work-
ers Library Publishers is in existence today, and from 1932 down to
the present time has issued hundreds of thousands of pamphlets for
the Communist Party. It is one of the official publishing agencies of
the Communist Party, according to the testimony of Alexander
Trachtenberg and William E. Browder and Earl Browder before this
committee. The committee itself has in its files numerous pamphlets
issued by the Workers Library Publishers with a 1943 date, 1942, and
every year going back to 1932, the time of the publication of this
pamphlet. There is absolutely no question about the existence of the
concern, and I cannot quite understand how any correspondent would
lead Dr. Schuman to believe that the organization was not in existence



3108 UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES

when it has been extremely active and has published the bulk of the

Communist literature in this country for the last 11 years.

" Dr. ScaumaN. Dr. Matthews and gentlemen, my correspondence
of that period was with certain other alleged signers of the pamphlet.
1 asked some of these people what they knew about who had prepared
the pamphlet, under what circumstances it was prepared, whether the
signers of it had seen the text of the pamphlet before it was prepared,
and the answers which I got were to the effect that the pamphlet had
been prepared in great haste, that the records of the group which had
prepared the pamphlet had been destroyed; none of these people
seemed to care to commit themselves as to whom had actually written
pamphlet. It was said that owing to the haste with which it was pre-
pared many of the signers had not seen the pamphlet, and now, as I
recall, no reference was made to this Workers Library. In view of
what you say, Dr. Matthews, I am prepared to concede that I should at
that time have ascertained definitely the status of the Workers Library
and should have brought suit against them. I did not do that.

Mr. Marraews. The inside cover page of the pamphlet itself states
“Published by Workers Library Publishers, P. O. box 148, Station D,
New York City, October 1932.” Why did you have to look around to
find who published it, when the pamphlet itself stated that Workers
Library Publishers had published it?

Dr. Scauman. I cannot answer that except on the basis of what
must at best be a faulty recollection. The copies of the pamphlet
which I saw at that time were the copies distributed by Mrs. Dilling,
and I do not at the moment remember that that designation was
included on those copies. It may have been and it may have escaped
my attention. I may have been at fault in not investigating the pub-
lishers of the pamphlet, but I will rest the case there.

Mr. MartHEWS. You know that the Workers Library Publishers for
a number of years advertised your own book on American Policy To-
ward Russia, and was one of the principal distributors of your own
book ?

Dr. Scaoman. I did not know that. ‘

Mr. Marraews. I show you some excerpts from a catalog of the
Workers Library in which your book is listed.

Dr. ScaumaN. Yes. -

Mr. Marreews. This was the same agency which published the
pamphlet entitled “Culture and the Crisis.”

I believe it is your testimony, Dr. Schuman, that you did not at any
time see or hear about the pamphlet entitled “Culture and the Crisis”
until sometime in 1934. ,

Dr. ScaumMan. My recollection is that the pamphlet first came to
my attention under the circumstances I have already stated.

Mr, Marraews. Which was in 1934 ¢

Dr. ScrumaN. 1934.

Mr. Marraews. Would you deny having seen or heard of the
pamphlet prior to 1934 ¢

Dr. Scaruman. I have no recollection of having seen the pamphlet
prior to1934. May I recall that at the time the pamphlet was allegedly
published, that is, during the presidential campaign of 1932, T was
teaching at the University of Chicago and devoting most of my spare
time in collaboration with Beardsley Ruml in a research job for the

~
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Rotary Club of Chicago, which ultimately eventuated in the publica-
tion of a volume on the Rotary Club of Chicago. As soon as that job
was finished I left for Germany and spent almost the entire year of
1933 in Germany, and it was not until my return from Germany that
I encountered that pamphlet. _

Mr. Starnes. Doctor, is that the same Beardsley Ruml who now

advocates a skip-a-year tax plan for the American people?

Dr. Scauman. It is, Mr; Chairman.

Mr. StarNEs. Is he the same Beardsley Ruml that appeared here in

. the early part of the year and testified before the Independent Offices
‘Appropriations subcommittee asking us to continue the National Re-
sources Planning Board, and endorsing the work of the Board ?

Dr. Scauman. It is. '

Mr. Starnes. Frankly, as a layman and as a member of the sub-
committee investigating the matter, Dr. Schuman, I am nonplussed
as to why the Daily Worker would publish that story with reference
to you and other very learned men in the various professions listed—
writers, professional men, and so forth-—and as to why a publication
like Culture and the Crisis should come out and be purported to be
signed by you gentlemen without some authorization or without some
association with the movement. I just cannot understand it.

Now, what 'would be your explanation for that? I really would
like to know what reason you could assign, or why that should have
been done without any knowledge or consent on your part in such a
momentous affair as a national election, and with the times that we
had existing during that period—I mean the conditions existing at
that time, that such publication should go out and it would be years
before it would be brought to your attention.

Dr. Schoman. Mr. Chairman, my explanation, I fear would only
be a reiteration of what I have already said. The publication of my
doctoral dissertation, as has already been pointed out, was already re-
ceived with certain satisfaction in these circles, the Workers Library,
and so on, not because the dissertation was in any sense a Communist
tract or an advocacy of communism in any form, but because it did
reach conclusions advocating American diplomatic recognition of the
Soviet Union.

With regard to the rest of the question, it seems to me that this very
committee has on a number of occasions revealed instances of misuse
of names and dishonest practices——

Mr. Starnes. Unquestionably it has.
~ Dr. Scaumax. On the part of the American Communist Party and
its organization, and I fail to see that we would be justified in assum-
ing that these groups are to be regarded as always having used people’s -
names honestly and with their authorization.

Mr. Starnzes. That is all true. The committee has uncovered nu-
merous instances of the improper use of nmames. On the other hand,
here is a Presidential campaign, the most momentous political event

*in the life of a nation every quadrennium—I think we will all agree
to that—when we elect a chief executive for the ensuing quadrennium;
and with it goes, of course, a new House.of Representatives and a third
-of the Senate of the United States. There is no greater political sig-
nificance in our life as a Nation than those quadrennial elections.

Here goes a statement to the voters, the voting public of America.
Here goes an appeal to the people of America, the voters of America,
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to select a certain group of candidates who follow a certain political
philosophy and a philosophy of economics that they think will bring.
them out of the Slough of Despond. And it is years afterwards that
you discover your name has been mentioned, and there is no explana-
tion that you can offer as to why your name should be publicly used
and published to the people of the country through the Daily Worker,
and later through this publication, other than it might have been
because of your doctor’s thesis or dissertation.

Dr. Scauman. You would not assume, I take it, Mr. Chairman,
would you, that the Communist Party and its sympathizers are neces-
sarily more honest and scrupulous in the use of people’s names during
presidential election campaigns than at other times? ] )

Mr. Starnes. I am just thinking. I know that sometime’ during
that period—I don’t know just what time it was, but certainly just
after the Presidential elections—Senator Borah came out openly ad-
vocating the resumption of diplomatic relations with the Soviet Union,
and of course, as you know, that was done, but no one ever used Sena-
tor Borah’s name in connection with the election in such a manner.

The Chairman of the Federal Communications Commission was mis-
taken—we will certainly assume honestly so—when he told me, in re-
sponse to some questions that I asked about this matter when he ap-
peared before us this year, that you were in Germany at that time.
The fact of the business is you did not go to Germany until 1933, did
you, Doctor?

Dr. Scauman. That is correct. :

Mr. StarNEs. You were in this country during the campaign of
193217

Dr. Scauman. That is correct.

Mr. Eperuarter. While we are on the subject, Dr. Schuman, do
you know anything about the recent elections in Peunsylvania, over
the past 2 or 3 years, when many Communist Party members circu-
lated petitions and later they were indicted and convicted of obtain-
ing the signatures on these election petitions through fraud?

Dr. ScauMAN. I believe 4 have seen some news reports of such epi-
sodes. I don’t know of them from personal experience.

Mr. Starnes, Doctor, for your information, and for that of my
colleague from Pennsylvania who is now a member of the committee,
this committee obtained those petitions, this committee exposed those
frauds, and then the State authorities in Pennsylvania and other
States proceeded to take legal action against them. It did not come
to the public’s attention except through the work of this committee,
and their fraudulent misuse of names was exposed by this committee

«and prosecutions resulted in State courts for violation of those laws.

Mr. EBeruARTER. You know about that, Dr. Schuman ?

Dr. Scauman. Yes; I had heard about that.

Mr. MarraEWS. Dr. Schuman, I would like to call your attention to
your testimony on two previous occasions.

Mr. Starxes. By the way, before you go on, you are making that "
pamphlet an exhibit?

Mr. Marraews. I am not yet through with the pamphlet. ’

You testified in this hearing this morning that you had not heard:
of the pamphlet entitled “Culture and the Crisis” until in 19341

Dr. SorUMAN. To the best of my recollection.
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Mr. Marraews. In your testimony before the Illinois State Senate
committee in 1935 you testified, according to the record, “My signature
was obtained to Culture and the Crisis, a 30-page pamphlet, under
misleading circumstances.” And then, on February 3, 1943, before the
Civil Service Commission, you were asked this question: “What was
your recollection as of that date as to whether or not you actually
signed a pamphlet for Culture and the Crisis”? and your answer was,
“Frankly, I don’t know.”

Will you please explain to the committee how these three statements
can be put together and make sense?

Dr. Scauman. Dr. Matthews, you are asking me to recall certain
matters of detail, important, I grant you, some of them as of 8 years
ago, others of them as of 11 years ago. All I can say is that there is
nothing in my records, in my correspondence, nor is there anything
in my present recollection, which indicates that I gave my permission
to sign any pamphlet endorsing the candidacy of Foster and Ford or
any other Communist candidates. It is possible, and this is what I
had in mind in my testimony before the Illinois State Senate com-
mittee—it is perfectly possible, although I have no record of this in
my correspondence—that some group or other in New York may have
written to me saying, “Would you be interested in collaborating in a
pamphlet called Culture and the Crisis?” to which I may have replied
that that would depend on the nature of the pamphlet, the purpose
of it, and so on.

If there was fraud here, that is to say, if my name has appeared on
any letter or communication of any other kind as of 1932, mentioning
a pamphlet to be called Culture and the Crisis, the fraud consisted in
the failure of said persons to indicate in any way that this was to be
an endorsement of Foster and Ford. .

That, however, is a hypothesis. I have no documentation for that
hypothesis. I have no recollection of having correspondence with
anyone about such a pamphlet, or about having given consent for the
use of my name in connection with such a pamphlet.

Mr. Marruews. Before the Civil Service Commission on February
3, 1943, which is only about 7 weeks ago, you testified that you frankly
did not know Whetﬁer you had given your name or had not given
your name to this pamphlet or for use on that pamphlet. Is that
cerrect ? .

Dr. Scruman. Will you permit me to consult that record, Dr.
Matthews? .

Mr. Marraews. Your own words are, “Frankly, I don’t know,” in
answer to the question which I read.

Dr. Scauman. My answer, there—may I read it?—is, “Frankly, I

don’t know.” The question is:

What was your recollection as of that date as to whethér or not you actually
signed a pamphlet for Culture and the Crisis?

My own correspondence showed no letter to me or by me in which I had given
my permission fer the use of my name on the pamphlet entitled “Culture and the
Crisis.” My impression now is that I had never given my name for any
pamphlet at all at that tim~.- But in the absence of any evidence in my corre-
spondence with regard to who—

there is a or i matical ~rror there—

whom I had given my name for use in a pamphlet to be entitled “Culture and the
Crisis” I am not able to answer the question definitely.

273363—43—vol. 7 8
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‘Would you mind my reading into the record the rest of this?

There are two possibilities; first, that I gave my name for a pamphlet to be
issued by a group of writers of nonpartisan character to consist of a statement
about the economic erisis from the point of view of a group of intelléctuals,
and that persons unknown then distorted the pamphlet into an endorsement of
Foster and Ford. The other possibility is that no permission was given by me for
the use of my name in any such connection, and the persons whko prepared the
pamphlet misused my name and possibly othérs without consulting the persons
involved at all. I am inclined to believe that the second hypothesis is more
likely. than the first, but I have no documentary evidence either one way or the
other. If anybody else has any documentary evidence I shall be the first one
to welcome that evidence and clear up the matter.

Mr. Marroews. Dr. Schuman, boiling that down, your statement is
that there are two possibilities; first that “I did give my name” and
second that “T didn’t.”

Dr. SceuMaN. Just a moment, Dr. Matthews. The possibility that
I gave my name was the possibility not that I gave my name on an
endorsement of ¥Foster and Ford, but the possibility that I may have
given my name for use on a pamphlet to be entitled “Culture and the
Crisis” with no indication that it was any endorsement of Foster
and Ford.

Mr, Marraews. What about any indication as to its political con-
tent, apart from its endorsement of political candidates?

Dr. Scauman. I gave my name to no such pamphlet. The maxi-
mum possibility I see under that hypothesis, and I repeat there is no
evidence in my records to substantiate it, is that I may have been ap-
proached by some group, as I was constantly approached by all kinds
of groups or for all kinds of groups, with a view to collaborating in
such pamphlet.

Mr. Starnes. That raises an interesting question, and it is one that
has been floating through my mind as you have testified. Were you
approached by any persons or groups, professional, literary, or other-
wise, during the year of 1932, and asked to take an active part in the
campaign ?

Dr. Scruman. Not to my knowledge; not agcording to my records
or according to my recollection.

Mr. StarNEs. You were not solicited to take an active or leading
part in the preparation of any discussions or any publications bearing
on the Presidential campaign of 19327

Dr. Scauman. In support of Communist candidates, you mean ?

Mr. StrarnEs. I said “generally.” You were not approached gen-
erally? That was the questioh the way I addressed it to you.

Dr. Scauman. T think not, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Srarnzs. In other words, at that time you were chiefly inter-
ested in your profession and you had not become embroiled or engaged
in political discussions or political action in a practical way?

r. ScHuMAN. That is correct.

Mr. Starnes. And then, again, there comes back that ever-occur-
ring question to which you have said you can give no other answer
than you have, as to why they would take a man with your reputation,
which was, from your professional standpoint, striking, and use your
name without your permission. I can’t realize or can’t appreciate
how any responsible political party would do it.

Dr. Sceuman. Mr. Chairman, with all due deference T should like
to say that my professional reputation at that time was not very much
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to write home about. I had published only one book—I'm sorry; I
will take that back. I had published two books by 1932. The second
book was a study of French foreign policy, entitled “War and Diplo-
macy in the French Republic.” 1 had published two books. The
second one got no particular attention or market, and I certainly would
not say myself that as of that time I was in any way outstanding in
my profession. I was a young man, I was an instructor in the univer-
sity. I was not known nationally or even' locally, particularly, but
my first book had aroused interest and approbation in radical circles.

That is the only explanation I have to offer. ' ‘

Mr. Starnes. Do you recall having been associated with any of the
people whose names are listed in this pamphlet and in that edition
of the Daily Worker during that period ?

Dr. ScauMaN. At this time?

Mr. Starnes. Yes.

Dr. Scamuman. I think, Mr. Chairman, the answer to that is no,
but if T may look over the list I will endeavor to reply specifically.

Mr. Starnes. You looked over it a moment ago. Look over it
again.

gDr. Scruman. Mr. Chairman, I did not at that time know person-
ally any of the other members on this list, and the only one of these
people with whom I had had at that time, to the best of my personal
recollection, any correspondence, was Mr. Malcolm Cowley, and my
correspondence with him at that time related to book reviews which
T wrote occasionally for the New Republic.

The other people here I did not then know.

Mr. Starnes. By the way, under whose auspices did you go to
Germany in 1933?¢

Dr. ScauMaNn. I went to Germany as holder of the James Rowe
Fellowship of the American Academy of Political and Social Science,
at Philadelphia. My mission, on the basis of which the fellowship
was awarded to me, was to make a study of the conduct of foreign
affairs in the German Republic. That study was subsequently pub--
lished by the American Academy of Political Science.

Although T spent most of my time in Germany that year, making
a study of the Nazi movement, the Nazi revolution, the Nazi Party
organization, .and published a volume based on my findings there,
entitled The Nazi Dictatorship——

Mr. StarnEs. Did you visit any other countries during that period ?

Dr. Scauuman. Yes. I visited briefly Switzerland, Austria, Italy,
France, and the Soviet Union in the summer of 1933.

Mr. Starnes. Did you make any subsequent trips to Europe to
make studies of this type and character?

Dr. Scuuman. I made no subsequent trips for the purpose of stud-
ies of quite that type. I revisited the continent in the summer of
1937 for the purpose of making a survey tour of the Balkan area,
but I did not publish anything as a result of that. ’

Mr. StarNes. What countries did you visit in that year?

Dr. ScauMan. I visited in the summer of 1937 France, Switzer-
land, Austria, Czechoslovakia, Hungary, Jugoslavia, Romania, Bul-
garia, Greece, and up back through the Adriatic through Italy, France,
and home. = .

Mr. Starnes. You didn’t visit the Soviet Union on that trip ¢
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Dr. -Scuuman. Not in 1937; no.

Mr. Starnes. When did you next go to the Soviet Union?

Dr. ScuuMaN. I have not been inv the Soviet Union since 1933.

Mr. StarNes. Under whose auspices did you go in 1937 ¢

Dr. Scuuman. That was a purely private trip; under no one’s
auspices.

Mr. Marraews. I wish to. offer the pamphlet, Culture and the
Crisis, as an exhibit, ~ .

(The document entitled “Culture and the Crisis” was marked
“Exhibit No. 2”).

Mr. Marraews, What was the month in which you sailed for Eu-
rope in 1933% )

Dr. Scauman. March.

Mr. Marruews. Did you, in February of 1933, endorse the can-
didacy of Vladimir Janowicz for the position of aldermnan from the
fifth aldermanic district of the city of Chicago?

‘Dr. Scuovman. I did.

Mr. Marraews. Who solicited your endorsement of the candidacy
of Vladimir Janowicz?

Dr. ScauMaN, Mr. Janowicz.

Mr. MarraEws. Were you personally acquainted with him?

Dr. Scauman. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. How long had you known him?

Dr. Scauman. Perhaps for a year at that time.

Mr. Marraews. What was he doing when you were acquainted
with him ¢ :

Dr. Scauman. As I remember, during part of that period he was a

raduate student at the University of Chicago. I may be in error
there.

Mr. Marraews. Were you aware of the fact that Vladimir Janowicz
was a Communist ?

Dr. Scuumax. I was not. Chicago aldermanic elections at that
time, and now, are nonpartisan, and there is no indication of party
affiliation on the ballot or on petitions to get on the ballot. I had no
reason to believe from any acquaintance with Mr. Janowicz at that
time that he was a Communist or even a Communist sympathizer.

Mr. Marruews. Have you subsequently learned that he was a
Communist %

Dr. Scauman. I have seen the allegation made that he was a Com-
munist. I have no direct knowledge.

Mr. Marraews. Despite the fact that the elections are technically
nonpartisan, is it not true that the various political parties campaign
for the candidates in particular, and thereby give a political color to
individual candidates?

Dr. Scauman. Unless T am mistaken, Dr. Matthews, the relevant
statutes and municipal ordinances of Chicago forbid any such cam-
paigning. - '

Mr. MarTaEws. Dr. Schuman, I have here a pamphlet entitled “Vote
for Workers Candidates Endorsed by the Communist Party. Smash
the Bosses’ Program of Hunger and War !” issued by the Chicago elec-
tion g)latform of the Communist Party, aldermanic elections February
28, 1933. ]

On the inside page, “Candidates endorsed by the Communist Party :
Fifth Ward, VI, Janowicz, 5648 Harper Avenue.”
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Have you ever seen that pamphlet?

Dr. ScaoMaN. No, Dr. Matthews, I have not; and had I known of
this endorsement I should not have signed the nominating petition for
Vladimir Janowicz. He did not inform me of this, nor had I reason
to believe from other sources that he had the support of the Com-
munist Party. I have never knowingly endorsed any candidate sup-
ported by the Communist Party for any office.

Mr. Maso~n. May I agk here, was your endorsement of this Janowicz
your signing of his petition?

Dr. Scuuman. To the best of my knowledge, it was.

Mr. Mason. I am asking that because I know what signing peti-
tions in Illinois for candidates means. It practically means nothing
so far as an endorsement goes by the ordinary person who signs
petitions in Illinois, so that unless you took an active part in some
other way of endorsing this man’s candidacy, the signing of the
petition didn’t mean very much.

Dr. Scruman. It would mean only that I had decided that his name
should be on the ballot.

Mr. Masox. That is all.

Dr. Scauman. Thavnk you, Mr. Mason. My present recollection is
that that was the limit of my endorsement of him,

Mr. StarNEs. Did you vote for him?

Dr. ScuumaN. Mr. Chairman, I am ashamed to say that I don’t
remember. .

Mr. Martaews. Were you resident in the fifth aldermanic district?

Dr. Scuumax. Oh, just a moment; I recall now. I had left the city
before the election. The election was February 28; is that correct?
It seems to me that T had left the city for New York before the election
and was preparing to go abroad, so I voted for no one.

Mr. MatraEws. Did you answer “Yes” to my question as to whether
or not you were a resident in the fifth aldermanic district ?

Dr, Scauman. I was a resident of the fifth ward at that time.

Mr. MarraEWS. For some weeks prior to the election there was dis-
tributed through the fifth aldermanic district by the Communist Party
this mimeographed sheet. copy of which has been furnished to the
committee by the Chicago Police Department. Did you see that mime-
ographed document during the campaign preceding the election ?

Dr. Scuuman. No; I did not, Dr. Matthews. I perceive that my
name is here along with the name of Prof. Robert Morss Lovett, Prof.
A. Eustace Haydon, and Prof. Martin Springling. all of whom were
residents of the fifth ward and members of the faculty of the Univer-
sity of Chicago. But I do not recall having seen this statement at the
time. It would appear to me that this pamphlet is another illustration
of the disposition of Communist groups to use names of non-Commu-
nists in order to lend prestige to their cause and in order to promote
their purposes. I know very definitely that none of these gentlemen
is a Communist or was a Communist sympathizer.

Mr. StarnEs. You know that definitely about Dr. Lovett, do you?

Dr. Scauman. I knew Dr. Lovett quite well at that period, and T am
sure I could make that statement as the considered judgment of his
sutlook.

Mr. StsrnNEs. You do not know of his having been publicly associ-
ated with or a member of, at least. a score or more of what have been
lenominated as “front” organizations?

’
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Dr. ScauMAN. Yes; I do know of that. But, Mr. Chairman, if T
may be permitted

Mr. Starnes. In that connection, your explanation would be that
he was just made a dupe through impositions by scheming, designing
people who were setting up these organizations?

Dr. ScuumaN. No, Mr. Chairman ; I would not make that character-
ization of him. If I may be permitted to make the general statement
at this time, I would say that Professor Lovett, like myself, took the
position during that period that it was perfectly legitimate and per-
missible to cooperate with organizations of various kinds, including
so-called front organizations, for the promotion of certain purposes
which we had in common, and neither he nor I felt that cooperation
with such organizations identified us with the Communist cause or
with Communist purposes.

I take that position now. I have taken that position consistently.
I have felt, since 1933, and, indeed, since 1931, following the Japanese
invasion of Manchuria, that the greatest single danger to American
security and to democratic capitalism lay in the militarist programs
of the regimes in Tokyo, Rome, and Berlin, and that it was not only
permissible but urgently necessary to cooperate with any and all
groups, regardless of their motives, in calling attention to this danger
and in bringing about action, if possible, against this danger.

If you would like me to I can document, I believe, my own motives
for collaboration with such groups in terms of my writings, in terme
of the position on questions of public policy I took at the time, and
particularly in terms of my  position following the outbreak of the
European War and during the period between the outbreak of that
war and the Nazi invasion of Russia. During that period, as you
know, the Communist Party and all of the front organizations were
isolationist, defeatist, pacifist, whereas I was consistently an advocate
of all-out American aid to the Allies and of American intervention
in the war against Germany. ’

Mé" EBERHARTER. You say you have documents to prove that posi-
tion ¢

Dr. ScmuMaN. Yes; in the form of excerpts from my writings
through the years.

Mr. EperHARTER. I think that should be made a part of the record

Mr. Starxes. If he wants to put them in there, of course, that is
quite all right.

Dr. ScauMaN. I shall be happy to submit for the record a series
of excerpts from my published writings since 1931, going back througt
the whole period since the Japanese seizure of Manchuria, consisting
of excerpts from my second book, War and Diplomacy in the Frenct
Republic; excerpts from my book on the Rotary Movement; excerpts
from my textbook, International Politics; excerpts from Night Over
Europe, published in January of 1931 ; excerpts from my. letter in the
New York Times denourfcing the Soviet attack upon Finland in No-
vember and December of 1939 ; and excerpts from my most recent book
Design for Power, published in Jahuary of 1942.

These excerpts were submitted to the Civil Service Commission
and I should be glad to have them included in this record.

Mr. StarNes. We. will be glad to include them. I note they are
brief in character, and I presume are concise statements of your posi.
tion on the points. involved.
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Dr. ScuumaN. They are, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
~ (The document submitted by the witness, dated February 9,

1943, was marked “Exhibit No. 3.”) :

Mr. Marraews. Dr. Schuman, you testified that Vladimir Jano-
wicz personally solicited your endorsement for his candidacy, and that:
you gave him that endorsement, did you not?

. Dr. Scruman. That is my present recollection.

Mr. Marrasws. That is your testimony. Then, when I showed
you this leaflet, you described it as another illustration of the misuse
of the names of individuals. Will you please state in what respect
this could be a misuse, if you had actually given your endorsement
to the candidacy? .

Dr. Scauman. The endorsement which I gave, Dr. Matthews, to the
best of my present knowledge, was merely a signature on a nominat-
ing petition placing Mr. Janowicz’s name on the ballot. The leaflet
which you have there, and which I have not seen until this morning,
at least conveys the impression that the four professors named there
did something more than that. The impression which you would get
or I would get from reading that would be that these four people
are endorsing a candidate of the Communist Party. I certainly did
nothing of that kind, nor did they. .

Mr. MartaEws., Did you wish to testify that you did sign the nomi-
nating petition of Vladimir Janowicz? :

Dr. Scauman. That is my present recollection.

Mr. Marraews. But you wouldn’t want to go on record to that
effect, would you? -

Dr. Scuuman. Well, again, you are asking me to recall events of
a decade ago, and that is not easy. I believe that I did sign a nomi-
nating petition for Mr. Janowicz.

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, the nominating petitions are still in
existence, and we have some of 'them here, the originals, from the
Chicago Police Department, and according to the petitions Dr. Schu-
man did not sign the nominating petition. Apparently his first testi-
mony was the more accurate, in saying that Vladimir Janowicz so-
licited his endorsement and he gave an endorsement. That is the
way you testified, Dr. Schuman.

Dr. Scuumax. My recollection was that I had signed a nominating
petition. If the record of the nominating petitions shows that I did
not sign a nominating petition, then I presume the record is to be
relied upon that I did not. I repeat, however, that I did not at
any time or in any way endorse Mr. Janowicz as a Communist can-
didate for alderman. ,

Mr. Marruews. The workers’ organizations listed on this sheet as
endorsing the candidacy of Vladimir Janowicz are International Labor
Defense, Student League of the University of Chicago, Workers Inter-
national Relief, International Workers Order, Trade Union Unity
League, Communist Party, and League of Struggle for Negro Rights.
They are the only organizations listed, Mr. Chairman, and without
exception they have been classified as Communist or Communist front
organizations by Federal investigative agencies or official Government
investigative agencies. ' ‘

Mzr. Starnes. Do you wish to make those a matter .of record in con-
nection with the testimony ? :

Mr. MarrEEWS. Yes.
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(Pamphlet entitled “Smash the Bosses’ Program of Hunger and
War” was marked “Exhibit No. 4.”)

(Mimeographed sheet entitled “Janowicz for Alderman” was
marked “Exhibit No. 5.”)

Mr. Marraews. Do you know, Dr. Schuman, that Vladimir Jano-
wicz was the organizational secretary of the Trade Union Unity
League in ChlcagoQ

Dr. Soauman. I did not, Dr. Matthews.

Mr. MATTHEWS. Accordmg to the police records of Chicago, at the
time he was a candidate he was organizational secretary of the Trade
Union Unity League in Chicago.

Do you know, as a political student whether or not the Trade Union
Unity League was a Communist orgamzat10n7

Dr. Scuumax. I have no information regarding that organization.

Mr. Marruews. The Attorney General, in his decision ordering the
deportation of Harry Bridges, on pages 10 and 11, has the following
to say: “The T. U. U. L., as it was cal]ed openly supported and was
dominated by the Communist Party.” It was partly because of Harry
Bridges’ connection with the Trade Union Unity League that the
Attorney General ordered his deportation.

Vladimir Janowicz was the secretary in Chicago, and William Foster
was the national chairman of the Trade Union Unity League.

Mr. Srarxes. Dr. Schuman, is it your recollection now that Mr.
Janowicz personally solicited your support, as you have repeated twice
here ? .

Dr. Scauman. Yes.

Mr, Starnes. And that he requested you to sign a document endors-
ing him for the office, either an election petition or some form of
paper he presented to you for signature endorsing his candidacy.
- Is that your recollection now ¢

Dr. ScaumaN. Yes; it is, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Srarnes. All right.

Mr. Marraews. Dr. Schuman, in the course of the election cam-
paign of 1932, on October 18 of that year, there was held in the city of
Chicago, at Alvin Hall, Fifty-first Street and Michigan, a banquet
for James W. Ford, Vice Presidential candidate on the Communist
Party ticket. You recall that occasion, don’t you ¢

Dr. Scruman. I do.

Mr. MarraEws. Did you sponsor that banquet for James W. Ford,
the Vice Presidential candidate on the Communist Party ticket?

Dr. Scauman. That banquet was

Mr. MarTHEWS. Did you sponsor the banquet?

Dr. Scuuman. May I make a statement ?

Mr. Marraews. I would like for you to answer the question first.

Dr. Scuuman. The banquet I sponsored, not Mr. Ford.

I was going to say that that banquet was sponsored by, as I remem-
ber it, various groups, including a so-called nonpartisan group con-
sisting of people interested in the role of the Negro in Chicago politics.
Mr. Ford was a Negro. He was the candidate of the Communist
Party for the Vice Presidency. A group of us in the department
of political science at the University were at that time interested in
the role of the Negro in Chicago politics, and indeed interested in
the possible dangel of the spread of Communist propaganda among
the Chicago Negro population, and I attended that banquet and
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sponsored it as a member of the nonpartisan committee, with a view
to seeing Mr. Ford as a Negro politician and forming some judgment
regarding him.

Mr. Marraews. Did you speak at the banquet ?

Dr. Scauman. There was, as I remember the occasion, a series of
short remarks made by various people around the table, in which I
participated, on the theme of the significance of the fact that a Negro
had been nominated by a party as its Vice Presidential candidate. I
did not endorse his candidacy. I certainly did not endorse the Com-
munist Party. As I say, I was interested in Mr. Ford as a phenom-
enon of local, or even national, Negro politics.

Mr. MarraEws. Did you see a copy of the announcement of the ban-
quet at the time? '

Dr. Scaumax. I would have to 130k at it, Dr. Matthews, before I
could answer that.

Mr. Marraews. This is a photostatic copy of the announcement ot
the banquet, entitled “Reception and Banquet for James W. Ford.”

Dr. Scaumaxn. I don’t recall seeing this announcement. There was
another announcement which did not contain this characterization,
but I don’t recall having seen this one.

Mr. MarraEws. The text of the announcement reads:

To the Friends and Sympathizers of the Communist Election Campaign:

Dear FRIEND: You are cordially invited to the banquet given by the Communist
Party and a group of friends and sympathizers of James W. Ford, Vice Presi-
dential candidate, to take place on Tuesday, October 18, 10 p. m., at Alvin Hall,
Fifty-first and Michigan, $1 a plate.

We feel that you understand the importance of the vigit of James W. Ford
‘to our city, after the extensive tour he made throughout the country. He will
report on the many problems confronting the workers of America,

You also realize that it is imperative that all our friends and sympathizers
should welcome the candidate for Vice President of the Communist Party in order
to simulate the work for our election campaign and assure a large vote for the
candidates of the Communist Party.

May we expect-your presence at this banquet?

Fraternally yours,
COMMUNIST PARTY OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA,
M. BAcCKALL, Manager,
. F. HAMILTON, Secretary.

Sponsored by: Louis Harper, managing editor of the Chicago Defender, ehair-
man; Frank Hamilton, secretary; Attorney Albert Goldman, treasurer; Prof.
F. L, Schuman, University of Chicago; Rev. Raymond Bragg, secretary of the
Western Unitarian Conference: Mrs. M. Bragg; Thomas McKenna; Perry C.
Thompson, editor of Chicago Review: Rev. O. F. Peterson; Ernest H. William-
son; Dr. H, M. Richter; Dr. A. J. Hill; E. P. Frierson, president, Phylanx Club;
Miss T. McWater: Dr. J. W. McCaskol; Dr. H. Cooper; Joe W. Clark; John
Williamson ; Mrs. Blanche Lowenthal, social worker ; Carl Haessler, lecturer and
journalist.

Did you know Albert Goldman. Chicago attorney?

Dr. ScauMaN. I believe I met him at one time. I can’t say I know
him.

Mr. MarTHEWS. You were acquainted with the fact that Albert
Goldman was one of the very prominent Communist leaders of Chi-
cago, were you not ? ‘

Dr. ScHuMAN. At that time?

Mr. MarraEWS. Yes.

Dr. Scauman. No. It seems to me that you have there another
instance of what we were speaking of before. Some of the people who
sponsored that banquet because of their interest in Negro politics, and
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Mr. Ford as a Negro, are identified by the party as sympathizers with
the Communist election campaign. That was certainly not true in my
case, and I doubt whether it was true in the case of several of the other
people whose names were read there.

Mr. Marraews. Congressman, quite a number of these individuals
listed as sponsors have public records of Communist Party leadership.
Themas McKenna, for example, was a witness before this committee
as secretary of the Communist Party for the city of Chicago. Albert
Goldman was a long-time leader of the Communist Party in Chicago,
broke with them, became a Trotzkyite, and was attorney for Leon
Trotzky at the time of his assassination in Mexico.

Carl Haessler has a long Communist record. e was one of the
instructors at Commonwealth College, as was produced in the testi-
mony yesterday. .

With only one or two exceptions, the committee’s records show that
all of the individuals who are listed here as sponsors had multiple
affiliations with the Communist Party organizations, and not simply
with a Negro candidacy.

Dr. Scauman. Is that true of the two clergymen ?

Mr. Marraews. Yes. The two clergymen had numerous connec-
tions with various Communist Party front organizations. If you like,
we could insert those connections of these individuals at this point.

Mr. Starnes. I think it is pertinent that you do that, in view of
the explanation that the doctor gave. _

Doctor, you did attend the banquet?

Dr. Scrumax. I did.

Mr. StarnEes. And you were one of the sponsors for that particular
meeting ?

Dr. Scauman. Correct.

Mr. Starnes. And you did make some remarks at that banquet?

Dr. Scroman. I did.

) MI'; Starnes. You knew that James Ford was a Communist at that
time ?

Dr. Scauoman. I did. I would repeat that I did not endorse his
candidacy, nor the party for which he was standing.

Mr. Starnes. You didn’t see any prominent Republicans at that
meeting as sponsors?

Dr. Scuuman. I wouldn’t know, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Starnzs. Nor any prominent Democrats as sponsors ?

Dr. Scauman. I know of no way of identifying the party affilia-
tions of people at a banquet. There were several hundred people there,
as I remember. Some of them may have been Republicans, some of
1chem Democrats. Some of them may have been Communists. I don’t
Lnow.

Mr. Marruaews. Did you notice any literature on sale at the entrance
of the hall or inside the banquet hall?

Dr. Scaoman. Not that I now reecall, Dr. Matthews. :

Mr. Muwpr. Did the mayor of Chicago attend that banquet, or sen
. an official representative ?

Dr. Scaoman. Probably not.
Mr. Mounpr. Or the Governor of the State?
Dr. Scauvmax. Probably not.

Mr. Marraews. I want. to ask Dr. Schuman this hypothetical ques-

tion: If James W. Ford had been a candidate for the Vice Presidency
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of the United States on a. political program which espoused nazi-ism,
would you have considered it appropriate for you to be one of the
sponsors of the banquet, on the ground that he was a Negro and there-
fore a unique phenomenon in politics?

Dr. Scauman. I think I should have been equally interested in him
as a Negro candidate on a Fascist program. In my various studies of
political behavior I have observed the left wing and the right wing. I
have attended Nazi meetings, I have attended meetings at which
avowed Communists have spoken. I have debated with Nazis and with
Communists. I am not prepared to say that I would have sponsored
a banquet, but the ideological affiliations of Mr. Eord as a Negro
politician would still have interested me equally, whether he were a
Communist or a Fascist.

Mr. Starnes. Doctor, have you ever sponsored a meeting for any
Nazi personage or candidate or exponent of nazi-ism? Have you spon-
sored or paid tribute to any man, white or black, because he was a
Nazi or a Fascist ?

Dr, ScauMan. Yes; I have. ! ‘

Mr. Starxes. You can give us incidents of that, exponents of the
German nazi-ism and Italian Fascism. Will you give us an example
of that?

Dr. Scauman. I can’t give you any for Italian Fascism, but I can
for nazi-ism.

(Discussion at this point was off the record.)

(Whereupon, at 12: 30 p. m., a recess was taken, to reconvene at 2
p. m. of the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee reconvened at 2 p. m., upon the expiration of
the recess.
Mr. Starnes (presiding). The subcommittee will resume its sessions.

TESTIMONY OF FREDERICK L. SCHUMAN—Resumed

Mr. MarraEws. Congressman, when the committee recessed before
the lunch hour, you had asked Dr. Schuman to be prepared to give
some account of his sponsorship of Nazis, T believe.

Mr. StarNEs. Yes. .

Dr. Scauman. I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if I might submit for the
record at this time a copy of a leaflet listing my various publications
and lecture activities and also containing excerpts of reviews of my
books published in recent years. May I have that permission ?

Mr. StarNEs. What is the relevancy of it, Doctor? What is the
relevancy of that particular item? -

Dr. ScauMan, It is not relevant to the point which is immediately
raised, but I think it is relevant to my professional competence and my
attitude in recent years.

Mr. Starnes. I do not think anybody would dispute that com-
petence. That is not a question, as far as I know. I do not see any
particular good or any particular harm in introducing it. Suppose
we hold it in abeyance. If you want to offer it later, the ecmmittee
will be glad to consider it. ‘
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Mr. Masown. I would say it would all depend on how and when these
excerpts were prepared and for what purposes as to whether they
would have any relevancy in the matter.

‘Mr. StarNEs. In the matter under discussion ; yes. - At the conclusion
of your testimony, Dr. Schuman, the committee will ask you if you
have any further statement to make, and then we can take it up.

Dr. Scauman. Thank you.

I assume, Mr. Chairman, that the question of sponsorship of or
appearance at Nazi or Fascist meetings is raised in connection with my
sponsorship of and appearance at the banquet for Mr. James Ford ?

Mr. Starnes. Yes. What I had in mind, Dr. Schuman, in order to
clarify the situation, was whether there was a Nazi Party or a Fascist
Party in this country—a political party—supporting a candidate for
office. This was a political meeting or rally, or something in. that
nature, as I understand it, for the Communist candidate for Vice
President in 1932, and my question related to whether or not there
was a Nazi political party or a Faseist political party or other groups
in support of a Nazi or Fascist candidate for office in this country.
That is what I had in mind.

Dr. Scaoman. To the best of my knowledge, there was no such
group active in this country at that time; and, if I may be permitted
to say so, I think I should share the view that an ordinary citizen
attending a meeting under Communist auspices or also attended by
Communists is open to the suspicion of Communist tendency, and
a citizen attending a Nazi or Fascist meeting is under the same sus-
picion. But I should like merely to state my own opinion, for what-
ever it may seem to you to be worth, namely, that when a professor
of political science attends such meetings that does not necessarily
indicate sympathy with the causes espoused at such meetings or with
the people involved. o

Now, for example, I participated in a symposium at the Foreign
Policy Association branch, I believe, in Utica, N. Y., in 1938, along
with Mr. Paul Schiffer, who was an avowed Nazi and who was rep-
resenting the Nazi point of view. I participated in a debate with Mr.
Lawrence Dennis, the author of The Coming American Fascism, before
the Albany branch of the Foreign Policy Association, as T remember
it, in the fall of 1937; and T sponsored and participated in another
meeting with Lawrence Dennis in the spring of 1940 before Fred-
erick Auhagen’s American Fellowship Forum, which I suspect could
be described more or less directly as a Nazi-front organization.

Mr. StarNes. The committee has so found officially, Doctor.

Dr. Scauman. Yes; and I also, as you know, spent much more
time in Nazi Germany in my travels abroad than in Soviet Russia.

In all of these instances my motives were a professional interest in
political extremist movements, since such movements have overrur
so many countries abroad, and what I hope I can describe as an honest
concern for how American national security and American democracy
could best be protected from totalitarian threats either from the left
or from the right.

I took the position, which it rather seems to be the course of world
events has substantiated, that during this whole period the most
serious threat to world peace, the most serious threat to American
democracy, the most serious threat to our traditional values and way:
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of life was not the Communist threat, but the Fascist threat; and I
believed  duriug this whole period, as I believe today, that in order
to meet this threat it is not only necessary that there be a solid front
of the United States, the Soviet Union, Britain, China, and others of
the United Nations against the Fascist Internationale, but that the
scope of the threat is such that it has been necessary and perhaps it is
still necessary to encourage in every possible way the collaboration of
groups of all sympathies and all viewpoiuts, including Communist
groups, so long as the objective is resistant to Fascist aggression.

Mr. StarnEes. In participating in these programs with Lawrence
Dennis and the other parties named of Fascist or Nazi sympathies,
on each and every occasion that ‘you participated you expressed a
strong and a vigorous dissent with that Fascist or Nazi philosophy,
did you not, Dr. Schuman ?

Dr. Suuman. Yes, I did.

Mr. Starnes. Because you are passionately, as any true American
citizen should be, opposed to the promulgation of those philpsophies
here in our own country, and you are also opposed to seeing them reach
a place of ascendancy 1n the political and social aspects of the Nation;
therefore, you did vigorously dissent with the views expressed by
those gentlemen at the time you met with them ?

Dr. Scauman. Correct.

Mr. Starnes. At no time did you sympathize with the views of those
men, and you were in no wise sympathetic with their movement?

Dr. ScauMan. That is correct.

Mr. Mason. I want to make the observation that participating in
a debate or in a forum in taking the opposite side is not a parallel to
participating in a social event which is arranged and put on to bring
to the fore a certain gentleman who might represent the opposite
political complexion; but certainly, while on those other occasions
the doctor could express himself as in violent opposition to the argu-
ments that were going on, in this event he could not even have an
opportunity to express himself as violently opposed to the political
party that was sponsoring the occasion as it was a pure social affair.

Mr. Starnes. Go ahead, Dr. Matthews. Thank you very much, Dr.
Schuman, for your abservation.

Dr. ScHUMAN. May I add just a word, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Starnes. Oh, yes. I thought you had completed.

Dr. Scauman. Well, I would just like to say that I have, in my
writings and in numerous lectures, expressed just as much opposition
to Communist ascendancy in the United States as to Fascist ascend-
ancy. Had I believed in this whole period that the major threat to
our institutions was the threat represented by Communism, I should
certainly, as a patriotic and a demecratic citizen have cancentrated
my attacks there. But I though, as I have already indicated, that
the major threat to our way of life came from Fascism; that this
threat was so serious that we must, whether we liked it or not, even
accept Russian collaboration and Communist support in meeting
that threat.

That is all T have to say at this time, I think, by way of explaining
why it appears that I have been more violent in my denunciations of
Fascism than of Communism; but T would not like the inference -
to be drawn that I have not ever spoken against Communism or
apposed it, because I have, ‘ :
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Mr. Starnes. All right, Dr. Matthews.

Mr. MatrrEws. I wish to offer as an exhibit the announcement of
the reception banquet for James W. Ford, on which the name of
Prof. F. L. Schuman appears as a sponsor.

Mr. StarNEs. The exhibit will be incorporated as an exhibit to the
doctor’s testimony.

(Announcement of reception banquet for James W. Ford was
marked “Exhibit 6.”) C

Mr. Matraews. There was some question about the program of
the American League Against War and Fascism. At the time I did
not have the printed copies of the League’s programs hefore me. I
should like to read point 1 of the program of the American League
as it was adopted in New York in 1933, in October. Point 1 of that
program reads: '

To work toward the stopping of the manufacture and transport of munitions
and all  other materials essential to the conduct of war, through mass demon-
strations, picketing, and strikes.

That program was in effect as the League’s official program up
until the second congress of the League, which met in Chicago in
September of 1934, at which time point 1 was elaborated and made
even more strong than it had been in the original program. In its
revised form point 1 read as follows: -

To work toward the stopping of the manufacture and transport of munitions
and all other materials essential to the conduct of war, through mass demon-
strations, picketing, and strikes; to likewise withdraw the intellectuals from
the service of the war machine and to enlist them in agitation and educational
propaganda against war and every aspect of fascism.

That particular program was in effect up until the time of the

third national congress of the American League Against War and
Fascism, which was convened in Pittsburgh January 3 to January 5,
1936. .
The point which I wish the record to show is that throughout the
years 1934 and 1935, during which period you testified you had pub-
licly associated yourself with the American League, the League’s pro-
gram did not, as I believe you distinctly remembered, advocate col-
lective security but, on the contrary, advocated a program of sabotage
of American war-defensive measures.

Dr. ScruMan. Dr. Matthews, may I see the entire program %

Mr. MatraEWs. This is the entire program as adopted at the New
York congress in 1933.

Dr. ScauMaN. And in force durihg 1934 ¢

Mr. Marraews. Yes; in force until September 1984, at which time
it was revised slightly, and remained in force until January of 1936.

Dr. Scuuman. I do not think the time of the committee needs to
be taken with a recital of all of the points of this program, but I
should like to point out that, apart from the first point read, which
I would never under any circumstances subscribe to and never have
subscribed to, there are numerous points here in both of these pro-
grams expressing opposition to fascism. War and fascism are linked
together, but even in the earlier program point 6 says, “To oppose all
developments leading to fascism in this country and abroad, especially
in Germany.” :

My feeling about the American League Against War and Fascism,
of which, incidentally, I was never formally a member so far as my
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records and my recollection show, was simply that this was a move-
ment which had attracted a good many people who were not Com-
munists, who were left wing liberals, if you like, who were bewildered
citizens or what not, and at the movement represented a certain value
in the direction of a program of collective security. ' )

I felt confident that that was the direction that this organization
would take, as I felt confident that that was the direction that Soviet
foreign policy would take; and my confidence in that supposition was
vindicated by the program and activities of this organization and by
the content of Soviet foreign policy between 1934 and 1939.

Mr. MarraHEWSs. I have one more citation for the record, Mr. Chair-
man.

Did you attend the Second United States Congress Against War,
held under the auspices of the American League 1in Chicago in 1934 ¢

Dr. Scaumaw. This was a meeting on the campus of the university ?

Mr. Marraews. This was the national Congress. It was held in the
Washington Boulevard Auditorium. ‘

Dr. Scuuman. That would not be on the campus of the university.
I do not recall now that I ever attended any meetings of that organ-
ization, apart from certain local meetings on the university campus,
if T am not mistaken.

My, Marraews. Professor Harry Ward was the national chairman
of the organization at that time, and this excerpt from his opening
speech at the Congress has already beern introduced into the record
by Dr. Ward’s own testimony. In this connection I should like to
cite one sentence on which there was considerable testimony at the
time Dr. Ward testified, namely :

You all heard the speech of Earl Browder last night. You heard him make
a clear, historical judgment that there was only one choice before mankind
now, and that was between Fascism and Communism.

Did you understand that the League held to that position?

Dr. Scapman. No, I did not. On the contrary, I would raise a
question as to whether that position as there stated did at that time
accurately represent the line of the Communist Internationale in gen-
eral. That was the transition period when the Communist move-
ment on ‘a world scale was veering in the direction of the People’s
Front slogan against Fascism in the direction of defense of democracy
against Fascism, and I would have some doubts as to whether that
was a correct description of the tendencies operating in the movement
at that time. .

Mr. Marruews. However, you have no doubt about the fact that
Earl Browder and Harry Ward made the statement, have you?
These are the official proceedings identified by Dr. Ward.

Dr. ScauMaN. I presume they made the statement.

Mr. Marraews. And identified by him as his own language.

Dr. Scauman. Yes. That, of course, is curious, is it not, Dr.
Matthews, in view of the fact that the meeting takes place 10 days
and more after the admission of the Soviet Union to the League of
Nations? I suppose this simply illustrates the certain lag in adapta-
tion of a party line to changes 1n the international scene.

Mr. Marraews. Dr. Schuman, they were taking cognizance of the
entrance of the Soviet Union into the League of Nations at this Con-
gress. As you say, it was already an accomplished fact, and the
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leaders there were aware of it, and in the program of this Congress
they make the following reference to the entrance of the Soviet Union
into the Lieague of Nations, as follows:
‘While the recognition of the Soviet Union by the United States, the failure of
~the Nazi Putsch in Austria, and the consequent isolation of Germany, the ap-
proaches between France and the Soviet Union, and the entry of the Soviet
Duion into the League of Nations, have strengthened the forces opposing the
immediate outbreak of war, the underlying forces that drive toward conflict
are gathering momentum. The shifting relationships between the capitalist
powers reveal the basic instability of their position. The insoluble contradic-
tions in their economic life are coustantly reflected in their diplomacy.

and so on,

I wanted to point out that they were aware, when they made these
speeches, of the fact that the Soviet Union had entered the League of
Nations.

Dr. ScHuMAaN. Yes. Incidentally, that statement which you just
read and which, with the deletion of the adjective “capitalist,” I
would subscribe to, did represent a correct estimate of future tenden-
cies in world politics.

Mr. MarraEws. Dr. Schuman, do you recall whether or not you
delivered a lecture under the auspices of the Chicago Workers School
Forum on or about March 38, 19297

Dr. ScaumMaN. I recall delivering a lecture about that time at a
go-called workers forum. I have seen subsequent references to my
having been a lecturer at something called the Chicago Workers
School. I am not familiar with that organization. I wasnot a lecturer
at any Chicago Workers School, but I did deliver a lecture on Soviet-
American relations to a group calling itself the Workers Forum.

Mr. Marraews. I wish to show you a copy of the Daily Worker, or
a photostatic copy of the Daily Worker, of February 28, 1929, page 5,
which contains an advertisement announcing your appearance to
deliver a speech on March 3, 1929, at Workers Forum, 2021 West
Division Street. Do you recall that you made that address?

Dr. ScHomaN. Oh, I am sorry. I was thinking of a different date.
This 1s 1929. Well, I could not remember that far back. I may very
well have delivered that address. I had just completed my doctor’s
dissertation and I was doing a certain amount of lecturing before
groups of various kinds on that subject—American policies toward
Russia.

Mr. Marraews. On the same page of the Daily Worker, under
“Workers Calendar,” the same lecture by you is announced under. the
head “Chicago Workers School Forum at 2021 West Division Street.”

Dr. ScauMaN. Oh, yes.

Mr. MarraEWS. You have no doubt that you did deliver that lecture
-on that occasion, have you?

Dr. Scuuman. I presume I delivered it.

Mr. Marraews. Then, from a slightly earlier edition of the Daily
Worker, I have an advertisement of the Chicago Workers School,
2021 West Division Street, listing the courses taught in the Workers
School, the instructors, and giving the name of the person to whom
application should be made for taking courses.

You did lecture at the Chicazo Workers School under the auspices
of the school’s forum; is that correct?
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Dr. ScauMaN. I presume so, Dr. Matthews. I did not give any
courses or any series of leétures at anything called the Chlcaiglo Work-
ers School. 1 did deliver a lecture at this forum you speak of.

Mr. Marruews. You do not doubt the existence of the Chicago
Workers School, do you?

Dr. ScuvmaN. 1 do not know whether it exists or not.

Mr. MattaEWS. Did you ever try to find out whether it existed ?

Dr. Scuuvman. No—oh, may I amend that? When Mrs. Dilling
published her Red Network there was a statement in it that I was a
lecturer at the Chicago Workers School, and T wondered what that
meant and tried to ascertain at that time—that would have been
in 1934 when the book was published—what the Chicago Workers
School was, and T could not discover that there was any such institu-
tion at that time. . )

Mr. MarrrEws. In your testimony before the Civil Service Com-
mission on February 3, 1943, you stated : :

So far as I could discover, there never was any such organization or institution
as the Chicago Workers School. Since I am obviously unable to lecture at a
nonexistent school, I did not ever lecture at a Chicago Workers School.

Here you state that you did attempt to discover whether there was
ever any such institution as the Chicago Workers School, and your
finding, according to your testimony, was that there never was any
such institution. Would you wish to modify that testimony ?

Dr. ScaumaN. Well, T do not know now that there ever was any
such institution. All I know is that I was listed as a lecturer there,
that I was not a lecturer there, that I did give a lecture at a Chicago
Workers Forum, which I discovered for the first time the Daily
Worker linked with something called the Chicago Workers School.

Mr. MarrHEWS. The announcement of the Daily Worker says that
it was the Chicago Workers School Forum, and that it was held in
the physical plant of the Chicago Workers School. I think you
said you are not prepared to deny that you did lecture at the Chicago
Workers School at 2021 West %ivision Street, under the auspices
of the school’s forum ?

Dr. Scaoman. Idid deliver a lecture under the auspices of a Chicago
Workers Forum. I have not any more knowledge than you do of
the relationship between that and this thing called the Chicago
Workers School. ' )

Mr. Marraews. What efforts did you make to find out whether
there ever was such an institution as the Chicago Workers School?

Dr. Scauman. The telephone book.

Mr. Marraews. Is that the only place you looked ¢

Dr. Scauman. I asked several 0? my colleagues if they had heard
of it, and they had not. . :

Mr. Marraews. What colleagues did you ask, for example? Did
you ask Dr. Lasswell? ,

Dr. Scruman. I could not remember that, Dr. Matthews.

Mr. MarraEws. Was not Prof. Harry Lasswell one of your col-
leagues at the University of Chicago?

Dr. Scauman. He was. :

Mr. Marraews. He was associated in the political science depart-
ment with you? ) ’

Dr. Scnuman. He was.

273363—43—vol. T—9
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Mr. Marruaews. Did you make any effort to ascertain from him if
there was a Chicago Workers School ?

Dr. ScauMaN. I do not recall that I asked him.

Mr. Marraews. But you did ask other colleagues?

Dr. ScaumaN. Yes.

Mr, Marraews. Do you have any recollection at all as to who they
were ¢

Dr. Scauman. Well, I could tell you who was in the department
at that time. I probably asked Professor Merriam and Professor
Lasswell.

Mr. Marraews. Have you ever seen the book entitled “World
Revolutionargl Propaganda,” by Harold D. Lasswell and Dorothy
Blumenstock ?

Dr. Scauman.. Yes; I have. .

Mr. MarraeEws. Beginning on page 82, there is a chapter on the
Chicago Workers School, by Professor Lasswell, colleague of Dr.
Schuman, in which the statistics on the Chicago Workers School are
given for the year 1934, on page 83, the year in which Dr. Schuman
says that his colleagues could not find that there ever was any such
school.

Dr. ScHuMaN. I am familiar with that. What is the point, Dr.
Matthews? ‘

Mr. Mattaews. The point is that your department at the University
of Chicago, including its head, Dr. Lasswell—

Dr. ScuuMan. No. Charles E. Merriam was its head.

Mr. Marraews. Then, one of its principal teachers?

Dr. ScHomaN. Assistant professor, was his title.

Mr. MarrHEWS (continuing). Was engaged in a study of the Chi-
cago Workers School, which he publishe(f in a book. )

Dr. ScauMan. On the contrary, that study was made in 1936 and
1937, and it was published later that there was such a school. Whether

-he knew in 1933 or 1929 that there was such a school, I have no means
of knowing.

Mr. Marraews. Do you think it would have been easier to find the
existence of the school as of 1934 in 1936 than to find it out in 1934 ¢

Dr. Scruman. T have no idea.

Mr. MarTHEWS. You are satisfied that there was a Chicago Workers .
School in 1934 ?

Dr. Scauman. If Dr. Lasswell says that there was a school in 1934,
I am satisfied that there was.

Mr. MarraEws. Are you satisfied that there was a Chicago Work-
ers School in 1929%

Dr. SceuMan. Does he say there was?

Mr. Marraews, Yes.

Dr. Scauman. Then I am satisfied there was.

Mr. MatraEWws. Are you satisfied it was under the control of the
Communist Party ¢ ’ .

Dr. ScauMan. Does he say it was?

Mr. Marraews. He calls it the party’s school. ’

] DFﬁ ScrumaN. If he says it was, I am prepared to take his word
or it.

Mr. Marraews. The section is headed, “The Party School,” and
one characterization says, “Chicago Communist Workers-School.”
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‘Dr. Scuuman. Right. Professor Lasswell made an intensive study
of Communist propaganda in Chicago, Communist activities in Chi-
cago, Communist organization in- Chicago, much of which is incor-
porated in that book, and I will be prepared to accept his word as
authority on these matters.

Mr. Marraews. According to Professor Lasswell, in 1933 the Chi-
cago Hearst press discovered the existence of the Workers School and
‘brought some pressure to bear upon it, which resulted in the school’s
‘moving its headquarters. It must have been an institution which
was brought to the attention of the public in 1933.

Dr. ScHumaN. I was in Germany in 1933.

Mr. Martaews. When did you return from Germany ¢

Dr. ScrHuMaN. In the middle of December. :

Mr. Marraews. In 1934 the school had a branch which it opened
in the Chicago South Side. Its main headquarters were in 550 South
State Street, Chicago. Are you acquainted with the organization
known as the International Workers Order, Dr. Schuman ? _

Dr. Scauman. I have heard the name. I am not acquainted with
the organization.

Mr. Marruaews. Have you ever lectured under the auspices of the
International Workers Order?

Dr. Scauman. Not that I now recall.

Mr. MarraEws. I show you a photostatic copy of a throwaway,
dated March 5—the year was 1935—in which you are listed as one of
the nationally prominent speakers at an antiwar rally under the
auspices of the city central committee of the International Workers
Order.

Dr. ScHuMAN. So I see. :

Mr. MarrreEws. Did you address that meeting ?

Dr. ScHuMAN. Yes.

Mr. MartaEws. Your fellow speakers on that occasion were Prof.
Robert Morss Lovett, Rev. Joseph W. Nicholson, Bob Minor, and Al
Hamilton, were they? '

Dr. ScHuMaN. If the leaflet is correct. '

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall whether or not Bob Minor was one
of the speakers on that occasion ¢

Dr. Scuuman. I do not recall that he was. ;

Mr. MartaEws. Have you ever met Bob Minor, according to your
recollection ¢

Dr. ScaumanN. Not according to my recollection, no.

Mr. Marraews. Do you know who Bob Minor is in connection
with the Communist Party?

Dr. Scuuman. He was a leader of the Communist Party for a num-
ber of years. : :

Mr. Martaews. Do you recall that he was acting general secretary
of the Communist Party during the recent imprisonment of Earl
Browder in the Atlanta Federal Penitentiary?

Dr. Scuuman. I believe he was.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recognize the International Workers Order
as an auxiliary organization of the Communist Party or an adjunct
of the Communist Party or a front of the Communist Party?
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Dr. ScauMan. I have no opinion on that, Dr, Matthews. T pre-
sume it would be one of the organizations that would be so described
by a good many people. :

Mr. Marraews. Would you be prepared to take the opinion of

-Dr. Lasswell on the subject of the International Workers Order?

Dr. ScrumaN. Yes. ‘

Mr. Matraews. In Dr. Lasswell’s book, World Revolutionary
Propaganda—this is a study of Communist propaganda in the city
of Chicago primarily—the International Workers Order is treated
as a Communist organization, on page 80 of the volume.

Dr. ScHumAN. I would share the judgment expressed there.

Mr. MarraeEws. On page 80 Professor Lasswell lists as party or-
ganizations the International Labor Defense, the I. W. O.; which
was the International Workers Order, the F. S. U., which was the
Friends of the Soviet Union, and the T. U. U. L., whi¢h was the
Trade Union Unity League. In the interdepartmental memoranda
which were distributed by the Attorney General to the department
heads he characterized the International Workers Order as one of
the strongest Communist organizations in this country.

Mr. Starnes. If it means anything to certain people, this special
committee has so designated it, and we did that only after we heard
leaders of the Communist Party testify under oath before us and
the officials of the I. W. O. itself.

Mr. MarrrEWS. Dr. Schuman, is it your view that a person lending
his name and prestige to a Communist front organization is wholly
relieved of any responsibility for furthering the objectives of the
Communist front organization as expressed in the statement which
I read to you this morning from the Attorney General’s decision on
the deportation of Harry Bridges?

Dr. Scauvman. No, Dr. Matthews, that is not my view. My view is
that during this period these various Communist front organizations
were for the most part furthering, among their other purposes, what-
ever they may have been, a program of collective security against
fascist aggression on a world scale. That program I was wholly in
sympathy with and am now wholly in sympathy with. That is the
only aspect of the pragram of these organizations that I have ever
spoken on or sponsored or favored or sympathized with in any way;
and, if you won’t mind my saying so, I think it conveys to the members
of the committee a somewhat misleading impression to single out
from these years the various occasions on which I spoke before Com-
munist front organizations without listing the very much more nu-
merous occasions when I spoke before women’s clubs, before Rotary
chubs, before Kiwanis clubs, before all sorts of organizations having
ro taint of this kind at all.

The impression conveyed by the questioning thus far is that I was
spending most of my time during those years speaking before Com-
munist front organizations. That is an erroneous impression.

Mr. Marraews. I call your attention again

Mr. Starngs. Speaking from the chair. Dr. Schuman, the Chair is
in disagreement with the purport of that statement. There is no ques-
tion about your right or your privilege to speak before any group that
you want to. The only question involved here is whether you were
ever publicly associated or affiliated with Communist fronts or sub-
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versive organizations in the country. In other words, by such asso-
ciation the inference would be natural if it was continuous over a period
of years.

You are not a man of ordinary intelligence, but asman of high intel-
ligence, and your intellectual honesty will lead you to concede that
a long period of public association with known Communist front or-
ganizations—or if it had been with Nazi or Fascist organizations—
would have had the tendency of leading the public to believe that you
were sympathetic with the aims and the purposes and the programs
of that particular group or with that party. That is the only thing
that the committee 1s interesed in.

That charge has been made because you are a Federal official, as you
well know, and that is the only thing we are interested in—whether you
did or you did not. Of course, as I tried to state in the beginning, we
will afford you an opportunity later, when all the questioning is fin-
ished, to make any general statement or specific statement that you
care to make as to your purpose or intent-in being associated with or
affiliated with, in.the public eye, at least, these groups over a long
period of years. That is our only purpose. :

All right, Doctor.

Dr. Scuuaan. Thank you. :

Mr. MarraeEws. I should like to introduce as an exhibit the photo-
static copy of a circular announcing an antiwar rally to be held under
" the auspices of the International Workers Order on March 5, 1935.

Mzr. StarNEs. It may be received as an exhibit. '

(Circular of International Workers Order was marked “Ex-
hibit 7-A”; article from Daily Worker was marked “Exhibit 7-B.”)

Mr. Martaews. This morning, Dr. Schuman, I believe that you said
that you agreed completely with the statement which I read you from
the Attorney General’s decision on the deportation of Harry Bridges.
I should like to read that statement once more:

Testimony on front organizations showed that they were represented to the
public for some legitimate reform objective.

Now, I should like to stop and point out that you, if I understand
vour answers, are saying that you felt that you could associate your-
self with these legitimate reform objectives as represented to the
public and not have any responsibility with reference to the actnal
objective as stated by the Attorney General, which was:

But actually used by the Communist Party to carry on its activities pending
the time when the Communists believe they can seize power through revolution.

Is that a fair statement of the situation or not? I have no desire
for the question to carry any inferences which are not present on the
face of them.

Dr. ScauMaN. I presume that the Attorney General would include
in the category of legitimate reform objectives on the part of these
organizations championship of international collective security
against Fascist aggression and championship of American-Soviet dip-
Jomatic collaboration. Those were the only objectives of any of these
organizations that I was interested in or gave apfroval to. I did not
give approval to nor was I interested in the alleged ulterior objectives
which they may have had.
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Mr. Matruews. Yes; exactly. Is not the Attorney General saying
that this ulterior and partially, at least, concealed objective was
furthered solely by the technique of getting persons like yourself to
associate themselves with the organization on the basis of the legiti-
mate reform objective?

Dr. Scauman. He is not saying that.

Mr. Starnes. That was the very question, Dr. Schuman, I wanted
to propound. A man of your intellectual attainments and your
position being constantly associated, in the public eye, and being
affiliated with organizations of this character, regardless of the purity
of your motives, lent strength, support, and growth to the ulterior
purpose of the party far more than it would have if Earl Browder
made those stateménts himself or if Bob Minor or Ralph Gogenback
or somebody else did.

If we say that they had the same intellectual attainments as you,
which they do not have, or if they had the same probity of character
that you have, which we do not think they have, do you not think
you would be serving their purposes far better than they could? |

Dr. Scmuman. Mr. Chairman, if I had believed during this period
at any time that these organizations were functioning primarily to
promote Communist revolution in the United States or promote the
spread of Communism, I should not have associated myself in any
way with them. T believed during much of this period, as I believe
today, that in terms of the public effect of some of these organizations,
at least, that their primary effect was to arouse interest in a program
of international security against Fascist aggression. I may have
been mistaken in that judgment. That was my judgment at the time.
That was my reason for associating myself with them. More than that
I cannot say. ‘

Mr. Starnes. All right, Dr. Matthews.

Mr. Marraews. Naturally, the Attorney General’s words will have
to speak for themselves, but I would like to ask Dr. Schuman if he
could answer categoricaily this question: If the Attorney General is
not saying simply that the concealed and ulterior objective of the
Communists in the front organizations is served by the misrepre- -
sentation connected with these legitimate reform objectives? Is that
not what the Attorney General is saying to you in that statement?

Dr. ScauMmaN. I am not sure, Dr. Matthews. It seems to me that
he may be saying, or you and I may be saying, that those Communists
who were in these organizations were pursuing simitiltaneously various
objectives, one of which was collective security against Fascist ag-
gression. I do not understand the Attorney General as saying there -
or even implying that this was not a mutual objective of these organi-
zations. '

My own impression would be that it was an actual objective and that
some of the members of the organizations had their objectives, ulterior
motives, secret objectives. My only interest was in that objective.

Mr. StarNes. Doctor, you are not by any means, of course, leaving
the inference with the committee, or you would not leave that infer-
ence with the public generally, that you could best further the interests
of democratic government in this country, international security,
or security in international affairs by constant affiliation with Com-
munist Front groups? :
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Dr. ScauMan. Not at all, Mr. Chairman. On the contrary, during
these years, as I indicated before, I spent much more time speaking
on these themes to women’s clubs, to Rotary Clubs, to Kiwanis Clubs,
to all sorts of other organizations, than I spent before organizations
of this type. I did not take the view—and here again I may have
" been mistaken, but I did not take the view that by speaking occasion-
ally before such organizations as these I was either betraying a trust
to my country or defeating the major purpose in which I was inter-
-ested. .

Mr. Starnes. All right. Are you ready to pursue these down to a
more recent date ?

Mr. MarTHEWS. Yes. .

Did you in the winter of 1932-33 serve as a member of the National
‘Committee for the Student Congress Against War, which was held on
the Campus of the University of Chicago, Dr. Schuman?

Dr. Scauman. I believe so, Dr. Matthews. .

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall whether or not you attended any of
-the sessions of that Student Congress Against War ¢

Dr. Scuuman. I do not recall specifically. Probably I did,
however.

Mr. Marraews. It was held in Mandel Hall?

Dr. Scuuman. Yes. That is on the campus of the University, and
probably I attended it. '

Mr. Marraews. Do you know whether the Student Congress
Against War was an outgrowth of the so-called Amsterdam World
Congress Against War, which was held in August 1932, in
Amsterdam ? ,

Dr. Scauuman. I do not know as to that. All I can say is that
the group on the campus of the University of Chicago which inter-
ested itself in that meeting was a‘very heterogeneous group, con-
sisting in part of pacifists, in part of Norman Thomas Socialists, a
few Communist sympathizers, some Liberals, some proponents of
the Oxford group; and at that time and subsequently, in what
contacts I had with these people and with such organizations I was
arguing against a pacifist position, against a defeatist position, and
I was in favor of international collective security. . ‘

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, I wish to offer the photostatic copy
of the program of the Student Congress Against War as an exhibit,
It consists of four photostatic pages, which were made from a single,
four-page leaflet; and, together with those, an account of the Student
Congress Against War which appeared in the Daily Worker of
~January 3, 1983. Other prominent participants in the Student
I(\%ong:ress Against War were Earl Browder, Joseph Freeman, Scott

earing ‘ .

Mr. Starnes. Is Scott Nearing the one that Dr. Koch referred to
‘in his testimony as being a Communist?

Mr. MarrrEWwS. Yes. Scott Nearing was at one time a prominent
member of the Communist Party and was then expelled for .some
deviation which had to do with his interpretation of imperialism.
‘It was in a book which he wrote against it.

Mr. StarNes. Was it a matter of policy or verbal precision ¢

Mr. Marraews. As I understand the case, he' requested his own
expulsion and remained on good terms with the party thereafter and
“frequently lectured for party groups.
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Mr. Srarnes. All right.

Mr. MarraEWs. Donald Henderson, Henri Barbusse, Henry Wads-
worth Longfellow Dana, Corliss Lamont—to name or to single out,
may I say, some of these who were recognized as Communists.

Dr. Scauman. You are not implying that all of these people all
spoke at Mandel Hall on this occasion ¢ -

Mr. Marraews. No. o

Mr. StarNes. As I understand it, their names are carried on this
particular circular as being.sponsors of the movement or officials
of the movement and others there are speakers., Who are the actual
speakers there? _

Mr. Marrtaews. The actual Communists who spoke were Earl
Browder, Joseph Freeman, Scott Nearing, with the qualification
which I have given, Carl Geiser and Nathaniel Weyl

Dr. Scauman. At Mandel Hall? -

Mr. MatrrEWS. Yes; and Donald Henderson.

Dr. Scuuman. Then I should feel reasonably confident in saying
that I did not attend that meeting, because I have no recollection of
those people speaking at the university campus at any meeting that
I attended at that time.

Mr. MarraeEws. I do not wish the record to give any implication or
concealment to the Congressmen, but Jane Addams and I also were
speakers on one of the programs, and the Daily Worker attacked Miss
Addams and myself for our taking a non-Communist view. I do
not know why the Daily Worker did that, because the record will
show that T was very much of a fellow-traveler at the time, but you
had to hew pretty close to the party line not to be attacked by the
Daily Worker.

Mr, Starnes. In what connection does Dr. Schuman’s name appear ?

Mr. Marrarws. As a member of the National Comimittee of the
Student Congress Against War.

Mr. Srarxes. Will you state what the record shows or what your
own information is with reference to this group being a Communist
Front group, or a member of the solar system, or a transmission belt,
or whatever terminology you would like to use in that connection?

Mr. Marraews. Yes. To cite the interdepartmental memoranda
circulated by the Attorney General, the Amsterdam World Congress
Against War was convened in Amsterdam in August 1932, under the
auspices of the Communist International. They were not formally
under the auspices of the Communjst International, but the Attorney.
General is undoubtedly deducing from the evidence available that
the Congress was controlled by the Communist International, which
the evidence will substantiate. .

The leader of the American delegation to the Amsterdam Congress
was Henry Wadsworth Longfellow Dana, of Cambridge, Mass., and
the delegates came back with instructions to set up national bodies
subsidiary to this world body. They set up the Student Congress
Against *“War, the American Committee for the Struggle Against
War, the United States Congress Against War, the American League
Against War and Fascism, and that subsequently became the Amer-
ican League for Peace and Democracy. The American League itself
has given that genealogy in its own official documaents as I have out-
Jined it.
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That is the reason I asked Dr. Schuman if he was aware of the -
connection between the Amsterdam Congress and the Student Con-
gress Against War,

The headline of an article from the Daily Worker of January 38,
1933, says, “Students adopt antiwar stand. Endorse pledge of Am-
sterdam Longress ?

This was a fighting Communist pledge against war, to turn the
war into civil war, and the Chicago Student Congress Against VVar
reasserted or reaffirmed that Amsterdam pledge.

Mr. Starnes. Let that be properly identified as an exhibit to the
testimony of Dr. Schuman.

(Student Congress Against War documents were marked
“Exhibits 8-A and 8-B respectively. ”).

Mr. Marraews. This morning I believe you testified you spoke
under the auspices of the Friends of the Soviet Union on March 31,
1935, or at least you read that from a letter which you had written
to Dr. Goodwin Watson.

Dr. Scauman. That is correct.

Mr. MarraEWS. Do you recall whether or not you spoke under the
auspices of the Friends of the Soviet Union on January 16, 19367

Dr. Scauuman. I do not recall offhand. It is possible that I did.

Mr. Marraews. I show you a photostatic copy of a throwaway
which announces a mass meeting.

Dr. Scnuman. Yes, I spoke there. T recall that meeting now.

Mr. Marraews. Under the auspices of the Friends of the Soviet
Union, at North Side-Turner Hall on January 16, 1936. The throw-
away says the speakers are Prof. Frederick L. Schiman, Eugene
Bechtold, and other prominent speakers.

The bold wording immediately above the names of the speakers
reads as follows:

Learn the truth about the prgl tanan dictatorship that struggles for a so-
cialist, classless society, the workers’ state, the most powertul guarantee for
peace.

Then the names of Prof. Frederlck L. Schuman, Eugene Bechtold,
and other prominent speakers appear.

Mr. Starnes. Who is Eugene Bechtold ?

‘Mr. MarrrEWS. Do you know who Eugene Bechtold 1s?

Dr. Scamuman. He 1s, and I ‘guess was at that time, a prominent
Communist.

If T may comment on that meeting, the purpose of the meeting
was to discuss the Soviet purge trials, or the first of the Soviet purge
trials during 1935. I took the view at that time with regard to the
first of those series of trials that from all the available evidence those
accused were guilty and were justly punished. That was the theme
in which I spoke at that meeting. I did not share the view, and do
not now share the view, of former Ambassador Joseph Davies that
in all of the purge trlals, including the subsequent oues, all of those
accused were guilty. On the contrary, excerpts from my published
writings as submitted this morning will show that, with regard to
the trials of 1937, I entertained grave doubts as to whether all of the
persons accused were guilty; but at that time I took the view which
Joseph Davies has taken with regard to all of the trials, and I
spoke on that theme at that meeting.
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Mr. Starnes. Do you intend to introduce both of these documents
to which you refer as exhibits? :

Mr. Marraews. Yes; and to supplement Dr. Schuman’s statement
about Eugene Bechtold as having been a prominent Communist, T
may say that he was the Communist Party’s candidate for the gov-
ernorship of Illionis, according to a communication which the com-
mittee has received from the secretary of state of Illinois.

T have one more exhibit involving the Friends of the Soviet Union.
It is a photostatic copy of a leaflet which announces a speech by
Frederick L. Schuman on Sunday, February 25, 1934, at 3 p. m.

Do you recall whether or not you addressed the Friends of the
Soviet Union on that occasion on the subject of Political Implica-
tions in Recognition of the Soviet Union ? :

Dr. Scauman. I believe I did, Dr. Matthews,

Mr. Marraews. These are three exhibits on the Friends of the
Soviet Union.

Mr. StaeNes. They may be received as exhibits.

(Documents relating to Friends of the Soviet Union were
marked “Exhibits 9-A, 9-B, and 9-C,” respectively.)

Mr. Starngs. There is no doubt that the Friends of the Soviet
Union was a Communist Front organization, is there, Dr. Schuman?

Dr ScrUuMan. There was some doubt of it at the time. I should
say as of now there is no doubt in my mind, but, for the sake of the
record, I think with regard to the references of the three meetings
of this organization which I addressed that the first meeting was
addressed not only by myself but by the late Senator Lundeen and
by Dr. Matthews. It did not occur to me-at that time that either
Senator Lundeen or Dr. Matthews were identifying themselves as
Communists by ‘speaking at this meeting, and I certainly had no
intention——

Mr. Starnes. You do know that Dr. Matthews has stated that at
the time he.was a fellow traveler, in thé parlance of the party, and.
of course you know what that means:

Dr. ScaumaN. I did not know that then.

Mr. Starnes. He appeared before the committee in 1938 and testi--
fied under oath at-that time that he was a fellow traveler and had
been for a number of years, '

Dr. Scauman. I would be interested in knowing, if I might ask
" Dr. Matthews, if he would have described Senator Lundeen as a
Communist.

Mr. MarrerEwS. I do not know about the propriety of taking up
something about a deceased Member of Congress. Of course, the:
committee does have documentary evidence touching on the point.

Mr. Starnes. Certainly it does, but I doubt the propriety of bring-
ing that up now.

Dr. Scauman. The only reason I raised the question is that, in:
view of the compliment paid me, I wonder if T was having the wool .’
pulled over my eyes constantly by those who were participating in
these meetings, who said they were not Communists but were in
sympathy with these organizations.

Mr. Starnes. Dr. Schuman, in all sincerity, after 6 years of service:
on this committee and listening to the leaders of the various organi-
zations of the country and hearing the testimony of a lot of be--
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wildered citizens who had always prided themselves on their liberal
views, I have been struck by two outstanding facts as they present
_themselves to me. State socialism presents an unusual and attractive
appeal, apparently, to some of the most intellectual and intelligent
men on the one hand and to the impoverished and underprivileged
on the other. ‘I cannot explain it, but that is the way it has been
shown here, over a périod of 6 years, from the lips of the leaders
of the movement and those people who were public figures and people
like yourself, who are of extraordinarily high intelligent order.

Mr. MarraHEWS. Do you remember the formation of the Jan Witten- -
ber Defense Committee in Chicago, Dr. Schuman ?,

Dr. Scauman. Yes, I recall some comnmittee.

Mr. Marraews. Did you serve on the Jan Wittenber Defense Com-
mittee? ‘

Dr. Scauman.- To the best of my recollection, I did.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall any of the fellow members of that
committee ? :

Dr. Scauman. I do not recall the fellow members. The circum-
stances, as I remember them, were that this Jan Wittenber was ar-
rested in southern Illinois, I believe on a-charge of criminal syndi-
calism in connection with certain efforts which were then being made
to organize the miners of some of those districts; and some of us at
the university felt, regardless of the merits of the question of whether
the miners should be organized, that Wittenber had been arrested
without adequate cause and that the arrest was a reflection of oppo-
sition to the trade-union organization of the miners, and my interest
in the case was motivated by that assumption.

Mr. Marraews. Did you believe, at the time you served on the Jan
Wittenber Defense Committee, that he was a Communist or a Com-
munist sympathizer ?

Dr. Scamuman. I do not recall that I was aware of the fact that he
- was a Communist, but that would not have altered my judgment on
a question of freedom of speech and freedom of labor organization.
So long as the Communist Party was a lawful party in the State of
Illinois, I would feel that even outright acknowledged members. of it.
were entitled to the same constitutional guaranties of freedom of
speech and assembly and organizational activities as other citizens. ‘

Mr. Marraews. The account of the setting up of the Jan Wittenber
Defense Committee appears in the New Masses of September 4, 1934,
on page 4 of the publication. Among the members of the Jan Witten-
ber Defense Committee listed here were Dr. Schuman, also Thomas
McKenna, who was mentioned this morning as secretary of the Com-
munist Party in Chicago. Carl Haessler is again president of this
committee, as well as others that reference has been made to.

Dr. Scuuman. Might I see the whole list ?

Mr. MatraEWS. There are five or six there,

Dr. Scauman. Well, the list includes Dr. Curtis Reese, who was for
many years, and still is today I believe, director of Lincoln Center,
which 1s a social settlement on the South Side of Chicago; Prof. James
*Yard—this would seem to be a list of people some of whom are open
to allegations of being Communists, others of whom are not.

Mr. MarraEws. You do not know whether James Yard and Curtis
Reese have had other affiliations or public association with the Com-
munist front organizations, do you?
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Dr. Scauman. Not to my knowledge.

Mr. MartaEWs. This is offered as an exhibit.

Mr. Starnes. It may be received as an exhibit.

(Document having to do with Jan Wittenber Defense Commlttee
was marked “Exhibit 10.”)

Mr. Starnes. Is there any question as to this Wittenber being a
Communist ?

Mr. Marraews. He was on the editorial staff of the Midwest Daily
Record.

Mr. Starngs. Which is a Communist publication for that area?

Mr. MarraeEws. Which is a Communist publication for that area.
e was also one time secretary of the Chicago League Against War
and Fascism.

Did you write at least two articles for the publication Soviet Russia
Today, Dr. Schuman ?

Dr. Scuuman. I have written for the magazine I think not more
than two articles.

Mr. Marruaews. I have here an article which appeared in the August
1932 issue of Soviet Russia Today, entitled “Intervention—Myth or
Menace?” Do you recall having written that article?

Dr. Scrnuman. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. Another in the November 1932 issue, entitled
“Soviet Foreign Policy: An Interpretation.” Do you recall having
written that article for Soviet Russia Today ¢

Dr. Scauman. Yes; I do.

Mr. MarraEWS. Did you know at the time you wrote those articles
that it was a publication of the Friends of the Soviet Union ?

Dr. ScaumaN. Yes.

Mr. Marraews. This committee has formally found that the
Friends of the Soviet Union was a Communist-front organization.

Mr. Starnes. That is right.

Mr. Marraews. Professor Lasswell, according to the evidence in
the book on page 80, refers to the Frlends of the Soviet Union as a
party organization.

I ask that these two articles be received as exhibits.

Mr. Starnes. They will be so received.

{Documents referring to Soviet Russia Today were marked
“Exhibits 11-A and 11-B,” respectively.) .

Mr. MartaEws. Dr. Schuman, do you believe in the enforcement of
the statute which provides for the deportation of alien Communists?

Dr. Scauman. Would you mind reading me the terms of that
statute, Dr. Matthews?

Mr. MarrHEWS. I do not have the statute here.

Dr. Scauman. The only reason T ask is that it was my impression—
T may be in error here—that the statute in question did not refer spe-
cifically or exclusively to alien Communists, but to aliens advocating
revolutionary overthrow of our Government. Am I in error there?

Mr. Marraews. Noj; you are correct.

Dr. Scauman. Then T, of course, believe in that statute and in its
enforcement.

Mr. Marraews. The statute does not specifically name the Com-
munist Party, but the courts have consistently held, at least up to the
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present time, that membership in the. Communist Party is prima
facie evidence of the advocacy of the overthrow of the Government
by force and violence. Of course, that issue is before the Supreme
Court again.

Mr. StarnEs. In the Schneiderman case.

Mr. MarraEWws. Do you recall the occasion of the deportation order -
issued against John Strachey, a British Communist ¢

Dr. SCHUMAN. Yes, I do. I believe that was sometime in the
spring of 1935. Mr. Strachey was lecturing throughout the country.
I did not hear his lectures. I was somewhat familiar with his writ-
ings. I was not then aware, nor am I now, that he was formerly a
member of the British Commumst Party, nor did I have reason to
believe that he was going about the United States advocating a
revolutionary overthrow of our Government by force and v1olence.

I therefore took the position, as did a good many other liberals,
that the order for his deportation was unwarranted and that, so long
as the American Communist Party was a legal party, so long ag the
British Communist Party was a legal party, and so long as Mr.,
Strachey was not, so far as I knew, publicly advocating revolutionary
means or methiods in this country, that there was not a valid case for
the deportation order.

Mr. Marraews. Did you send a telegram of protest to any Govern-
ment officials protesting the deportation order against John Strachey?

Dr. Scyuman. I joined with a number of other people in so doing.

Mr. Marraews. To whom was that telegram addressed?

Dr. ScaumaN. I believe it was addressed to Miss Frances Peérkins.

Mr. Marraews. Were you ever affiliated or publicly associated with
the National Student League?

Dr. Scmuman. I was a faculty adviser at one time of the University
of Chicago branch of the National Student League. I do not recall
that I had any other connection with it than that.

Mr. MarraEWS. - In your testimony before the Civil Service Commis-
sion on February 3, 1943, you were asked the followi ing question and
made the following answer:

" The Commission has received information to ‘the effect that you were affili-
ated with and lectured the National Student League while you were a professor
at the University of Chicago. Is that information correct?

Answer. That is correct. -

Did you know then or have you come to the conclusion since that
the National Student Leagne was a Communist front organization ?

Dr. Scuuman. What year is in reference there, Dr. Matthews?

Mr. Marraews. I do not know. I am citing from your testimony
before the Civil Service Commission.

Dr. ScaumaN. There is no doubt in my mind that the National
Student League—let me not state the League as a whole, since I am
not familiar with it as a whole, but the Chicago branch of the Na-
tional Student League, did ultimately fall under the control of stu-
dents sympathetlcallv Communists. At the time I was faculty adviser
of it that was not the case. It included groups of very diverse views,
and I did not regard the local branch t%ere of which I was faculty
adviser at that time, as a Commumst front organlzatlon .

Mr. MarTHEWS. Mr. Chairman, in his deportation order ag'alnsf
Harry Bridges the Attorney General has described the National Stu-
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dent League as a Communist organization. That appears on page
25 of the Attorney General’s decision. The committee’s files and
testimony show that the National Student League, together with the
Students League for Industrial Democracy, set up the American
Student Union, the National Student League being the Communist
element which joined with the Socialist element in setting up the
American Students Union, and the Communist element shortly taking
over the new organization, the American Student Union.

I am not speaking with reference to the membership of the Na-
tional Student League on the Chicago University campus when I say
that the National Student League as a Nation-wide organization,
from its inception until its disappearance into the American Student
Union, was led by Communists and consistently and faithfully
expoused the Communist Party line in all the positions which it took
as a national body.

The Attorney General’s view is completely sustained by the evidence
on the National Student League.

Mr. StarxNEes. If T recall correctly, we had former officials of those
oixiganizations to testify before this special committee to the same
effect. .

Mr. Marraews. Yes. The former executive secretary of the Amer-
ican Student Union, Joseph P. Lash, in his public testimony before
this comimittee, testified to the Communist control of the Naticnal
Student League, and then subsequently, in executive session, testified
to the Communist control of the American Student Unioh.

Dr. Schuman, in September of 1939, in Soviet Russia Today, there
appeared an open letter addressed to all active supporters of democracy
and peace, which purports to have been signed by you among many
others. Do you recall whether or not you did give the authorization
for the use of your name in this connection ?

Dr. ScaumaN. Would you tell me the date of that again?

Mr. Marraews, It appeared in Soviet Russia Taday of September

1939. :
Dr. Scauman. Yes. The letter in question was prepared and signed
by a number of writers, journalists, intellectuals, et cetera, in late July.
or early August of 1939, at a time at which it still seemed possible that
there would be consummated an Anglo-Soviet alliance against the
Axis. Those negotiations had been going on all during the spring
and summer and up until the middle of August—perhaps I had better
say up until the 21st of August. These seemed to be, from what we
knew publicly, still a possibility that such a mutual assistance pact or
alliance would be concluded.

In connection with that issue a good many people in this country and
in Britain were saying, “There isn’t any difference, after all, between
Russia and Germany, between Russian communism and German nazi-
ism, and therefore it does not make any difference whether such a
pact is made or not, and therefore it is undesirable.”

Those of us who signed that letter sought to draw attention to
what we thought were certain significant differences between Soviet
Russia and Nazi Germany. As you know, the negotiations failed and
the Nazi-Soviet neutrality and nonaggression pact was signed in
Moscow by Ribbentrop and Molotov on the 23d of August 1939. Our
letter was released to the press in the middle of August, before that
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pact was signed, but did not appear in the journal you have now, Soviet
Russia Today, until September, after the pact was signed.

Mr. MarraEWS. Do you recall whether or not your co-signers listed
in this'issue of September 1939, of Soviet Russia Today were in many
iCns.ts?n(e:es the same persons who signed the pamphlet, Culture and the

risis?

Dr. ScauMman. I do not recall, Dr. Matthews. I should have to
look over the lists to answer that.

Mr. Marraews. That would involve an examination and checking
of some 175 names against 85 or 40 names

Dr. Scaoman. I believe, Dr. Matthews, there were 400 signers of
this letter.

Mr. MarraEws. It was alleged to have 400, but only 175 names were
ever published, and no one would ever release the remaining 225. Very
stringent efforts were made to get the other 225 names alleged to be
on the open letter, but there was no success in that effort.

Dr. Scauman. May I make a comment there, Dr. Matthews?

Mr. Marraews. Yes.

Dr. Scuuman. The period of that letter was a particularly crucial
period in international affairs, and, so far as I know, people who had
signed that letter did so in the sincere conviction that nothing would
prevent an outbreak of general war except the conclusion that summer
of an Anglo-Soviet mutual assistance pact. That was the motivation
of the letter. That was the judgment behind the letter. The correct-
ness of that judgment was shown by subsequent events.

The failure of the negotiations and the subsequent conclusion of
the Nazi-Soviet pact led immediately to the outbreak of the European
war, at which time—and I think you will support me in this, at least—
all of the so-called fellow travelers who were really sympathetic
With communism rather than interested in collective security against
Fascist aggression became isolationists and began adopting a defeatist
line with regard to the war.

I took the view, which I have consistently, that America must give
‘all possible aid to the Allies. I joined the Committee to Defend Amer-
ica by Joining the Allies. I spoke on its behalf. I denounced the
Soviet attack upon Finland; and, while I am not sure of this, I be-
lieve I was denounced, as you were earlier, in the Daily Worker for so
doing; and I advocated American entrance into the war from the
spring of 1940 on. \ :

I mention this only to underline the contention that during that
period the test of an individual’s ulterior motives could be found in
his attitude toward the war, and my published writings show very
clearly what my attitude was. -

Mr. Marraews. Congressmen, among those who signed the open
letter in September 1939, who also signed the pamphlet, Culture and
the Crises, were such names as Waldo Frank, Granville Hicks, Lang-
ston Hughes, Matthew Josephson, and numerous others—in fact, more
than a dozen of them who signed the pamphlet, Culture and the Crises,
also appear as signers of this letter.

- T ask that this be received as an exhibit in the case.

Mr. StarNEes. It is so ordered.

(Open letter on Soviet Union was marked “Exhibit 12.”)

Mr. MatraEEWS. Were you a sponsor in 1940 of the American Com-
mittee for Protection of Foreign-Born?
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Dr. ScHUMAN. Yes. . ‘

Mr. MarraeEws. Do you understand that that organization is and
has been from its inception a Communist-front organization ¢

Dr. Scauman. Noj that was not my understanding. My impres-
sion of it was—and again I may be in error—that it was an organiza-
tion designed to combat any eﬁ%rts that might be made to identif{I all
persons of German descent or all persons with German names as Nazi
sympathizers.

Mr. Marraews. Congressmen, the committee has a considerable
body of sworn testimony from such witnesses as Maj. Humberto Gal-
leani to the effect that the American Committee for Protection of
Foreign-Born was one of the earliest Communist-front organizations
set up 1n this country, its name originally having been Council for Pro-
tection of Foreign-Born and subsequently becoming the American
Committee for Protection of Foreign-Born; that it was at all times
controlled b{)the party, and that functionaries were appointed by the
Communist Party. .

I should like to point out to Dr. Schuman that his sponsorship of the
organization occurred in March 1940, which is the period during which
he states that he was opposed to the party line. That was prior to the
Nazi invasion of Russia; and, furthermore, I should like to call his
attention to the fact that the American Committee for Protection of
Foreign-Born, which he sponsored in 1940, was connected with the
American Peace Mobilization. Tt was an affiliate of the American
Peace Mobilization, which picketed the White House in 1941 and took
a line opposed to that which Dr. Schuman states he took with respect
to foreign policy at that time.

Dr. ScuumaN. May I comment on that?

Mr. Marraews. Certainly. .

Dr. ScauvMaN. My only connection with that organization was that
of a sponsor with my name on a letterhead along with other names. 1
did not know that it was in any sense a Communist-front organization
at that time. Perhaps I was derelict in not investigating. All T was
doing was indicating my approval of the alleged purposes of the or-
ganization, namely, the protection of foreign-born from unwarranted:
accusations.

In the same month in which that letter or communication is dated I
debated on the Town Hall of the Air from New York City with Nor-
man Thomas on the issue of American intervention in the war versus
American isolationism. The record of that debate is to be had from
Town Hall.

That was one of numerous debates and lectures in which I partici-
pated at that time, during the whole period from the 1st of September
1939, to the Nazi invasion of Russia, and my record with regard to what
American policy ought to be during that period is a perfectly con-
sistent one and completely at variance with the official party line, with
the American Peace Mobilization, with the record of all front
organizations.

Mr. Mason. Would you not say, Dr. Schuman, that at least in this
particular instance you were either very careless or negligent and, in
fact, open to censure, for permitting your name to be used as a sponsor
on their letterhead without checking carefully the real objectives of
the organization? :
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Dr. SceEuMaN. I might be disposed to agree with that judgment, Mr.
Congressman, but that would depend again on a further judgment as
to whether its real objectives were quite different from its ostensible
objectives,

If on the basis of his very detailed and meticulous research Dr.
Matthews comes to the conclusion that the ostensible objectives of
this organization were not its real objectives, then I would say I was
negligent in not ascertaining what the real objectives were.

Mr. Mason. It really is not a question of Dr. Matthews’ research or
his conclusions in the matter. It sums up into the evidence which has
been presented to this committee by various people associated with it
who were in a position to testify as to the real objectives, and the fact
that it was initiated in the first place by leading Communists.

Dr. Scauman. That I did not know.

‘Mr. StarNes. The committee is officially in possession of information
about all these organizations, Dr. Schuman, because we have had before
us Mr. Browder, and others, and the founders of the Communist Party
in the United Stdtes—all of them. We have had before us national
officials of these various organizations, thie people who were responsi-
ble in the very beginning for their being set up and who knew their
real purposes and thieir real objectives, and they were resolved to catch
the innocent, the unaware, the unsuspecting, the liberal, or whatever
term that a man wants to use in describing himself who has certain
objectives that he would like to obtain for himself or for his country,
and they took advantage of the situation.

As Mr. Mason has said, it is not the conclusion of the committee alone
or as a result of Dr. Matthews’ personal work, but over a period of
years the committee has heard from the lips of the founders of the
American Communist Party these stories. Regardless of what the
uninitiated or the uninformed or the misinformed might have been
led to have said in public print or in a forum or elsewhere about the
work of the committee in that connection, we have heard the real pur-
poses and objectives from the people who set up the organization.

The only reason we are accepting these conclusions is that we think
we should have the benefit of this work made available to us. It is
saving counsel and the committee members much time and effort in
not having to do the work that the Attorney General has done and
this committee has done to determine whether an organization is a
Communist front today. Some of these witnesses are in prison, and
some would not be found if they testified. We would have to go
through that again.

The findings of this committee accept those works with the same
im&licit confidence that you accept Dr. Lasswell’s.

r. MarraEws. Who Ssolicited you to become a member for the
American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born on this occasion ?
- Dr. ScuuMman. I do not recall, Dr. Matthews, but if I saw the list I
might be able to indicate whether it was any of the people on that
letterhead.

(Dr. Matthews handed Dr. Schuman a document.)

Dr. Scuuman. If I am not mistaken, it was Mr. Louis Adamic.
Let me run down the list. It is a very long list of very diverse people.
I believe it was Mr, Louis Adamic who asked me for my signature.. I
would have to check my correspondence.

273363—43—vol. T——10
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Mr. MarraeEws. Congressman, I am sure you will recall that when
the fourth annual conference of this American Committee for Pro-
tection of Foreign Born, met here in Washington in March of 1940
there was a good deal of publicity in the papers due ta the fact that a
violent explosion occurred at the conference. One of the speakers
inadvertently referred in a condemning manner to the Soviet Russia
invasion of Finland, whereupon something approximating a riot
ensued and almost broke up the meeting. That was in the Washington
papers at the time. You may recall that,

I would like to know if Dr. Schuman has seen any reports of that
meeting and if he ever was aware of the fact that such an explosion
did occur.

Dr. Scroman. I think I recall reading something about it in the
press. I got no further report of it than that.

Mr. MartrEws. Were you interested to find out whether or not the
organization which you were sponsoring took the position which it
ostensibly took at that meeting by booing the speaker- who criticized
the Soviet Union?

Dr. Scauman. Ishould have been interested, no doubt. Of course, I
took exactly the position that the speaker did, and had I been there and
had I spoken, I would have been booed, too.

Mr. StarNes. The committee has oﬁ‘icmlly found that this particu-
lar organization is a Communist front organization.

Mr. MarraEWS. That is correct.

Have you known Louis Adamic for a number of years, Dr. Schuman ?

Dr. Scauman. I have followed his writing for a number of years.
T cannot say that I know him well personally. I have had only casual
meetings with him, but T respected his writings, I respected his intel-
Jectual 1nbegr1ty, I respecbed what seemed to me at least his honest and
sincere liberal interest in foreign-born groups in the United States,
:and I should be reluctant to think either that he had been taken in
by Communists or that he had been instrumental in taking me in.

Mr. Marraews. Do you recall whether or not he solicited you by
word of mouth or by letter?

Dr. Scauman. 1 believe by letter, but I am not certain.

Mr. Marrrews. You do not recall whether you still have posses-
sion of such a letter or not?

Dr. Scauman. I should have to look in my files. I do not remember.

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, I offer the letter on the letterhead
-of the American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born announc-
ing the fourth annual conference to be held in Washington, D. C,,
March 2 and 3, 1940, as an exhibit.

Mr. StarNgs. It may be received in the record as such.
(Letter of American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born
was marked “Exhibit 13.”)

Mr. Marriews. Now, Mr. Chairman, if you wish to afford the wit-
ness an opportunity to make a further statement, I have concluded

Mr. Starnes. You have concluded your questlomng?

Mr. MarrHEWS. Yes.

Mr. Starnes. Dr. Schuman, is there any further statement you care
to make to the committee with reference to your association with these
~various organizations to date? Beyond that we do not care. All we
are interested in is whether or not you had been publicly associated

'



UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES 3145

with these groups. It is your admission that you did. You have
ssought to explain why you were so associated.

Is there anything further you would like to add in explanation of
your association and affiliation with these various front organizations
and with known Communists in this country, together with your
edorsement of at least one'candidate for public office ?

Dr. Scauman. Mr, Chairman, I should like at this time, if T may, to
submit as part of the record the pamphlet which I referred to earlier,
which coutains excerpts from reviews of my various books. I do this
because there is a list here—a partial list, at least—of my various
publications, all of which have been widely reviewed.

There has been no allegation made here during the hearings that
any of my writings have indicated sympathy for communism or a
Communist viewpoint. Dr. Matthews has called attention to several
articles which have been published in Soviet Russia Today, but he
did not say, nor, I believe, would he now say, that those articles indi-
cate sympathy with communismi or efficacy of communism or any-
thing like it.

The only one of my published books that has been referred to here
was the one of my dissertation, American Policy Toward Russia, and.
it has not been contended that even that was written from a Communist
point of view or in any way advocated communism. It is merely to be
noted that it advocated American recognition of Soviet Russia and
that it was published by a publishing house which has been identified’

. us a Communist publishing house.

My subsequent books are numerous. They are weighty. They
are documented. They have been received with considerable interest
and enthusiasm by a fairly wide public. No one has seriously alleged
that in any of these writings I have advocated communism or taken
a position sympathetic with communism in this country.

I mention that and I include this in the record by way of presenting
what I hope will be regarded as a somewhat better balanced picture
of my intellectual and literary activities.

Mr. StarNEs. That pamphlet may be received as an exhibit.
(”f)’amphlet of Dr. Schuman’s writings was marked “Exhibit
14. ‘

Dr. Scuuman. If T may be permitted to do so, I should like to read
into the record a letter dated September 15, 1942, to Dr. Watson, of
my agency, from a gentleman that Dr. Matthews and I seem to be
agreed upon is an authority about a good many of these questions,
namely, Dr. Harold Lasswell, and also a letter on the same subject
from Mr. Beardsley Ruml. 4

Do I have your permission to read these?

Mr. StarNEeS. You may have them listed as an exhibit. The com-
mittee will read them. Do you care to have them read here, or do
you want them attached ? ‘

Dr. Scuuman. I do not know whether duplicates are available.
It will take but a minute. This letter is dated September 15, 1942,
from Dr. Lasswell to Dr. Watson:

I understand that you are recommending Dr. Frederick L. Schuman for the
consideration of the commission.

I have known Dr. Schuman since he was an undergraduate at the University
of Chieago many. years ago. I was acquainted with him.also during.his graduate
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work, and was later for many years his colleague in the department of political
science at the University of Chicago.

Dr. Schuman has established himself as one of the most vigorous young
scholars in the field of political science in the United States. He has demon-
strated extraordinary capacity to master great bodies of material and to weld
it into systematic and vivid shape. His numerous publications have not only
been welcomed in scholarly circles but have won for him a substantial following
among the opinion-makers of America, especially in the field of foreign policy.

There is no question of Dr. Schuman’s thorough loyalty to the ideals of our
country. He is a man of the highest personal integrity and is in every way an
outstanding citizen and specialist.

I think you would be very fortunate to secure the assistance of Dr. Schuman
in the extremely important and delicate work that you have in hand.

Sincerely yours,
HAROLD D. LASSWELL,

The much shorter letter from Mr. Beardsley Ruml is also to Mr.
Goodwin Watson, under date of September 11, 1942, and reads:

DEAaR MR. WATSON : Dr. Frederick L. Schuman was at the University of Chicago
when I was dean of the division of social sciences. .

I have no hesitancy in commending him from the standpoint of loyalty, judg-
ment, and trustworthiness. In fact, as a person to do a penetrating job of
analysis, I can think of no one who would be Dr. Schumar’s equal.

Very sincerely yours, .
BEARDSLEY RUML.

I should like, by way of summation, if I may, to suggest that the
evidence which has here been presented leaves no doubt whatever,
nor did I have any idea to cast out upon the matter, that I have at
various times identified myself with or affiliated myself with or spoken
before various Communist front organizations. "

The chairman made reference earlier to his conclusion that among

intellectuals and literary people there seemed to be a considerable
interest in state socialism and that this interest perhaps helped to ex-
plain the disposition of certain intellectuals to collaborate with Com-
munist front organizations. I should simply like to say on that point
that T have never advocated state socialism. I have never been a
Socialist. I have taken issue with the whole state Socialist philosophy
in my published writings repeatedly, and my motive for collaborating
with these organizations had to do entirely with the international scene,
with the growing crisis in world politics, with my conviction that not
only must America, Britain, China, France, and Russia act together
against the menace of Fascist aggression, but with my conviction that
inside the United States all the groups that were opposed to Fascist
aggression and in favor of international collaboration against it were
worthy of support.
. I may have been mistaken in my judgment in that matter. It may
have been an error on my part to give my sponsorship or support to
such organizations, but I would repeat that my motive in so doing
had nothing to do with sympathy with state socialism and certainly
nothing to do with sympathy with communism.

My lecture and my public writings for more than a decade present a
perfectly consistent picture of my outlook with regard to political and
social philosophy and my outlook with regard to international affairs.
I take a certain pride in the circumstance that I foresaw earlier, and
a good many other people did, the danger of Japanese imperialism, the
danger of Italian fascism, the danger of German national socialism
that I began advocating international opposition to these movements
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at a fairly early period and that I participated in various kinds of
organizations and spoke before various kinds of groups and sponsored
various kinds of groups, including Communist front groups, with that
purpose in mind.

It the members of the committee wish to conclude from the ev 1dence
that my activities in this regard, in spite of my present statement,
demonstrate that I am a Communist or that T am sympathetic with
communism or have ever been sympathetic with communism in its
domestic program, that, of course, is a liberty which the members of
the committee have at their disposal. I can only rest my case on the -
general statement of my orientation which I tried to give you. Thank
you very much.

Mr. Marraews. Mr. Chairman, T would not want the witness to
leave under any misapprehension concerning the question of the
articles which have been introduced into evidence. I did not read
these articles into the record because they are lengthy. I did offer
them as exhibits on the theory that they would speak for themselves
as to Dr. Schuman’s political views. Since he has raised the question
and has assumed that nothing was to be implied as to their pro-
Communist content, I think I ought to state that it is my view of the
articles that their orientation pohtlcally is decidedly pro-Communist.

Dr. Scuuman. Dr. Matthews, with your indulgence, I would like
to permit a judgment on that questlon to be passed by the members
of the committee.

Mr. Marraews. Well, the articles are in evidence and for that
purpose.

Dr. Souuman. May I ask that the articles be evaluated in connec-
tion with the excerpts from my other pubhshed wrltlngs which T sub-
mitted this morning?

Mr. Starnes. We will have all of them before us ‘lnd we will under-
take to pass on them! Whatever judgment the committee will pass
on them you may rest assured will be in the light of all the circum-
stances, and the circumstances which you have explained and the docu-
ments which you have introduced or invited to our attention will
receive the same consideration.

If there is nothing further, the committee stands adjourned until
10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

Dr. Scuuman. Does this conclude my testimony?

Mr. StarNes, Yes.

EXHIBIT 1
[Daily Worker, September 14, 1932, p. 1]

WRITERS IN SUPPORT OF COMMUNISTS—BIGGEST NAMES IN ART, LITERATURE, AND
EpucaTIoN—ScORE Boss PARTIES—PLEDGE SUPPORT To FOSTER AND FORD

NEW YORK.—A group of educators, writers, architects and artists issued a
call today for the formation of committees throughout the country in “support
in the national elections of the Communist Party and its candidates, Wm. Z.
Foster and James W. Ford.” The call signed by the group including Lincoln
© Steffens, Winifred L. Chappell, Executive Secretary, Methodist Federation for
Social Service; Prof. Newton Arvin, Smith College; Sidney Howard, author of
“They Knew What They Wanted.” Pulitzer Prize winner; Prof. Frederick L.
Schuman, University of Chicago; Bruce Crawford, editor, Crawford’'s Weekly,
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Norton, Va.; Sherwood Anderson, John Dos Passos, Theodore Dreiser, novelists;
Adolf Dehn, Alfred Frueh, artists, and Maxwell Hyde, architect, stated, ‘“that
the only effective way to protest against the chaos, the appalling wastefulness,
2nd the indescribable misery inherent in the present economic systém is to vote:
for the Communist candidates.”

The statement in full reads:

“We are convinced that both the Republican and Democratic Parties represent
the interests of the moneyed classes, that is, of the big manufacturers, capitalists,.

-and bankers, and not the interests of the people at large; that there is no way

out of the crisis threugh either of them. Both parties are hopelessly corrupt,
and both will try to save the profits of the rich at the expense of the rest’of the
population.

The socialists aim, in theory, to abolish the present system, but are .doing
nothing to organize a labor movement by which this may be accomplished. They
have no convincing plan. And the example of the British and German socialists:
is far from reassuring. In Great Britain and Germany, the socialists went to
the side of the rich as soon as the capitalists state seemed in dauger.

VOTE COMMUNIST

“We believe that the only effective way to protest against the chaos. the ap-
palling wastefulness, and the indescribable misery inherent-in the present eco-
nomic system is to vote for the Communist candidates.

“The Communist Party alone is working to educate and organize the classes
dispossessed by the present system, so as to make them an efficient instrument
for establishing a new society based on equal opportunity to work, equable dis-
tribution of income, and ownership by the people of the national resources.

FORM COMMITTEES

“We therefore pledge our support in the national elections to the Communist
Party and its candidates, Wm. Z. Foster and James W. Ford and call upon all
educators, writers, engineers, social workers, artists, architects and intellectuals
in general to join us in this move and form Foster and Ford Committees through-
out the country.”

(Signed) : :

Sherwopd Anderson, Newton Arvin, Emjo Basshe, Slater Brown,
Etskine Caldwell, Robert Cantwell, Winifred L. Chapell, Lester
Cohen, Louis Colman, Lewis Corey, Henry Cowell, Malcom Cowley,
Bruce Crawford, H. W. I. Dana, Adolph Dehn, Alfred, Frueh,
Miriam Allen De Ford, Howard N. Doughty, Jr., John Dos Passos,
Theodore Dreiser, Waldo Frank, Murray Godwin, Horace Gregory,
Louis Grudin, John Herrmann, Granville Hicks, Sidney Hook, Sid-
ney Howard, Langston Hughes, Maxwell Hyde, Orrick Johns, .
Matthew Josephson, Alfred Kreymborg, Louis Lozowick, Grace
Lumpkin, Felix Morrow, Samue! Ornitz, James Rorty, Isidor
Schneider, Edwin Seaver, Frederick L. Schuman, Norman Simp-
son, Lincoln Steffens, Charles R. Walker, Edmund Wilson, Ella
May Winter, Robert Whitaker.

EXHIBIT 2
CULTURE AND THE CRISIS

An Open Letter to the Writers—Artists—Teachers—Physicians—Engineers—
Scientists-—and Other Professional Workers of America

LEAGUE OF PROFESSIONAL GROUPS FOR FOSTER AND FORD

PREFACE

We of this generation stand midway between two eras. When we look back-
ward, we see our American past like a great tidal wave that is now receding,
but that was magnificent indeed in the sweep of its socially purposeless power,
When we look ahead, we see something new and strange, undreamed of in the
American philosophy. What we see ahead is the threat of cultural dissolution.
The great wave piled up too much wreckage—of nature, of obsolete social pat-
terns and institutions, of human blood and nerve.
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We who write this, listed among the so-called “intellectuals” of our generation,
people trained, at least, to think for ourselves and hence, to a degree for our
time and our people—we have no faintest desire to exaggerate either our talents
or our influence. Yet on the other hand, we are not humble, especially with
respect to the power #hat measures itself in dollar signs and ciphers, the thought
that is not thought, but merely the stereotype of habit, the action that is not
will, not choice, but the reflex of fear. Why should we as a class be humble?
Practically everything that is orderly and sane and useful in America was made
by two classes of Americans; our class, the class of brain workers, and the
“lower classes”, the muscle workers. Very well, we strike hands with our true
comrades. We claim our own and we reject the disorder, the lunacy spawned
by grabbers, advertisers, traders, speculators, salesmen, the much-adulated,
immensely stupld and irresponsible “business men”. We claim the right to live
and to function. It is our business to think and we shall not permit business
men to teach us our business. It is also, in the end, our business to act.

We have acted. As responsible intellectual workers we have aligned ourselves
with the frankly revolutionary Communist Party, the party of the workers. In
this letter, we speak to you of our own class—to the writers, artists, scientists,
teachers, engineers, to all honest professional workers—telling you as best we
can why we have made this decision and why we think that you too should sup-
port the Communist Party in the political campaign now under way.

AN OPEN LETTER TO THE INTELLECTUAL WORKERS OF AMERICA.

There 13 only one issue in the present election. Call it hard times, unemploy-
ment, the farm problem, the world crisis, or call it simply hunger—whatever
name we use, the issue is the same. What do the major political parties pro-
pose to do about it?

The Republicans propose, in effect, to do nothing whatever. Twelve to fifteen
million men and women have lost their jobs; twenty-five to thirty-five million
people will go hungry this winter; nobody krows the exact figures. The Re-
publican Party, three years after the crash, does not even promise to take a
census of our misery. The best its candidate can offer is a pledge to continue
the policies which are depriving these millions of work, food and shelter.

Somebody must pay the cost of the depression: will it be the rich or the poor,
the capitalists or the workers and farmers? In the battle now raging between
them, the Republican administration has taken the side of the rich, To banks,
railroads and industrial corporations, it has offered government loans, millions,.
billions, anything to keep them from going bankrupt. To the Rockefellers and
Mellons it has offered a pledge to keep their taxes down—by discharging govern-
ment employees and refusing government help to the unemployed. It offers
nothing to the poor except higher taxes, lower wages and the chance to share
their misery. If they ask for more, it gives them bayonets and tear-gas.

The Democrats, in the present election, have tried to appeal to both sides.
Their candidate has promised as much as he safely could to as many people as
he thought were influential. He has promised progressivism to progressives
and conservatism to conservatives. He has promised to lower the price of elec-
tric power without lowering the inflated value of power company stock. He
has promised more and less regulation of the railroads. He has promised to
lower the protective tariff and at the same time make it more protective. He
has promised higher prices to the farmers by means of a measure which cannot
be put into effect until hundreds of thousands of farms have been sold for taxes
and mortgages. He has promised beer to industrial workers, if they have the
meorey to buy it. On the one real issue he promises nothing.

1f Roosevelt is elected—and Wall Street expects him to win—there will be
changes here and there in the machine of government. The leaks in the boiler
will be stuffed with cotton waste, the broken bolts mended with hay wire. A
different gang of  engineers will run the machine for the profit of the same
owners, .

The causes of the crisis will be untouched. The results of the crisis—hunger,
low wages, unemployment—will still be with us. If there is a temporary return
to a limited degree of prosperity, it can only be suceeeded by another crisis.
The United States under capitalism is like a house that is rotting away; the
roof leaks, the sills and rafters are crumbling. ‘The Democrats want to paint
it pink. The Republicans don't want to paint it; instead they want to raise the
rent.
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THE NATURE OF THE CRIBIS

The economic crisis of. 1929-1932 has been likened to a world war. There is
"indeed little to choose between the one and the other; both display the saine
barbarities, destructions, dislocations of human masses.

Like the imperialist war of 1914-18 the economic disaster was long overdue.
It sprang from the same deep-rooted causes; the instability, the disorder chrunic
in capitalist society, ruled alternately by greed and fear, by the desire to expand,
at enormous profit, or to protect itself at enormous loss; to speculate and exploit.
The crisis, too, came as the sequel to a period of uncontrolled expaunding, profit-
making and competing. And as the peace which followed the war was stamped
with the passions of the warring forces, nourishing all the germs of new wars,
so the attempted solution or peace after the crisis is conceived in the limitatious,
the hypocrisies and exploitations of those same elements which produces world-
wide economic catastrophe; it would furnish the setting only for new disasters.

This crisis in itg characteristic aspects is similar to previous depressions, a
recurrent and inescapable feature of capitalist society, although this one is more
catastrophic than its predecessors. The causes are rooted in the economics of
capitalist production. The “prosperity” which comes after depression generates
its own collapse. Real wages rose somewhat in 1922-23, but were thereafter
comparatively stationary, limiting mass purchasing power, while the farmers”
income was disastrously reduced by the agricultural crisis. Corporate profits,
on the contrary, rose enormously. There was a 1009 rise in the concentration
of income, stimulating unnecessary investment and speculation. Capital flowed
into old and new industries; and while this helped prosperity by increasing the
production of capital goods, it ultimately undermined prosperity itself. Excess
plant capacity multiplied and aggravated competition (the “new” competition).
Speculation broke loose on an unprecedented scale, capitalizing the labor of our
people. Underlying these developments was the increase of 1,500.000 in unem-
ploved workers due to the accelerated introduction of technological improve-
ments and labor-saving devices. Investors, bankers, producers, speculators—
a,ll were dominated merely by the urge for larger and Ilarger profits. There
was no ordered economic plan, no social direction of industry, only the exploita-
tion which is the characteristic of capitalist production. Inevitably the precarious
equilibrium which is capitalist prosperity was upset.

But this crisis is characterized by other than the usual cyclical features. In
the past, depressions were followed by posperity on a larger scale, because of
undeveloped forces within capitalism—the expansion of home and foreign mar-
kets and the growth of new industries. In the United States the uudeveloped
lands out west were an additional stimulus to expansion. But these lands are
no more. there are no new industries in sight, home markets are saturated, and
the competition for foreign markets is enormously aggravated. The decline of
capitalism, which has tormented Europe since the World War, is now also an
American phenomenon. American capitalism has ‘plunged into imperialism,
and imperialism marks the decay and decline of capitalism. This decay and
decline ig primary cause of the unprecedented severity and duration of the
depression, and it projects the prospects of successively more violent cyclical
collapses. The nature of this crisis (which is world-wide) is characterized
by the fact that it occurs in the midst of the break-down of capitalist society.

THE LOGIC OF CAPITALISM

The value of the debacle of 1929. to all thinking persons, must have been
that it revealed, as in a lightning-flash, the fatal character of the nost-war
society. The equilibrium of this society was false; its rotten foundations
had been changed in no way. Outside of Soviet Russia, nearly all human
services were still administered through the profit-seeking of capitalists. From
this condition arose the contradictions, the frands and imbecilities which became
so apparent after the coming of depression.

Our industrialists and bankers, for all their patriotic promises to continue
the New Era. to maintain “high wages” (which had been practically stationary
from 1923 to 1929), began at once a work of ruthless deflation. They discharged
labor, lowered wages, speeded up operations. It was a vast work of hoarding
which they had begun, a hoarding of which they accused the masses of people.
With one hand they opened charity “drives” or conducted “block-aid” campaigns,
but with the other they hoarded. And the left hand could not withstand the

'
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destructive labors of the right hand. The workers and professionals have been
forced to pay for relief of the unemployed.

The prosperity spree of bankers had over-capitalized our industries, added
productive power beyond people’s buying capacity to already over-extended
enterprises. To save the banks, the government revenues were to be raised
by means of taxation, further reducing the national buying power. Thus, capital,
after years of profiteering and speculation, exacted prodigal doles for itself
while opposing the “dole” (unemployment insurance) for the workers and otlier
forms of adequate relief for professionals, workers and farmers.

To a dispassionate scrutiny the statesmanship of thée depression, in govern-
ment and big business, seems like the random movements of lunacy; yet such
a course as we have watched, such reasoning as we have been able to distinguish,
represents the “logic” of capitalism.

SERFS AND VAGABONDS

After 3 years the flag is still at half mast, the econotnic activities of the country
are at a rate of approximately 50 per cent of capacity. Our heavy industries are
aimost motionless; the giant steel plants, the magnificent motor factories, such
as those of Ford, are shut down in great part. Our means of production, efficient
enough to sustain all of us in comfort, function at half-pressure or rust away.
‘Whole regions seem devastated as if by a plague or a war; whole industries on
which millions depend seem permanently blighted. Thus the fdrmmg population,
the largest and most conservative sectien of the country, has been driven to
violence, after deepening poverty of many years standing. They have tdo much
food to sell in a country whose masses are hungry. Though their produce is
fearfully needed, it may not be sold save at terms which drive them from the
land. In addition to 12,000,000 or 15,000,000 unemployed workers, other millions
are employed only part time. One of thg most tragic aspects of the capitalistic-
made depression are the 300,000 children who, according to government reports,
are completely homeless, wandering to and fro.

At a given day in 1931 the heads of several great industrial corporations, such
as the United States Steel, the General Motors, the Standard Oil, in concert
announced universal wage-cuts for all their workers, of 10 to 20 per cent. (Soon
afterward the railroads and manv other industries followed their example.)
By this command most of the 40,000,000 workers in this country had their earn-
ings and their standard of living deeply altered. And we saw at once what op-
pressive power a few men exercised: and how the mass of workers, largely un-
organizad—the conservative lahor unions dare not strike back at any rate—
were literally returned to serfdom. TUnable to control their own destiny they -
beeame simply the army of slave-labor which capital requires.

But a great part of the army of workers were totally deprived, by the same
command, of the means of living. Some of them grouped as army veterans or
starving miiners participated in mass uprisings or hunger riots, Many of them
began to wander about hopelessly, on freight-cars or cast-off automobiles.

“Hooverville”, the new No Man’s Land of tin and paper covered shanties,
located along the fringes of civilization, by the freight yards or ports of cities,
now became the transitory gathering place of the unemploved. “Hooverville”,
monument to the depressien, is incredible: yet, in the long run, given our pres-
ent conditions and philosophy, “Hooverville” must grow larger. The future, more
and more, is bound. up with “Hooverville” as new classes of the population
steadily fall under the system of depression.

THE PROFESSIONALS SUFFER TOCO

The brain workers who give technical or education services are not spared
from misfortune. As an illuminating instance of the experience of the middle
class, we need only look at the political-financial chaos which has come to such
an urban center as Chicago. Here, the school teachers had, un to recently,.
received only five months pay out of the previous thirteen months. Two thousand
of them had lost their savings in bank failures. Yet at one moment the city gov-
ernment undertook to sell for tax defaults the houses of its employees, unable
to pay their taxes, because of the city’s own default in wages!

In New York City alone there are about 8.000 unemployed teachers. The
American Association of University Professors has revealed that a Nation-wide
drive of wage-cuts and lay-offs is on. By closing classes for adults, cutting the
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school year and doubling the size of classes, the rulers of the educaticnal system
throw increasing numbers of teachers out of work. In one New Jersey town,
more than 100 white-collar workers have turned to ditch-digging, competing with
underpaid workers for their jobs. Dean Williamson, of the Columbia University
School of Library Service has declared that students must be barred since there
are already “too many” librarians. Last June, the New York City school system
had to eliminate 85 per cent of its architects, engineers, and draftsmen. THe
New York City Chemists Club reports large numbers of trained chemists out of
work. The head of the Medical Society of New York State, reports that doctorg
have taken to taxi driving and similar jobs to keep alive. The Dental Association
reports that its members average 25 percent of their incomes of 3 years ago. An
engineering school opened free graduate courses for unemployed alumni. 'The
Journalism College dean reports that there are as many students as jobs, and
the jobs are already filled to overflowing. Theatres close while actors and play-
wrights starve. Musicians suffer not only from the crisis but permanently from
technological unemployment through the development of radio, talking-movies
and the like. Artists find no market for their wares. Writers find no pub-
lishers, or much accept miserable terms, and then can count upon only a most
limited sale of books. Even those business posts which require some technical
training have become scarce. The personnel managers of the great trusts no
longer comb the colleges for bright seniors whom they will set on on a royal road
to riches. Department stores have their pick of Ph. D.’s at $12 a week. Anxious
employers seek to stem the flood of trained applicants for jobs. Professor F. W.
Taussig and C. S. Joslyn, of Harvard, have shown that business leadership is in

- the hands of a caste, selected by birth and connections, and Professor A. B.

- Crawford and S. N. Clement, of Yale, have armed employers with a plan to
further bar the way to jobs by instituting an “interneship” for business. And
down at the bottom, scores of thousands of students struggle through college
barely able to keep alive, since adults have taken away their part-time jobs, and
wonder what they will do when they graduate. All this unemployment and mis-
ery, all this training and talent thrown away, not because there are too many
doctors, teachers, artists, writers, and the like, but despite the fact that this
country has never yet been able to provide its population with a sufficiently large
body of trained intellectuals and professionals to satisfy its cultural needs.
This cultural crisis of course grows directly out of the economic crisis.

TOMORROW’S CRISIS

Turn whichever way we will, we cannot escape from the conclusion that the
crisis is being managed by those who produced the crisis. They would “deflate”
labor and agriculture; but they would preserve the inflation of their own capital
by looting the government treasury at the cost of the people at large. To in-
crease the rate of business activity, they seek directly to expand credit, through
the central banking system, so that speculation may increase—the same specula-
tion and heedless profiteering which contributed enormously to the present crisis.
But the excesses of such a movement will inevitably generate a new depression.
Will it be like this one? Smaller or greater? Greater, one is forced to assume,
in the long run. '

The technologists of capital have not been sleeping during these lean years.
They introduce daily new means of mechanization which dispense still further
with labor. A new business revival, if it is at all possible, must be bronght about
in the presence of a larger standing army of paupers than before. The sharing
of work, in the form of part-time employment, will be organized so that poverty
may be general. Thus the historic cycle continues; the pressure of surplus popu-
lations laboring at a subsistence level increases. But this condition may be
relieved at almost any moment by a favorite expedient: the adventure of imperi-
alist war.

THE REPUBLICAN PARTY

Before and throughout this crisis, the Republican Party has controlled fthe
Federal Government. It has not only been unable to create or maintain “pros-
perity,” but has been interested solely in protecting privileged groups by shifting
burdens to workers, farmers and professionals.

President Hoover has attacked proposals of government unemployment relief
as proposals for “doles”. He has set up a charity organization which, when not
aiding in fighting strikers and radicalism, leads a nationwide effort to extract
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‘pennies from the hungry so as to feed crumbs to the starving. To farmers,
Republican relief through the Farm Board has meant decreased prices for prod-
ucts on which speculators later reap high profits, while through the Farm Loan
Banks it has meant an increase in farmers’ debts and a bumper crop of mortgage
foreclosures. The “twelve Des Moines points” are merely warmed over dishes
empty of nourishment for the poor farmer. The latter can get no better help
from the administration than the cynical advice that, since he cannot sell his
.crops, he burn one-third of them. The Administration “relieves” professioral
groups by inviting them to compete for manual labor jobs, alrecady insufficient for
the population, at starvation wages.

All the Administration’s financial “relief” measures have been devised by finan-
ciers for relief of financiers, and. financiers have carried them out. For twelve
years, a group of millionaires ornamented every Republican cabinet. Of the
. twelve members of the Young Committee set up by the Federal Reserve Bank to
control credit, eleven were identified with the House of Morgan ; most Reconstruc-
tion Finance Corporation directors belong to the financial oligarchy. Republican
tax policy lhas protected high, and squeezed low income groups, partly by refusing
to make the rich pay higher income taxes and by sales and other direct taxes
‘bearing most heavily on the poorest elements of the population. Public works,
which might temporarily somewhat mitigate unemployment—as Hoover stated
‘when he was a Cabinet officer—have been cut.

Unwilling or unable to relieve the mass of the population, the Administration
turns to magic. To a nation plunged into crisis by individualist economy, it
prescribed “rugged individualism”. Almost daily it announces the “return of
prosperity.” It floods us with slogans (“Business IS Better”, “Keep Smiling”,
ete.) “to induce prosperity by psychological action”. Hating a hair of a dog that
bit him and mumbling incantations are, perhaps, creditable performarces in a
Jungle savage ; their practice by the Administration disqualifies it as a responsible
element in modern civilization. In short, Republican economics maintains all
prerogatives of financial and industrial interests by shifting the costs of the crisis
onto those least able to bear them.

HOOVER'S FORFIGN POLICY

Republicans have abandoned the 1920 pretense of forbidding the tides of inter-
national affairs from washing our shores. They now argue that the crisis began
abroad, as though their Government had not played a major role in world. eco-
nomic and political affairs, as though Republican Presidents had not sent repre-
sentatives to every important international congress, and had not employed armed
forces to carry out their foreign policy. What has this pohcy been ?

The Government has continued 1mper1ahst aggressmn in Latin America, sup-
ported the bloody rule of Machado in Cuba and Gomez in Venezuela, and refused
independence to the Filipinos. It has blocked the Chinese road to freedom from
foreign domination, helped crush the German masses with war debts, and through
financial pressure, taken the initiative in setting up the MacDonald-Tory reaction
in Great Britain. It has introduced reactionary immigration laws and, while
denouncing other countries for raising tariffs, has utilized tariffs in a sweeping
commercial war. While dealing in comity with Italy, Hungary and other Fascist-
ruled lands, as well as with the Junker von Papen, perpetrator of crimes against
the workers and peasants; it has obstructed Socialist construction in the Soviet
Union, denying recognition to and participating in a crusade of slander against
the Soviets. In general, it has helped perpetuate the system built upon the
Versailles Treaty, the oppression of colonial countries, the isloation of the Soviet
Union, and the alternation of agreements to loot, and wars for loot, among
imperialist powers.

The culmination of this policy is preparation for war. The Administration
talks disarmament while expending huge sums on new chemical and bacteriologi-
cal poisons aird war machines. A few weeks ago, Hoover’s army air chief
demanded increased armament for war against Japan. Espionage goes forward
in Japan, the Soviet Union and eleswhere. A skeleton structure for military
and industrial mobilization is ready. The Administration has assembled timber
enough for a conflagration more horrible than that of 1914-18.

TEAR GAS AND BAYONETS

For three 'year's the growth and protest among our population has been steady
and strong. Mr. Hoover’s disastrous attenipts at healing by faith and statistical
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falsification have latterly been abandoned for more realistic measures. The
administration’s final answer to the bonus marchers was not relief but tear gas
and bayonets. Both before and after Mr. Hoover provided this instructive
example, local and state authorities have given a situilar answer to striking work-
men and the starving unemployed. Increasingly official violence is employed to
break strikes, destroy unions, scatter political opposition, and gag professional
groups competent to formulate criticism. ‘T'he Republican Party, the party of
Lincoln has of course utterly failed to oppose Jim-Crowisin and Negro peonage in
the South and hence bears its share of responsibility for recent outbursts ot mob
violence against Negroes, such as the Scottsboro case. The administration has,
on the fiiusiest pretense deported foreign-born workers to foreign countries where
Jjail or the axe awaited them. It has sanctioned the Dies Bill to revive the heresy-

hunts of A. Mitehell Palmer. Its Department of police has scattered its agents
provocateurs among all militant groups that oppose its policies,

THE OFFICIAL ENEMIES OF CULTURE

We who share in the task of crystalizing, disseminating and perpetuating Amer-
ican culture are deeply concerned about the effect of the Republican Adwministra-
tion on our culture. What has it been?

All the way tfrom Ballinger to Sam Koenig and James J. Davis, through Harding,
Newberry, Fall, Daugherty, Forbes, Hays, Stephenson, the Ohio Gang and the
Little Green House on ‘K Street, Republican leaders and organizations have
wallowed in speculation, embezzlement, graft and bribery. The Republican
standard-bearers, Coolidge and Hoover, sat quietly in a Cabinet which syste-
matically looted “public’ property. A stench still rises in Washington and
elsewhere from many a half-revealed swamp of corruption. The marriage of
highly placed speculators with a vicious underworld of bootleggers and bandits
has brought forth a degenerate spawn that rcts the fibre of our culture, and
stultifies large sections of our people.

The establishinent of political censorship has led to cultural censorship. By its
control over radio broadcasting, newspaper and magazine mailing privileges, and
subsidies for educational institutions, the Administration has fostered reactionary
propaganda and destroyed free speech and thought. It has called upon scientists
in government services to stultify themselves by manufacturing lies in support of
Adniinistration propaganda. Pressed for money, it has not préferred to increase
taxes on great wealth or cut high official salaries and military expenditures, but
rather to cut sums destined for cultural activities. As though such actions were
not enough, Hcover refuses in a bullying manner to receive or converse with a
delegation of leading American writers; Secretary of Labor Doak persecutes for-
eign students; Secretary of the Interior Wilbur jubilates because the crisis has
hobbled organized child care and training. In a hundred ways the Administra-
tion has shown that from top to bottom it is indifferent to the fate of our culture,
contemptuous of its protagonists, and prepared at every moment to degrade it or
stamp it out rather than sacrifice the slightest political advantage.

In short, the Republican Party, devoted to the interests of a ruling ohgauhv of
bankers and industrialists, is an enemy of the masses of our people, of workers,
farmers and professional groups, and the organizer 6f their materlal and cultural
poverty and decay.

THE DEMOCRATIC PARTY

Are there any real differences between the parties? Certainly there is a differ-
ence of language. Franklin D. Roosevelt purveys a mixtum compositum of
Populist leavings, “cheap money” quackery, municipal-ownership platitudes, pious
welfarism, and stale dregs of econoniic liberalism, in a language sometimes heated
enough to invite the Republican charge that he and his party are “dangerously
radical”. An examination of the position and records of the Democratic Party
and its candidates reveals that this is an unjustified charge. The Republican
Party deals with the crisis by shifting its burdens to the masses of our people and
defending the prerogatives of financiers and industrialists. The Democratic
Party does not propose to do otherwise. For example, its program of nation-
alizing railroads is not one of benefiting the masses of thé people but a proposal
to purchase railroad stock at rates above the market value. It is as bold a plan
to use money squeezed from the whole pomuiation for relief ¢of the rich as Repub-
licans have ever conceived. The rest of Democratic econoniics, insofar as it is
corcrete at all, is of the same character.

On foreign questions there is no serions divergence from Republican policy.
Little is heard about the League of Nations, but there wonld be no gain for the



UN-AMERICAN PROPAGANDA ACTIVITIES 3155

mass of our people if a Democratic Administration sent official delegates to replace
Republican “unofficial observers” at League meetings : the cooperation or struggle
between American and other imperial interests would be the business of those
meetings just as before. As for problems centering in Latin America, China, Ger-
many, Italy, Japan and the Soviet Union, not a word comes from Democrats to
suggest that they sponsor a new policy. On the question of war, Democrats are
good Republicans, perhaps the most active naval expansionist being an important
Democratic Congressman.

On the question of civil rights there is no serious difference between the two
parties. Roosevelt, looking to the white rulers of the South for support, utters no
word of protest against even so flagrant an example of legal lynching as that
perpetrated by Democratic police, prosecutors and judges in Scottsboro, Alabama.
New York State troopers commanded by him as Governor join police under Repub-
lican command in the national campaign of terror against any protest from the
mass of the people.

The Democratic stand on prohibition is somewhat less vague than the Repub-
lican. What either would or could do in the matter is uncertain, for both are
divided between wets and drys. But what if the Democrats would modify and
the Republicans would not? Is this not a Hobson’s choice, between the vice bred
in the illicit liquor trade under Federal Republican rule and the old vice that
would return, bred by the alliance of urban Democrats and liquor interests?
Above all, it is essential to note that however the parties may differ on prohibi-
tion, the questlon is insignificant in a time of world crisis; beer will not solve
that crisis.

In the cultural field we find no significant difference between the two parties.
Moral decay is as much the blood and bone of the Democratic as of the Republican
Party. The oil of Teapot Dome smeared both, the division of political l1oot in New
York City is scrupulously bipartisan. Democratic state administrations have cen-
sored and suppressed cultural activities, fostered- reactionary propaganda by use
of public power, and poured out money on their own behalf and that of the interests
they serve while making ‘“economies” at the expense of educational and cultural
enterprises.

It cannot be overlooked that during these twelve years Democrats have domi-
nated many states, some continuously, and have for the past year controlled the
House of Congress. They haye always used their share of power like the Republi-
cans, and on many basic economic questions simply fell in line behind Hoover. The
personal records of the, Democratic candidates resemble those of the staunchest
Republicans. Roosevelt, a wealthy New Yorker, reached his present eminence
through political deals with Tammany Hall, whose good friend he remains in spite
of the dust kicked up at Albany. John Nance Garner, Texas banker, exploiter
of Negro and white poor farmers and workers, is a representative of one of the
most brutal traditions in American life,

ARE THERE TWO PARTIES OR ONLY ONB?

" No, the rock-ribbed Republican is not to be taken seriously when he calls the
Democrats radical. Such a conservative as Nicholas Murray Butler, such a care-
ful liberal as John Dewey, have repeatedly affirned that there is no difference
between the two parties. Indeed, when that corpdrate crook, Samuel Insull, filled
the war-chests of both ; when Hoover, seeking a conservative to head the Recon-
struction Finance Corporation, turns to an Ohio Democrat ; when New York City
political spoils are neatly divided between Republican Sam Hofstadter and the
Tammany Steuer family; when Republican Senators support a Democratic presi-
dential ticket without leaving their party, and vice versa—at such times one
wonders are there two parties here or only one?

In any case, there is little difference, and what there is, is verbal. Republican
pretense that it monopollzes the field of serving the great financial and industrial
interests of the country is unfounded. Frank Hague, Mayor of Jersey City
arid a member of the National Democratic Committee, is justified in proclaiming
as he did last month that despite Roosevelt’s campaign demagogy “the Demo-
cratic Party is the party for the interests.” Those great Democrats, Owen D. -
Young and John J. Raskob, heartily agree with Hague. It is the logical alter-
native of the Republican Party, Just as Tweedledum is the logical alternative
of Tweedledee—for the same job. It is the demagogic face of Republicanism,
and it too is the creature of the privileged few, the enemy of the material and

cultural well-being of the mass of our people, of industrial workers, farmers
and professionals.
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TOWARD A NEW SOCIETY

The spectacle of catastrophic economic collapse—the magnificent and recurrent
capitalistic spectacle of starvation in the midst of plenty—presents the issue of
social reorganization as the major issue in this campaign. The history of cap-
italism shows that crises and depressions are inevitable under the system of
production for profit, of money making, and that the development of capitalism
aggravates their violence. This depression, moreover, is no mere dip in the
business cycle; it is a manifestation of the general crisis and collapse of cap-
italism. Even capitalist economlsts admit that capitalism cannot survive “as is.”

Fundamental social reorgafnization must eliminate the basic causes of cyclical
fiuctuations and depressmns—productlon for profit, speculation, the anarchy of
production, the unequal distribution of income which creates a disparity between
productlon and consumption, the exploitation of the working class. Only Social-
ism can eliminate the exploitation and misery which prevail under capitalism.

Social ownership and management of the means of production and distribution
become the starting point of social reorganization, economic and cultural. In-
dustry ceases being a means of exploitation, of the accumulation of profits and
fortunes; it ceases being the master of life And becomes the server of life.
Socialist industry is planned ; deliberately, purposively, unhampered by predatory
capitalist interests—there can be meither the poverty which prevails under
capitalism even in the most prosperous times nor the catastrophe and aggravated
mass misery of depression. Industry becomes the creative technical problem
of calculating social needs and mobilizing and reorganizing the necessary labor,
machinery and raw materials.

THE PROFESSIONAL CLASSES WILL BE LIBERATED

Under Socialism science and technology are freed from their dependence upon
private profit; their scope and social application are emormously increased.
The professional workers, whom capitalism either exploits or forces to become
exploiters, are liberated to perform freely and creatively their particular craft
function—the engineer need consider only the efficiency of his work, the econo-
mist and statastician can purposively plan the organization, management and
social objectives of industry, the architect is released from profit and speculative
motives and may express his finest aspirations in buildings of social utility and
beauty, the physician becomes the unfettered organizer of social preventive
medicine, the teacher, writer, and artist fashion the creative ideology of a new
world and a new culture.

It is an ideal worth fighting for, and it is a practical and realizable ideal, as
is being proved in the Soviet Union. It would, moreover, be much easier to
build Socialism in the United States than in Russia because of the infinitely
higher development of our technology and our means of production and
distribution.

THREE FALSE ROADS OUT OF THE CRISIS

The great issue of fundamental social reorganization is completely ignored
by the two major parties. There are, however, three groups which recognize
and distort the issue—the Fascists, the liberal intellectuals and the Socialist
Party.

. FASCISM

American Fascism is still insignificant, although its potential threat is great.
But Fascism means social reaction and stagnation, not social reorganization,
Fascism is the final resort of capitalism desperately determined to preserve its
domination and prevent its own collapse.

It has been clearly demonstrated that Fascism means preservation of the
dictatorship of capital under new forms, the subjection of the workers and
crushing of the labor movement, the degradation of the professional groups. We
know from the experience in Italy and Germany that Fascism represents the
most reactionary national, imperialist and cultural ideals, and lets loose the
most barbarous prejudices and appetites. We know that in Italy under the
Fascist dictatorship there is economic stagnation and cultural decay, in contrast
with the new world and the new culture being created in the Soviet Union,
Fascism means the collapse of civilization, a- new Dark Ages. It is the death
rattle of decaying capitalism,
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ECONOMIC PLANNING

The liberal intellectuals also base their program upon decaying capitalism, which
they wish to revitalize by means of national economic planning. They admit the
success of planning in the Soviet Union, but they evade the fundamental issue:
Soviet planning is Socialist planning, possible and successful only because the
capitalists have been deprived of their .power, and industry is socially owned and
managed. The liberal intellectuals wish to resort to planning merely to patch up
capitalism, not as an element in the creation’ of a new world and a new culture.

In its larger objectives—the elimination of cyclical fluctuations and depres-
gions—national economic planning is necessarily wrecked by the capitalist system
of profit, speculation and competition, and by the unequal distribution of income
which creates a disparity between production and consumption—the fundamental
cause of cyclical disturbances. National economic planning in various forms
has been practiced in Germany, Italy, France and England, yet these countries
are also in the midst of depression, uuemployment and starvation.

The liberals assume that capitalism can organize itself socially. But capitalism
has been organizing itself for years—trusts, cartels, state capitatlism, national
plannmg—and the capitalist world is now in the midst of the most catastrophic
depression in history. In fact, capitalist ‘“organization” aggravates and pro-
longs the depression, as it prevents the free play of economic forces—the “blood
letting” of liquidation—which is the only method capitalism knows of restoring
“prosperlty In its limited (and practical) objectives, national ecpnomic plan-
ning strengthens state capitalism, which constitutes the economic aspect of the
Faseist dictatorship.

THE AMERICAN SOCIALIST PARTY

The Socialist Party also believes in national economic planning under capitalism.
It merely insists that the planning must be done by Socialist politicians and must
include a measure of government ownership. They have faith that planning is
possible under capitalism; in fact the German Socialists insist that capitalism
is becoming “organized”, capable of preventing crises and depressions! The
Socialists do not believe that the overthrow of capitalism is the primary essential
for successful economic planning, and in this sense their proposals are not much
different from those of the liberal intellectuals.

Despite its pretensions the Socialist Party is only a party of ‘“progressivism’™
and “good government”, of mere reformism which builds up state capitalism, and
thus strengthens the capitalist state and potential Fascismm. Norman Thomas has
vague aspirations for the “good life”, but his socialism is practically non-existent
(as is admitted even by many members of his own party). “Good government’™
may help the tax-payer, but it cannot help industrial and professional workers
tormented by unemployment, wage-cuts and exploitation. What benefits can
these expect to gain from the cry of Norman Thomas and his party in New York
City to “clear the Tammfmy rascals out”?

In the present campaign the Socialist leaders are considered safe and sane by
the capitalist press, which is giving the Socialist candidates, particularly Norman
Thomas, an unprecedented amount of favorable publicity. The ultimate purpose
of these maneuvers is to prevent the unemployed and dispossessed from voting
Communist and initiating a real struggle against capitalism. A more immediate
purpose of the Republican Party is to switch the “protest” votes to Norman
Thomas and thereby help to re-elect. Hoover. The capitalists may dislike
Socialists but they do not fear them: the capitalists make use of the Socialists
wherever necessary—to. preserve capitalism in Germany, to bolster capitalism and
e-mpire in Great Britain, to build capitalism in Spain, to head off the Communists
in the United States. This is not what the Socialist Party members and voters
may want, but it is what they get from the Socialist policy and leaders

A PARTY OF INACTION

The Socialist Party leaders do not stress the need of a recreated labor move-
ment ; wherever they are in rower in the unions they pursue a policy identical in
general with that of Willim Green and Matthew Woll and the other misleaders
of labor. They do not emrha<'z> industrial unionism and the organization of the
unorganiz~d werkers. w'thon” which there can be no militant labor movement in
the United States. What the Socialists expect primarily from the unions is that
they vote the Socialist ticket, in return for which the union leaders will be allowed
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v0 misgovern the unions in peace. Nor is the Socialist Party waging an aggressive
campaign in favor of economic and social equality for the Negro; in fact the
party maintains “Jim Crow” locals down South. The Socialist Party asks for
votes, playing practical politics; but it evades all real struggle and enlightenment
on fundamental issues.

The Socialist Party does not participate actively as a party in the vital every-
day struggles—the struggle of the workers against wage cuts, the demonstrations
of the unemployed for relief and unemployment insurance and their resistance
to evictions, the defense of political prisoners, the fight of the Negro against
racial diserimination and lynching, the struggle of professional groups to formu-
late their grievances. When individual Socialists engage in these struggles,
they do so either under Communist leadership or else by adopting Communist
tactics—and they are not encouraged by the leaders of their own party. The
aim of the Socialist Party is not to fight but to get votes and elect its candidates
to office.

Votes—these are all it asks of the professional groups, but it makes no at-
tempt to understand the problems and social functions of the professionals.
Nor does the Socialist Party wage a struggle on the cultural front. It almost
completely ignores cultural problems. It ignores the fact that the Socialist rev-
-olution is also and necessarily a cultural revolution.

The Socialist Party claims that it is against imperialist war. But the party
does not wage an aggressive campaign against war. The experience of history,
moreover, proves that Socialist words are not to be trusted. The European
Socialists, with the exception of the left wing groups which later became the
basis of the Communist International, supported the imperialist war of 1914—
1918. The American Socialist Party, under pressure of the left wing which two
vears later seceded and formed the Communist Party, adopted a resolution
against American participation in the war, but the resolution was largely
ignored by the leaders. Two months after his “anti-war” campaign in New
York City, Morris Hillquit abandoned the implications of the party resolution
against the war when he said: “If I had believed that our participation would
shorten the world war and force a better, more democratic and more durable
peace, I should have favored the measure, regardless of the cost and sacrifices-
to America.” (New Republic, December 1, 1917.) The party’s representative
in Congress and its representatives in the New York City Board of Aldermien also
largely ignored the anti-war resolution. Moreover, Victor L. Berger and his
paper, the Milwaukee Leader, had for years urged the American conquest and
annexation of Mexico. In a series of articles during 1915 the Leader argued
that it was a “perfervid illusion” to hope that “American intervention can and
must be prevented”, and continued: “If Mexico is annexed, the Mexican people
will lose their national independence, but they gain admission to the American
labor movement and the American Socialist Party.” Victor Berger was not
expelled, he was not even disciplined. Nor is the Socialist Party actively en-
gaged in the struggle against capitalist intervention in the Soviet Union, while
Socialist enmity against the world's first proletarian republic encourages the
hopes of the interventionist foreces.

Norman Thomas stresses the danger of an American Fascism. But his own
party is indirectly helping Fascism by its insistence on democracy, evading the
issue of militant organization and struggle. To insist on democracy as the
answer to Fascism is to oppose air to bullets, for Fascism repudiates democracy
and developes out of bourgeois democracy. In Germany, for example, the Fas-
cist danger has been enoripously aggravated by the policy of the German Social-
ist leaders: The Socialist government saved democracy against the Communist
“menace” and the result was—the nationalist reactionary government of Hin-
denburg and Von Papen and the growth of the Fascist danger.

The Socialist Party claims that it works for Socialism. But the unalterable
granite facts are:

—wherever the Socialists have had the power they have rejected the task
., of building Socialism.

—only in the Soviet Union under the leadership of the Communists, is So-

cialism being built up.

And what is the Socialist attitude to the Soviet Union? It is in large part
an attitude of hostility, of hatred, of hope that the great endeavor may collapse.
European Socialists are among the most active forces of the intervention move-
‘ment.

In America the Socialist Party is two-faced on the great issue of Socialism
in the Soviet Union. One group is openly hostile, joining hands with the most
venomous European Socialist enemies of the Soviet Union. Another group has
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words of seeming praise, they say there are many good things about the Socialist
“experiment” in the Soviet Union, but that “we” must do it “differently”.  Thus
they try to “cash in” on the great achievements of the Soviet Union while re-
fusing to organize the struggle for Socialism in the United States.

By its record in Germany, France, Spain, England and in Russia during the
Revolution, the Socialist Party has proved itself to be a bulwark of the capl-
talist system. Is it any different in this country? American Socialists some-
times says, “We are not responsible for what, Socialists do in Europe”, but that
is an evasion. The party is the same all over the world, a member of the Sec-
ond International, which everywhere is a bulwark of capitalism; in America it
has had little political power and therefore has not exposed itself completely ;
but the Socialists of Milwaukee, Allentown, New York, Schenectady and Reading
have acted exactly like their European brethren

The Socialists are the third party of capitalism.

THE COMMUNIST PARTY

The Communist Party stands for a Socialism of deeds, not of words. It ap-
peals for the support of the American working classes, not like the Socialist
Party on the basis of broken and unfulfilled promises, but with concrete evidence
of revolutionary achievement both at home and abroad.

Already in Soviet Russia, under the leadership of the Communists, unemploy-
ment has been wiped out, a gigantic reconstruction of industry to extend a
Socialist planned economy has been undertaken, and a cultural revolution of
tremendous dimensions has been won on many fronts. The Soviet Union has
freed women from age-old social disabilities and discrimination, provided national
and racial minorities with an opportunity to develop their own cultural life,
broken down the barriers between city and country and adopted the most ad-
vanced system of social insurance in the world. For the first time in recorded
history a civilization has emerged unified by a living faith in man’s ability to
create a classless society in which “the free development of each is the condition
of the free devolpment of all”, in which every human being i§ privileged to
participate in the collective effort of the whole.

Whatever burdens must be shouldered fall upon all alike. These will be con-
gquered in the future Just as famine, blockade, invasion, have been conquered.
Until then no one lives in luxury and no one suffers from need. Contrast this
with capitalist America in which the luxury of a few is flaunted in the face of
hungry and homeless millions.

The Communist Party of America proposes as the real solution of the present
crigis the overthrow of the system which is responsible for all crises. This can
. only be acco'mpliehed by the eonquest of political power and the establishment of
a workers’ and farmers’ government which will usher in the Socialist common-
wealth., The Communist Party does not stop short merely with a proclamation
of its revolutionary goal. It links that goal up with the daily battles of the work:
ing class for jobs, bread and peace. Its actions and achievements are impressive
evidence of its revolutionary sincerity.

The Communist Party is the only party which has stood in the forefront of
the major struggle of the workers against capital and the capitalist state. It
has unflinchingly met every weapon of terror which frenzied capitalist dictator-
ghip has let loose upon it—clubbings, imprisonment, deportation and murder. It
has rallied thousands of workers to resist the onslaught upon.their already low
standard of living. It has fought the Jim Crow system used by the capitalist class
to divide and weaken the working class. It has fought the evictions of the unem-
ployed. It has fought and is prepared to fight in the struggles of every group of
exploited workers in the country—the miner, the steel worker, the farmer, the
ex-serviceman. It has unmasked the class character of justice dispensed in
American courts and led massdemonstrations in behalf of victims of legal frame-
ups—notably Tom Mooney and the Scottsboro boys and against the deportations
of militant workers. In the present crisis the Communlst Party has been the.
cnly party which has thrown down a militant challenge to the ruling class and
unfolded a program of mass activity.

THE COMMUNIST PARTY PLATFORM

Let ug judge it by its election program of immediate demarvds'

1. The Communist Party demands unemployment and social insurance at the
cxpense of the state and employers. This demand is radically distinguished from
all other programs for unemployment insurance in that it does not seek to saddle
the worker with the costs of his own insurance. All other schemes involve a
form of insurance in which payments made to workers are in part, at least, noth-’
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ing but deferred wages. Since the total profit of capitalist enterprise is derived
from the unpaid labor of the workers, the Communist Party as an immediate
measure demands that the cost of insurance be paid by those who appropriate
the profits.

2."The Communist Party demands a milifant struggle against Hoover's wage-
cutting policy. The attempts made to conceal the extent of unemployment by
spreading work through tlie stagger system, the Share-the-Work movement, is
the most transparent device for reducing the wages and standards of living of
- the working class. An acceptance of a wage-cut by any group of workers not
only tends te induce wage cuts among other groups; it undermines the fighting
morale of their organizations and leaves them helpless for further action.

3. The Communist Party demands emergency relief for the impoverished
farmers without restrictions by the government and the banks; exemption of
impoverished farmers from tares and no forced collection of rents or debts.
No other measures can save the poorer farmers from losing {lheir heavily mort-
gaged farms and being thrust into peonage or pauperism. While in the cities
the demagogues cry “back to the land,” the working farmers are actually being
put off the land.

4. The Communist Party demands equal rights for the Negroes and Self-
determination for the Black Belt. It calls for an end to the policy of supine
acceptance of legal and extra-legal lynchings, of social discrimination and
political disfranchisement. It holds that the necessary condition for all equality
is social equality and that social equality can only be won by the joint struggle
of white and Negro workers against their common oppressors, It breaks with
the policy of empty promises, deceit and betrayal which has characterized the
attitudes of the Republican. Democratic and Socialist Parties towards the
Negro masses. It has sealed its sincerity in the struggle for the liberation of
the Negroes with the blood of its organizers—heroic white and colored workers
who have fallen victims of the lynch terrorism of the Southern landlords and
the Northern capitalists. 4

5. The Communist Party appeals for a united front against cepitalist terror;
against all forms of suppression of the political rights of the workers. The more
the crisi§ eats its way into the vitals of capitalist society, the more ruthlessly
does tlie capitalist class set itself to desiroy all militant workers’ organizations.
It does not hesitate to sweep aside its own ‘“‘sacred” constitutional guaranttees
of freedom of speech and assembly and at the same time accuses Communists
of attempting to undermine constitutional rights. It has met peaceful demon-
strations for bread with bullets. It has resorted to the crudest frame-ups in
order to railroad working-class leaders to jail. As the crisis sharpens, the
campaign of injunctions, deportations and violence threatens to develop into
an organized war against radical trade unions, unemployed cotncils and work-
ers’ defense organizations. The Communist Party alone calls upon the working
class for action to meet capitalist class terror.

6. The Communist Party appeals for a united front against imperialist war;
for the defense of the Chinese people and of the Soviet Union. Capitalism
breeds war as inevitably as it breeds crisis. The quest for profits leads to
the search for foreign markets—the search for foreign markets, to struggle
with suppressed nationalities and rival capitalist groups. War is welcomed
by the capitalist class as a method of disposing of surplus commodities and
surplus wage workers. War under modern conditions of technology and science
recognizes no distinction between. the front and the rear, between and com-
batant and non-combatant. It means pitting the workers of one country against
the workers of another in order to call them off from the war of class against
class. At the present moment imperialist war is raging in China; tomorrow
world capitalism is prepared to lauch its holy crusade against the Soviet Union.
The Communist Party demands an open war against capitalist war. It rallies
the workers in munition factories and on the sea-front to strike against ship-
ping war materials. It calls upon the working class to be prepared to trans-
form the coming imperialist war against mythical enemies without into a
revolutionary war against the real class enemy within.

. THE COMMUNIST ROAD TO A NEW SOCIETY

What is the relationship between these immediate demands and the revolu-
tionary goal of Communism? It does not require much reflection to see that
they are integrally connected. The immediate demands of the Communist
Party differ from those of the reformist parties in that they are not proposed
as sops to be thrown to discontented workers and farmers in order to prevent
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revolution. They are the first steps, under existing conditions, toward the
overthrow of capitalism. Each demand furnishes the basis for a broad mass
organization and mass activity.

The so-called reform plans in the election platforms of other parties eall for
the perpetuation of the capitalist system under the guise of patching up either
the currency system or the tariff or the farm policy. Their voice of protest
against the abuses of capitalism is merely the swan song of the middle classes
which the processes of centralization of industry and concentration .of wealth
have put on the auction-block. Those parties of reform first confuse the minds
of the workers with radical words and then betray them by their official acts.
They no more can prevent wage cuts, unemployment and war than their soup
kitchens can wipe out want. )

The Communist Party does not sit back in sectarian blindness waiting for
Communism to come by gentle inevitability in the distant future. It organizes
the workers in the factories and mines, in offices and schools, in the city and
country, in the army and navy, to fight for their rights, and to resist the attempt
of the capitalists to make the masses shoulder the burdens of the wor!d crisis.

WHY VOTE COMMTUNIST

Why vote for the Communist Party? Because it offers the only practicable
solution of the crisis—a workers’ and farmers’ government. Because it leads
in the attack on the capitalist class and its tool, the capitalist state. Because it
is the only organization which can now wring genuine concessions from the ruling
classes.

No ruling class ever surrenders voluntarily a morsel of its power. I must be
forced by the threat of the growing power of a militant revolutionary organiza-
tion to do so. That is why those who are not prepared at the present moment
to accept the full revolutionary program of the Communist Party should support
it in the coming election. For only if the Communist Party rolls up a strong
vote can the capitalist be frightened into acceding to its immediate demands.
The capitalist class does not fear the Socialist Party, which it praises for moder-
ation and sweet reasonableness. It fears and hates the Communist Party be-
cause it knows it really means to work towards a Socialist State.

The history of the class struggle in America since 1929 proves that it has been
the revolutionary demands of the Communist Party which have forced the na-
tional and local governments to recognize unemployment and at least make
gestures at relief. It was only after March 6, 1930, when Communist demon-
strations against unemployment had been broken up throughout the country,
and Wm. Z. Foster served six months in prison after his arrest for leading the
demonstration, that the country awoke to the effects of the collapse of the
previous fall. In New York it was only after a deputation of unemployed under
Communist leadership had been clubbed by the police, that the Board of Estimate
was compelled to make grants for relief. In St. Louis it required a march on
city hall by thousands of workers under Communist leadership before the
municipal government restored hungry families to the relief rolls. Even wkere
the Communist Party fails to attain its immediate objective, its failure, by bring-
ing into action great masses with potential revolutionary capacities, accom-
plishes more for the workers than the successes of the capitalist parties.

A vote for any party but the Communist Party is worse than a wasted vote.
It is a vote for the class enemies of the workers. A vote for hunger, war, un-
employment; for the thousand-fold material and spiritual oppressions Which
flow from capitalism. A vote for th¢ Communist Party is not a wasted vote. It
is an effective protest against a system which permits the necessities of life to
be destroyed rather than -let them be consumed by those who cannot pay for
them:,

Why should intellectual workers be loyal to the ruling class which frustrates
them, stultifies them, patronizes them, makes their work ridiculous, and now
starves them? There are teachers on the bread lines, engineers patching. the
sheet-iron shacks in the “Hooversvilles,” musicians fiddling in the “jungles,"

, The professionals are not yet starving as the proletariat is starving. -But since
1929 there reigns a permanent superfluity in the ranks of the professional groups.
We “intellectuals,” like the workers, find ourselves superﬂuous Is that because
there is too much civilization, too much “culture”? No, it is because there is
not enough. :

We, too, the intellectual workers, are of the oppressed, and until we shake:
oft the servile habit of that oppression we shall build blindly and badly, to the
lunatic specifications of ignorance and greed. If we are capable of building a
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civilization, surely it is time for us to begin; time for us to assert our function,
our responsibility; time for us to renew the pact of comradeship with the
struggling masses, trapped by the failure of leadership in the blind miseries of
a crumbling madhouse. In a few years dwindling opportunities for employment
brought on by progressive rationalization of industry, eapitalist economies in the
social services of government and the whole anarchistic system of educa-
tion which prevails under capitalism—will mean the pauperizatior of the most
highly creative groups in society.

~What is worse, the spiritual degradation which every independent intellectual
or professional worker suffers when false money-standards are applied to his
creative craft, will grow deeper. Today it is difficult for the professional con-
scientiously to perform his work in the face of demands made by his employers—
that he use his -art, his science, his skill for ends that are foreign to his pro-
fessional activity. Tomorrow it will be impossible for the intellectual to funetion
as a free personality under the pressure of vocational unemployment and the
necessity of serving those upon whom he is dependent.

It is important that the professwnal workers realize that they do not
constitute an independent economic class in society. They can neither remain
neutral in the struggle between capitalism and Communism nor can they by
their own independent action effect any social change. Their choice is between
serving either as the cultural lieutenants of the capitalist class or as allies and
fellow travelers of the working class. That for them is the historic issue which
cannot be straddled by the multiform varieties of personal escape or settled by
flying to the vantage points of above-the-battle moralities.

The struggle for the emancipation of society from the blight of capitalism is
not only an economic question, it is a cultural question as well. Both in theory
and in practice, capitalism is hostile to the genuine culture of the past and
present and bitterly opposed to the new cultural tendencies which have grown
out of the epic of working class struggle for a new society. “The bourgeoisie
has robbed of their haloes various occupations hitherto regarded with awe and
veneration. Doctor, lawyer, priest, poet and scientist have become its wage-
laborers . . . it has left no other bond between man and man . . . but crude self-
interest and unfeeling ‘cash payment.’” No genuine culture can thrive in a
society in which malnutrition is a natural cause of death, the exploitation of
man by man the natural cause of wealth, and foreign war and domestic terror
the natural means of retaining political power. It is capitalism which is de-
structive of all culture and Communism which desires to save civilization and
its cultural heritage from the abyss to which the world crisis is driving it.

The intellectual worker is confronted on all sides by the massed unity of
capitalism—chaotic and benighted in itself, yet organized enough when it works
with its pawns—enforcing its own needs, confining them to its own limited and
sterilizing program. How long will he suffocate within this narrow house?
When will he attempt to break through this closed circle by alliance with the only
militant force which seeks renovation?

In the interests of a truly human society in which all forms of exploitation
have been abolished ; in behalf of a new cultural renaissance which will produce
integrated, creative personalities, we call upon all men and women—especially
workers in the professions and the arts—to join in the revolutionary struggle
against capitalism under the leadership of the Communist Party.

Vote Communist—For Koster and Ford—on November 8.

ORIGIN OF THIS PAMPHLET

In September, 1932, a group of over fifty American writers, painters, teachers
and other professional workers declared their support of Foster and Ford and
the Communist ticket in the 1932 national election. The following statement
was given to the press:

‘““We are convinced that both the Republican and Democratic parties represent
the interests of the moneyed classes, that is, of the big manufacturers, capitalists
and bankers, and not the interests of the people at large; that there is no way
out of the crisis through either of them. Both parties are hopelessly corrupt,
and both will try to save the proﬁts 'of the rich at the expense of the rest of the
population.

“The Socialists aim, in theory, to abolish the present system, but are doing
rnothing to organizé a labor movement by which this may be accomplished. They
have no convincing plan. And the example of the British and German- Socialists
ig far from reassuring. - 'In Great Britain and Germany, the Socialists went over
to the s1de of the r1ch as soon as the capltahst state seemed in danger.
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“We believe that the only effective way to protest against the chaos, the
-appalling wastefulness, and the indescribable misery inherent in the present
economic system is to vote for the Communist candidates.

“The Communist Party alone is working to educate and organize the classes
dispossessed by the present system, so as to make them an efficient instrument
for establishing a new society based on equal opportunity to work, equable
distribution of income, and ownership by the people of the national resources.

“We therefore pledge our support in the national elections to the Communist
Party and its candidates, William Z. Foster and James W. Ford, and call upon
all educators, writers, engineers, social workers, artists, architects and intellec-
tuals in gemeral to join this move and form ‘Foster and Ford’ Committees
throughout the country.” .

In October this group was organized as The League of Professional Groups
for Foster and Ford. An editorial committee was appointed and instructed to
expand the original statement into a.10,000 word “Open Letter,” and publish
it as an election pampblet. This pamphlet is now issued under the title of
“Culture and the Crisis.” : :
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EXHIBIT 3
FEBRUARY O, 1043.
To: The United States Civil Service Commission. )
From: Frederick L. Schuman, Political Analyst, German Section, Foreign Broad-
cast Intelligence Service of the Federal Communications Commission.

ExcerpTs FrROM PUBLISHED WRITINGS SINCE 1931

The following quctations from my published writings are designed to supple-
ment and illustrate the testimony presented in the hearing of February 3. They
are not offered for the purpose of suggesting that I am at present anti-Russian
in my outlook or opposed to the present American-Soviet alliance or to
further lend-lease assistance to the Soviet. They are offered as proof that
my attitudes and convictions regarding international affairs during the past
twelve years have never been moctivated by sympathy toward Communism or
toward Russia, but exclusively by the belief that American security and the
democratic way of life were threatened primarily by Fascist and Japanese ag-
gression and that this threat could be met only by the cooperation of all anti-

. Fascist forces on a world scale and by common action against the Axis by all the
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Powers including Russia, which are now united in the United Nations. I have
consistently praised Soviet foreign policy when it worked in this direction and
have consistently cooperated with all groups in the United States, of all polit-
ical complexions which have favored common resistance to international aggres-
sion. I have consistently attacked Soviet foreign policy whenever it sought to
appease the Axis or to indulge in aggression on behalf of the U. S. S. R. I have
consistently denounced all groups in the United States standing for isolationism,
pacifism, appeasement or defeatism, whatever their motives or affiliations.

My views have never reflected any “party line” save the “line” of the League
of Nations in the earlier period and the “line” of the United Nations in the more
recent pericd. My sole concern has been with the preservation of democratic
capitalism and with the interests and safety of the United States of America.
The extent to which the views of other individuals and groups have approached
toward, or deviated from, by own convictions as to how these purposes could best
be served has at all times been purely coincidental.

The following quotations represent but’a small sample of my voluminous publi-
cations and public utterances during the past decade. They could readily be
supplemented by numerous other statements in Similar vein from my frequent
articles in popular and scholarly periodicals and by my observations on various
Nation-wide radio programs, particularly the University of Chicago Round Table
and the Town Hall of the Air. I would call particular attention in this connec-
tion to my radio debate with Norman Thomas on the Town Hall Program of
March 28, 1940, in which I urged all-out American aid to the Allies as the best
guarantee of American peace and security, and to my article in the New Republic
of July 8, 1940, urging an American declaration of war on the Axis. During the
period when Moscow was pursuing an appeasement policy and when American
Socialists and Communists, as well as many Democrats aud Republicans, were
urging isolationist neutrality, I remained a firm and consistent advocate of inter-
vention and of national and international solidarity against the menace of
Fascist Italy, Nazi Germany and Imperia}'ist Japan.

QUOTATIONS

On Communist Parties and the Communist Danger (from WAR AND DripLoMACY

IN THE FRENCH RepUBLIC, McGraw-Hill Book Company, N. Y. 1931.)

Page 16: On the ulfra-right ’AcTioNn FRANCAISE constitutes a noisy, intensely
nationalistic, antiparliamentary group of Royalists, while on the ultra-left, as a
result of the gplit in the Sccialist ranks in 1920, there has appeared the Com-~
munist Party as the Frech section of the Communist International—equally
noisy and antiparliamentary, and committed to molent international social revo-
lution and the dictatorship of the proletariat.

Page 422: War between Great Powers under modern conditions means financial
bankruptey, economic collapse, and social revolution. If it recurs on a grand
scale, the final consequences may be general ruin—and out of ruin the triumph
of communism, i. e.,, of the will to power of the Fourth Estate striving to
demolish nationalism, capitalism, and the whole Western State System at a
blow. Security and peace demand a subordination of national interests to
general interests and the building of new attitudes and institutions which will
transform international anarchy into international government and permit na-
tional States to pursue power through discussion and compromise on the basis
of a common consensus of higlier and more permanent values transcending lesser
and more immediate goods * % * the strides which have been taken toward
the goal since the creation of the League of Nations have been long and steady—
s0 much so as to render plausible the hopes of those who insist that international
education and international organization can achieve peace even in a civilization
as disorderly, anarchic, and resistant to new values as that which now stands
at the crossroads, Another decade should reveal whether the new or the old is
to triumph.

On the Profit Motive (from RoTARY: A UNIVERSITY GROUP LOOKS AT THE ROTARY

Crus oF CrIcAGo. University of Chicago Press, 1934).

Page 90: In the last anlysis, the problem of reconciling the profit incentive
with the service ideal is, objectively considered, an unreal problem. It is a sub-
jective problem only insofar as a certain type of Rotarian makes it one by his
unconsciously repressed guilt-feelings about profits, which have no rational basis.
The assumption of the present report is that honest profits are perfectly legiti-
mate and desirable, that Rotary contacts may legitimately be used for business
purposes, and that Rotary service—to the member’s vocation, to his communily,”
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to his country and to the world—is a worthy ideal so long as it is not viewed as
a means to profit or as a disguise for the profit incentive. From « rational point
of view, the goal should be not service “for” profit nor service “instead of”
p;';;ﬁt, but service “and” profit, each a unique good in itself, unrelated to the
other.

On Individualism, Fascism, Communism and American Business ‘Leadership
(from ROTARY).

Pages 93-95: The old individualism promoted national prosperity and general
welfare, in addition to business profits, during the period of rapid economic
expansion and inexhqustible markets. But in a period of economic stagnation it
brings a train of evils in its wake—deflation, the coliapse of credit and of cur-
rencies, unemployment and poverty, interclass haqstility, tariff wars, and inter-
national conflict on an unprecedented and disastrous scale. These are the fruits
of the uncontrolled and unintegrated strivings of business men for high profits, of
labor unions for high wages, of patriots for power, of dipiomats for prestige.

The present world-crisis is in all probability not “just another depression”
which will pass if only people wait around patiently, like Mr. Micawber, for
something to turn up. It will not be resolved by any “return to fundamentals,”
by any backward steps to the values and attitudes and policies of the nineteenth
century. It will in all probability be resolved only by collective action, by the
mobilization of collective social intelligence, by the establishment of social con-
trols and economic planning bodies to integrate and co-ordinate the activities of
individuals and groups into a program of collective progress.

Such steps may be taken sanely and gradually, while there is yet time, if they
are not resisted by the forces of inertia and reaction. They do not necessarily
imply “socialism” or an expansion of governmental functions. They do imply
collective. action by the leaders of the tndustrial societies of western civilizaiion
in thinking through problems, in working out a co-operative program of remedial
measures. If they are not taken in this wise, they may be taken in a violent and
destructive fashion highly perilous to American busginess institutions and to
American political traditions. The extreme right road to collectivism leads to
Fascism. The extreme left road leads to Communism. Neither of these gospels
of despawr is relevant to American conditions so long as there is 8till a possibility
of intelligent self-direction on the part of the American business community.
But the need of intelligent self-direction is urgent and desperate if American
business and the business of the world are to emerge safely from the morass into
whi